# UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION Washington, D.C. 20549

## **SCHEDULE 14A**

Proxy Statement Pursuant to Section 14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (Amendment No.

Filed	by the F	legistrant <b>⊠</b>			
Filed	by a Par	ty other than the Registrant			
he	k the app	propriate box:			
×	Preliminary Proxy Statement				
]	Confidential, for Use of the Commission Only (as permitted by Rule 14a-6(e)(2))				
]	Definitive Proxy Statement				
	Definit	ive Additional Materials			
	Soliciti	ng Material Pursuant to §240.14a-12			
		Boston Biomedica, Inc.			
		(Name of Registrant as Specified In Its Charter)			
_		(Name of Person(s) Filing Proxy Statement, if other than the Registrant)			
Payr	nent of F	iling Fee (Check the appropriate box):			
	No fee	required.			
×	Fee co.	mputed on table below per Exchange Act Rules 14a-6(i)(1) and 0-11.  Title of each class of securities to which transaction applies:  Not Applicable			
	(2)	Aggregate number of securities to which transaction applies: Not Applicable			
	(3)	Per unit price or other underlying value of transaction computed pursuant to Exchange Act Rule 0-11 (set forth the amount on which the filing fee is calculated and state how it was determined):  The fee is calculated based multiplying \$.0001267 by the purchase price to be received by the registrant.			
	(4)	Proposed maximum aggregate value of transaction: \$30,000,000			
	(5)	Total fee paid: \$3,801			
	Fee pa	d previously with preliminary materials.			
	offsetti	box if any part of the fee is offset as provided by Exchange Act Rule 0-11(a)(2) and identify the filing for which the ng fee was paid previously. Identify the previous filing by registration statement number, or the Form or Schedule date of its filing.			
	(1)	Amount Previously Paid:			
	(2)	Form, Schedule or Registration Statement No.:			
	(3)	Filing Party:			
	(4)	Date Filed:			



#### BOSTON BIOMEDICA, INC. 375 West Street West Bridgewater, Massachusetts 02379

# NOTICE OF SPECIAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS TO BE HELD , 2004

You are hereby given notice of and invited to attend in person or by proxy a special meeting of stockholders of Boston Biomedica, Inc. (the "Company") to be held at 375 West Street, West Bridgewater, Massachusetts 02379 on , 2004, at 4:00 p.m., local time, for the following purposes:

- To consider and act upon a proposal to sell the assets of the Company's BBI Diagnostics and BBI Biotech business units, which assets constitute substantially all of the assets of the Company, to SeraCare Life Sciences, Inc. ("SeraCare") for cash pursuant to the terms and conditions of that certain Asset Purchase Agreement dated April 16, 2004 between the Company, BBI Biotech Research Laboratories, Inc. and SeraCare.
- 2. To consider and act upon a proposal to amend the Company's Restated Articles of Organization, as amended, to change the corporate name of the Company to "Pressure BioSciences, Inc." promptly following the completion of the sale to SeraCare.
- 3. To consider and act upon a proposal to grant the persons named as proxies discretionary authority to vote to adjourn the special meeting, if necessary, to solicit additional proxies to vote in favor of Proposal Nos. 1 and 2.
- 4. To transact such other business as may properly come before the special meeting and any adjournment thereof.

The board of directors has fixed the close of business on , 2004, as the record date (the "Record Date") for the determination of stockholders entitled to notice of and to vote at the special meeting and any adjournments thereof. Only stockholders at the close of business on the Record Date are entitled to notice of and to vote at the special meeting.

For the reasons set forth in the proxy statement, our board of directors unanimously recommends that you vote "FOR" Proposal Nos. 1, 2 and 3.

Because the transactions contemplated by Proposal No. 1 involve the sale of substantially all of our assets, we have concluded that stockholders are entitled to assert appraisal rights under Chapter 156D, the Massachusetts Business Corporation Act, of the Massachusetts General Laws, provided that the stockholder strictly complies with the procedures in Chapter 156D, as described further in the accompanying proxy statement.

You are cordially invited to attend the special meeting. However, whether or not you expect to attend the special meeting, it is very important for your shares to be represented at the meeting. We respectfully request that you promptly date, execute and mail the enclosed proxy in the enclosed stamped envelope for which no additional postage is required if mailed in the United States. A proxy may be revoked by a stockholder by notifying the Clerk of the Company in writing at any time before the vote at the special meeting, by executing and delivering a subsequent dated proxy and delivering it to the Company before the vote at the special meeting, or by personally appearing at the special meeting and casting your vote, each as specified in the enclosed proxy statement. YOUR VOTE IS IMPORTANT. PLEASE PROMPTLY EXECUTE AND RETURN THE ENCLOSED PROXY CARD IN THE ENVELOPE PROVIDED.

By Order of the Board of Directors:

Kathleen W. Benjamin, Clerk

Dated: , 2004

West Bridgewater, Massachusetts

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page Number
SUMMARY TERM SHEET	1
QUESTIONS AND ANSWERS ABOUT THE 2004 SPECIAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS	9
GENERAL INFORMATION	14
<u>Voting Procedures</u>	14
<u>Voting of Proxies</u>	15
Revocation of Proxies	15
Persons Making the Solicitation	15
SPECIAL NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS PROPOSAL NO. 1—SALE OF OUR BBI CORE BUSINESSES	16 16
The Companies	16
Background of the Sale of our BBI Diagnostics and BBI Biotech Business Units	19
Proceeds from the Sale of Assets	21
Nature of Our Business Following the Sale to SeraCare	22
Reasons for the Sale of our BBI Core Businesses to SeraCare	22
Recommendation of the Board of Directors	27
Opinion of Financial Advisor	27
Fairness Opinion Analysis	29
Regulatory Approvals	32
Appraisal Rights	32
Tax Consequences	36
Accounting Treatment of the Asset Sale	37
Treatment of Employee Stock Options	37
Risk Factors	37
ASSET PURCHASE AGREEMENT	43
Assets Sold	43
Assets Retained	44
Assumed Liabilities	45
Excluded Liabilities	45
Closing Date	45
Purchase Price; Escrow and Post-Closing Adjustment	45
Additional Payments	46
Representations and Warranties	46
Covenants	48
Solicitation; Withdrawal of Recommendation by Our Board of Directors	50
Conditions to Closing	51
Other Agreements Relating to the Asset Sale	53
<u>Indemnification</u>	55
<u>Limits on Indemnification</u>	56
Termination of the Asset Purchase Agreement	56
Effect of Termination	58
Payment of Termination Fee	58
Expenses	58
FINANCIAL HISTORY AND EFFECTS OF THE PROPOSED SALE TO SERACARE	59
Unaudited Pro Forma Financial Information	59
Vote Required and Board Recommendation	64

i

PROPOSAL NO. 2—CORPORATE NAME CHANGE	64
<u>General</u>	64
<u>Vote Required</u>	64
PROPOSAL NO. 3	65
Vote Required	65
STOCK OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT	65
PROPOSALS OF STOCKHOLDERS	67
OTHER MATTERS	67
ADDITIONAL INFORMATION	67

#### SUMMARY TERM SHEET

This summary highlights the material terms of the proposed sale of assets of our BBI Diagnostics and BBI Biotech business units to SeraCare Life Sciences. This summary highlights selected information in this proxy statement and may not contain all of the information that may be important to you when evaluating the proposed transaction. To understand the proposed transaction fully and for a more complete description of the terms of the transaction, you should carefully read this proxy statement and the asset purchase agreement between us and SeraCare, a copy of which is attached to this proxy statement as Appendix A. We have included page references in this summary to direct you to a more complete discussion in the proxy statement.

- Parties to the Transaction. The parties to the proposed transaction are Boston Biomedica, Inc. and BBI Biotech Research Laboratories, Inc., as seller, and SeraCare Life Sciences, Inc., as buyer. See "Proposal No. 1—Sale of Our BBI Core Businesses—The Companies" beginning on page 16.
- The Companies.
  - We are engaged in the business of providing products and services to help ensure the accuracy of laboratory test results for infectious diseases such as AIDS and viral hepatitis. Our core operations, which represent approximately 90% of our revenue, consist of our BBI Diagnostics and BBI Biotech business units. These two business units are collectively referred to herein as the "BBI Core Businesses". Our BBI Diagnostics business unit develops, manufactures, markets and sells quality control products used to monitor and measure the performance of infectious disease test kits. Our BBI Biotech business unit, which is operated through BBI Biotech Research Laboratories, one of our wholly owned subsidiaries, performs research and development support for quality control products and specialty reagents, molecular and cellular biology services, blood and tissue processing, repository services, clinical trials for domestic and foreign test kits and device manufacturers, and contract research for the National Institutes of Health (NIH).

Our remaining operations currently consist of our BBI Source Scientific and our Pressure Cycling Technology (sometimes referred to as "PCT" or "BBI Bioseq") business units. Our BBI Source Scientific business unit designs, develops and markets laboratory instruments, primarily consisting of readers and washers and other small medical devices. Our PCT business unit is pursuing research, development and commercialization of products using our pressure cycling technology. Our pressure cycling technology uses an instrument capable of cycling between low and high pressures to rapidly, reversibly and repeatedly control the interactions of biomolecules. Our Barocycler<sup>TM</sup> instrument releases nucleic acids and proteins from plant and animal issues, as well as from other organisms, that are not easily disrupted by standard physical and chemical methods.

SeraCare Life Sciences manufactures and sells human and animal-based diagnostic, therapeutic and research products. SeraCare's primary focus
includes the development and sale of human and animal blood-based diagnostic, therapeutic and research products to domestic and international
customers. SeraCare also provides antibody-based products, which are used as active ingredients in therapeutic products and in diagnostic
products.

For a further description of the companies involved in the proposed transaction, please see "Proposal No. 1—Sale of Our BBI Core Businesses —The Companies" beginning on page 16.

•		to be Sold. In the proposed transaction, we have agreed to sell to SeraCare all of our right, title and interest in the business, properties, assets and that relate to our BBI Core Businesses, including the following:
	_	all accounts and notes receivable;
	_	contract rights;
	_	owned and leased real property;
	_	fixtures and equipment;
	_	inventory;
	_	intellectual property; and
	_	books and records.
See "Proj	osal N	o. 1—Sale of Our BBI Core Businesses—Asset Purchase Agreement; Assets Sold" beginning on page 43.
•	Assets	to be Retained. If the proposed transaction is completed, we will retain the following:
	_	all assets owned exclusively by BBI Source Scientific, Inc. and BBI BioSeq, Inc., including all assets relating to our pressure cycling technology activities;
	_	corporate assets not relating to the businesses being sold, such as the books and records of BBI Clinical Laboratories, Inc. and BBI not relating to the businesses being sold, and certain computers;
	_	our stock ownership interest in Panacos Pharmaceuticals, Inc., including our records relating to our ownership interest;
	_	intercompany receivables and payables;
	_	a \$1.0 million loan receivable plus accrued interest from Richard T. Schumacher, our founder, Chief Executive Officer and a director; and
	_	all of our cash and cash equivalents.
See "Proj	osal N	o. 1—Sale of Our BBI Core Businesses—Asset Purchase Agreement; Assets Retained" beginning on page 44.
•		ities to be Assumed by SeraCare. As partial consideration for the purchase of the assets, SeraCare will assume certain liabilities related to the BBI Businesses, including the following:
	_	all of our accounts payable, accrued compensation and vacation, accrued expenses and notes payable set forth on our balance sheet dated December 31, 2003 or incurred in the ordinary course of business after that date and through the closing;
	_	our loan secured by a first mortgage on our owned real property located in West Bridgewater, Massachusetts;
	_	all liabilities accruing, arising out of, or relating to events or occurrences after the closing date under contracts and leases assumed by SeraCare;
	_	all tax liabilities arising from the operation of the BBI Core Businesses after the closing date; and
	_	certain liabilities relating to our employees who are rehired by SeraCare.
		2

See "Proposal No. 1—Sale of Our BBI Core Businesses—Asset Purchase Agreement; Assumed Liabilities" beginning on page 45.

- Purchase Price. SeraCare has agreed to purchase the assets of the BBI Core Businesses for a purchase price of \$30 million in cash. The purchase price is subject to increase or decrease on a dollar-for-dollar basis if the net asset value (as defined in the asset purchase agreement) of the assets being sold as of the closing date is greater or less than \$8.5 million. At the closing, \$2.5 million of the aggregate purchase price will be deposited into an escrow account to be held in escrow for a period of 18 months to secure payment of our indemnification obligations under the asset purchase agreement. See "Proposal No. 1—Sale of Our BBI Core Businesses—Asset Purchase Agreement; Purchase Price; Escrow and Post-Closing Adjustment" beginning on page 45.
- Nature of Our Business Following the Sale of Assets. Following the closing of the proposed sale to SeraCare, we expect that our operations will focus primarily on our pressure cycling technology business. Our board of directors expects to continue to explore strategic opportunities with respect to our remaining business. These opportunities may include investing in and expanding our pressure cycling technology activities, developing strategic relationships to grow our pressure cycling technology business, acquiring, investing in, or developing new lines of business that may or may not relate to our pressure cycling technology business or divesting any remaining portions of the business. In furtherance of these opportunities, we recently entered into a non-binding letter of intent to sell the assets and selected liabilities of our BBI Source Scientific business unit to a newly formed entity in which we will retain a 30% ownership interest. The letter of intent calls for us to receive a three year promissory note in the principal amount of \$900,000, and provides that the new instrumentation company will agree to provide engineering, manufacturing, and other related services for our pressure cycling technology products until September 30, 2005. If we complete the sale of our BBI Core Businesses and our BBI Source Scientific business, in addition to our remaining pressure cycling technology business, we expect to own 30% of the newly formed entity which is expected to purchase our BBI Source Scientific assets, and we will continue to own our passive ownership interest in Panacos Pharmaceuticals, Inc. If we do not complete the sale of our BBI Source Scientific business, our board of directors expects to continue to explore ways to reduce the continuing losses from this business unit. See "Proposal No. 1—Sale of Our BBI Core Businesses—Nature of Our Business Following the Sale to SeraCare" beginning on page 22.
- Fairness Opinion Relating to the Sale of Assets. In deciding to approve the proposed sale to SeraCare, our board of directors considered the opinion of its financial advisor, William Blair & Company, LLC, that, as of April 16, 2004, based upon and subject to the various considerations set forth in its opinion, the aggregate payment of \$30 million, as it may be adjusted as set forth in the asset purchase agreement, was fair, from a financial point of view, to our company. The complete William Blair opinion, including applicable limitations and assumptions describing the basis for the opinion is attached as Appendix B to this proxy statement. See "Proposal No. 1—Sale of Our BBI Core Businesses—Opinion of Financial Advisor" beginning on page 27.
- Reasons for the Sale of Our Diagnostics and Biotech Business. Our board of directors believes the proposed sale of the BBI Core Businesses to SeraCare is in the best interests of our company and our stockholders. Our board of directors has identified, among others, the following reasons for engaging in the proposed transaction:
  - The judgment of our board of directors that we need to focus on either the BBI Core Businesses or our pressure cycling technology business due to, among other things, the limited availability of funds, resources and management time required to develop each of these businesses, both of which involve different markets, products and customers;

- The limited valuation that we believe the capital markets attribute to our pressure cycling technology business when combined with our BBI Core Businesses:
- The lack of significant interest of potential buyers for our pressure cycling technology business at satisfactory prices;
- Our belief that the early stage of commercialization of our pressure cycling technology business makes it unlikely that a sales price could be
  obtained for this business that reflects our belief in the potential future prospects for this business;
- The future growth of the BBI Core Businesses will require significant capital and will require us to incur substantial costs and resources to increase
  the revenues and profitability of the BBI Core Businesses;
- Our belief that the market for our BBI Core Businesses is becoming increasingly competitive and that many of our competitors have substantially more resources than us;
- Our evaluation of the positive and negative considerations of continuing our overall business as is currently operated, selling just our BBI Core
  Businesses as opposed to our whole company, and our ability to sell or spin-off our pressure cycling technology business;
- The opinion of William Blair as to the fairness, from a financial point of view, of the consideration to be received by us in the proposed sale to SeraCare;
- The terms of the asset purchase agreement and the aggregate cash purchase price to be received from SeraCare for the purchased assets;
- The ability to use a small but, in the opinion of our board of directors, sufficient portion of the proceeds from the sale of the BBI Core Businesses
  to SeraCare to pursue our growth strategy for our pressure cycling technology products and services;
- The opportunity to attract new investors that value our pressure cycling technology business, that we believe previously would not invest due to our principal focus on our BBI Core Businesses;
- Our intention to use part of the proceeds from the sale of the BBI Core Businesses to SeraCare to commence an issuer tender offer to purchase up to an aggregate of 6,000,000 shares of our common stock in exchange for a cash payment currently expected to be \$3.50 per share, which will provide stockholders with the opportunity to decide whether to tender and sell their stock or remain a stockholder and participate in our remaining pressure cycling technology activities; and
- The opportunity for existing investors who favor the BBI Core Businesses to be able to continue their investment in these businesses by investing in SeraCare, a publicly traded company.

See Proposal No. 1—Sale of Our BBI Core Businesses—Reasons for the Sale of Our BBI Core Businesses to SeraCare" beginning on page 22.

- Asset Purchase Agreement. The asset purchase agreement is attached to this proxy statement as Appendix A. We encourage you to read the asset purchase agreement in its entirety, as it is the legal document that governs the proposed transaction between us and SeraCare.
- Representations and Warranties of the Parties. The asset purchase agreement contains various representations and warranties made by each of the parties
  to the agreement. See "Proposal No. 1—Sale of Our BBI Core Businesses—Asset Purchase Agreement; Representations and Warranties" beginning on
  page 46.

- Conditions to Completion of the Sale of Assets. Each party's obligation to complete the sale of assets is subject to the prior satisfaction or waiver of certain conditions. The following list sets forth the material conditions that must be satisfied or waived before completion of the proposed transaction:
  - Our stockholders must approve the transaction;
  - Since December 31, 2003, there shall have been no material adverse change with respect to the BBI Core Businesses or the purchased assets;
  - We shall have delivered to SeraCare all documents necessary to release liens and other encumbrances on the purchased assets, except for certain permitted liens and encumbrances;
  - We shall have obtained all necessary third party consents to the sale;
  - SeraCare shall have received financing to pay the purchase price at closing; and
  - Other customary closing conditions.
- Voting Agreement. Mr. Richard T. Schumacher, our founder, Chief Executive Officer and a member of our board of directors, and Mr. Richard Kiphart (together with his daughter and the fund in which he is the general partner) have entered into voting agreements with SeraCare and have agreed to vote in favor of the asset purchase agreement and the transactions contemplated by the asset purchase agreement. Collectively, Mr. Schumacher and Mr. Kiphart (together with his daughter and the fund in which he is the general partner) currently hold approximately 32% of the issued and outstanding shares of our common stock. See "Proposal No. 1—Sale of Our BBI Core Businesses—Asset Purchase Agreement; Other Agreements Relating to the Asset Sale; Voting Agreements" beginning on page 53.
- No Solicitation. Until the date of closing or earlier termination of the asset purchase agreement, we have agreed that we will not solicit, initiate, encourage or induce any acquisition proposal (as defined in the asset purchase agreement) or otherwise participate in discussions or negotiations or approve or recommend any acquisition proposal, except in compliance with the terms of the asset purchase agreement. See "Proposal No. 1—Sale of Our BBI Core Businesses—Asset Purchase Agreement; Solicitation; Withdrawal of Recommendation by Our Board of Directors" beginning on page 53.
- Conduct of Business. We have agreed to operate the BBI Core Businesses in the ordinary course of business and substantially in accordance with past practice prior to the closing date. See "Proposal No. 1—Sale of Our BBI Core Businesses—Asset Purchase Agreement; Covenants" beginning on page 50
- Our Indemnification Obligations. Subject to the limitations in the asset purchase agreement, we have agreed to indemnify SeraCare and other related persons for any damages incurred by SeraCare in connection with a breach of our representations and warranties, covenants or agreements contained in the asset purchase agreement, and in connection with certain other excluded liabilities and matters specified in the asset purchase agreement. SeraCare will deposit \$2.5 million of the purchase price to be held in escrow to pay any of our indemnification obligations which may arise for a period of 18 months following the closing of the sale to SeraCare. To the extent that the funds held in escrow are insufficient to pay the damages or to the extent an indemnification obligation arises after any remaining portion of the escrow funds are released, we will be required to pay the damages from the working capital of our remaining operations following the closing. See "Proposal No. 1—Sale of Our BBI Core Businesses—Asset Purchase Agreement; Indemnification" beginning on page 55.

- SeraCare's Indemnification Obligations. SeraCare has agreed to indemnify us and other related persons for any damages incurred in connection with a breach of its representations and warranties, covenants and agreements contained in the asset purchase agreement, and in connection with certain other assumed liabilities and matters specified in the asset purchase agreement. See "Proposal No. 1—Sale of Our BBI Core Businesses—Asset Purchase Agreement; Indemnification" beginning on page 55.
- Termination of the Asset Purchase Agreement. The asset purchase agreement may be terminated at any time prior to the closing:
- By mutual written consent of the parties;
  - By either party if the closing has not occurred on or before August 15, 2004, subject to certain limitations described in the asset purchase agreement;
  - By either party if a final nonappealable order, decree, ruling or other action is issued by a governmental entity or court of competent jurisdiction which permanently restrains, enjoins or otherwise prohibits the completion of the sale of the BBI Core Businesses;
  - By either party if our stockholders do not approve of the proposed transaction;
  - By us if SeraCare breaches any representation or warranty or covenant or agreement such that our conditions to closing would not be satisfied, subject to our opportunity to cure the breach as provided in the asset purchase agreement;
  - By SeraCare if we breach any representation or warranty or covenant or agreement such that SeraCare's conditions to closing would not be satisfied, subject to an opportunity to cure the breach as provided in the asset purchase agreement;
  - By SeraCare if one of a number of other triggering events (as defined in the asset purchase agreement) occurs, including if our Board of Directors withdraws its recommendation to stockholders to vote in favor of the approval of Proposal No. 1; and
  - By us if SeraCare has not obtained the financing for the purchase price by August 15, 2004, and all of SeraCare's other conditions to closing have been satisfied.

See "Proposal No. 1—Sale of Our BBI Core Businesses—Asset Purchase Agreement; Termination of the Asset Purchase Agreement" beginning on page 56.

- BBI's Obligation upon Termination. In the event the asset purchase agreement is terminated for certain reasons set forth in the asset purchase agreement, we will be required to pay SeraCare a termination fee in the amount of \$600,000 and, if we enter into or complete an acquisition transaction (as defined in the asset purchase agreement), for an acquisition price of \$35 million or more with one year following such termination, we will be required to pay an additional amount equal to the difference between 3% of the aggregate purchase price paid in the acquisition transaction and the \$600,000 we already paid to SeraCare. We are also required to pay this termination fee in other cases if the proposed transaction with SeraCare is terminated for certain other reasons set forth in the asset purchase agreement and we complete an acquisition transaction within one year following termination assuming we received an acquisition proposal prior to the termination of the asset purchase agreement with SeraCare. See "Proposal No. 1—Sale of Our BBI Core Businesses—Asset Purchase Agreement; Payment of Termination Fee" beginning on page 58.
- SeraCare's Obligation upon Termination. In the event we terminate the asset purchase agreement because SeraCare fails to obtain financing prior to August 15, 2004 and all of SeraCare's other conditions to closing have been satisfied by such time, SeraCare has agreed to pay us a

termination fee in the amount of \$600,000. See "Proposal No. 1—Sale of Our BBI Core Businesses—Asset Purchase Agreement; Payment of Termination Fee" beginning on page 58.

- Post-Closing Agreements.
  - We have agreed with SeraCare that we will not compete with SeraCare in the businesses being sold for a period of five (5) years after the closing, subject to certain limited exceptions. We have also agreed that for one and one-half years following the closing, we will not induce any of our former employees who are rehired by SeraCare to accept any other employment or position or assist any other entity in hiring any such employee. Mr. Richard T. Schumacher, our founder, Chief Executive Officer and a director, has also agreed to similar non-compete and non-solicitation provisions for a period of two years and one and one-half years, respectively, following the closing. See "Proposal No. 1—Sale of Our BBI Core Businesses—Asset Purchase Agreement; Other Agreements Relating to the Asset Sale; Non-Competition and Non-Solicitation Agreements" beginning on page 58.
  - We have agreed with SeraCare that following the closing we will request the appropriate governmental authorities to novate certain identified government contracts.
  - We will enter into a transition services agreement with SeraCare whereby SeraCare will, among other things, provide us with access to certain office and laboratory space at the BBI Biotech facility in Gaithersburg, Maryland, allow us to use certain laboratory equipment for our remaining operations for 12 months following the closing and make available to us certain of our former employees who are rehired by SeraCare. See "Proposal No. 1—Sale of Our BBI Core Businesses—Asset Purchase Agreement; Other Agreements Relating to the Asset Sale; Transition Services Agreement" beginning on page 53.
- Recommendation of Our Board of Directors. Our board of directors has unanimously approved the proposed sale to SeraCare and recommends that you vote FOR Proposal No. 1, the sale of our BBI Core Businesses to SeraCare. See "Proposal No. 1—Sale of Our BBI Core Businesses; Recommendation of the Board of Directors" beginning on page 27.
- Appraisal Rights. Under Massachusetts law, you are entitled to appraisal rights in connection with our sale of substantially all of our assets, and you can
  obtain payment of the fair value of your shares, if you strictly comply with all of the requirements of Massachusetts law, as described on pages 32 through
  36 and Appendix C of this proxy statement. See Proposal No. 1—Sale of Our BBI Core Businesses—Asset Purchase Agreement; Appraisal Rights"
  beginning on page 32.
- Material Federal Income Tax Consequences. The sale to SeraCare is a taxable event to us. We will recognize taxable gain in an amount equal to the cash received plus liabilities assumed under the asset purchase agreement, less our adjusted tax basis in the purchased assets. A portion of our taxable gain will be offset to the extent of current year losses from operations plus available net operating loss carryforwards, subject to applicable limitations. We do not anticipate any direct tax consequence to you as a result of the sale to SeraCare. If we engage in an issuer tender offer following the closing, any tax consequences to you as a result of any tendering of your shares will be described in the applicable tender offer documents that will be sent to stockholders describing the tender offer. See "Proposal No. 1—Sale of Our BBI Core Businesses—Tax Consequences" beginning on page 36.
- Regulatory Approvals. There are no material United States or state regulatory approvals required for the completion of the sale to SeraCare other than the approval of the asset purchase agreement by our stockholders under the corporate law of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts. See "Proposal No. 1—Sale of Our BBI Core Businesses—Regulatory Approvals" beginning on page 32.

• Accounting Treatment. If the sale to SeraCare is completed, we will record the sale in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles in the United States. Upon the completion of the sale, we will recognize a financial reporting gain equal to the net proceeds (the sum of the purchase price less the expenses relating to the asset sale) less the net book value of the assets sold and the fair value of the indemnification liability retained. At the closing, \$2.5 million of the aggregate purchase price will be deposited into an escrow account to be held in escrow for a period of 18 months to secure payment of our indemnification obligations under the asset purchase agreement. We will be recording the escrow amount as a long term asset immediately following the closing. See "Proposal No. 1—Sale of Our BBI Core Businesses—Accounting Treatment of the Asset Sale" beginning on page 37.

#### QUESTIONS AND ANSWERS ABOUT THE 2004 SPECIAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS

#### Where and when is the special meeting of stockholders? (See page 14)

• The special meeting will be held at 4:00 p.m., local time, on West Street, West Bridgewater, Massachusetts. , 2004, at the principal executive offices of Boston Biomedica, Inc., located at 375

#### Who is soliciting my proxy? (See page 14)

 Our board of directors is soliciting proxies from each of our stockholders. We will pay the expenses of preparing and distributing this proxy statement and soliciting proxies, including the reasonable expenses incurred by brokers, dealers, banks and trustees or their nominees for forwarding solicitation materials to beneficial owners.

## Who is entitled to vote on the proposals? (See page 14)

 Stockholders of record as of the close of business on of common stock is entitled to one vote.
 2004, the record date, are entitled to notice of and to vote at the special meeting. Each share

#### What am I being asked to vote on?

- The first proposal you are being asked to approve is the sale of the assets of our BBI Diagnostics and BBI Biotech business units to SeraCare pursuant to the terms of an asset purchase agreement entered into between Boston Biomedica, BBI Biotech Research Laboratories and SeraCare on April 16, 2004. See "Proposal No. 1—Sale of Our BBI Core Businesses" for a more detailed description of the proposed transaction with SeraCare.
- The second proposal you are being asked to approve is an amendment to our Restated Articles of Organization, as amended, to change our corporate name to "Pressure BioSciences, Inc." promptly following the completion of the sale to SeraCare. Proposal No. 2 is necessary if Proposal No. 1 is approved, as we have agreed to transfer the rights to the name "Boston Biomedica" to SeraCare in connection with the sale. If Proposal No. 1 is not approved, then we will not change our corporate name regardless of whether we obtain approval from our stockholders to amend our Restated Articles of Organization, as amended. See "Proposal No. 2—Corporate Name Change" for a more detailed description of Proposal No. 2.
- The third proposal you are being asked to approve is to grant discretionary authority to the persons named as proxies to adjourn the special meeting to solicit additional proxies in favor of Proposal Nos. 1 or 2. See "Proposal No. 3—Adjournment of the Special Meeting" for a more detailed description of Proposal No. 3.

#### What will happen if the sale to SeraCare is approved by our stockholders? (See page 22)

• If the sale to SeraCare is approved by our stockholders and the other conditions to closing of the sale are satisfied or waived, we will sell the assets of our BBI Core Businesses to SeraCare under the terms of the asset purchase agreement as described in this proxy statement. Following the completion of the sale to SeraCare, we expect that our business operations will focus primarily on our pressure cycling technology activities. Our board of directors expects to continue to explore strategic opportunities with respect to our remaining business. These opportunities may include investing in and expanding our pressure cycling technology activities,

developing strategic relationships to grow our pressure cycling technology business, acquiring, investing in, or developing new lines of business that may or may not relate to our pressure cycling technology business or divesting any remaining portions of the business. In furtherance of these opportunities, we recently entered into a non-binding letter of intent to sell the assets and selected liabilities of our BBI Source Scientific business unit to a newly formed entity in which we will retain a 30% ownership interest, and we expect to continue to pursue the sale of that business. The letter of intent calls for us to receive a three year promissory note in the principal amount of \$900,000, and provides that the new instrumentation company will agree to provide engineering, manufacturing, and other related services for our pressure cycling technology products until September 30, 2005. If we complete the sale of our BBI Core Businesses and our BBI Source Scientific business, in addition to our remaining pressure cycling technology business, we expect to own 30% of the newly formed entity which is expected to purchase our BBI Source Scientific assets, and we will continue to hold our passive ownership interest in Panacos Pharmaceuticals, Inc. If we do not complete the sale of our BBI Source Scientific business, our board of directors expects to continue to explore ways to reduce the continuing losses from this business unit, including a possible liquidation.

#### Will any of the proceeds from the sale to SeraCare be distributed to me as a stockholder? (See page 21)

• Shortly following the completion of the proposed transaction with SeraCare, we plan to commence an issuer tender offer to purchase up to 6,000,000 shares of our common stock at a price of \$3.50 per share. We will use up to \$21.0 million of the after-tax net cash proceeds from the sale to SeraCare to purchase shares of our common stock tendered in the tender offer. The remaining net proceeds from the sale, after taxes and transaction fees, which is estimated to be between \$1.0 and \$2.0 million, plus any portion of the escrowed amount of the purchase price released to us, are expected to be used primarily for working capital for our pressure cycling technology activities. In addition, if less than 6,000,000 shares of our common stock are tendered in the tender offer, the after-tax net cash proceeds from the sale of the BBI Core Businesses allocated for the tender offer which remain after the tender offer are expected to be used to provide additional working capital for our remaining pressure cycling technology operations. If you decide not to tender your shares in the tender offer, you will continue to be a stockholder in Boston Biomedica (the name of which will change to Pressure BioSciences, Inc.) and will not receive any of the proceeds from the sale to SeraCare, however, trading in our common stock will likely be more difficult due to, among other things, expected limited trading volume of our stock.

## Will our common stock still be publicly traded if the sale to SeraCare is completed?

• Our common stock is currently traded on the Nasdaq National Market under the symbol "BBII." Following the completion of the proposed transaction, we expect to continue to trade as a public company on the Nasdaq National Market. However, it is not possible to predict the trading price of our common stock following the closing of the sale to SeraCare. If our common stock trades below the minimum bid price for continued listing on the Nasdaq National Market or we otherwise fail to meet the continued listing standards of the Nasdaq National Market, our stock will be delisted from the Nasdaq National Market and we expect it will be traded on the Nasdaq SmallCap Market if we meet the listing standards of that market or we will attempt to be traded on the OTC Bulletin Board or "pink sheets" maintained by the National Quotation Bureau, Inc. The OTC Bulletin Board and Pink Sheets are generally considered less efficient markets than the Nasdaq National Market and the Nasdaq SmallCap Market. It is likely that there will only be limited trading volume in our common stock following the closing of the sale

to SeraCare. Accordingly, you may find it more difficult to dispose of your shares of common stock and you may not be able to sell some or all of your shares of common stock when and at such times as you desire.

In addition, it is possible that following the tender offer contemplated after completion of the sale to SeraCare we may decide to take steps to terminate our reporting obligations if permissible under applicable SEC rules. If we were to terminate our reporting obligations, there will not be current or adequate public information readily available about our remaining operations and there will not be any active trading market for our common stock.

#### What are the risks of the proposed sale to SeraCare? (See page 37)

• If the sale to SeraCare is completed, we will have sold our primary source of revenue and we will become less diversified. Our operations will then focus on the development of our pressure cycling technology products and services. This technology has significant investment requirements and involves high risk. We cannot assure you that our available resources will be sufficient to fund a successful commercialization of pressure cycling technology products and services. It is likely that we will need additional capital and there can be no assurance that such capital will be available to us on satisfactory terms, if at all. These and other risks relating to the sale to SeraCare that you should consider are more fully described under the heading "Risk Factors".

#### What will happen if the sale to SeraCare is not approved by our stockholders or is otherwise not completed?

• If the sale to SeraCare is not completed, we may continue as an independent operating company conducting our historical business, we may explore other strategic alternatives, including a sale of our assets to, or a business combination with, another party, or we may pursue other business opportunities and investments unrelated to our current business. There can be no assurance that any potential transaction will provide consideration equal to or greater than the price proposed to be paid by SeraCare under our asset purchase agreement, or that we will be able to complete any alternative transaction. We have incurred significant costs and expenses in connection with the proposed sale to SeraCare. If the sale is not completed, we may also be required to pay SeraCare a termination fee of \$600,000 or more. These costs will have a material adverse affect on our results of operations for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2004. Further, there can be no assurances that we will be successful by continuing to remain an independent operating company.

#### When is the sale to SeraCare expected to be completed?

• We expect to complete the sale to SeraCare as soon as practicable after all of the conditions to closing the transaction have been satisfied or waived. All parties to the asset purchase agreement are working toward completing the sale to SeraCare as soon as practicable. We currently plan to complete the transaction shortly following the special meeting of our stockholders, assuming our stockholders approve the sale to SeraCare and the other conditions to the asset purchase agreement are satisfied or waived. However, because the sale is subject to some conditions which are beyond our control, the exact timing of the completion of the transaction cannot be predicted. For a more complete description of the conditions to completion of the sale, see the section of this proxy statement entitled "Proposal No. 1—Sale of Our BBI Core Businesses—The Asset Purchase Agreement—Conditions to Closing."

# What vote is required to approve Proposal No. 1, the sale of the assets of our BBI Core Businesses to SeraCare as contemplated by the Asset Purchase Agreement?

• The affirmative vote of two-thirds of the shares of our common stock outstanding and entitled to vote at the special meeting is required to approve Proposal No. 1, the sale of our BBI Core Businesses to SeraCare as contemplated by the asset purchase agreement. Our board of directors recommends that you vote "FOR" Proposal No. 1.

## What vote is required to approve Proposal No. 2, the amendment to our Restated Articles of Organization, as amended, to change our corporate name?

• The affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the shares of our common stock outstanding and entitled to vote is required to approve Proposal No. 2, the amendment to our Restated Articles of Organization, as amended, to change our corporate name to "Pressure BioSciences, Inc." Our board of directors recommends that you vote "FOR" Proposal No. 2.

# What vote is required to approve Proposal No. 3, the granting of discretionary authority to the persons named as proxies to adjourn the special meeting to solicit additional proxies in favor of Proposal Nos. 1 or 2?

• The affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the shares of our common stock present, in person or by proxy, and entitled to vote, whether or not a quorum is present, is required to approve Proposal No. 3, granting discretionary authority to the persons named as proxies to adjourn the special meeting to solicit additional proxies for Proposal Nos. 1 or 2. Our board of directors recommends that you vote "FOR" Proposal No. 3.

#### Has any stockholder agreed to vote its shares of common stock in favor of Proposal No. 1, Proposal No. 2 or Proposal No. 3? (See page 54)

• In connection with the negotiation of the asset purchase agreement, Mr. Richard T. Schumacher, our founder, Chief Executive Officer and a member of our board of directors, and Mr. Richard Kiphart (together with his daughter and a fund in which he is the general partner) have agreed to vote in favor of the asset purchase agreement and the transactions contemplated by the asset purchase agreement. Collectively, these stockholders currently hold approximately 32% of the issued and outstanding shares of our common stock.

#### What do I need to do now?

• After carefully reading and considering the information contained in this proxy statement, you should complete, sign and date the enclosed proxy card and return it to us in the postage prepaid envelope as soon as possible so that your shares may be represented and voted at the special meeting. A majority of shares of common stock outstanding and entitled to vote must be represented at the special meeting to enable us to conduct business at the special meeting. For a further discussion on the voting process, please see "General Information—Voting Procedures."

#### Can I change my vote after I have mailed my signed proxy? (See page 15)

Yes. You can change your vote at any time before proxies are voted at the special meeting. You can change your vote in any one of three ways. First, you can send a written notice to our corporate Clerk at our principal executive offices, stating that you would like to revoke your proxy. Second, you can complete and submit a new proxy. If you choose either of these two

methods, we must receive the notice of revocation or the new proxy at our principal executive offices prior to the vote at the special meeting of stockholders. Third, you can attend the meeting and vote in person.

## If my shares are held in "street name" by my broker, will my broker vote my shares for me? (See page 15)

Your broker may not be permitted to exercise voting discretion with respect to one or more of the proposals to be voted on by stockholders at the special meeting. Thus, if you do not give your broker or nominee specific instructions, your shares may not be voted on the proposals, and will not be counted in determining the number of shares voted in favor of the proposals. Your failure to give your broker or nominee specific instructions will have the same effect as a vote against Proposal No. 1, the sale of our BBI Core Businesses to SeraCare, and Proposal No. 2, the amendment to our Restated Articles of Organization, as amended, to change our corporate name, but will have no effect on Proposal No. 3, granting discretionary authority to the persons named as proxies to adjourn the special meeting to solicit additional proxies in favor of Proposal Nos. 1 or 2. You should follow the directions provided by your broker regarding how to instruct your broker to vote your shares.

## What happens if I do not indicate how to vote my proxy? (See page 15)

• If you sign and send in your proxy, but do not include instructions on how to vote your properly signed proxy card, your shares will be voted FOR Proposal Nos. 1, 2 and 3.

#### Who can help answer my questions about the proposals?

• If you have any questions about the proposals presented in this proxy statement, you should contact:

Boston Biomedica, Inc. 375 West Street West Bridgewater, MA 02379 Attention: Michael Avallone Chief Financial Officer (508) 580-1900

#### GENERAL INFORMATION

#### **Voting Procedures**

This proxy statement is being furnished in connection with the solicitation by the board of directors of Boston Biomedica, Inc., a Massachusetts corporation, of proxies to be voted at the special meeting of stockholders of Boston Biomedica, Inc. to be held at our principal executive offices located at 375 West Street, West Bridgewater, MA, on , 2004, at 4:00 p.m., local time, and at any postponements or adjournments thereof. Only stockholders of record on , 2004 (the "Record Date") will be entitled to vote at the special meeting. On the Record Date there were [ ] outstanding shares of common stock. Each share of common stock outstanding on the record date is entitled to one vote on each matter to come before the special meeting.

At the special meeting, stockholders will be asked to vote to (i) approve the sale of substantially all of our assets, which consist of the assets of our BBI Core Businesses, pursuant to the terms of an asset purchase agreement between us, BBI Biotech Research Laboratories and SeraCare Life Sciences dated April 16, 2004; (ii) approve an amendment to our Restated Articles of Organization, as amended, to change our corporate name to "Pressure BioSciences, Inc."; (iii) grant discretionary authority to the persons named as proxies to adjourn the special meeting to solicit additional proxies in favor of Proposal Nos. 1 or 2; and (iv) transact such other business as may properly come before the special meeting, as set forth in the notice of special meeting.

A quorum, consisting of a majority of our shares of common stock issued, outstanding and entitled to vote at the special meeting, will be required to be present in person or by proxy for the transaction of business at the special meeting.

The affirmative vote of the holders of two-thirds of our shares of common stock outstanding and entitled to vote at the special meeting is required to approve Proposal No. 1, the sale of our BBI Core Businesses to SeraCare pursuant to the asset purchase agreement, as described in this proxy statement. The affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of our shares of common stock outstanding and entitled to vote at the special meeting is required to approve Proposal No. 2, the amendment to our Restated Articles of Organization, as amended, to change our corporate name. The affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of shares of our common stock present, in person or by proxy, and entitled to vote at the special meeting, whether or not a quorum is present, is required to approve Proposal No. 3, to grant discretionary authority to the persons named as proxies to adjourn the special meeting to solicit additional proxies in favor of Proposal Nos. 1 or 2.

Brokers who hold shares in street name for clients typically have the authority to vote on "routine" proposals when they have not received instructions from beneficial owners. However, absent specific instructions from the beneficial owner of the shares, brokers are not allowed to exercise their voting discretion on non-routine matters, such as the sale to SeraCare pursuant to the asset purchase agreement. Proxies submitted without a vote by the brokers on these non-routine matters are referred to as "broker non-votes." Abstentions and "broker non-votes" will be counted for the purpose of establishing a quorum at the special meeting. In addition, abstentions or "broker non-votes" will have the same effect as a vote against Proposal No. 1, the sale of our BBI Core Businesses to SeraCare pursuant to the asset purchase agreement, and Proposal No. 2, the amendment to our Restated Articles of Organization, as amended, to change our corporate name. Abstentions will have the same effect as a vote against Proposal No. 3, to grant discretionary authority to the persons named as proxies to vote in favor of any adjournments of the special meeting for the purpose of soliciting additional proxies, but "broker non-votes" will have no effect on Proposal No. 3. All votes will be tabulated by the inspector of election appointed for the special meeting, who will separately tabulate affirmative and negative votes, abstentions and broker non-votes.

#### **Voting of Proxies**

General. Shares represented by a proxy will be voted at the special meeting as specified in the proxy.

Proxies without voting instructions. Proxies that are properly signed and dated but which do not contain voting instructions will be voted "for" each of the proposals.

Voting shares held through broker by proxy. If your shares of common stock are held by your broker, your broker will vote your shares for you if you provide instructions to your broker on how to vote your shares. You should follow the directions provided by your broker regarding how to instruct your broker to vote your shares. Your broker generally cannot vote your shares without specific instructions from you.

Voting of shares held through broker in person. If your shares of common stock are held by your broker and you wish to vote those shares in person at the special meeting, you must obtain from the nominee holding your shares a properly executed legal proxy, identifying you as a stockholder of our company, authorizing you to act on behalf of the nominee at the special meeting and specifying the number of shares with respect to which the authorization is granted.

Other matters. If you sign and return the enclosed proxy card, you grant to the persons named in the proxy the authority to vote in their discretion on any other matters that may properly come before the special meeting or any adjournments or postponements of the special meeting. Our management does not presently know of any other matters to be brought before the special meeting.

#### **Revocation of Proxies**

Signing the enclosed proxy card will not prevent a record holder from voting in person at the special meeting or otherwise revoking the proxy. A record holder may revoke a proxy at any time before the special meeting in the following ways:

- · filing with our corporate Clerk, before the vote at the special meeting, a written notice of revocation bearing a later date than the proxy;
- by executing a subsequently dated proxy relating to the same shares and delivering it to us before the vote at the special meeting; or
- attending the special meeting and voting in person, although attendance at the special meeting will not by itself constitute a revocation of the proxy.

Record holders should send any written notice of revocation or subsequent proxy to our corporate Clerk, c/o Boston Biomedica, Inc. 375 West Street, West Bridgewater, MA 02379 or hand deliver the notice of revocation or subsequent proxy to our corporate Clerk before the vote at the special meeting. No revocation will be effective unless and until notice of such revocation has been received by us at or prior to the special meeting.

#### Persons Making the Solicitation

The enclosed proxy is solicited on behalf of our board of directors. Our employees may participate in the solicitation but will not receive any separate or additional compensation in connection therewith. The cost of soliciting proxies in the accompanying form will be borne by us. Proxies may also be solicited personally or by telephone by our directors and officers, without additional compensation therefor. Upon request, we will reimburse brokers, dealers, banks and trustees or their nominees, for reasonable expenses incurred by them in forwarding proxy material to beneficial owners of shares of common stock.

#### SPECIAL NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

Certain statements made in this proxy statement are "forward-looking statements" within the meaning of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. Forward-looking statements can be identified by terminology such as "may," "will," "should," "expects," "intends," "anticipates," "believes," "estimates," "predicts," or "continue" or the negative of these terms or other comparable terminology and include, without limitation, statements regarding: completion of the sale of our BBI Core Businesses to SeraCare; possible adjustments to the purchase price to be received from SeraCare for the BBI Core Businesses; potential indemnification payments relating to the sale to SeraCare; the proceeds remaining from the purchase price after the payment of taxes; the transaction costs incurred in the sale to SeraCare and the payment of unforeseen liabilities; management's projections; our plans following the closing, including our ability to operate our remaining business, our ability to sell our BBI Source Scientific business, our intent to commence an issuer tender offer, and our ability to remain as a public company, and the potential for commercial success of our pressure cycling technology business. These statements are based upon our current expectations, forecasts, and assumptions that are subject to risks, uncertainties and other factors that could cause actual outcomes and results to differ materially from those indicated by these forward-looking statements. These risks, uncertainties, and other factors include, but are not limited to: the ability to satisfy the conditions to closing, including, among others, our ability to obtain stockholder approval and SeraCare's receipt of sufficient financing to complete the transaction; the risk that the timing and amount of the tender offer purchase price may differ from what is presently anticipated or that the tender may not be able to be completed at all due to unanticipated events or other circumstances beyond our control, including unforeseen liabilities or contingencies reducing the amount of proceeds available for the tender offer; the risk that we may be unable to agree on a definitive agreement to sell the assets of our BBI Source Scientific business unit or otherwise complete the sale of those assets; the risk that we will not have sufficient funds to operate our remaining business following the closing; the risk that we may have liabilities and expenses arise which are currently unforeseen; the risk that the continuity of our operations will be disrupted in the event the proposed transactions do not close; the risk of unanticipated reactions of our customers and vendors to the proposed asset sale transactions; the costs of completing the other proposed transactions may exceed management's estimates; the competitive nature of the markets in which we operate; a change in economic conditions; our ability to retain existing customers and to obtain new customers; our ability to attract and retain qualified personnel; our ability to comply with the financial and other covenants contained in our revolving line of credit; and the other risks and uncertainties discussed under the heading "Risk Factors" in this proxy statement, our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2003 and other reports we file from time to time with the SEC. We undertake no obligation to update any of the information included in this proxy statement, except as otherwise required by law.

#### PROPOSAL NO. 1—SALE OF OUR BBI CORE BUSINESSES

This section of the proxy statement describes certain aspects of the sale of our BBI Diagnostics and BBI Biotech Research Laboratories business units. However, we recommend that you read carefully the complete asset purchase agreement for the precise terms of the agreement and other information that may be important to you. The asset purchase agreement is included in this proxy statement as Appendix A.

#### The Companies

Boston Biomedica, Inc. and BBI Biotech Research Laboratories, Inc.

We are engaged in the business of providing products and services to help ensure the accuracy of laboratory test results for infectious diseases such as AIDS and viral hepatitis. Our operations consist of

the following four business units: BBI Diagnostics, BBI Biotech Research Laboratories, BBI Source Scientific and Pressure Cycling Technology ("PCT").

Our BBI Diagnostics business unit offers a broad array of diagnostic products for *in vitro* diagnostic use, consisting of Quality Control Panels, Accurun® External Run Controls and ACCUCHART<sup>TM</sup> quality control software, and Diagnostic Components, all used in connection with infectious disease testing. Our Quality Control Products are used throughout the entire life cycle of an infectious disease test kit, from initial research and development, through the regulatory approval process and test kit production, to training, troubleshooting and routine use by end-users. Our Quality Control Panels, which combine human blood specimens with comprehensive quantitative data useful for comparative analysis, help ensure that test kits are as specific, reproducible, and sensitive as possible. Our Accurun® External Run Controls enable end-users of test kits to confirm the validity of results by monitoring test performance, thereby minimizing false negative test results and improving error detection. Our ACCUCHART quality control software is a software data management program for Quality Control Products customers. In addition, we provide Diagnostic Components, which are custom-processed human plasma and serum products, to test kit manufacturers. We also recently introduced our first test kit, a Lyme Disease Western Blot test kit.

BBI Biotech Research Laboratories, Inc., a wholly-owned subsidiary of Boston Biomedica, is our research and development "arm", assisting in the development of new products and services for our other business units, such as the development of Accurun nucleic acid controls, and molecular and cellular biology quality control panels, and by offering basic and esoteric nucleic acid and protein testing for our BBI Diagnostics business unit. BBI Biotech also developed the BBI IgM and IgG Borrelia burgdorferi Western Blot Test Kit, initially for use at BBI Clinical Laboratories. BBI Biotech seeks to obtain government grants and other research support wherever possible to help fund the cost of this research and development. In addition, our BBI Biotech business unit provides repository services for the United States government, and specialty reagents and molecular and cellular biology services for laboratories and test kit manufacturers.

Through another wholly-owned subsidiary, BBI Source Scientific, Inc., our BBI Source Scientific business unit designs, develops, manufactures and markets laboratory instruments, primarily consisting of readers and washers and other small medical devices. These instruments are used in hospitals and clinics, and in research, environmental and wine and food testing laboratories. Built with a common hardware technology platform, these instruments are used in connection with the performance of an *in-vitro* diagnostics test, including reading the test result. Our pressure cycling technology products are produced at the BBI Source Scientific production facility. BBI Source Scientific also serves as a contract manufacturer of analytical instruments and biomedical devices. We recently announced that we have entered into a non-binding letter of intent to sell the assets and selected liabilities of our BBI Source Scientific business unit to a newly formed entity to be jointly owned 70% by Mr. Richard W. Henson and Mr. Bruce A. Sargeant and 30% by BBI. Mr. Henson and Mr. Sargeant are medical instrument executives with many years of experience in the instrumentation field. The letter of intent calls for BBI to receive a three year promissory note in the principal amount of \$900,000, and provides that the new instrumentation company will provide engineering, manufacturing, and other related services for our pressure cycling technology products until September 30, 2005. If we complete the sale of our BBI Source Scientific business unit, we expect to own 30% of the newly formed entity that will continue to own and operate the BBI Source Scientific laboratory instrumentation business. This interest may decline if and to the extent that the entity issues equity in connection with financings, to employees for incentive compensation or otherwise.

Our pressure cycling technology business unit involves research, development and commercialization of products utilizing our patented pressure cycling technology. Pressure cycling technology uses an instrument that we developed capable of cycling pressure between low and high levels to rapidly, reversibly, and repeatedly control the interactions of biomolecules. The pressure

cycling technology utilizes our Barocycler<sup>TM</sup> instrument and disposable PULSE<sup>TM</sup> Tubes to release nucleic acids and biologically active proteins from plant and animal cells and tissues, as well as other organisms, which are not easily disrupted by standard chemical and physical methods. In September 2002, we released for sale a floor model Barocycler<sup>TM</sup> instrument and disposable PULSE<sup>TM</sup> Tubes, the first products manufactured that utilize our pressure cycling technology. The PCT business unit, which has received both private and public (National Institutes of Health) funding of segment research, has experienced and continues to experience lower than expected product sales since September 2002 primarily associated with a longer than expected selling cycle. As of December 31, 2003, we have invested approximately \$11.0 million in the development of our pressure cycling technology systems and a limited number of PULSE Tubes, and have generated a limited amount of revenue. We believe that sales of our pressure cycling technology products have been adversely affected primarily as a result of the longer than anticipated sales cycle associated with these products. Factors associated with this sales cycle include the initial selling price of the Barocycler<sup>TM</sup> and the limited amount of research data presently available demonstrating its capabilities and potential. To address this longer sales cycle, we have been developing a less expensive and smaller, bench top version of the Barocycler which we expect will facilitate an easier and quicker purchase decision by potential customers. We introduced a prototype of the bench top Barocycler in March 2004, which we expect will be available for commercial sale in the third or fourth quarter of 2004.

If the transactions contemplated by the asset purchase agreement with SeraCare are completed, we will sell the assets of our BBI Diagnostics and BBI Biotech Research Laboratories business units. In addition, in the event we complete the sale of our BBI Source Scientific business unit, our remaining operations following the completion of the transactions will consist solely of our pressure cycling technology operations. In addition to our remaining pressure cycling technology business, we expect to continue to own 30% of the newly formed entity which is expected to purchase our BBI Source Scientific business unit, and our passive ownership interest in Panacos Pharmaceuticals. Inc.

The principal executive offices for Boston Biomedica and BBI Biotech Research Laboratories are located at 375 West Street, West Bridgewater, MA 02379 and the telephone number is (508) 580-1900.

SeraCare Life Sciences. Inc.

SeraCare is a manufacturer and marketer of human and animal based diagnostic, therapeutic, and research products based in Oceanside, California, with a satellite office in Hatboro, Pennsylvania, and distributors in Europe and South Korea. SeraCare is a vendor-approved supplier to over 500 pharmaceutical and healthcare companies, and is listed as an exclusive supplier in many customers' regulatory filings with the Food and Drug Administration. SeraCare's primary focus is the development and sale of human and animal blood-based diagnostic, therapeutic, and research products to domestic and international customers. Through its strategic alliances with Biomat USA, Inc. and other suppliers, SeraCare has access to a nationwide network of donor centers. This has historically provided the basis for SeraCare's development of human plasma-based products and services. Through SeraCare's strategic alliance with Proliant, Inc., it has access to bovine serum albumin, which has provided the basis for its development of bovine serum-based products. SeraCare also provides antibody-based products, which are used as active ingredients in therapeutic products (generally, drugs used to treat and manage diseases) and in diagnostic products (generally, diagnostic tests and test kits).

SeraCare focuses on product development, the solidification of customer relationships, and improvement of its operational systems in California and Pennsylvania. SeraCare has increased the variety, and improved the quality, of products that it manufactures and sells. Management of SeraCare believes its strategy will aid its long-term success in the highly regulated and competitive industry in which it operates. During the course of SeraCare's corporate evolution, it has helped many customers

develop internal protocols and standards, established quality control benchmarks, and has performed various other value-added services for its customers in order to establish solid relationships. SeraCare has made significant progress as a major supplier of protein and media products to several pharmaceutical and biotechnology companies.

The principal executive offices for SeraCare Life Sciences are located at 1935 Avenida del Oro, Suite F, Oceanside, California 92056 and its telephone number is (760) 806-8922.

#### Background of the Sale of our BBI Diagnostics and BBI Biotech Business Units

In 2002 and 2003, we continued to pursue a strategy of using our scientific capabilities in microbiology, immunology, virology, and molecular biology in an attempt to (1) expand the end-user market for our quality control products, especially the molecular testing market, (2) develop new products and services, (3) enhance our technical leadership, and (4) capitalize on complementary business operations.

During 2002 and to a lesser extent in 2003, we also continued to expend significant resources on the research and development of our pressure cycling technology products. As a result of these efforts, in September 2002, we released for sale the Barocycler<sup>TM</sup> NEP2017 instrument and disposable PULSE<sup>TM</sup> Tubes, our first manufactured products which utilize our patented pressure cycling technology. These efforts, however, diverted a significant amount of our attention and resources away from our BBI Core Businesses. We recognized that to further develop and grow our BBI Core Businesses, while at the same time contributing sufficient resources to further develop and commercialize our pressure cycling technology products and services, we would need to raise additional capital or seek other strategic alternatives. Accordingly, on October 25, 2002, we retained William Blair & Company, LLC ("William Blair"), an investment banking firm, to advise us in the evaluation of strategic opportunities aimed at increasing shareholder value and liquidity by increasing the capital needed for our growth.

In November and December 2002, we worked with William Blair and prepared a confidential offering memorandum to be presented to prospective partners. Also during this period, we engaged in preliminary discussions with two different parties that expressed interest in a possible transaction with us. The interest expressed by these two parties was discussed with our board of directors. Our board of directors determined that we would maintain an open dialogue with these two parties, but continue to identify other potentially interested parties. In January 2003, William Blair began initiating contact with potential partners.

On January 25, 2003, at a special meeting of the board of directors, William Blair reported to the board that it had contacted a total of 16 potential candidates. William Blair informed our board that most of these potential candidates were familiar with our operations. These potential partners also indicated that their primary interest was in our BBI Core Businesses and not in our remaining activities related to our pressure cycling technology or laboratory instruments. At this meeting, William Blair reviewed with us various transaction structures, including an asset sale for cash, an asset sale for stock, and a stock sale for cash. William Blair also analyzed the potential impact of each of these transaction structures on our company and our stockholders. Lastly, the board determined that William Blair should conduct further meetings and negotiations with the potential partners that indicated significant interest in a transaction with our company.

Between January 23, 2003 and February 24, 2003, we received indications of interest from three parties, including draft letters of intent from two of the three parties. Two of these parties proposed structures and consideration determined by our board of directors to be inadequate. The third party submitted a draft letter of intent dated January 31, 2003 which provided for the purchase of the assets of our BBI Core Businesses. On February 14, 2003, the board of directors reviewed this draft letter of intent and authorized our management to continue negotiating with this third party. On February 24,

2003, after further negotiations, we executed a letter of intent to sell the assets of our BBI Core Businesses to this third party.

Between February 24, 2003 and May 2003, the third party conducted legal and business due diligence with respect to our BBI Core Businesses. During this diligence period, the third party revised their assessment of the BBI Core Businesses, and on June 6, 2003 delivered a revised letter of intent with a reduced purchase price. From that date through early July, we continued to negotiate and work with that party to modify the terms of the original letter of intent to reach a mutually satisfactory understanding of the terms of a proposed transaction. On July 3, 2003 we executed the revised letter of intent. The revised letter of intent provided for an exclusivity period until September 30, 2003. During this time and continuing through December 2003, we delivered additional due diligence materials, negotiated the terms of an asset purchase agreement, exchanged drafts of an asset purchase agreement and engaged in numerous meetings and conference calls relating to these matters and the possible transaction generally.

In October 2003, the completion of an asset purchase agreement with this third party was proceeding slower than we expected and the exclusivity period in the letter of intent had recently expired. In the opinion of management and our board of directors, it was becoming increasingly likely that we would be unable to reach a final agreement on terms satisfactory to us. As a result, in November 2003, we began to reevaluate our strategic options with respect to a possible transaction and determined to engage in discussions with representatives of SeraCare, who previously expressed an interest in completing a transaction with us.

In December 2003, following our inability to resolve a number of business and legal issues with the third party, including a disagreement on the purchase price, the portion of the purchase price to be held in escrow and several other matters, the parties put the transaction on hold and we continued to evaluate our strategic options. In December 2003 and January 2004, we continued discussions with SeraCare regarding a possible transaction and provided them with further information regarding our business

On January 20, 2004, SeraCare submitted a non-binding proposal to acquire our BBI Core Businesses for \$30 million in cash, which was greater than the purchase price offered by the other third party. After discussions and negotiations with respect to the non-binding proposal, on February 3, 2004, we entered into an exclusive, non-binding letter of intent with SeraCare to negotiate an asset purchase agreement to sell the assets of our BBI Core Businesses.

After the execution of the letter of intent with SeraCare, our board of directors continued to meet formally and informally on almost a weekly basis to review and discuss SeraCare's proposal, the status of our negotiations and the operations of our business generally. Between February 3, 2004 and April 16, 2004, there were numerous meetings and telephone discussions involving representatives of our company, William Blair, our legal counsel, and representatives of SeraCare and its legal counsel. The purpose of these discussions was to assist SeraCare in completing its due diligence and to negotiate and finalize the details of the asset purchase agreement, the schedules to the asset purchase agreement, the various ancillary agreements contemplated by the asset purchase agreement and generally to continue to progress towards execution of definitive agreements.

At a meeting held on April 1, 2004, our board of directors reviewed the status of the SeraCare proposal and negotiations. At that meeting William Blair reported to the board its preliminary views regarding the fairness, from a financial point of view, of the potential transaction to our company. William Blair reviewed with the board the results of its investigation and research that formed the basis of its preliminary views. The board also discussed the uses of proceeds from the sale of the BBI Core Businesses to SeraCare, which included using a portion of the proceeds to engage in an issuer tender offer promptly after the closing of the sale to SeraCare and the remaining portion of the proceeds to provide working capital for our pressure cycling technology activities.

After the meeting held on April 1, 2004, our board of directors continued to meet on a regular basis and discussed the terms of the proposed transaction and various strategic alternatives to the sale of the BBI Core Businesses. The discussions of potential strategic alternatives included remaining as an independent company pursuing our historical business, selling or spinning off our pressure cycling technology business and refocusing our efforts on our BBI Core Businesses, securing a strategic partner for our pressure cycling technology operations and continuing to pursue the sale of the BBI Core Businesses. The board also requested and received reports and various projections from management and discussed these reports and projections with management for the purpose of assisting in the board's determination of whether or not to approve the sale to SeraCare.

On April 15, 2004, at a meeting of our board of directors, our legal advisors updated the board on the status of the transaction and the final negotiations with SeraCare. At that meeting, William Blair gave a presentation to the board regarding the fairness, from a financial point of view, of the consideration to be received by us under the terms of the asset purchase agreement contemplated by the latest draft as of that date, and delivered an oral opinion to the effect that the consideration to be received by us, was, from a financial point of view, fair to our company. William Blair later confirmed its oral opinion in writing with an opinion letter dated as of April 16, 2004. See Appendix B for a copy of this letter. After carefully evaluating the proposed transaction with SeraCare and taking into account all of the factors previously discussed and considered by the board, the board approved the sale of the BBI Core Businesses to SeraCare. In making its determination, the board considered the cash to be received, the overall structure of the transaction, the consideration to be paid for the assets being purchased and the liabilities being assumed, the terms of the asset purchase agreement and the numerous factors and considerations discussed in the section entitled "Reasons for the Sale of our BBI Core Businesses." The board of directors also unanimously resolved to recommend that our stockholders approve the asset purchase agreement and the sale of the assets of our BBI Core Businesses and the transactions contemplated by the asset purchase agreement.

On April 15, 2004 and April 16, 2004 until the execution of the definitive asset purchase agreement, SeraCare and its legal counsel continued their due diligence efforts. During this time, our management, representatives of William Blair and our legal counsel and SeraCare and its legal counsel participated in a series of negotiations and discussions finalizing the terms of the asset purchase agreement and the other related agreements and responding to due diligence inquiries. These negotiations largely covered the provisions related to finalizing the terms of the ancillary agreements, completing the schedules to the asset purchase agreement, and clarifying certain issues related to the assets of the BBI Core Businesses. The changes made to the asset purchase agreement during this time were not material and did not alter the consideration to be received from the version of the asset purchase agreement circulated to the board on April 15, 2004. The asset purchase agreement was executed on April 16, 2004 and we announced the execution of the asset purchase agreement that same day.

#### Proceeds from the Sale of Assets

SeraCare will pay us approximately \$30 million in cash for the assets of our BBI Core Businesses, subject to a post-closing adjustment described below. At the closing, \$2.5 million of the purchase price will be deposited into an escrow account to be held in escrow by an independent escrow agent for a period of 18 months following the closing in order to secure our indemnification obligations to SeraCare under the asset purchase agreement. At the end of the 18 month period, any remaining amounts in the escrow account, after payment of any indemnification claims to date, will be payable to us, subject to any then pending claims. We will receive \$27.5 million less any estimated adjustment amount at the closing. We estimate that we will pay between approximately \$4.0 and \$4.4 million in federal and state taxes as a result of the sale to SeraCare. We also estimate that our expenses in connection with the sale to SeraCare will be approximately \$1.2 million, and we estimate approximately an additional \$800,000 of other transaction related costs will be paid in connection with the transaction.

We will retain the proceeds from the sale of our BBI Core Businesses to SeraCare. Shortly following the completion of the proposed transaction, we plan to commence an issuer tender offer to purchase for cash up to 6,000,000 shares of our common stock at a price of \$3.50 per share. We will use up to \$21.0 million of the after-tax net cash proceeds from the sale to SeraCare to purchase shares of our common stock tendered in the tender offer. The remaining net proceeds from the sale, after taxes and transaction fees, which is estimated to be between \$1.0 and \$2.0 million, plus any portion of the escrowed amount released to us, are expected to be used primarily for working capital for our pressure cycling technology activities. In addition, if less than 6,000,000 shares of our common stock are tendered in the tender offer, after-tax net cash proceeds from the sale of the BBI Core Businesses allocated for the tender offer which remain after the tender offer are expected to be used to provide additional working capital for our remaining pressure cycling technology operations. If you decide not to tender your shares in the tender offer, you will continue to be a stockholder in our company; however, trading in our common stock will likely be more difficult due to, among other things, limited trading volume of our stock.

#### Nature of Our Business Following the Sale to SeraCare

Our board of directors has determined that our strategic direction will focus on further developing and growing our pressure cycling technology operations following the completion of the sale to SeraCare. Although we may explore opportunities to acquire, invest in, expand or develop new lines of business, to date our board has determined to focus solely on this pressure cycling technology strategic direction for our company. Following the closing of the proposed transaction, our operations will consist primarily of our pressure cycling technology business. As described previously, we recently announced that we have entered into a non-binding letter of intent to sell the assets and selected liabilities of our BBI Source Scientific business unit to an entity to be jointly owned 70% by Mr. Richard W. Henson and Mr. Bruce A. Sargeant and 30% by BBI. Mr. Henson and Mr. Sargeant are medical instrument executives with many years of experience in the instrumentation field. The letter of intent calls for us to receive a 3-year promissory note in the principal amount of \$900,000, and also provides that the new instrumentation company will agree to provide engineering, manufacturing, and other related services for our pressure cycling technology products until September 30, 2005. We can provide no assurance that we will be able to enter into a definitive agreement to sell our BBI Source Scientific business unit or that we will otherwise be able to complete the sale of that business. If we do not complete the sale of our BBI Source Scientific business, our board of directors expects to continue to explore ways to reduce the continuing losses from this business unit. If we complete the sale of our BBI Core Businesses and our BBI Source Scientific business, in addition to our remaining pressure cycling technology business, we expect to continue to retain a 30% ownership interest in the newly formed entity which is expected to purchase our BBI Source Scientific assets, and we will continue to hold our passive ownership intere

#### Reasons for the Sale of our BBI Core Businesses to SeraCare

In reaching its determination to approve the sale to SeraCare, the asset purchase agreement and related agreements, our board of directors consulted with our management and our financial and legal advisors, and considered a number of factors. We are proposing to sell our BBI Core Businesses to SeraCare because we believe that the sale and the terms of the related asset purchase agreement are in the best interests of our company and our stockholders. In reaching its determination to sell the BBI Core Businesses, our board of directors considered a number of factors, including those described below:

Operating History and Financial Condition. Our board of directors considered the current and historical financial condition and results of operations of the BBI Core Businesses, as well as our strategic objectives, the growth potential of our BBI Core Businesses and the financial resources

necessary to achieve the growth potential, the commercialization of and potential growth of our pressure cycling technology product platform and the capital necessary to fund further development and commercialization, and the current and historical financial condition and results of operations of our BBI Source Scientific business unit and the potential sale of assets of BBI Source Scientific. Our board considered the fact that during much of the last six years, we funded our pressure cycling technology activities through internally generated funds from our BBI Core Businesses and, to a lesser extent, from NIH grants. The board also considered the fact that internal funding of our pressure cycling technology operations limited our ability to invest in our BBI Core Businesses. Our board believes that future research and development costs and sales and marketing costs for our pressure cycling technology business, if funded internally from our BBI Core Businesses, will continue to limit the potential of our BBI Core Businesses. We also believe that to grow our BBI Core Businesses we will need additional funds, which may be difficult to obtain given an increasingly competitive market while continuing to fund our pressure cycling technology operations. Based on the foregoing, our board of directors concluded that we should focus on either the BBI Core Businesses or our pressure cycling technology business due to, among other things, the limited availability of funds and our limited access to capital, as well as the resources and management time required to develop each of these businesses, both of which involve different markets, products and customers.

Strategic Alternatives. The decision of our board of directors to approve and recommend the sale of our BBI Core Businesses was the result of an extended evaluation process. During the last two years, our board and senior management have, from time to time, evaluated and considered a number of alternatives. Among these were:

- Remain as we are and continue to fund the research and development and sales and marketing requirements of our pressure cycling technology business unit from existing cash flow from our BBI Core Businesses. Our board of directors determined that this strategy would be viable in the short term but was unlikely to be sustainable without securing significant additional funding. Furthermore, our board concluded that our BBI Core Businesses would suffer rather than grow and improve if funds generated by these businesses were not reinvested. We believe that the BBI Core Businesses will require additional capital in order to grow and improve, which may be difficult in an increasingly competitive market while continuing to fund our pressure cycling technology operations. Our board also believed that our pressure cycling technology operations were not valued appropriately by the capital markets because these operations were combined with our BBI Core Businesses. Therefore our stockholders have been unable to realize the value of our pressure cycling technology operations from the trading price of our common stock.
- Sell or spin-off our pressure cycling technology operations and refocus our efforts on our BBI Core Businesses. Our board of directors believed that this strategy would not allow the company or our stockholders to obtain the true value of our pressure cycling technology business. The board believed that because our pressure cycling technology business needed further development and has had very limited sales to date, we were unlikely to sell that business for a price that the board deemed to be fair to stockholders in light of the substantial investment made by our company in this technology. This belief was substantiated by the fact that the parties who expressed interest in engaging in a transaction with us were not interested in acquiring our pressure cycling technology operations for any significant additional consideration nor have we received any significant interest from third parties in acquiring our pressure cycling technology alone in the context of William Blair's solicitation of interested parties in our BBI Core Businesses. The board also believed that it was not in our best interests to spin-off our PCT business unit because it would be difficult to fund that business following the spin-off and there would be significant costs associated with such a spin-off.
- Secure a strategic partner to share the cost of operating and funding our pressure cycling technology business unit in exchange for some rights to our pressure cycling technology. The

purpose of this approach would be to fund pressure cycling technology research and development and sales and marketing costs until we achieve positive cash flow and profitability. However, our board of directors believes that our pressure cycling technology is still relatively early in the commercialization process and, therefore, we are unlikely to secure such a strategic partner or we would need to give up disproportionately greater value to obtain funding from a strategic partner now, rather than in later stages of development when we might have additional products and commercial sales. Our board of directors believes that the longer we retain control over our pressure cycling technology product platform, the more valuable our pressure cycling technology products will become to potential partners, licensees and/or acquirers. Therefore our board of directors believes that our stockholders will have an opportunity to benefit from the potential improved valuation if we continue to pursue our pressure cycling technology independently.

• Sell the BBI Core Businesses and become focused solely on further developing and commercializing our pressure cycling technology products. Our board of directors believes this approach positions us in what we believe to be some of the most promising segments of the market. Through the use of a portion of the proceeds from the sale of our BBI Core Businesses, we will have, at least a portion of the needed capital to further our development of our pressure cycling technology product platform and our sales and marketing efforts. This approach also provides us with the opportunity to use a majority of the proceeds from the sale of assets to engage in an issuer tender offer following the closing which will provide our stockholders with the opportunity to tender their shares of our common stock for \$3.50 per share and sell their shares of our common stock in an otherwise relatively illiquid stock. It also gives our stockholders the opportunity to continue their investment in our remaining pressure cycling technology activities by choosing not to tender their shares of our common stock in our issuer tender offer. Furthermore, it also allows investors who prefer an intermediate approach to tender some of their shares of common stock for cash, and to keep their remaining shares as an investment in our pressure cycling technology activities.

After careful consideration and consultation with financial industry experts and other professionals, our board of directors decided that stockholders were likely to benefit most if we were to successfully pursue the sale of the BBI Core Businesses to SeraCare.

Our board of directors has identified various benefits that are likely to result from the sale of our BBI Core Businesses to SeraCare pursuant to the asset purchase agreement. The board believes the sale of these businesses will:

- · allow us to devote substantially all of our energies and resources to development and growth of our pressure cycling technology operations;
- meet our near term need for capital to market and implement our pressure cycling technology business strategy, although it is likely that additional capital will be required;
- · provide us with an improved organizational focus; and
- when combined with the contemplated issuer tender offer, give our stockholders the opportunity to sell their shares of our common stock for \$3.50 per share, a substantial premium over the market price of our common stock at the time we announced the sale to SeraCare, to chose to continue their investment in our remaining pressure cycling technology activities by not tendering their shares of our common stock in the issuer tender offer, or to tender some of their shares of common stock and keep their remaining shares as an investment in our pressure cycling technology activities.

The amount of cash we receive will vary, depending on some future contingencies, and is described on page 45 under "Asset Purchase Agreement; Purchase Price; Escrow and Post-Closing Adjustment".

In arriving at its determination that the sale to SeraCare is in the best interests of our company and our stockholders, the board of directors carefully considered the terms of the asset purchase agreement as well as the potential impact of the sale on our company. As part of this process, the board of directors considered the advice and assistance of its outside financial advisors and legal counsel. In determining to authorize the sale to SeraCare, the board of directors considered the benefits and factors set forth above as well as the following factors:

- the oral opinion provided to our board of directors on April 15, 2004, which was confirmed in writing by an opinion letter dated as of April 16, 2004 from William Blair & Company, LLC, our company's financial advisor, that the consideration to be received by our company from the sale to SeraCare is fair to us from a financial point of view;
- the fact that SeraCare's offer was superior to the other offers we received, both in terms of aggregate consideration and terms and conditions of the asset purchase agreement;
- the after tax net proceeds from the sale to SeraCare will permit us to (i) fund our remaining pressure cycling technology operations for approximately 18 months; at that time, depending upon the amount of funds, if any, released from escrow pursuant to the escrow agreement we may need additional financing for working capital for our remaining operations and (ii) engage in an issuer tender offer for shares of our common stock to provide our stockholders with the opportunity to either sell their shares of common stock or remain as a stockholder in our remaining operations, or both;
- the terms and conditions of the asset purchase agreement, including a provision which allows our board to consider unsolicited offers to purchase the BBI Core Businesses which are superior to SeraCare's offer, subject to the terms of the asset purchase agreement; and
- the fact that the sale of our BBI Core Businesses must be approved by the holders of two-thirds of our common stock outstanding and entitled to vote at the special meeting, which ensures that the sale will not take place unless most of our stockholders approve.

Our board also considered the numerous risks associated with either engaging in the proposed sale to SeraCare or failing to engage in the proposed sale, as further described below under the heading "Risk Factors—Special Considerations You Should Take into Account in Deciding How to Vote on the Proposal to Sell Our BBI Core Businesses to SeraCare." These risks, which should be considered by you in determining how to vote for this proposal, include the following:

- the risk that the transaction with SeraCare may not be completed due to the failure to satisfy or waive conditions to closing;
- the amount of cash we receive in the proposed transaction may vary, depending on some future contingencies, including the net asset value of our company at closing and the possibility of our indemnification obligations for breaches of our representations, warranties and covenants in the asset purchase agreement, so it is possible we may not receive all of the cash provided for in the asset purchase agreement;
- although we expect to engage in an issuer tender offer promptly following the closing of the sale to SeraCare, you will not receive any of the proceeds from the sale of our BBI Core Businesses unless we complete the tender offer and you tender your shares;
- under the asset purchase agreement, we remain exposed to certain contingent liabilities relating to the BBI Core Businesses, which could adversely affect
  our ability to pursue our remaining business operations or our ability to engage in an issuer tender offer following the closing;
- unforeseen liabilities and expenses may be incurred that may limit the amount of after tax net proceeds from the sale to SeraCare available to engage in the contemplated issuer tender offer and to fund our remaining business activities;

- the proposed sale to SeraCare could disrupt the operations of our remaining business and adversely impact our plan for the remaining business;
- we will be unable to compete against the BBI Core Businesses for five years from the date of closing;
- under certain circumstances, we may be required to pay a termination fee to SeraCare if the transaction is not completed and we engage in another
  acquisition transaction within twelve months following termination;
- · if our stockholders do not approve the sale of our BBI Core Businesses, there may not be any other offers from potential acquirors;
- if the sale to SeraCare is not completed, we may need additional funds to maintain or grow our BBI Core Businesses and we may not have sufficient funds to develop our pressure cycling technology operations; there can be no assurance that we will obtain such sufficient financing on acceptable terms;
- if the sale to SeraCare is not completed, our BBI Core Businesses may have been disrupted, as a result of customer and vendor reaction, diversion of management attention and costs of the transaction, to an extent that jeopardizes the ongoing viability of the BBI Core Businesses;
- the failure to complete the sale to SeraCare may result in a decrease in the market value of our common stock and may create substantial doubt as to our ability to grow and implement our current business strategies;
- by completing the sale to SeraCare, we will become less diversified, and our business will become entirely dependent on the success of our pressure
  cycling technology products and services, which has a limited operating history, has incurred losses and has generated a limited amount of revenues to
  date;
- the sales cycle of our pressure cycling technology products has been lengthy and as a result, we have incurred and may continue to incur significant
  expenses before we generate any significant revenues related to those products;
- we may need additional financing for our pressure cycling technology activities and there can be no assurance that we will obtain such financing on acceptable terms;
- we may be unable to adequately respond to rapid changes in technology; and
- following the closing of the sale to SeraCare, our stockholders' ability to sell their stock may be extremely limited.

The foregoing discussion of the information and factors considered by our board of directors is not intended to be exhaustive, but does include the material factors considered. In view of the complexity and wide variety of information and factors, both positive and negative, considered by the board, it is not practical to quantify, rank, or otherwise assign relative or specific weights to the factors considered. In addition, the board did not reach any specific conclusion with respect to each of the factors considered, or any aspect of any particular factor. Instead, the board conducted an overall analysis of the factors described above, including discussions with management and legal, financial and accounting advisors. In considering the factors described above, individual members of the board may have given different weight to different factors. The board considered all of these factors in totality and concluded, on the whole, such factors supported its determination to approve the sale to SeraCare. After taking into consideration all of the factors set forth above, our board of directors, following consultation with its legal and financial advisors, concluded that the sale to SeraCare is fair to, and in the best interests of, our company and our stockholders, and that we should proceed with the sale.

#### Recommendation of the Board of Directors

The board of directors has determined that the sale of our BBI Core Businesses to SeraCare is fair to, and in the best interests of, our company and our stockholders. The board of directors unanimously approved the asset purchase agreement and the proposed sale contemplated thereby, and unanimously recommends that the stockholders vote in favor of the proposal to sell the assets of our BBI Core Businesses to SeraCare, pursuant to the asset purchase agreement, including the transactions contemplated thereby.

#### **Opinion of Financial Advisor**

We retained the firm of William Blair & Company, LLC to advise us in the evaluation of strategic opportunities aimed at increasing shareholder value. As part of its engagement, we requested William Blair to render a fairness opinion relating to the consideration to be received by our company in connection with the proposed sale to SeraCare. We selected William Blair based on their principals' qualifications and expertise, including the fact that William Blair's principals have significant experience in the valuation of businesses in connection with mergers and acquisitions, public and private financings and other transactions. William Blair is an investment bank based in Illinois, and as part of its investment banking practice, advises companies on mergers, acquisitions, and similar transactions. William Blair is actively engaged in the investment banking business and regularly undertakes the valuation of businesses and their securities in connection with private placements, business combinations and similar transactions.

At a meeting of our board of directors on April 15, 2004, William Blair delivered its oral opinion, and subsequently confirmed in writing in an opinion dated April 16, 2004, that, as of such date and based upon and subject to the assumptions and other matters described in its written opinion, the proposed consideration to be received by us in the sale to SeraCare was fair, from a financial point of view, to our company. William Blair's opinion is addressed to the board of directors and is directed only to the fairness, from a financial point of view, of the consideration to be received by us pursuant to the asset purchase agreement and not to the merits of the underlying business decision to effect the sale to SeraCare, the structure or tax consequences of the asset purchase agreement, the availability or advisability of any alternatives to the sale of the BBI Core Businesses, or any potential issuer tender offer to be engaged in by us following the closing. William Blair's opinion does not constitute a recommendation that our company approve and consummate the asset purchase agreement nor does it constitute a recommendation to any stockholder as to how that stockholder should vote at the special meeting.

The complete text of William Blair's opinion, which sets forth the assumptions made, matters considered and limitations on and scope of the review undertaken by William Blair, is attached to this proxy statement as Appendix B, and the summary of William Blair's opinion set forth in this document is qualified in its entirety by reference to its written opinion. Stockholders are urged to read William Blair's opinion carefully and in its entirety for a description of the procedures followed, the factors considered and the assumptions made by William Blair.

In arriving at its opinion, William Blair took into account general economic, market and financial conditions as well as its experience in connection with similar transactions and valuations generally. In addition, among other things, William Blair reviewed and considered:

- the terms and conditions stated in the asset purchase agreement;
- certain audited historical financial statements for our company for the three years ended December 31, 2003;
- our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2003;

- certain of our internal business, operating and financial information prepared by our senior management, including financial statements by operating units for the fiscal years ending December 31, 2001, 2002 and 2003;
- certain internal business, operating and financial information and forecasts of the BBI Core Businesses for the fiscal years ending 2004 through 2008;
- the financial position and operating results of the BBI Core Businesses compared with those of certain other publicly traded companies that William Blair deemed relevant:
- · information regarding publicly available financial terms of certain other business combinations William Blair deemed relevant;
- current and historical market prices and trading volume of our common stock;
- certain other publicly available information related to our company;
- discussions with members of senior management of our company relating to the items described above; and
- · other matters it deemed relevant to their inquiry, such as accepted financial and investment banking procedures.

As described in its opinion, William Blair assumed and relied upon the accuracy and completeness of all information examined or otherwise reviewed or discussed with William Blair. William Blair did not make or obtain an independent appraisal of the purchased assets or assumed liabilities (contingent or otherwise) of our BBI Core Businesses or of any of our other assets or liabilities or of our solvency. With respect to financial forecasts and projections prepared by our management, William Blair relied upon the assurances of our management that such forecasts and projections were reasonably prepared on bases reflecting the best currently available estimates and judgments of our management. William Blair relied upon each party to advise it promptly if any information previously provided or discussed with William Blair became inaccurate or was required to be updated during the period of its review. We did not impose any limitations on William Blair with respect to the investigations made or procedures followed by it in connection with the rendering of its opinion.

William Blair did not express any opinion as to the price at which our common stock would trade at any future time. Those trading prices could be affected by a number of factors, including but not limited to:

- changes in the prevailing interest rates and other factors which generally influence the price of securities;
- adverse changes in the current capital markets;
- the occurrence of adverse changes in the financial condition, business, assets, results of operations or prospects of our company or in the products and markets we serve;
- · any necessary actions by or restrictions of federal, state or other governmental agencies or regulatory authorities; and
- timely completion of the asset purchase agreement on the terms and conditions that are acceptable to all parties in interest.

The opinion was based on market, economic, financial and other circumstances and conditions existing and disclosed to William Blair as of April 16, 2004, and although subsequent developments could affect its opinion, William Blair expressly disclaimed any obligation to update, revise or reaffirm their opinion. In rendering its opinion, William Blair assumed that the sale to SeraCare would be consummated on the terms described in the asset purchase agreement, without any waiver of material

terms and conditions by us and without giving effect to any adjustments to the total consideration which may be contemplated pursuant to the asset purchase agreement.

Based on this information, William Blair performed a variety of financial analyses of the proposed sale to SeraCare and the consideration to be received by us in connection therewith. The following paragraphs summarize the material financial analyses performed by William Blair in arriving at its opinion.

#### Fairness Opinion Analysis

The following is a summary of the analyses performed by William Blair in connection with the preparation of the opinion. This summary is not a complete description of the analyses underlying the opinion. William Blair's opinion regarding the fairness of the consideration to be received by us was not based on any one analysis or any particular subset of these analyses but rather gave consideration to all of the analyses taken as a whole.

Comparable Public Company Analysis. William Blair reviewed and compared certain financial information relating to the BBI Core Businesses to corresponding financial information, ratios and public market multiples for certain publicly traded companies with operations in the diagnostics and controls industry that William Blair deemed relevant. The companies selected by William Blair were BioSource International, Inc., Cholestech Corporation, Discovery Partners International, Inc., Meridian Diagnostics, Inc. and Trinity Biotech plc.

William Blair selected these companies because they are the publicly traded companies that engage in businesses reasonably comparable to those of the BBI Core Businesses. None of the selected companies is identical to our business. Accordingly, any analysis of the selected publicly traded companies necessarily involved complex considerations and judgments concerning the differences in financial and operating characteristics and other factors that would necessarily affect the analysis of trading multiples of the selected publicly traded companies.

Among the information William Blair considered was revenue; earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization (commonly referred to as "EBITDA") and earnings before interest and taxes (commonly referred to as "EBIT"). William Blair analyzed the selected companies in terms of the equity market value plus book value of debt, less cash and cash equivalents ("enterprise value") as a multiple of revenue, EBITDA and EBIT. The operating results and the corresponding derived multiples for the BBI Core Businesses and each of the selected companies were based on each company's most recent available publicly disclosed financial information for the last 12 months ("LTM"). In addition, William Blair was provided additional information by our management team regarding the BBI Core Businesses for the time period detailed above that was not publicly available. The closing share price for the comparable public companies used in the analysis was as of April 14, 2004. The enterprise value of the transaction for the BBI Core Businesses was \$30.0 million.

William Blair then compared the implied transaction multiples for the BBI Core Businesses to the range of trading multiples for the selected companies. Information regarding the multiples from William Blair's analysis of selected publicly traded companies is set forth in the following table.

		Selected Public Company Valuation Multiples				
	Implied Transaction Multiples	Minimum	Median	Mean	Maximum	
Enterprise Value/LTM Revenue	1.38x	1.38x	2.07x	2.02x	2.64x	
Enterprise Value/LTM EBITDA	12.7x	9.7x	12.0x	12.8x	17.5x	
Enterprise Value/LTM EBIT	22.9x	12.6x	16.3x	15.6x	17.9x	
	29					

Comparable Transactions Analysis. William Blair performed an analysis of selected business combinations announced and closed since 1997 in the healthcare industry, focused primarily on the activity of diagnostic and control companies. In total, William Blair examined 11 transactions that had publicly available information. The transactions were chosen based on William Blair's judgment that they were generally similar, in whole or in part, to the proposed sale to SeraCare. The selected transactions were not intended to be representative of the entire range of possible transactions in the industry. The 11 transactions examined were (target/acquirer):

- Chemicon International, Inc./ Serologicals Corporation
- Visible Genetics Inc./ Bayer Corporation
- SeraCare, Inc. / Grupo Grifols, S.A.
- Xenometrix, Inc./ Discovery Partners International, Inc.
- AccuMed International, Inc. / Ampersand Medical Corporation
- Molecular Biosystems, Inc. / Alliance Pharmaceutical Corporation
- Metra Biosystems, Inc. / Quidel Corporation
- Gull Laboratories, Inc. / Meridian Bioscience, Inc.
- Biowhittaker Inc. / Cambrex Corporation
- Imex Medical Systems, Inc. / Nicolet Biomedical Inc.
- Inestar Corporation / American Standard Companies Inc.

Although William Blair analyzed the multiples implied by the selected transactions and compared them to the implied transaction multiples of the sale of the BBI Core Businesses, none of these transactions or associated companies is identical to the sale of the BBI Core Businesses. Accordingly, any analysis of the selected transactions necessarily involved complex considerations and judgments concerning the differences in financial and operating characteristics, parties involved and terms of their transactions and other factors that would necessarily affect the implied value of the BBI Core Businesses versus the values of the companies in the selected transactions

William Blair reviewed the consideration paid in the selected transactions in terms of the enterprise value of such transactions as a multiple of LTM revenue, EBITDA and EBIT prior to the announcement of these transactions. William Blair compared the resulting range of transaction multiples of revenue, EBITDA and EBIT for the selected transactions to the implied transaction multiples for the sale of the BBI Core Businesses. Information regarding the multiples from William Blair's analysis of selected transactions is set forth in the following table:

		Selected Transaction Valuation Multiples				
	Implied Transaction Multiples	Minimum	Median	Mean	Maximum	
Enterprise Value/LTM Revenue	1.38x	1.09x	2.21x	2.75x	10.28x	
Enterprise Value/LTM EBITDA	12.7x	6.2x	12.2x	13.6x	24.6x	
Enterprise Value/LTM EBIT	22.9x	12.7x	16.2x	22.6x	46.1x	

Discounted Cash Flow Analysis. William Blair performed a discounted cash flow analysis based on the future earnings stream and corresponding cash flow of the projected five year financial performance of our BBI Core Businesses. We provided William Blair with projections for calendar years 2004 through 2008 for our BBI Core Businesses based on certain assumptions by our management regarding the performance of our BBI Core Businesses. In conducting this analysis, William Blair used discount

rates ranging from 15.0% to 19.0% and calculated a terminal value at the end of fiscal year 2008 by assuming the free cash flow would grow in perpetuity beyond 2008 at annual growth rates ranging from 3.0% to 5.0%. The discount rates utilized in this analysis were chosen based upon an analysis of the weighted average cost of capital of our company and other factors William Blair deemed relevant. The growth rates utilized were chosen based upon William Blair's discussion with our company and other factors William Blair deemed relevant. Based on William Blair's analysis, the implied enterprise value of our BBI Core Businesses ranged from \$16.1 million to \$25.2 million. Discounted cash flow analysis is a widely used valuation methodology, but it relies on numerous assumptions, including asset values and earnings growth rates, terminal values and discount rates.

Other Information. The summary set forth above does not purport to be a complete description of the analyses of data underlying William Blair's opinion. The preparation of a fairness opinion is a complex process and is not necessarily susceptible to a partial analysis or summary description. William Blair believes that its analyses must be considered as a whole and that selecting portions of its analyses, without considering the analyses taken as a whole, would create an incomplete view of the process underlying the analyses set forth in its opinion. In addition, William Blair considered the results of all such analyses and did not assign relative weights to any of the analyses, so the ranges of valuations resulting from any particular analysis described above should not be taken to be William Blair's view of the actual value of our BBI Core Businesses.

In summary, William Blair based its opinion on the totality of the analyses it conducted and not on any single analysis. William Blair may have given various valuation ranges more or less weight than other valuation ranges, and may have deemed various assumptions more or less probable than other assumptions, so that the range of valuations resulting from any particular analysis described above should not be taken to be William Blair's view of the actual value of the BBI Core Businesses. William Blair examined each of the cases where the implied value under a particular analysis exceeded the proposed sale consideration and came to the opinion that in each case there were circumstances which argued against relying solely on the results of such analysis. In considering these circumstances, as discussed above, and in considering the results of the complete set of analyses using a variety of methodologies, William Blair formed its opinion described herein.

In performing its analyses, William Blair made numerous assumptions with respect to industry performance, general business, economic and regulatory conditions and other matters, many of which are beyond our control. The analyses performed by William Blair are not necessarily indicative of actual values, trading values or actual future results, which might be achieved, all of which may be significantly more or less favorable than suggested by such analyses. Such analyses were prepared solely as part of William Blair's analysis of the fairness of the financial terms and conditions of the transaction from a financial point of view and were provided to our board of directors. The analyses do not purport to be appraisals or to reflect the prices at which businesses or securities might be sold. In addition, the opinion of William Blair was one of many factors taken into consideration by the board of directors in making its determination to approve the transaction. Consequently, the analyses described above should not be viewed as determinative of the opinion of the board of directors' with respect to the value of our BBI Core Businesses.

We hired William Blair based on its qualifications and expertise in providing financial advice to companies and on its reputation as a nationally recognized investment banking firm. Pursuant to a letter agreement, dated October 25, 2002, William Blair was paid a retainer fee of \$50,000 for its role as financial advisor and is entitled to an additional \$100,000 upon the delivery of its opinion, dated April 16, 2004, as to the fairness to the Company, from a financial point of view, of the transaction consideration to be paid by SeraCare pursuant and subject to the conditions set forth in the asset purchase agreement. In addition, under the terms of the October 25, 2002 letter agreement, William Blair will receive an additional fee of \$450,000 contingent upon consummation of the transaction. In addition, we have agreed to reimburse William Blair for its out-of-pocket expenses (including fees and

expenses of its counsel) reasonably incurred by it in connection with its services and will indemnify William Blair against certain liabilities that may arise out of its engagement.

Mr. Richard P. Kiphart, an investor who owns or controls approximately 23% of the outstanding shares of our common stock as of December 31, 2003, is a Principal and Head of the Corporate Finance Department of William Blair. Mr. Kiphart did not assist William Blair in giving its fairness opinion in the proposed transaction. Mr. Kiphart has agreed to vote his shares in favor of the sale to SeraCare, as described further under the section "Asset Purchase Agreement; Other Agreements Relating to the Asset Sale; Voting Agreements."

William Blair has consented to the descriptions of its opinion in, and the inclusion of its opinion as an annexed to, this proxy statement.

## **Regulatory Approvals**

There are no material United States or state regulatory approvals required for the completion of the sale to SeraCare other than the approval of the asset purchase agreement by our stockholders under the corporate law of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts. As described further below under "Asset Purchase Agreement; Other Agreements Relating to the Asset Sale; Government Contracts", we have agreed with SeraCare that following the closing we will request the appropriate governmental authorities to novate certain identified government contracts.

## **Appraisal Rights**

General. The following discussion is not a complete statement of the law pertaining to appraisal rights under the Massachusetts Business Corporation Act ("MBCA"), and is qualified in its entirety by the full text of Part 13, Dissenters' Rights, Sections 13.01 through 13.31 of Chapter 156D of the MBCA, which is provided in its entirety as Appendix C to this proxy statement.

Under Section 13.02(a)(3) of Chapter 156D of the MBCA, a stockholder of a Massachusetts corporation is entitled to appraisal rights and may obtain payment of the fair value of his or her shares upon completion of a sale of all or substantially all of the property of a corporation, provided that the stockholder properly perfects his or her appraisal rights. The enforcement by a stockholder of a request to receive payment for shares of common stock under the MBCA is an exclusive remedy and the stockholder may not challenge the action creating his or her entitlement to appraisal rights unless the action is unlawful or fraudulent with respect to the stockholder or the corporation.

Under Section 13.20 of Chapter 156D of the MBCA, when a proposed sale of all or substantially all of the assets of a corporation is to be submitted to a vote at a meeting of stockholders, as in the case of the special meeting, the meeting notice must state that the corporation has concluded that stockholders are, are not or may be entitled to assert appraisal rights under Massachusetts law and include in that meeting notice a copy of Part 13 of the MBCA. This proxy statement constitutes notice to the holders of our common stock that they are entitled to appraisal rights under Massachusetts law. The applicable statutory provisions of the MBCA are attached to this proxy statement as Appendix C. For purposes of this summary, the term "stockholder" shall have the same meaning as defined in Part 13 of Chapter 156D, that is, the stockholder of record (i.e., the stockholder listed in our stock records maintained by our transfer agent) or the beneficial owner of the shares.

Any stockholder who wishes to exercise appraisal rights or who wishes to preserve that right should review carefully the following discussion and Appendix C to this proxy statement. Moreover, because of the complexity of the procedures for exercising the right to seek appraisal of shares of common stock and the fact that Part 13 of Chapter 156D becomes effective on July 1, 2004, we believe that stockholders who consider exercising such appraisal rights should seek the advice of counsel, which

counsel will not be paid for by us. Failure to strictly comply with the procedures specified in Part 13 of Chapter 156D of the MBCA will result in the loss of appraisal rights.

Notice of Intent and Demand for Payment. Any holder of our common stock wishing to exercise the right to demand appraisal under Part 13 of the MBCA must satisfy each of the following conditions:

- as more fully described below, before the vote on the proposal to approve the sale to SeraCare is taken the stockholder must deliver to us written notice of the stockholder's intent to demand payment for his or her shares if the proposed transaction is completed. The written notice should be delivered to Boston Biomedica, Inc., 375 West Street, West Bridgewater, Massachusetts 02379, Attention: Kathleen W. Benjamin, Clerk. We recommend you send your notice to us by registered or certified mail, return receipt requested; and
- the stockholder must not vote, or cause or permit to be voted, any shares in favor of the proposal to approve the sale to SeraCare at the special meeting. If you file the required written objection with us before the stockholder vote, you do not need to vote against the proposed sale to SeraCare. However, a vote in favor of the sale will result in a waiver of your statutory appraisal rights with respect to the transaction. If you return a proxy which is signed, but which is not marked with a direction as to how the proxy is to be voted on the proposed sale to SeraCare and you do not revoke the proxy, it will be voted "FOR" the proposal to approve the sale to SeraCare, and you will not be able to exercise your appraisal rights.

In general, a stockholder may assert appraisal rights only if the stockholder seeks them with respect to all of the holder's shares of common stock. If you are a stockholder of record for more than one beneficial stockholder, you may assert appraisal rights with respect to fewer than all the shares registered in your name as holder of record, provided that you notify us in writing of the name and address of each beneficial stockholder on whose behalf you are asserting appraisal rights. For a beneficial stockholder to assert appraisal rights, the beneficial stockholder must submit to us the record stockholder's written consent to the assertion of such rights not fewer than 40 nor more than 60 days after we send out written notice to the stockholder of appraisal rights, as described below. Stockholders who hold their shares in brokerage accounts or other nominee forms and who wish to exercise appraisal rights are urged to consult with their brokers to determine the appropriate procedures for the making of a demand for appraisal by the nominee.

Appraisal Notice and Form. If the sale to SeraCare is completed, within 10 days after the completion of the transaction, we will deliver a written appraisal notice and a form containing certain information to all stockholders who have satisfied the requirements to provide us notice of the stockholder's intent to demand appraisal rights and who have not otherwise voted in favor of the proposal to approve the sale to SeraCare, as further described above under "Notice of Intent and Demand for Payment." The appraisal notice we supply will include a copy of Part 13 of Chapter 156D of the MBCA and a form that specifies the date of the first announcement to stockholders of the principal terms of the proposed sale. The form we supply also requires the stockholder asserting appraisal rights to certify (i) whether or not beneficial ownership of the shares for which appraisal rights are asserted were acquired before the date of the first announcement of the proposed sale to SeraCare and (ii) that the stockholder did not vote for the sale to SeraCare. The form provided with the appraisal notice will state:

- where the form shall be sent and where certificates for shares, if certificated, shall be deposited and the date by which those certificates shall be deposited;
- a date by which we must receive the form, which will not be fewer than 40 nor more than 60 days after the date the appraisal notice and form are sent, and that the stockholder shall have

waived the right to demand appraisal with respect to such shares unless the form is received by us by the specified date;

- our estimate of the fair value of the shares;
- that, if requested in writing, we will provide to a requesting stockholder, within 10 days after the date on which we must receive the form from stockholders, the number of stockholders who return the forms by the specified date and the total number of shares owned by them; and
- the date by which the stockholder may withdraw his or her notice of intent to demand appraisal rights, which date will be within 20 days after the date on
  which we must receive the form from the stockholder.

Perfection of Rights. As mentioned above, a stockholder who receives the appraisal notice described above and who wishes to exercise his or her appraisal rights shall certify on the form provided by us whether the beneficial owner of the shares acquired the shares before the date of the first announcement of the proposed sale to SeraCare, as described above under "Appraisal Notice and Form". If a stockholder fails to make this certification, we may elect to treat those shares as "after-acquired shares", for which payment is treated differently as described in detail under Section 13.25 of Chapter 156D. A stockholder who wishes to exercise appraisal rights shall execute and return the form provided by us and, in the case of certificated shares, deposit his or her stock certificates in accordance with the terms of the notice by the date referred to in the appraisal notice described above. Once a stockholder deposits his or her stock certificates or, in the case of uncertificated shares, returns the executed forms, that stockholder loses all rights as a stockholder (including rights to participate in any tender offer that we may engage in following the closing), unless the stockholder withdraws his or her election in accordance with the withdrawal procedures, which are summarized below.

Withdrawal of Appraisal Rights. A stockholder who has otherwise properly perfected his or her appraisal rights may decline to exercise his or her appraisal right and withdraw from the appraisal process by notifying us in writing by the date set forth in the appraisal notice described above. If the stockholder fails to withdraw from the appraisal process before the expiration of the withdrawal period, you may not thereafter withdraw without our written consent.

Payment. Within 30 days after the date on which the stockholder is required to deliver to us the form described above under "Appraisal Notice and Form", we will pay in cash to each stockholder who has properly perfected their appraisal rights, the amount we estimate to be the fair value of their shares, plus interest. The payment to each stockholder will be accompanied by:

- our financial statements, which will consist of a balance sheet as of the end of a fiscal year ending not more than 16 months before the date of payment, an income statement for that year, a statement of changes in stockholders' equity for that year, and the latest available interim financial statements, if any;
- · a statement of our estimate of the fair value of the shares, which estimate will equal or exceed our estimate given with the appraisal notice; and
- a statement that stockholders may demand further payment if the stockholder is dissatisfied with the payment or offer in accordance with the procedures
  set forth in Section 13.26 of Chapter 156D (as described below) and that if any such stockholder does not make such demand within the time period
  specified therein, then that stockholder shall be deemed to have accepted the payment in full satisfaction of our obligations under the applicable provisions
  of the MBCA.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the event that the stockholder is demanding payment for "after-acquired shares", we may elect to withhold payment. If we elect to withhold payment, we must, within

30 days after the date on which the stockholder is required to deliver to us the form described above under "Appraisal Notice and Form", we notify all stockholders who have "after-acquired shares":

- of the information in our financial statements (as described in the first bullet point in the preceding paragraph);
- of our estimate of the fair value of the shares, which estimate will equal or exceed our estimate given with the appraisal notice;
- that the stockholders may accept our estimate of fair value, plus interest, in full satisfaction of their demands or demand appraisal under Section 13.26 of Chapter 156D;
- that those stockholders who wish to accept our offer shall notify us of their acceptance within 30 days after receiving our offer; and
- that those stockholders who do not satisfy the requirements for demanding appraisal under Section 13.26 shall be deemed to have accepted our offer.

Within 10 days after receiving the stockholder's acceptance of our offer, we will pay in cash the amount we offered to each stockholder who agreed to accept our offer in full satisfaction of the stockholder's demand. Within 40 days after sending the notice to holders of "after-acquired shares", we must pay in cash the amount we offered to pay to each stockholder who does not satisfy the requirements for demanding appraisal under Section 13.26.

Procedure if Stockholder is Dissatisfied with Payment or Offer. Within 30 days after receipt of payment for a stockholder's shares, a stockholder who is dissatisfied with the amount of the payment to be received shall notify us in writing of that stockholder's estimate of the fair value of the shares and demand payment of that estimate plus interest, less any payment we previously paid. In addition, within 30 days after receiving our offer to pay for a stockholder's "after-acquired shares", a stockholder holding "after-acquired shares" who was offered payment (as described above) and who is dissatisfied with that offer shall reject the offer and demand payment of the stockholder's stated estimate of the fair value of the shares plus interest. A stockholder's failure to notify us within such 30 day period, waives the right to demand payment from us and shall be entitled only to the payment made or offered by us as described above.

Court Proceedings. If a stockholder makes a proper and timely demand for payment which remains unsettled, we will commence an equitable proceeding within 60 days after receiving the payment demand and petition the court to determine the fair value of the shares and accrued interest. If we do not commence the proceeding within the 60-day period, we will pay in cash to each stockholder the amount the stockholder demanded, plus interest. We will commence the proceeding in the appropriate court of Plymouth County, Massachusetts, which is where our principal office in the Commonwealth of Massachusetts is located. We will make all stockholders, whether or not residents of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts, whose demands remained unsettled, parties to the proceeding as an action against their shares, and all parties shall be served with a copy of the petition. The court may appoint one or more persons as appraisers to receive evidence and recommend a decision on the question of fair value. The appraisers will have the powers described in the order appointing them, or in any amendment to it. The stockholders demanding appraisal rights are entitled to the same discovery rights as parties in other civil proceedings.

Each stockholder made a party to the proceeding is entitled to judgment:

- for the amount, if any, by which the court finds the fair value of the stockholder's shares, plus interest, exceeds the amount paid by us to the stockholder for such shares; or
- · in the case of "after-acquired shares", for the fair value, plus interest, of the stockholders shares for which we elected to withhold payment.

Determination of Fair Value. Section 13.01 of Chapter 156D defines "fair value" with respect to shares being appraised as the value of the shares immediately before the effective date of the corporate action to which the stockholder demanding appraisal objects, excluding any element of value arising from the expectation or accomplishment of the proposed corporate action unless exclusion would be inequitable. This would mean that the court would determine fair value immediately prior to the completion of the sale to SeraCare. This definition leaves untouched the accumulated case law about what constitutes fair value. While that case law in Massachusetts traditionally focused on market value, capitalized earnings value and asset value, recent cases have held that fair value in appraisal proceedings can and should be based upon the same techniques the investment community uses to determine value if the corporation as a whole, or its assets, were to be acquired by the highest bidder. See, e.g., Sarrouf v. New England Patriots Club, Inc., 397 Mass. 542 (1986).

Court Costs and Counsel Fees. The costs of the appraisal proceeding shall be determined by the court, including the reasonable compensation and expenses of appraisers of the court. The court shall assess the costs against us, except that the court may assess costs against all or some of the stockholders demanding appraisal, in amounts the court finds equitable, to the extent the court finds such stockholders acted arbitrarily, vexatiously, or not in good faith with respect to the rights provided by Part 13 of the MBCA. The court in an appraisal proceeding may also assess the fees and expenses of counsel and experts for the respective parties, in amounts the court finds equitable for specified reasons as described in Section 13.31 of Chapter 156D.

Any stockholder wishing to exercise appraisal rights is urged to consult legal counsel before attempting to exercise appraisal rights. Failure to strictly comply with all of the procedures set forth in Part 13 of Chapter 156D of the MBCA may result in the loss of a stockholder's statutory appraisal rights.

#### Tax Consequences

The following is a summary of the principal material United States federal income tax consequences relating to the proposed sale of our BBI Core Businesses to SeraCare. The summary does not consider the effect of any applicable foreign, state, local or other tax laws nor does it address tax consequences applicable to stockholders that may be subject to special federal income tax rules. The following summary is based on the current provisions of the Internal Revenue Code, existing, temporary, and proposed Treasury regulations thereunder, and current administrative rulings and court decisions. Future legislative, judicial or administrative actions or decisions, which may be retroactive in effect, may affect the accuracy of any statements in this summary with respect to the transactions entered into or contemplated prior to the effective date of those changes.

The proposed sale of our BBI Core Businesses to SeraCare will be a transaction taxable to us for United States federal income tax purposes. We will recognize taxable income equal to the amount realized on the sale in excess of our tax basis in the assets sold. The amount realized on the sale will consist of the cash we receive in exchange for the assets sold, plus the amount of related liabilities assumed by SeraCare.

Although the sale of our BBI Core Businesses will result in a taxable gain to us, a portion of the taxable gain will be offset to the extent of current year losses from operations plus available net operating loss carry forwards, as currently reflected on our consolidated federal income tax returns. The taxable gain will differ from the gain to be reported in our financial statements due to temporary tax differences and certain other differences between the tax laws and generally accepted accounting principles.

We believe we will be able to apply between approximately \$4.1 and \$4.6 million of federal tax loss carryforwards without limitation against the taxable gain from the sale of the BBI Core Businesses. However, due to the limitation of net operating loss carryforwards under the federal alternative minimum tax system, a portion of the taxable gain reduced by our net operating loss carryforwards may be subject to the federal alternative minimum income tax. As a result of the foregoing, we believe we will pay between approximately \$4.0 and \$4.4 million in federal and state taxes on the proceeds from the sale to SeraCare. The availability and amount of net operating loss carryforwards are subject to audit and adjustment by the Internal Revenue Service. In the event that the Internal Revenue Service adjusts the net operating loss carryforwards, we may incur an increased tax liability.

We do not anticipate any direct tax consequence to you as a result of the sale to SeraCare. If we engage in an issuer tender offer following the closing, any tax consequences to you as a result of the tender offer will be described in the applicable tender offer documents that will be sent to stockholders describing the tender offer.

Each holder of our common stock is urged to consult his or her own tax advisor as to the federal income tax consequences of the sale, and also as to any state, local, foreign or other tax consequences based on his or her own particular facts and circumstances.

## **Accounting Treatment of the Asset Sale**

If the asset purchase agreement and the sale to SeraCare are approved by our stockholders as described in this proxy statement, we will record the sale in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles in the United States. Upon the completion of the sale to SeraCare, we will recognize a financial reporting gain, equal to the net proceeds (the sum of the purchase price less the expenses relating to the sale) less the net book value of the assets sold and the fair value of the indemnification liability retained.

## **Treatment of Employee Stock Options**

Because the sale to SeraCare will be deemed to be a sale of "substantially all of the assets," all of our outstanding options to purchase shares of our common stock will become immediately vested upon completion of the sale. Many of our currently outstanding options have exercise prices greater than the current fair market value of our common stock.

## RISK FACTORS

## Special Considerations You Should Take into Account in Deciding How to Vote on the Proposal to Sell Our BBI Core Businesses to SeraCare

You should carefully consider the special considerations described below as well as other information provided to you in this proxy statement in deciding how to vote on the proposal to sell our BBI Core Businesses. The special considerations described below are not the only ones facing our company. Additional considerations not presently known to us or that we currently believe are immaterial but which may subsequently become material may also impair our business operations. If any of the following special considerations actually occur, our business, financial condition or results of

operations could be materially adversely affected, the value of our common stock could decline, and you may lose all or part of your investment.

## Special Considerations Regarding the Proposal to Sell Our BBI Core Businesses to SeraCare

#### The sale to SeraCare may not be completed if the conditions to closing are not satisfied or waived.

There is a risk that the sale of our BBI Core Businesses to SeraCare may not be completed because the conditions to closing, including our ability to obtain stockholder approval, SeraCare's receipt of sufficient financing to complete the transaction, and required consents from third parties, including landlords and parties to contracts, may not be satisfied or waived. If the transaction is not completed, it is possible we will have difficulty recouping the costs incurred in connection with negotiating the proposed transaction and our business may be seriously harmed.

It is possible that we may not receive all of the cash provided for in the asset purchase agreement, and accordingly, we may have less cash to fund our remaining operations and to undertake our contemplated issuer tender offer following the closing.

Pursuant to the asset purchase agreement, if our net asset value as of the closing date is less than \$8.5 million, the amount of the purchase price we will receive will be reduced dollar for dollar. In addition, \$2.5 million of the purchase price will be deposited into an escrow account to be held in escrow for 18 months following the closing to secure our indemnification obligations under the asset purchase agreement. Some or all of the \$2.5 million may be returned to SeraCare if we are required to indemnify SeraCare for any breaches of our representations, warranties or covenants in the asset purchase agreement. In the event that the purchase price is reduced because the closing net asset value is less than \$8.5 million or in the event we do not receive all of the amounts deposited into escrow because of breaches of our representations, warranties and covenants in the asset purchase agreement, we will have less cash resources to fund our remaining pressure cycling technology business operations following the closing and to undertake our contemplated issuer tender offer following the closing. Further, we may have unforeseen liabilities and expenses that must be satisfied from the after tax net proceeds of the sale to SeraCare, leaving less to fund our remaining operations. If we do not have sufficient cash to fund our remaining operations, we may need to raise capital, which may not be possible under satisfactory terms, if at all, and our business may be seriously harmed.

The asset purchase agreement will expose us to contingent liabilities, which could adversely affect our ability to pursue our remaining business operations or our ability to engage in an issuer tender offer following the closing.

Pursuant to the asset purchase agreement, we agreed to indemnify SeraCare for any losses from breaches of our representations, warranties or covenants that occur within 21 months after the closing date of the sale to SeraCare. Our indemnification obligation for a breach of certain representations and warranties extends for a longer period, including in certain cases, indefinitely. Our indemnification obligations are limited by an overall cap equal to the purchase price. For example, an indemnification claim by SeraCare could result if SeraCare suffers any damages arising out of the inaccuracy of any of our representations about the assets comprising our BBI Core Businesses or if we fail to comply with a covenant or other agreement in the asset purchase agreement. The payment of any such indemnification obligations could adversely impact our cash resources following the completion of the sale to SeraCare and our ability to pursue other opportunities, including the development of our pressure cycling technology operations. In addition, if we become subject to a large indemnification claim prior to the completion of our anticipated issuer tender offer following the closing, we may not have sufficient cash to undertake the issuer tender offer to purchase shares of our common stock from stockholders following the closing or the price that we may be able to offer to stockholders may be substantially less than what we otherwise would have been able to offer.

## You are not guaranteed to receive any of the proceeds from the sale of our BBI Core Businesses.

The purchase price for the assets of the BBI Core Businesses will be paid directly to our company. At this time, following the closing, we intend to use up to \$21 million of the after-tax net proceeds from the sale to SeraCare to commence an issuer tender offer to purchase up to 6,000,000 shares of our common stock at \$3.50 per share. If you decide not to tender your shares in the tender offer or if the tender offer is not commenced due to unanticipated events or circumstances beyond our control, including unforeseen liabilities or contingencies reducing the amount of proceeds available for the tender offer, you will not receive any proceeds from the sale of the assets and you will continue to be a stockholder in our company, however, trading in our common stock will likely be more difficult, due to, among other things, limited trading volume of our stock.

## Our business will be harmed if the proposed sale to SeraCare disrupts the operations of our business and prevents us from realizing intended benefits.

Prior to the closing of the sale to SeraCare, our business operations may be disrupted due to a number of factors, any of which could harm our business or ability to complete the proposed transaction. These factors include:

- loss of key employees, vendors, or customers;
- changes in management which may impair relationships with employees and customers;
- failure to adjust or implement our business model;
- additional expenditures required to facilitate the proposed transaction with SeraCare;
- the resulting diversion of management's attention from our day-to-day business; and
- failure to make needed capital expenditures and other investments to increase working capital.

## We will be unable to compete with the BBI Core Businesses for five years from the date of closing.

We have agreed that, without the prior written consent of SeraCare, we will not engage in or own or control any interest in (except as a passive investor of less than 5% of the outstanding equity interests of a company) any entity that competes with the BBI Core Businesses for a period of five years from the closing. Our pressure cycling technology operations, which we will continue to pursue following the closing, are not deemed to compete with the BBI Core Businesses.

## We may be required to pay a termination fee to SeraCare if the transaction is not completed and we engage in another transaction within the next twelve months.

The asset purchase agreement requires us to pay SeraCare a termination fee if the asset purchase agreement is terminated prior to completion under certain cases. Specifically, if SeraCare terminates the asset purchase agreement as a result of a triggering event (as described herein under "Asset Purchase Agreement; Termination of the Asset Purchase Agreement) or if we terminate the asset purchase agreement at a time when terminable by SeraCare as a result of a triggering event, then we must pay SeraCare within 2 business days after demand by SeraCare a termination fee equal to \$600,000; provided that if (i) prior to the termination a third party delivered to us an acquisition proposal, (ii) within one year following the termination an acquisition transaction is completed or we enter into an agreement or letter of intent providing for an acquisition transaction, and (iii) the aggregate purchase price paid for such acquisition transaction is equal to or greater than \$35 million, then the termination fee shall be increased to an amount equal to 3% of the aggregate purchase price paid in the acquisition transaction.

We would also be required to pay a termination fee in the event the asset purchase agreement is terminated by SeraCare or us prior to completion if, subject to the conditions in the asset purchase agreement, (i) the transaction has not closed by August 15, 2004, (ii) our stockholders do not approve

the transaction, or (iii) we breach any covenant or agreement, or if any of our representations or warranties shall have been untrue when made or shall have become untrue, such that the condition to closing relating to the accuracy of representations and warranties or the compliance with covenants would not be satisfied, and prior to the termination a third party delivered to us an acquisition proposal and within one year following the termination an acquisition transaction is completed or we enter into an agreement or letter of intent providing for an acquisition transaction. The termination fee would be equal to \$600,000, provided that the fee would be increased to an amount equal to 3% of the aggregate purchase price in the acquisition transaction if such aggregate purchase price is greater than or equal to \$35 million.

If we are required to pay SeraCare a termination fee, our business could be seriously harmed.

If the sale to SeraCare is not completed, we may explore other potential transactions but there may not be any other offers from potential acquirors.

If the sale to SeraCare is not completed, we may continue as an independent stand-alone operating company conducting our historical business, we may explore other strategic alternatives, including a sale of our assets to, or a business combination with, another party, or we may pursue other business opportunities and investments unrelated to our current business. There can be no assurance that any potential transaction will provide consideration equal to or greater than the price proposed to be paid by SeraCare in the transaction, or that we will be able to complete any alternative transaction. Although we had discussions with various parties concerning such a purchase, none of these parties may now have an interest in such a sale or be willing to offer a reasonable purchase price.

If the sale to SeraCare is not completed, we may need additional funds to continue or grow our existing business and we may not have sufficient funds to develop our pressure cycling technology operations.

If the sale to SeraCare is not approved, we will continue to operate our BBI Core Businesses unless and until we are able to negotiate another transaction that our board of directors believes is acceptable to the stockholders and to the company. We believe that we will need additional funding to properly continue the development of our pressure cycling technology activities while still making the necessary investments in the BBI Core Businesses, and it may be necessary to obtain additional funding to make needed investments in the BBI Core Businesses. To the extent that we do not obtain needed capital for our pressure cycling technology business through the sale of the BBI Core Businesses, we may have to obtain it through the issuance of additional debt or equity, by entering into a strategic relationship pursuant to which we may be required to share our rights to the pressure cycling technology product platform, or through other means, any one of which may reduce the value to us, perhaps substantially, of any further commercialization and development of pressure cycling technology products. There is no guarantee that we would be able to obtain such funding or enter into such relationships on terms acceptable to us or at all. Further, there is no guarantee that we would be able to obtain any funding for our BBI Core Businesses upon acceptable terms. Failure to obtain such funding or enter into such relationships could seriously harm our business.

The failure to complete the sale of our BBI Core Businesses may result in a decrease in the market value of our common stock and may create substantial doubt as to our ability to grow our existing business and implement our current business strategies.

The sale of our BBI Core Businesses is subject to a number of contingencies, including approval by our stockholders and other customary closing conditions. We cannot predict whether we will succeed in obtaining the approval of our stockholders. As a result, we cannot assure you that the sale of our BBI Core Businesses will be completed. If our stockholders fail to approve the proposal to sell our BBI Core Businesses to SeraCare at the special meeting or if the sale of our BBI Core Businesses is not completed for any other reason, the market price of our common stock may decline. In addition, failure to complete the sale of our BBI Core Businesses may substantially limit our ability to grow our

existing business and implement our current business strategies, including the development of our pressure cycling technology activities. We currently believe it would be extremely difficult to continue to operate our BBI Core Businesses while continuing to operate our pressure cycling technology operations.

## Special Considerations Relating to Our Company if Our BBI Core Businesses are Sold to SeraCare

By completing the sale to SeraCare, we will become less diversified.

By selling our BBI Diagnostics and BBI Biotech assets, we will be selling our business units that generate our most significant sources of revenue. We will subsequently become primarily a development-stage company focused on the further development and commercialization of our pressure cycling technology product platform. We may invest in other technology in the future, but we have no current specific plans to do so at this time. This increases our business risk because we will be less diversified than before the sale of the BBI Core Businesses to SeraCare and because our remaining business is speculative.

Our business following the asset sale will be entirely dependent on the success of our pressure cycling technology products and services, which have a limited operating history and have generated substantial losses and only a limited amount of revenues to date.

The BBI Core Businesses proposed to be sold to SeraCare pursuant to the asset purchase agreement represents approximately 90% of our annual revenue in each of the past two years. Our business following the sale to SeraCare will leave us entirely dependent on the performance of our pressure cycling technology activities, which will be our main operating unit going forward. Our pressure cycling technology business has a limited operating history and has incurred significant losses to date. Our first products utilizing our pressure cycling technology, the Barocycler<sup>TM</sup> NEP2017 instrument and related disposable PULSE<sup>TM</sup> Tubes, were introduced for commercial sale in September 2002. As of December 31, 2003, we invested approximately \$11.0 million towards the development of our pressure cycling technology since 1997. Limited revenue has been generated from sales of our pressure cycling technology products and related services. Our failure to generate revenues from sales of these and other commercially viable pressure cycling technology products and services or otherwise reduce our losses relating to this business unit will adversely affect our business and may affect our ability to stay in business.

## Our pressure cycling technology products and services are new and have limited market awareness.

Our pressure cycling technology products have limited market awareness and, to date, limited sales. Our future success will be dependent in significant part on our ability to generate demand for our pressure cycling technology products and services and to develop additional commercial applications that incorporate our pressure cycling technology. To this end, our direct and indirect sales operations must increase market awareness of our pressure cycling technology products to generate increased revenue. Our products and services require a sophisticated sales effort targeted at both the scientists who would use this technology and the senior management of our prospective customers. All new hires will require training and will take time to achieve full productivity. We cannot be certain that we will be able to hire enough qualified individuals or retain existing employees in the future. We cannot be certain that we will be successful in our efforts to market and sell our products, and if we are not successful in building greater market awareness and generating increased sales, our future results of operations will be adversely affected.

The sales cycle of our pressure cycling technology products has been lengthy and as a result, we have incurred and may continue to incur significant expenses before we generate any significant revenue related to those products.

Our customers have required several months to test and evaluate our pressure cycling technology related products. This increases the possibility that a customer may decide to cancel or change plans, which could reduce or eliminate our sales to that customer. As a result of this lengthy sales cycle, we have incurred and may continue to incur significant research and development expenses, and selling, general and administrative expenses, before we generate the related revenue for these products, and we may never generate the anticipated revenue if a customer cancels or changes its plans. Factors associated with this lengthy sales cycle include the initial selling price of the PCT Barocycler<sup>TM</sup> NEP2017 and the limited amount of research data presently available demonstrating its capabilities and potential. Additional refinements in pressure cycling technology instrumentation have been made, including the development of a less expensive and smaller, bench top version of the Barocycler which we expect to be available for commercial sale in the third or fourth quarter of 2004; however, there can be no assurance that this bench top model will be successful or that we will generate any significant revenue from sales of these products.

## We may be unable to adequately respond to rapid changes in technology.

The market for our pressure cycling technology products and related services is characterized by rapidly changing technology, evolving industry standards and frequent product introductions. The introduction of products and services embodying new technology and the emergence of new industry standards may render our existing pressure cycling technology products and related services obsolete and unmarketable if we are unable to adapt to change. A significant factor in our ability to grow and to remain competitive is our ability to successfully introduce new products and services that embody new technology, anticipate and incorporate evolving industry standards and achieve levels of functionality and prices acceptable to the market. If our pressure cycling technology products and related services are unable to meet our customers' needs or we are unable to keep pace with technological changes in the industry, our pressure cycling technology products could eventually become obsolete. We may be unable to allocate the funds necessary to improve our current products or introduce new products to address our customers' needs and respond to technological change. In the event that other companies develop more technologically advanced products, our competitive position relative to such companies would be harmed.

## Following the closing of the sale to SeraCare, your ability to sell your stock may be substantially limited.

Our common stock is currently traded on the Nasdaq National Market under the symbol "BBII." Following the completion of the proposed transaction, we expect to continue to trade as a public company on the Nasdaq National Market. However, it is not possible to predict the trading price of our common stock following the closing of the sale to SeraCare. If our common stock trades below the minimum bid price for continued listing on the Nasdaq National Market or we otherwise fail to meet the continued listing standards of the Nasdaq National Market, our stock will be delisted from the Nasdaq National Market and we expect it will be traded on the Nasdaq SmallCap Market if we meet the listing standards of that market or we will attempt to be traded on the OTC Bulletin Board or "pink sheets" maintained by the National Quotation Bureau, Inc. The OTC Bulletin Board and Pink Sheets are generally considered less efficient markets than the Nasdaq National Market and the Nasdaq SmallCap Market. It is likely that there will only be limited trading volume in our common stock following the closing of the sale to SeraCare. Accordingly, you may find it more difficult to dispose of your shares of common stock and you may not be able to sell some or all of your shares of common stock when and at such times as you desire.

In addition, it is possible that following the tender offer contemplated after completion of the sale to SeraCare we may decide to take steps to terminate our reporting obligations if permissible under applicable SEC rules. If we were to terminate our reporting obligations, there will not be current or adequate public information readily available about our remaining operations and there will not be any active trading market for our common stock.

## ASSET PURCHASE AGREEMENT

We believe this summary describes the material terms of the asset purchase agreement. However, we recommend that you read carefully the complete agreement for the precise terms of the asset purchase agreement and other information that may be important to you. The asset purchase agreement is included in this proxy statement as Appendix A.

## **Assets Sold**

Subject to and upon the terms and conditions of the asset purchase agreement, we are selling to SeraCare all of our right, title and interest in and to the assets used in connection with or relating to our BBI Core Businesses, including the following assets:

- all accounts and notes receivable and refunds relating to the BBI Core Businesses;
- all of our rights and obligations under certain identified contracts;
- all personal and real property leases identified and those used in the BBI Core Businesses;
- our owned real property located at 375 West Street, West Bridgewater, Massachusetts;
- all fixtures, equipment, leasehold improvements, computers and software used in the BBI Core Businesses, other than certain specifically excluded software and computers;
- all inventory with respect to the BBI Core Businesses;
- all records and lists, including lists of customers, suppliers and personnel, relating to the BBI Core Businesses, all product, business and marketing plans relating to the BBI Core Businesses and all books, ledgers, files, reports, plans, drawings and operating records we maintain (other than our minute books, stock books and tax returns) relating to the BBI Core Businesses;
- all of our copyrights, patents, trademarks, domain names, technology rights and licenses, computer software, confidential information, trade secrets, franchises, know-how, inventions, designs, specifications, plans, drawings and intellectual property rights used in the BBI Core Businesses;
- all licenses, permits, franchises, approvals, authorizations, consents or orders of, or filings with, any governmental authority necessary for the present conduct of, or relating to the operation of the BBI Core Businesses, other than certain identified non-transferable permits;
- all insurance policies, other than certain identified insurance policies that are not assignable;
- all supplies, sales and promotional literature, customer, supplier and distributor lists, art work, display units, telephone and fax numbers and purchasing records related to BBI Core Businesses;
- all rights under or pursuant to all warranties, representations and guarantees made by suppliers in connection with the assets being sold or services furnished to us pertaining to the BBI Core Businesses, other than certain identified rights;
- all deposits, prepayments and prepaid expenses relating to the BBI Core Businesses;
- · all assets of BBI Biotech; and
- all claims, causes of action, choses in action, rights of recovery and rights of set-off of any kind, against any person or entity, including any liens, security interests, pledges or other rights to payment or to enforce payment in connection with products delivered by us on or prior to the closing date.

## **Assets Retained**

We are retaining certain assets, including the following assets:

- all assets owned by us or BBI BioSeq, Inc. that do not relate to the BBI Core Businesses, including our pressure cycling technology assets, and all of the assets owned by BBI Source Scientific;
- our investment interest in Panacos Pharmaceuticals, Inc.;
- · all licenses, permits, franchises, approvals, authorizations, consents or orders of, or filings with, any governmental authority to the extent not transferable;
- specified computers and computer software;
- insurance policies to the extent not transferable or not relating to the BBI Core Business;
- all claims, causes of action, choses in action, rights of recovery and rights of set-off of any kind, against any person or entity, not relating to the BBI Core Businesses or arising out of or relating to the assets being sold;
- all intercompany receivables and payables which are owed to us or BBI Biotech Research Laboratories or any entity which, after the closing date is an
  affiliate of us or BBI Biotech Research Laboratories;
- the loan receivable and accrued interest relating thereto from Mr. Richard T. Schumacher;
- a lease deposit for our facility in Frederick, Maryland;
- certain specified contracts; and
- all of our cash and cash equivalents.

#### Assumed Liabilities

Subject to and upon the terms and conditions of the asset purchase agreement, SeraCare will assume certain liabilities related to the BBI Core Businesses, including:

- all accounts payable set forth on our December 31, 2003 balance sheet or incurred after that date prior to the closing, in the ordinary course of business, but excluding any intercompany accounts payable, and in each case, only to the extent such payable is included on the closing balance sheet;
- all accrued expenses set forth on our December 31, 2003 balance sheet or incurred after that date prior to the closing, in the ordinary course of business, and in each case, only to the extent that such expense is included on the closing balance sheet;
- all accrued compensation and vacation set forth on our December 31, 2003 balance sheet or incurred after that date prior to the closing, in the ordinary
  course of business, and in each case, only to the extent such accrued compensation or vacation is included in the closing balance sheet;
- notes payable set forth on our December 31, 2003 balance sheet, but only to the extent such notes payable are included on the closing balance sheet;
- all liabilities accruing, arising out of, or relating to events or occurrences after the closing date under certain contracts and leases specifically identified or otherwise assumed by SeraCare, but not including liabilities relating to a default under such contracts or leases on or prior to the closing date;
- the mortgage on our owned real property located at 375 West Street, West Bridgewater, Massachusetts;
- any tax arising from the operation of the BBI Core Businesses for periods beginning after the closing date; and
- with respect to rehired employees to the extent expressly assumed by SeraCare pursuant to the asset purchase agreement.

## **Excluded Liabilities**

Other than the assumed liabilities, SeraCare will not assume any other liabilities, whether liquidated or unliquidated, known or unknown, or whether arising out of occurrences prior to, at or after the date of the agreement.

#### **Closing Date**

The closing of the sale of our BBI Core Businesses will take place on the third business day after the last of the closing conditions is met, or such other date as we agree with SeraCare.

## Purchase Price; Escrow and Post-Closing Adjustment

SeraCare will pay us \$30 million in cash for the assets of our BBI Core Businesses, subject to a post-closing adjustment described below. At the closing, \$2.5 million of the purchase price will be deposited into escrow to be held in escrow by an independent escrow agent for a period of 18 months following the closing in order to secure our indemnification obligations to SeraCare under the asset purchase agreement. At the end of the 18 month period, any remaining amounts in the escrow account will be payable to us, subject to pending claims.

A purchase price adjustment will occur if the closing net asset value of the assets to be transferred to SeraCare is greater or less than \$8.5 million, measured as of the closing date. The adjustment amount is calculated by subtracting \$8.5 million from the closing net asset value (the net amount of purchased assets less assumed liabilities as set forth on the closing balance sheet). An estimated adjustment amount will be calculated not less than three business days prior to the closing. In the event that the estimate shows that the net asset value is less than \$8.5 million, the amount of this deficiency will be deducted from the purchase price to be paid to us at the closing. On or before 60 days after closing, SeraCare will prepare a balance sheet as of the closing date, which will include a calculation of the adjustment amount. We will be entitled to observe the preparation of the closing balance sheet. If the actual net asset value as set forth in the closing balance sheet is less than \$8.5 million, then we must pay SeraCare the difference. Any estimated adjustment amount deducted from the purchase price at the closing will be applied to the final closing adjustment. If the net asset value as set forth in the closing balance sheet is greater than \$8.5 million, then SeraCare must pay us the difference. If there are disagreements with the adjustment amount, the asset purchase agreement has a dispute resolution mechanism under which a nationally recognized independent public accounting firm will resolve the dispute.

## **Additional Payments**

On the closing date or as promptly as possible after the closing date (or such time as otherwise specified in the asset purchase agreement), the following items will be prorated between us and SeraCare as of the closing date:

- all prepaid interest and interest payable with respect to any interest bearing obligations assumed by SeraCare;
- all real and personal property taxes, water, gas, electricity and other utilities, common area maintenance reimbursements to lessors, local business and
  other license fees or taxes, merchants' association due and other similar periodic charges payable with respect to the assets or business being sold to
  SeraCare; and
- all rent we paid through the end of the calendar month in which the closing occurs.

We will pay any documentary transfer taxes and any sales, use or other taxes imposed by reason of the transfers of the purchased assets. SeraCare will pay the fees and costs of recording or filing all applicable conveyancing instruments and shall pay the costs for title searches or insurance premiums for title insurance to be obtained by SeraCare.

## Representations and Warranties

Representations and Warranties of Our Company and BBI Biotech Research Laboratories

In the asset purchase agreement, both we and BBI Biotech Research Laboratories make certain representations and warranties to SeraCare and, subject to certain limitations, we have agreed to indemnify SeraCare for any breach of the representations and warranties. These representations and warranties relate to the following:

- due organization, valid existence, good standing and qualification to do business;
- subsidiaries;
- authority, approvals, validity and enforceability of the asset purchase agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby;
- the absence of certain changes or events since December 31, 2003;
- title and operating condition to the purchased assets;

- owned and leased real property;
- contracts and commitments;
- permits used in the operation of the business;
- the absence of conflicts with or violations, breaches or defaults under contracts caused by the asset purchase agreement and transactions contemplated thereby:
- · our SEC filings and financial statements;
- books and records relating to the business and assets being sold;
- litigation matters;
- labor and employment matters;
- absence of undisclosed liabilities;
- · compliance with applicable laws;
- brokers' fees;
- absence of other agreements to sell the assets;
- intellectual property matters, including our ownership of our proprietary rights;
- employee benefit plans and employee matters;
- transactions with affiliated persons;
- filing of tax returns, payment of taxes and other tax matters;
- insurance matters;
- accounts receivable;
- inventory;
- purchase commitments and outstanding bids, and customer returns and similar customer claims;
- absence of unlawful payments;
- · customers, distributors and suppliers;
- compliance with environmental laws;
- our corporate minute books;
- application of state takeover and other similar statutes;
- receipt of a fairness opinion from William Blair;
- · accuracy of information provided by us; and
- product returns and warranties.

For a complete text of the representations and warranties made by us or BBI Biotech Research Laboratories, refer to Article IV of the asset purchase agreement.

In the asset purchase agreement, SeraCare makes certain representations and warranties to us and, subject to certain limitations, SeraCare has agreed to indemnify us for any breach of the representations and warranties. These representations and warranties relate to the following:

- · due organization, valid existence and good standing;
- · authority, approvals, validity and enforceability of the asset purchase agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby;
- the absence of conflicts with the asset purchase agreement and transactions contemplated thereby;
- consents and approvals for the asset purchase agreement and transactions contemplated thereby;
- brokers' fees;
- · SeraCare's SEC filings and financial statements; and
- SeaCare's financial resources and commitment letters for financing.

For a complete text of the representations and warranties made by SeraCare, refer to Article V of the asset purchase agreement.

#### Covenants

Under the asset purchase agreement, each of the parties have agreed to perform certain pre- and post-closing covenants. These covenants include, among other things, the following:

- we will each (a) use our commercially reasonable efforts to take, or cause to be taken, all actions and things necessary, proper or advisable to consummate the transactions contemplated by the asset purchase agreement, including obtaining all necessary waivers, consents and approvals from other parties to contracts and leases (b) execute any documents, instruments or conveyances reasonably necessary to carry out the transactions contemplated by the asset purchase agreement and (c) cooperate with each other in connection with the foregoing;
- we will grant approvals and take such actions as are within our authority to eliminate the effects of any fair price, moratorium, control share, business combination, stockholder protection or other similar anti-takeover statute or regulation that is or becomes applicable to the asset purchase agreement, including taking all commercially reasonable action to ensure that our shareholder rights plan will not apply to the transactions contemplated by the asset purchase agreement. Prior to signing the asset purchase agreement, we amended our shareholder rights plan and took such other necessary actions to ensure that the foregoing statutes and regulations would not apply to the asset purchase agreement;
- we have agreed to provide SeraCare with prompt notice of certain events involving breaches of representations and warranties, failure to satisfy or comply with any material covenants or conditions in the agreement and any developments that could reasonably be expected to have a material adverse effect on the assets to be sold under the asset purchase agreement;
- we will cause our officers, directors, employees and agents to provide SeraCare and its representatives access at all reasonable times upon reasonable notice to the purchased assets for the purpose of inspecting such assets;
- SeraCare has the right, at its sole cost and expense to, (a) conduct a Phase I environmental study with respect to the real property assets (leased and owned) being purchased, (b) inspect records, reports, permits, applications, monitoring results, studies, correspondence, data and any

other information relevant to environmental conditions or environmental noncompliance, and (c) inspect all buildings and equipment at the real property that is part of the purchased assets, in each case subject to certain requirements;

- we will operate the BBI Core Businesses in the ordinary course of business and substantially in accordance with past practice and in substantial compliance with all laws and regulations, and will not engage in certain prohibited transactions from the date of the asset purchase agreement through the closing, without the consent of SeraCare;
- SeraCare will extend offers of employment to substantially all of our employees in the BBI Core Businesses, such employment to be for substantially equivalent positions and on substantially equivalent wage rates as such employees currently have with us, provided that SeraCare in its sole discretion may elect to provide that any or all such employment relationships shall be terminable "at-will";
- SeraCare will, to the extent permitted by law, applicable tax qualification requirements and approvals from third party providers, permit each rehired employee to be eligible to participate in the various retirement, health, disability, vacation, 401(k), dental and life insurance plans maintained by or on behalf of SeraCare:
- SeraCare agrees to indemnify and hold us harmless from any losses we suffer arising from SeraCare's failure to provide notice to rehired employees under the Worker Adjustment and Retraining Notification Act as a result of a plant closing or mass layoff (such terms as defined in 29 U.S.C. §2101 et. seq.) that occurs after the closing date;
- we agreed to prepare and file as soon as reasonably practicable after the execution of the asset purchase agreement, a proxy statement and other proxy materials for the purpose of soliciting proxies from our stockholders to vote in favor of the approval of the asset purchase agreement and the transactions contemplated by the asset purchase agreement at a special meeting of our stockholders to be called and held for such purposes;
- · we have also agreed to use commercially reasonable efforts to obtain the requisite stockholder approval;
- SeraCare will use its commercially reasonable efforts to obtain the financing contemplated by the commitment letters provided to us when we signed the asset purchase agreement or to obtain replacement financing in an amount and on terms and conditions not materially less favorable than set forth in such commitment letters:
- we have agreed to cooperate with all reasonable requests from SeraCare in the preparation of financial statements determined by SeraCare to be necessary to meet its reporting obligations;
- we have agreed to implement and fully fund a retention program for our employees on terms reasonably satisfactory to SeraCare for the period from the date of the asset purchase agreement until the closing; and
- we will use our commercially reasonable efforts to obtain the consent of our mortgage lender to permit the assumption by SeraCare of the mortgage on our West Bridgewater real property prior to the closing.

Many of the covenants contained in the asset purchase agreement are difficult to summarize. For a complete text of the foregoing covenants and additional covenants, please refer to Article VI of the Asset Purchase Agreement.

## Solicitation; Withdrawal of Recommendation by Our Board of Directors

Non-Solicitation. Until the sale to SeraCare is completed or the asset purchase agreement is terminated, we have agreed that we will not, nor will we authorize or permit any of our officers, directors, principals, attorneys, agents, employees or other representatives, to directly or indirectly, do any of the following:

- solicit, initiate, encourage or induce the making, submission or announcement of any acquisition proposal (as defined below);
- participate in any discussions or negotiations regarding, or furnish to any person any non-public information with respect to, or take any other action to facilitate any inquiries or the making of any proposal that constitutes or may reasonably be expected to lead to, any acquisition proposal;
- engage in discussions with any person with respect to any acquisition proposal;
- approve, endorse or recommend any acquisition proposal; or
- enter into any letter of intent or similar document or any agreement or commitment contemplating or otherwise relating to any acquisition transaction (as defined below).

Prior to the approval of the asset purchase agreement by our stockholders, however, we are not prohibited from complying with our obligations to make a recommendation with respect to a third party tender offer, and we are not prohibited from furnishing information about us to, entering into a confidentiality agreement with or entering into discussions with, any person in response to a superior offer (as defined below) submitted by that person, if:

- we have not violated the non-solicitation restrictions described above;
- our board of directors concludes in good faith, after consultation with outside legal counsel, that the failure to take such action would be a violation of our board of directors' fiduciary duties;
- at least three business days prior to furnishing any nonpublic information to, or entering into discussions or negotiations with such person, we give
   SeraCare written notice of the identity of such person and our intention to furnish nonpublic information to, or enter into discussions or negotiations with, such person, and we receive from such person an executed confidentiality agreement containing certain restrictive terms; and
- contemporaneously with furnishing any nonpublic information to such person, we also furnish that information to SeraCare (if not previously provided to SeraCare).

Notification of Acquisition Proposal to SeraCare. We have agreed to advise SeraCare orally and in writing within 24 hours after receipt of an acquisition proposal, of any request we receive for nonpublic information which we reasonably believe would lead to an acquisition proposal or of any acquisition proposal, or any inquiry received by us or any of our representatives with respect to, or which we reasonably believe would lead to any acquisition proposal, the material terms and conditions of such request, acquisition proposal or inquiry, and the identity of the person or group making any such request, acquisition proposal or inquiry. We also agreed to keep SeraCare informed (orally and in writing) on a current basis and in all material respects of the status and details (including material amendments or proposed amendments) of any such request, acquisition proposal or inquiry.

Definition of Acquisition Proposals and Acquisition Transaction. Under the asset purchase agreement, an "acquisition proposal" means any offer or proposal relating to any "acquisition transaction" which include any of the following transactions:

· any acquisition or purchase from us or BBI Biotech of more than 15% of our or BBI Biotech's outstanding voting securities;

- any tender or exchange offer that, if completed, would result in a person or group beneficially owning 15% or more of our or BBI Biotech's outstanding voting securities:
- any merger, consolidation, business combination or similar transaction involving us pursuant to which our stockholders immediately preceding the
  transaction would hold less than 85% of the equity interests in the surviving or resulting entity of the transaction;
- any sale, lease, exchange, transfer, license, acquisition or disposition of more than 15% of the assets of the BBI Core Businesses; or
- any liquidation or dissolution of our company or our subsidiary, BBI Biotech.

Definition of Superior Offer. Under the asset purchase agreement, a "superior offer" means an unsolicited, bona fide written offer made by a third party to engage in any of the following transactions:

- a merger, consolidation, business combination, recapitalization, liquidation, dissolution or similar transaction involving us pursuant to which our stockholders immediately preceding the transaction would hold less than 51% of the equity interest in the surviving or resulting entity;
- a sale or other disposition of all or substantially all of the assets of the BBI Core Businesses; or
- the acquisition by any person of beneficial ownership or a right to acquire beneficial ownership of shares representing in excess of 51% of the voting power of the then outstanding shares of our capital stock or of the capital stock of BBI Biotech;

in each case on terms that our board of directors determines, in its reasonable judgment (based on advice of its outside financial advisor and after considering all terms and conditions of the written offer, including the likelihood and timing of completion) to be more favorable to us or our stockholders from a financial point of view than the terms of the asset purchase agreement with SeraCare. An offer will not be deemed to be a superior offer, however, if any financing to be obtained in connection with the transaction is less committed than SeraCare's financing or is not likely in the good faith judgment of our board of directors to be obtained by the third party on a timely basis.

Withdrawal of Recommendation of Board of Directors. We have agreed that we would include in this proxy statement our board of directors' recommendation that our stockholders vote in favor of the sale of our BBI Core Businesses pursuant to the asset purchase agreement and agreed not to withdraw, amend or modify, or propose to withdraw, amend or modify in a manner adverse to SeraCare, this recommendation. Notwithstanding the foregoing, our board of directors is permitted to withhold, withdraw, amend or modify any such recommendation previously made if our board of directors reasonably concludes in good faith, after consultation with its outside counsel, that to not withhold, withdraw, amend or modify such recommendation would constitute a breach of the fiduciary duties of the board of directors under applicable law or there is a superior offer, as defined above. We are not required to hold and convene this special meeting if there is a superior offer or canceling the special meeting is necessary for our board to comply with its fiduciary duties.

## **Conditions to Closing**

The closing of the sale to SeraCare will be held promptly after approval by our stockholders and the satisfaction of all other conditions to closing. These conditions are further described below.

Our obligation to complete the transaction is subject to various conditions, which must be satisfied or waived prior to the closing date, including the following material conditions:

• SeraCare's representations and warranties must be true and accurate in all respects as of April 16, 2004 and as of the closing date, except where the failure to be true and accurate as of the closing date would not have a material adverse effect on SeraCare;

- SeraCare shall have performed or complied with, in all material respects, all agreements and covenants required to be performed by them prior to the closing date;
- No action by any governmental authority shall have been taken and no law, rule or regulation shall have been enacted which would prevent the
  completion of the transaction. In addition, there shall not also be any regulation or court order that makes the purchase and sale of the BBI Core
  Businesses illegal or otherwise prohibited;
- SeraCare shall have executed and delivered each of the ancillary agreements to which it is a party;
- Our stockholders shall have approved the transactions contemplated by the asset purchase agreement in accordance with applicable law, our Restated Articles of Organization, as amended, and our Amended and Restated Bylaws, as amended;
- The plan administrator of SeraCare's 401(k) plan shall have approved a rollover of the assets of our 401(k) plan related to the accounts of those of our
  employees who are rehired by SeraCare;
- SeraCare shall have paid off or assumed the mortgage on our West Bridgewater, Massachusetts real property; and
- SeraCare shall have offered employment to substantially all of our employees on terms consistent with those described in the asset purchase agreement.

SeraCare's obligation to complete the transaction is subject to various conditions, which must be satisfied prior to the closing date, including the following material conditions:

- Our representations and warranties must be true and accurate in all respects as of April 16, 2004 and as of the closing date; except where the failure to be
  true and accurate as of the closing date would not have a material adverse effect on the BBI Core Businesses;
- · We shall have performed or complied with, in all material respects, all agreements and covenants required to be performed by us prior to the closing date;
- We shall have received certain specified consents and approvals;
- No action by any governmental authority shall have been taken and no law, rule or regulation shall have been enacted which would prevent the completion of the transaction. In addition, there shall not be any regulation or court order that makes the purchase and sale of the BBI Core Businesses illegal or otherwise prohibited;
- There shall not have been any material adverse change with respect to the BBI Core Businesses or the purchased assets since December 31, 2003;
- SeraCare shall have received its financing to complete the transaction;
- We shall have delivered to SeraCare the ancillary agreements to which we are a party and Mr. Richard T. Schumacher shall have entered into a non-competition agreement with respect to the BBI Core Businesses;
- We shall have executed and delivered documents to transfer the purchased assets and to release liens and other encumbrances on the purchased assets, except for certain permitted liens;
- Our stockholders shall have approved the transactions contemplated by the asset purchase agreement in accordance with applicable law, our Restated Articles of Organization, as amended, and our Amended and Restated Bylaws, as amended;
- SeraCare shall have been able to obtain insurable title on our owned real property being purchased by it at standard rates by a nationally recognized title insurance company; and
- On or before two weeks prior to the closing date, we shall have reduced to writing all of our standard operating procedures so that SeraCare may rely
  solely on such writings in the maintenance and operation of the BBI Core Businesses as it was operated by us prior to the closing.

## Other Agreements Relating to the Asset Sale

## Escrow Agreement

At the closing of the sale to SeraCare, we will enter into an escrow agreement with SeraCare and Wells Fargo Bank, N.A. regarding the establishment and maintenance of an escrow account to secure our indemnification obligations under the asset purchase agreement. Under the terms of the escrow agreement, SeraCare will deposit \$2.5 million of the total purchase price in an escrow account at the closing. Any claims by SeraCare for indemnifiable damages must be submitted to us and to the escrow agent pursuant to customary procedures specified in the escrow agreement. The escrow agreement will terminate 18 months after the closing. Any portion of the escrow fund not subject to any pending claim will be released to us on the expiration date of the escrow agreement. Any remaining amounts not used to satisfy pending claims will be released following resolution of such pending claims.

#### **Government Contracts**

A number of our contracts that are being purchased by SeraCare are government contracts that will be required to be novated by the proper government authority. We have agreed that following the closing we will request formal novations from the proper governmental authorities and that we will use our reasonable efforts to effect the prompt novation of these identified government contracts into the name of SeraCare. In addition, for those of our government contracts that are not required to be novated, we have agreed to make interim legal arrangements whereby SeraCare, on our behalf, will perform all of our duties and obligations under these government contracts in return for which SeraCare will be entitled to receive all payments to which we would otherwise be entitled under such contracts.

## Transition Services Agreements

In connection with the asset purchase agreement, we have agreed to enter into a transition services agreement with SeraCare pursuant to which SeraCare will provide us with access to specified office and laboratory space in Gaithersburg, Maryland, and will allow us to use certain laboratory equipment for our remaining operations, for a period of up to one year following the closing. We will conduct our marketing and sales, finance, and non-engineering research and development activities for our pressure cycling technology operations at this location. We have agreed to pay SeraCare approximately \$3,000 per month for the use of office and laboratory space in Gaithersburg, Maryland. We have also agreed with SeraCare that certain of our current employees, who will become employees of SeraCare following the closing, will be permitted to provide some services for us after the closing. For this right, we have agreed to pay SeraCare a 30% premium on salary for any of SeraCare's employees that perform work for us.

## Non-Competition and Non-Solicitation Agreement

We have agreed that, subject to limited exceptions, neither we nor any of our subsidiaries involved in the BBI Core Businesses will carry on or participate in the ownership, management or control of, or the financing of, or be employed by, or consult for or otherwise render services to, or allow its name or reputation to be used in or by any other present or future business enterprise that competes with SeraCare in the business conducted by the BBI Core Businesses for a five year period following the closing; these non-competition provisions do not prohibit us from:

continuing anywhere in the world in any type of business in which we are we currently engaged, which is not part of the BBI Core Businesses, such as our right to sell pressure cycling technology products and services;

- entering into any relationship with a person for purposes unrelated to the BBI Core Businesses; or
- making investments in publicly held companies, provided such interest does not exceed 5% of the voting control of such business.

We have also agreed that for one and one half years following the closing, we will not induce any of our former employees that are rehired by SeraCare to leave the employment of SeraCare, to accept any other employment or position or assist any other entity in hiring any such employee.

Mr. Richard T. Schumacher, our founder, Chief Executive Officer and a director, has also agreed that he will enter into an agreement which will provide that he will not compete with the BBI Core Businesses for a two year period following the closing. In addition, for a period of one and one half years following the closing, Mr. Schumacher has agreed not to induce any employee of SeraCare, including any of our former employees that are rehired by SeraCare, to leave the employment of SeraCare, to accept any other employment or position or assist any other entity in hiring any such employee. He has also agreed not to do business with customers or suppliers of SeraCare who have been customers or suppliers of ours within the last five years, provided, however, that such prohibitions do not prevent Mr. Schumacher from selling pressure cycling technology products to these persons or entering into a relationship with these persons if unrelated to the purchased business.

#### Voting Agreements

In order to provide an incentive for SeraCare to enter into the asset purchase agreement, each of Mr. Richard T. Schumacher, our founder, Chief Executive Officer and a member of our board of directors, and Mr. Richard Kiphart (together with Mr. Kiphart's daughter and a fund in which he serves as the general partner), who as of April 16, 2004, held an aggregate of 2,824,189 shares of our common stock, or approximately 32.0% of the issued and outstanding shares of our common stock entitled to vote at the special meeting, have executed voting agreements and irrevocable proxies with SeraCare dated as of April 16, 2004.

In the voting agreements, these stockholders have agreed to:

- vote their shares and any newly acquired shares in favor of the approval of the asset purchase agreement and any matter necessary to facilitate the completion of the transactions contemplated thereby;
- vote their shares and any newly acquired shares against any acquisition proposal (as defined in the asset purchase agreement) or any other action or
  agreement that would result in a breach of any covenant, representation or warranty or any other obligation or agreement of ours under the asset purchase
  agreement or which could reasonably be expected to result in any of the conditions to our obligations under the asset purchase agreement not being
  fulfilled; and
- grant SeraCare irrevocable proxies to vote their shares and any newly acquired shares as required by the voting agreements.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, these stockholders are not required to vote their shares in favor of the matters identified in the first bullet point above or against the matters identified in the second bullet point above if a superior offer is made after the date of the asset purchase agreement and in response to such superior offer, our board of directors withholds, withdraws, modifies, amends or modifies its recommendation in favor of the superior offer in a manner materially adverse to SeraCare because our board of directors has reasonably concluded in good faith, after consultation with outside counsel, that the failure to withhold, withdraw or amend or modify such recommendation would violate their fiduciary obligations under applicable law.

Furthermore, each of these stockholders agreed not to:

- transfer, sell, exchange, assign, gift, pledge or otherwise dispose of, or consent to any transfer of, any or all of their shares or any newly acquired shares or any interest therein, or otherwise dispose of or create or permit to exist any lien on such shares or newly acquired shares;
- enter into any contract, option or other agreement or understanding with respect to any transfer of any or all of the shares, newly acquired shares or any interest therein;
- · grant any proxy, power of attorney or other authorization in or with respect to the stockholder's shares or any newly acquired shares;
- deposit the shares or newly acquired shares into a voting trust or enter into a voting agreement or arrangement with respect to such shares or newly acquired shares; or
- take any other action that would in any way restrict, limit or interfere with the performance of the stockholder's obligations under the voting agreement.

These stockholders also agreed to be prohibited from engaging in solicitations of any acquisition proposal similar in scope and restriction as the prohibitions on solicitations agreed to by us in the asset purchase agreement. For a detailed description of these restrictions, see the section above entitled "Solicitation; Withdrawal of Recommendation by Our Board of Directors".

The voting agreements terminate upon the earlier of the completion or termination of the transactions contemplated by the asset purchase agreement. The form of each of Mr. Schumacher's and Mr. Kiphart's voting agreement is attached to this proxy statement as Appendix D and Appendix E.

#### Indemnification

Under the asset purchase agreement, we are obligated to indemnify and hold harmless SeraCare from and against all losses that it incurs arising out of or resulting from:

- Any breach of a representation or warranty made by us or BBI Biotech in or pursuant to the asset purchase agreement;
- Any breach of any covenant or agreement made by us or BBI Biotech in or pursuant to the asset purchase agreement;
- Any liabilities that SeraCare has not assumed; and
- Any liability arising out of the Omega Chemical Superfund Site, and other environmental matters disclosed in certain schedules to the asset purchase agreement.

The asset purchase agreement provides that SeraCare will indemnify and hold harmless us and BBI Biotech from and against all losses that we incur arising out of or resulting from:

- Any breach of a representation or warranty made by SeraCare in or pursuant to the asset purchase agreement;
- Any breach of any covenant or agreement made by SeraCare in or pursuant to the asset purchase agreement;
- Any liabilities assumed by SeraCare; and
- Any expense, debts, taxes and liabilities arising from the operation of the BBI Core Businesses after the closing date, except to the extent otherwise allocated between the parties in the asset purchase agreement.

The indemnification provisions contained in the asset purchase agreement are complicated and not easily summarized. You are urged to carefully read Article X of the asset purchase agreement attached as Appendix A to this proxy statement.

## Limits on Indemnification

In general, with respect to losses suffered by SeraCare resulting from a breach of any of our representations and warranties, neither we nor BBI Biotech will be obligated to indemnify SeraCare for any losses due to such breach or breaches until the aggregate amount of the losses exceeds \$300,000, and then only to the extent the amount of such losses, in the aggregate, exceed \$150,000. Our obligation to indemnify SeraCare for losses due to all other matters other than with respect to breaches of our representations and warranties are not subject to any minimum threshold amounts. The maximum aggregate amounts that SeraCare may recover for losses from us or BBI Biotech for indemnification is equal to the purchase price.

The representations and warranties made by each party to the asset purchase agreement survive the closing for a period of 21 months following the closing, except with respect to the representations and warranties concerning our due organization, subsidiaries engaged in the business, our due authorization of the transaction, and the absence of brokers, which survive indefinitely, and the representations and warranties relating to compliance with environmental laws and tax matters, which survive until the expiration of the applicable statute of limitations.

At the time of closing of the sale to SeraCare, as previously described, \$2.5 million of the purchase price will be deposited into escrow to be held in escrow by an independent escrow agent for a period of 18 months following the closing in order to secure our indemnification obligations to SeraCare under the asset purchase agreement. At the end of the 18 month period, any remaining amounts in the escrow account will be payable to us, subject to pending claims. If we are required to pay any damages as a result of our indemnification obligations, payments will first be deducted from the escrow fund. To the extent that the funds from the escrow agreement are insufficient to pay the damages, we will be required to pay the damages from the working capital of our remaining operations following the closing.

## **Termination of the Asset Purchase Agreement**

The asset purchase agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby may be terminated at any time prior to closing, in any of the following ways:

- By the mutual written consent of us and SeraCare;
- By either us or SeraCare if the closing has not occurred before August 15, 2004, subject to certain limitations described in the asset purchase agreement;
- By either us or SeraCare if a governmental entity or court of competent jurisdiction shall have issued a final and nonappealable order, decree or ruling or taken any other action, which has the effect of permanently restraining, enjoining or otherwise prohibiting the completion of the transactions contemplated by the asset purchase agreement;
- By either us or SeraCare if the special meeting contemplated by this proxy statement has been held and we do not receive the required approval of our stockholders to Proposal Nos. 1, 2 and 3, complete the transaction, except that we may not be able to terminate the agreement under this section if the failure to obtain stockholder approval is a result of our breach of our covenant to use commercially reasonable efforts to obtain stockholder approval;
- By us if SeraCare breaches any covenant or agreement, or if any representation or warranty of SeraCare shall have been untrue when made or shall become untrue, such that our condition to

closing relating to the accuracy of SeraCare's representations and warranties or SeraCare's compliance by SeraCare with its covenants would not be satisfied, *provided* that, if an inaccuracy of SeraCare's representations and warranties or breach by SeraCare is curable through the exercise of commercially reasonable efforts, we may not terminate the asset purchase agreement for a period of 10 days after delivery of written notice to SeraCare, provided that SeraCare continues to exercise commercially reasonable efforts to cure such breach and such breach is cured within such 10 day period;

- By SeraCare if we breach any covenant or agreement, or if any of our representations or warranties shall have been untrue when made or shall become untrue, such that the condition to closing relating to the accuracy of our representations and warranties or our compliance with covenants would not be satisfied, *provided* that, if an inaccuracy of our representations and warranties or breach by us is curable through the exercise of commercially reasonable efforts, SeraCare may not terminate the asset purchase agreement for a period of 10 days after delivery of written notice to us, provided that we continue to exercise commercially reasonable efforts to cure such breach and such breach is cured within such 10 day period;
- By us in the event SeraCare has not obtained the financing to complete the purchase of the BBI Core Businesses on or prior to August 15, 2004, and all of SeraCare's other conditions to closing have been satisfied; or
- By SeraCare if any of the following "triggering events" shall be deemed to have occurred:
- our board of directors or any committee thereof shall for any reason have withheld, withdrawn or refrained from making or shall have modified, amended
  or changed in a manner adverse to SeraCare its recommendation in favor of the approval of the asset purchase agreement and the transactions
  contemplated thereby;
- (ii) we shall have failed to include in this proxy statement the recommendation of our board of directors in favor of the approval of the asset purchase agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby;
- (iii) our board of directors fails to reaffirm its recommendation in favor of the approval of the asset purchase agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby within ten (10) business days after we are requested in writing that such recommendation be reaffirmed at any time following the announcement and during the pendency of an acquisition proposal;
- (iv) our board of directors or any committee thereof shall have approved, endorsed or recommended any acquisition proposal;
- (v) we shall have entered into any letter of intent or similar document or any agreement, contract or commitment accepting any acquisition proposal;
- (vi) we shall have breached any of the non-solicitation provisions of the asset purchase agreement; or
- (vii) a tender or exchange offer relating to not less than 15% of the then outstanding shares of our capital stock shall have been commenced by a person unaffiliated with SeraCare and we shall not have sent to our stockholders pursuant to Rule 14d-9 or 14e-2 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, within ten (10) business days after such tender or exchange offer is first published sent or given, a statement disclosing that we recommend rejection of such tender or exchange offer.

#### Effect of Termination

If the asset purchase agreement is terminated because of any the reasons described above, the asset purchase agreement will be of no further force or effect, except for certain specified obligations, including the return of information to the party furnishing the information and the preservation of confidentiality and, in limited circumstances, described in detail in the section below entitled "—Payment of Termination Fee", either party may be obligated to pay the other a termination fee at or following the termination of the asset purchase agreement. Neither party will be relieved from liability for any intentional or willful breach of the asset purchase agreement.

## **Payment of Termination Fee**

Our Obligation to Pay a Termination Fee

The asset purchase agreement requires us to pay SeraCare a termination fee if the asset purchase agreement is terminated prior to completion under certain cases. Specifically, if SeraCare terminates the asset purchase agreement as a result of a triggering event (as described above under "Termination of the Asset Purchase Agreement") or if we terminate the asset purchase agreement at a time when terminable by SeraCare as a result of a triggering event, then we must pay SeraCare within 2 business days after demand by SeraCare a termination fee equal to \$600,000; provided that if (i) prior to the termination a third party delivered to us an acquisition proposal, (ii) within one year following the termination an acquisition transaction is completed or we enter into an agreement or letter of intent providing for an acquisition transaction, and (iii) the aggregate purchase price paid for such acquisition transaction is equal to or greater than \$35 million, then the termination fee shall be increased to an amount equal to 3% of the aggregate purchase price paid in the acquisition transaction.

We would also be required to pay a termination fee in the event the asset purchase agreement is terminated by SeraCare or us prior to completion if, subject to the conditions in the asset purchase agreement, (i) the transaction has not closed by August 15, 2004, (ii) our stockholders do not approve the transaction, or (iii) we breach any covenant or agreement, or if any of our representations or warranties shall have been untrue when made or shall have become untrue, such that SeraCare's condition to closing relating to the accuracy of our representations and warranties or the compliance with our covenants would not be satisfied, and prior to the termination a third party delivered to us an acquisition proposal and within one year following the termination an acquisition transaction is completed or we enter into an agreement or letter of intent providing for an acquisition transaction. The termination fee would be equal to \$600,000, provided that the fee would be increased to an amount equal to 3% of the aggregate purchase price in the acquisition transaction if such aggregate purchase price is greater than or equal to \$35 million.

SeraCare's Obligation to Pay a Termination Fee

The asset purchase agreement also requires SeraCare to pay us a termination fee in the amount of \$600,000 in the event we terminate the asset purchase agreement as a result of SeraCare's failure to obtain financing for the transactions prior to August 15, 2004, and the agreement is not otherwise terminable by SeraCare pursuant to any other provision of the agreement.

### **Expenses**

Except as otherwise provided in the asset purchase agreement, each party to the asset purchase agreement will pay its own legal, accounting, out-of-pocket and other expenses incident to the asset purchase agreement and to any action taken by such party in preparation for effectuating the asset purchase agreement.

#### FINANCIAL HISTORY AND EFFECTS OF THE PROPOSED SALE TO SERACARE

## **Unaudited Pro Forma Financial Information**

The following unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated financial statements are presented for informational purposes only and do not purport to be indicative of our consolidated financial position and results of operations for future periods or the results that actually would have been realized had we completed the sale of our BBI Core Businesses to SeraCare during the specified periods below.

The following unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated financial statements are based on our audited consolidated financial statements and the notes thereto after giving effect to the transaction assuming the sale of our BBI Core Businesses was completed as of December 31, 2003. We have assumed that of the total consideration, \$27.5 million in cash will be paid to us at closing and \$2.5 million will be placed in escrow for a period of 18 months following the closing in order to secure our indemnification obligations under the asset purchase agreement. The \$2.5 million is part of other long-term assets on our balance sheet at December 31, 2003. At the end of the 18 month escrow period, all funds remaining in the escrow account at that time will be paid to us by the escrow agent, subject to any pending claims. The following unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated statements of operations for the years ended December 31, 2002 and December 31, 2003, respectively assume that the sale to SeraCare was completed on January 1<sup>st</sup> of each of the periods presented. The following unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated statement of operations for the years ended December 31, 2002 and December 31, 2003, respectively, include the results of our BBI Source Scientific business unit, which we are currently pursuing the sale of pursuant to the terms of a non-binding letter of intent described elsewhere in this proxy statement.

The pro forma adjustments were based upon available information and upon certain assumptions as described in the notes to the unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated financial statements that our management believes are reasonable under the circumstances. The pro forma adjustments are based on the information available at the date of this filing.

The unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated financial statements and accompanying notes should be read in conjunction with our historical consolidated financial statements and accompanying notes thereto, and our "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operation", in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2003 (a copy of which is being sent to you with this proxy statement). In addition, the unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated financial statements should be read in conjunction with the historical financial statements of the assets being sold pursuant to the proposed transaction with SeraCare, which are set forth below.

## BOSTON BIOMEDICA, INC UNAUDITED PRO FORMA CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEET AS OF December 31, 2003

ADD BACK:
PCT
ASSETS/ CORPORATE

	CONSOLIDATED BOSTON BIOMEDICA, INC. AS REPORTED DECEMBER 31, 2003	DIAGNOSTICS ASSETS AND LIABLITIES SOLD AS OF	LIABILITIES ON BBIDX BOOKS BEING RETAINED BY	ON BBIDX BOOKS BEING RETAINED BY	CORPORATE LIABILITIES BOOKS ON CORP BEING TRANSFERRED TO BBIDX	NET BOOK VALUE OF BBI BIOTECH ASSETS AND LIABLITIES SOLD AS OF DECEMBER 31, 2003	ADD BACK COSTS INTERCOMPANY ELIMINATIONS			FOOTNOTE REFERENCE	TOTAL: ADJUSTED TOTALS AFTER TRANSACTION
ASSETS CURRENT ASSETS:											
Cash and cash	0.71.05	170.000				d ((160)		6 1142.055	4 27 500 000		00 < 12 055
equivalents Accounts receivable,						\$ (6,169)		\$ 1,143,977	\$ 27,500,000	1 :	
net	3,495,839					(1,388,292)		282,859			282,859
Inventories Prepaid expenses	6,525,018	(5,114,256)				(503,527)	8,785	916,020			916,020
and other current assets	200,695	(16,708)				(65,153)		118,834			118,834
Total current assets	11,192,808	(6,776,762)	_		_	(1,963,141)	8,785	2,461,690	27,500,000		29,961,690
Property and equipment, net	4,725,523	(2,640,742)				(1,882,677)		202,104			202,104
OTHER ASSETS: Goodwill and other intangible assets, net Restricted cash— amount held in escrow	749,907	_						749,907	2,500,000		749,907
Other long-term assets	174,208	(38,626)				(57,008)		78,574	2,500,000		78,574
Total other assets	924,115	(38,626)				(57,008)		828,481	2,500,000		3,328,481
TOTAL ASSETS				s —	s –					,	\$ 33,492,275
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS'	10,042,440	(2,430,130)				(3,702,020)	0,765	5,472,213	30,000,000		33,472,273
EQUITY CURRENT											
LIABILITIES:	_		_								
Accounts payable Taxes Payable & transaction costs payable	\$ 1,633,263	\$ (995,990)	\$ —	\$ 221,136		\$ (492,667)		\$ 365,742	\$ 6,500,000		365,742
Accrued employee compensation	1,010,512	(550,427)	20,157		\$ (92,479)	(277,385)		110,378	5 0,500,000		110,378
Other accrued	, i	( )			(72,477)						
expenses Net liabilities from discontinued	541,857					(21,872)		346,680			346,680
operations Current maturities of	192,801	_				_		192,801			192,801
long term debt Deferred rent and	58,180	(58,180)				_		_			_
other current liabilities	97,509	(240)				(47,684)		49,585			49,585
Total current liabilities LONG-TERM LIABILITIES:	3,534,122	(1,778,142)	20,157	221,136	(92,479)	(839,608)	_	1,065,186	6,500,000	·	7,565,186
Long term debt, less current maturities Net liabilities from	2,271,299	(2,271,299)				(304,388)		(304,388)	1		(304,388)
discontinued operations	215,040	_				_	215,040				215,040
Other liabilities	406,776					_	406,776				406,776
Total liabilities	6,427,237	(4,049,441)	20,157	221,136	(92,479)	(1,143,996)		1,382,614	6,500,000	ı	7,882,614
STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY:										ı	
Common stock, \$.01 par value; 20,000,000 shares authorized, 6,827,592 issued and outstanding at											
September 30, 2003 Additional paid-in	68,276							68,276			68,276
capital	21,888,235							21,888,235			21,888,235
Accumulated deficit Loan receivable	(10,541,302	—						(10,541,302)	15,194,452	1	4,653,150
from Director and former CEO	(1,000,000							(1,000,000)		1	(1,000,000)
Total stockholders' equity	10,415,209	_						10,415,209	15,194,452		25,609,661

TOTAL LIABILITIES & STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY

## FOOTNOTES:

The Pro Forma adjustments to the unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated financial statements assume these transactions occurred on December 31, 2003 as follows:

1. adjustment to record the sale of assets and liabilities, having a net book value of \$8,305,548, for cash consideration of \$30,000,000 (including \$2.5M held in escrow), and net of \$6.5M of transaction costs, estimated federal and state income taxes, and other related costs.

# BOSTON BIOMEDICA, INC. UNAUDITED PRO FORMA CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF OPERATIONS FOR THE YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2003

	CONSOLIDATED BOSTON BIOMEDICA, INC. AS REPORTED DECEMBER 31, 2003	ADJUSTED BBI DIAGNOSTICS EXCLUDING PCT ACTIVITIES AND INTERCOMPANY SALES FROM BBIDX TO OTHER BBI ENTITIES	ADJUSTED BBI BIOTECH RESEARCH LABORATORIES, INC. EXCLUDING PCT ACTIVITIES AND INTERCOMPANY SALES FROM BIOTECH TO OTHER BBI ENTITIES	PRO FORMA ADJUSTMENTS	FOOTNOTE REFERENCE	PRO FORMA TOTAL
REVENUE:						
Products	\$ 13,607,808	11,927,122	158,100	1,817	1	\$ 1,524,403
Services	9,687,882	130,773	8,867,120	11,091	1	701,080
Total revenue	23,295,690	12,057,895	9,025,220	12,908		2,225,483
COSTS AND EXPENSES:						
Cost of products	7,262,815	5,646,488	246,980	1,817	1	1,371,164
Cost of services	7,602,321	47,097	7,093,179	11,091	1	473,136
Research and development	1,816,273	287,402	245,067	_		1,283,804
Selling and marketing	3,282,538	2,731,271	19,141	_		532,126
General and administrative	4,345,643	1,534,362	1,583,149	516,901	2,3	1,745,033
Total operating costs and expenses	24,309,590	10,246,620	9,187,516	529,809		5,405,263
Operating income (loss)	(1,013,900)	1,811,275	(162,296)	(516,901)		(3,179,780)
Net Interest Expense (income)	271,892	232,539	4,808			34,545
Income (Loss) before income taxes Benefit from (Provision for) income taxes	(1,285,792) (3,430)	1,578,736 (601,819)	(167,104) 67,299	(516,901) (531,089)	4	(3,214,325)
Net income (loss) FROM CONTINUING OPERATIONS	\$ (1,289,222)	\$ 976,917	\$ (99,805)	(1,047,990)		\$ (3,214,325)
Net loss per share, basic & diluted, from continuing operations	\$ (0.19)					\$ (0.47)
Number of shares used to calculate net loss per share, basic and diluted	6,810,660					6,810,660

## FOOTNOTES:

The Pro Forma adjustments to the unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated financial statements assume these transactions occurred on January 1, 2003, as follows:

- Add back: intercompany sales made by BBI Source Scientific and BBI BioSeq to BBI Diagnostics and BBI Biotech which would now be considered "third party sales" instead of intercompany sales.
- 2. Add back \$1,769,085 of allocated corporate overhead which is included in the results of operations for BBI Diagnostics and BBI Biotech Research Laboratories, Inc.
- Deduct certain corporate overhead properly assignable to BBI Diagnostics for General Manager, human resource and information technology functions and other miscellaneous corporate overhead in the aggregate amount of \$1,252,184
- 4. Boston Biomedica, Inc. consolidated results of operations reflect the establishment of a full valuation allowance for deferred tax assets.

## BOSTON BIOMEDICA, INC. UNAUDITED PRO FORMA CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEET AS OF DECEMBER 31, 2002

	CONSOLIDATED BOSTON BIOMEDICA, INC. AS REPORTED DECEMBER 31, 2002	DEDUCT:		CORPORATE LIABILITIES ON BBIDX BOOKS BEING RETAINED BY PRO FORMA ENTITY		DEDUCT: BBI BIOTECH ASSETS AND LIABILITIES BEING SOLD	ADD BACK; INTERCOMPANY AIR & AIP ELIMINATIONS	PRO FORMA SUBTOTAL	PROCEEDS RECEIVED FROM SALE, NET OF TRANSACTION COSTS AND INCOME TAXES	FOOTNOTE T	PRO FORMA ADJUSTED OTALS AFTER PRANSACTIONS
ASSETS											
CURRENT ASSETS: Cash and cash equivalents Accounts receivable,	\$ 1,975,649	_					:	\$ 1,975,649	27,500,000	1 \$	29,475,649
net of bad debt reserves	3,733,100	(1,697,552)				(1,766,557)	9,968	278,959			278,959
Inventories	7,094,053					(475,445)		1,107,255			1,107,255
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	271,401	(39,665)	22,404			(158,589)		95,551		_	95,551
Total current assets	13,074,203	(7,349,248)	123,082			(2,400,591)	9,968	3,457,414	27,500,000		30,957,414
Property and equipment, net	5,826,817	(3,116,622)	20,982			(2,376,423)		354,754			354,754
OTHER ASSETS: Goodwill and other intangible assets, net Restricted cash— amount held in		_						798,542			798,542
Other long-term assets	\$ — 143,807	(44,762)	_			(60,189)	_	38,856	2,500,000	1	2,500,000 38,856
										-	
Total other assets	942,349					(60,189)		837,398		-	3,337,398
TOTAL ASSETS  LIABILITIES AND	\$ 19,843,369	(10,510,632)	144,064			(4,837,203)	9,968	4,649,566	30,000,000	2	34,649,566
STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY CURRENT											
LIABILITIES:											
Accounts payable Accrued employee				53,771	A	(1,080,998)		\$ 270,338		\$	,
Other accrued expenses Transaction costs	898,448 506,823				(80,658)B	,C (236,284) (15,994)		129,428 360,989			129,428 360,989
payable, including taxes	_	_	_			_	_	_	6,500,000	1	6,500,000
Net liabilities from discontinued operations	302,436					_		302,436			302,436
Current maturities of long term debt	79,875	(59,000)				(13,275)		7,600			7,600
Deferred rent and other current liabilities	118,610					(107,074)		11,536			11,536
Total current liabilities	3,876,709	(1,336,098)	12,260	53,771	(80,658)	(1,453,625)	9,968	1,082,327	6,500,000		7,582,327
LONG-TERM LIABILITIES: Long term debt, less											
current maturities Net liabilities from discontinued	2,337,874	(2,311,247)				_		26,627			26,627
operations Other liabilities	408,005 593,734					(325,472)		408,005 268,262			408,005 268,262
Total liabilities	7,216,322	(3,647,345)	12,260	53,771	(80,658)	(1,779,097)	9,968	1,785,221	6,500,000	-	8,285,221
STOCKHOLDERS'										-	
EQUITY: Common stock, \$.01 par value; 20,000,000 shares authorized, 6,786,335 issued and outstanding at December 31, 2002											
Additional paid-in	67,864							67,864			67,864
capital  Accumulated deficit	21,811,263 (9,252,080							21,811,263 (9,252,080		1	21,811,263 4,485,218
Total stockholders' equity	12,627,047			_				12,627,047	13,737,298	-	26,364,345
TOTAL LIABILITIES & STOCKHOLDERS EQUITY	\$ 19,843,369	\$ (3,647,345)	\$ 12,260	\$ 53,771	\$ (80,658)	\$ (1,779,097)	\$ 9,968:	\$ 14,412,268	\$ 20,237,298	\$	34,649,566

## FOOTNOTES:

The Pro Forma adjustments to the unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated financial statements assume these transactions occurred on December 31, 2002 as follows:

1. adjustment to record the sale of assets and liabilities, having a net book value of \$9,762,702 for cash consideration of \$30,000,000 (including \$2.5M held in escrow), and net of \$6.5M of transaction costs, estimated federal and state income taxes, and other related costs.

# BOSTON BIOMEDICA, INC. UNAUDITED PRO FORMA CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF OPERATIONS FOR THE YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2002

ADJUSTED

	CONSOLIDATED BOSTON BIOMEDICA, INC. AS REPORTED DECEMBER 31, 2002	ADJUSTED BBI DIAGNOSTICS EXCLUDING PCT ACTIVITIES AND INTERCOMPANY SALES TO OTHER BBI ENTITIES	BBI BIOTECH RESEARCH LABORATORIES, INC. EXCLUDING PCT ACTIVITIES AND INTERCOMPANY SALES TO OTHER BBI ENTITIES	PRO FORMA ADJUSTMENTS	FOOTNOTE REFERENCE	PRO FORMA TOTAL
REVENUE:						
Products	\$ 12,696,830	10,911,275	158,500	31,217	1	\$ 1,658,272
Services	10,067,807	626,191	8,663,266	21,780	1	800,130
Total revenue	22,764,637	11,537,466	8,821,766	52,997		2,458,402
COSTS AND EXPENSES:						
Cost of products	6,535,429	5,175,077	112,502	31,217	1	1,279,067
Cost of services	7,727,137	264,014	6,589,133	21,780	1	895,770
Research and development	2,611,060	566,003	928,837	_		1,116,220
Selling and marketing	3,286,183	2,561,131	98,429	_		626,623
General and administrative	4,108,734	1,492,749	1,412,147	215,132	2,3	1,418,970
Total operating costs and expenses	24,268,543	10,058,974	9,141,048	268,129		5,336,650
Operating income (loss) Net Interest Expense (income)	(1,503,906) 206,162	1,478,492 237,087	(319,282) 8,851	(215,132)		(2,878,248) (39,776)
Net interest Expense (income)	200,102	257,067	8,851			(39,770)
Income (Loss) before income taxes Benefit from (Provision for) income taxes	(1,710,068) (2,936)	1,241,405 (467,074)	(328,133) 124,691	(215,132) (339,447)	4	(2,838,472)
Net income (loss) FROM CONTINUING OPERATIONS	\$ (1,713,004)	\$ 774,331	\$ (203,442)	(554,579)		\$ (2,838,472)
Net loss per share, basic & diluted, from continuing operations	\$ (0.26)					\$ (0.43)
Number of shares used to calculate net loss per share, basic and diluted	6,660,662					6,660,662

## FOOTNOTES:

The Pro Forma adjustments to the unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated financial statements assume these transactions occurred on January 1, 2002, as follows:

- 1. Add back: intercompany sales made by BBI Source Scientific and BBI BioSeq to BBI Diagnostics and BBI Biotech which would now be considered "third party sales" instead of intercompany sales.
- 2. Add back \$1,555,610 of allocated corporate overhead which is included in the results of operations for BBI Diagnostics and BBI Biotech Research Laboratories, Inc.
- 3. Deduct certain corporate overhead properly assignable to BBI Diagnostics for General Manager, human resource and information technology functions and other miscellaneous corporate overhead in the aggregate amount of \$1,340,479
- 4. Boston Biomedica, Inc. consolidated results of operations reflect the establishment of a full valuation allowance for deferred tax assets.

## Vote Required and Board Recommendation

The approval of the sale of the assets of our BBI Core Businesses to SeraCare requires the affirmative vote of two-thirds of the shares of our common stock outstanding and entitled to vote at the special meeting. As described above under the section entitled "—Voting Agreements" certain stockholders who hold as of the record date an aggregate of 2,824,189 shares of our common stock (approximately 32% of the outstanding shares entitled to vote at the special meeting on the record date) have entered into voting agreements pursuant to which they have agreed to vote their shares in favor of the sale to SeraCare.

Our board of directors unanimously believes that the proposed sale to SeraCare pursuant to the asset purchase agreement is in the best interests of our company and our stockholders and unanimously recommends that stockholders vote "FOR" the proposal to sell the assets of our BBI Core Businesses to SeraCare pursuant to the asset purchase agreement, including the transactions contemplated thereby.

## PROPOSAL NO. 2 CORPORATE NAME CHANGE

## General

In connection with the sale of assets to SeraCare, we have agreed to change our corporate name to a name that does not include the words "Boston Biomedica," or any derivations thereof. Under Massachusetts law, a change in our corporate name requires an amendment to our Restated Articles of Organization, as amended. Our board of directors has approved and is recommending to stockholders for their approval a proposal to amend our Restated Articles of Organization, as amended, to change our name from "Boston Biomedica, Inc." to "Pressure BioSciences, Inc."

To effect the corporate name change we would file Articles of Amendment to our Restated Articles of Organization, as amended, to insert the name "Pressure BioSciences, Inc." in lieu of Boston Biomedica, Inc. If the amendment to change our corporate name is approved by our stockholders we would expect to file the Articles of Amendment to effect the corporate name change with the Secretary of State of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts as soon as practicable, subject to the closing of the sale of our BBI Core Businesses to SeraCare. The name change will become effective upon the filing of the Articles of Amendment with the Secretary of State of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts. In the event that the sale to SeraCare is not completed, our board of directors has reserved the right to abandon the amendment and retain the name "Boston Biomedica, Inc." Because Proposal No. 2 is only relevant if Proposal No. 1 is approved, the approval of Proposal No. 2 necessitates the approval of Proposal No. 1.

Massachusetts law does not offer stockholders appraisal rights in connection with a change in the corporate name.

## Vote Required

The proposal to change our name by amending our Restated Articles of Organization, as amended, requires the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the shares of our common stock outstanding and entitled to vote. As described above under the section entitled "—Voting Agreements" certain stockholders who hold as of the record date an aggregate of 2,824,189 shares of our common stock (approximately 32.0% of the outstanding shares entitled to vote at the special meeting on the record date) have entered into voting agreements pursuant to which they have agreed to vote their shares in favor of the transactions contemplated by the asset purchase agreement, which includes the amendment to our Restated Articles of Organization, as amended, to change our corporate name.

Our board of directors unanimously recommends that you vote "FOR" the proposal to amend our Restated Articles of Organization, as amended, to change our name to Pressure BioSciences, Inc.

# PROPOSAL NO. 3 GRANT OF DISCRETIONARY AUTHORITY TO ADJOURN THE SPECIAL MEETING TO SOLICIT ADDITIONAL PROXIES

Although it is not expected, the special meeting may be adjourned for the purpose of soliciting additional proxies. Any such adjournment of the special meeting may be made without notice, other than by the announcement made at the special meeting, by approval of the holders of a majority of the shares of our common stock present in person or by proxy and entitled to vote at the special meeting, whether or not a quorum exists. We are soliciting proxies to grant discretionary authority to the persons named as proxies to adjourn the special meeting for the purpose of soliciting additional proxies in favor of Proposal Nos. 1 or 2. The individuals to whom proxies are granted will have the discretion to decide whether or not to use the authority granted to them pursuant to Proposal No. 3 to adjourn the special meeting.

#### Vote Required

Approval of the adjournment proposal requires the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the shares of our common stock present in person or by proxy and entitled to vote at the special meeting, whether or not a quorum exists.

Our board of directors unanimously recommends that you vote "FOR" the proposal to grant management the discretionary authority to adjourn the special meeting to solicit additional proxies in favor of Proposal Nos. 1 or 2.

## STOCK OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT

The following table sets forth certain information with respect to the beneficial ownership of our common stock as of April 30, 2004 by each person known to us to beneficially own more than 5% of our common stock, by each director, named executive officers, and by all officers and directors as a group. Under SEC rules, a person is deemed to be a "beneficial owner" of a security if that person has or shares "voting power," which includes the power to vote or to direct the voting of such security, or "investment power," which includes the power to dispose or to direct the disposition of such security. The number of shares beneficially owned also includes any shares the person has the right to acquire

within the next 60 days. Unless otherwise indicated, each person is the record owner of and has sole voting and investment power over his or her shares.

Name	Number of Shares of Common Stock Beneficially Owned	Percent of Class
Richard T. Schumacher (1)(5)*	750,297	10.81%
65 Black Pond Road		
Taunton, MA 02780		
Kevin W. Quinlan (1)	135,744	1.95%
Mark M. Manak, Ph.D. (1)(2)	65,257	**
Kathleen W. Benjamin (1)	23,916	**
Richard J. D'Allessandro (1)	17,250	**
Calvin A. Saravis, Ph.D. (1)	45,540	**
R. Wayne Fritzsche (1)	4,250	**
J. Donald Payne (1)	11,250	**
P. Thomas Vogel (1)	11,250	**
All Executive Officers and Directors as a group (12 Persons) (1)(2)	1,156,932	15.97%
Richard P. Kiphart (3)*	1,542,989(3)(4)	22.54%
c/o William Blair & Company, L.L.C.		
222 West Adams Street		
Chicago IL 60606		
Shoreline Micro-Cap Fund I LP (4)*	365,613(4)	5.35%
c/o William Blair & Company, L.L.C.		
222 West Adams Street		
Chicago, IL 60606		

<sup>\*</sup> Address provided for beneficial owners of more than 5% of the Common Stock.

- (1) Includes the following shares issuable upon exercise of options exercisable within 60 days after April 30, 2004: Mr. Schumacher—67,500; Mr. Quinlan—104,000; Dr. Manak—36,750; Ms. Benjamin—22,250; Mr. D'Allessandro—16,250; Dr. Saravis—34,584; Mr. Fritzsche—4,250; Mr. Payne—11,250; Mr. Vogel—11,250; all other Executive Officers—66,875. 629,957 of Mr. Schumacher's shares of stock have been pledged to a financial institution.
- (2) Includes 4,000 shares held of record by Dr. Manak's daughter and 24,507 shares held in Dr. Manak's name.
- (3) Includes 90,000 shares held by Rebecca Kiphart (Mr. Kiphart's daughter), and also currently exercisable warrants (expiring August 2005) to purchase 27,734 shares of common stock. This amount also includes 365,613 shares beneficially owned by Shoreline Micro-Cap Fund I LP described in Note 4 below.
- (4) Includes 357,791 shares, and also currently exercisable warrants (expiring August 2005) to purchase 7,822 shares of common stock held by Shoreline Micro-Cap Fund I LP, a fund of which Mr. Kiphart serves as general partner and has the sole power to vote and dispose or direct the disposition of shares held by Shoreline Micro-Cap Fund I LP.
- (5) Includes 20,473 shares and 24,417 options held by Mr. Schumacher's spouse.

<sup>\*\*</sup> Less than 1% of the outstanding Common Stock.

## PROPOSALS OF STOCKHOLDERS

Proposals which stockholders intend to present at our 2004 annual meeting of stockholders and wish to have included in our proxy materials pursuant to Rule 14a-8 promulgated under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, must be received by us no later than July 19, 2004.

Stockholders who wish to make a proposal at our 2004 annual meeting—other than one that will be included in our proxy materials—should notify us no later than July 19, 2004. If a proponent who wishes to present such a proposal at the 2004 annual meeting fails to notify us by this date, the proxies solicited by our board of directors, with respect to such meeting, may grant discretionary authority to the proxies named therein, to vote with respect to such matter if such matter is properly brought before the meeting. If a stockholder makes a timely notification, the proxies may still exercise discretionary authority under circumstances consistent with the proxy rules of the SEC.

#### OTHER MATTERS

Our board of directors is not aware of any matter to be presented for action at the special meeting other than the matters set forth herein. Should any other matter requiring a vote of stockholders arise, the proxies in the enclosed form confer upon the person or persons entitled to vote the shares represented by such proxies discretionary authority to vote the same in accordance with their best judgment in the interest of our company.

## ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

We are subject to the reporting requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and we file reports, proxy statements and other information with the SEC. You may read and copy any materials we file with the SEC at the SEC's public reference room at 450 Fifth Street, N.W., Washington, DC 20549. Please call the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330 for further information on the public reference room. Our public filings are also available to the public from commercial document retrieval services and at the Internet website maintained by the SEC at <a href="http://www.sec.gov">http://www.sec.gov</a>.

In conjunction with this proxy statement, we are sending you a copy of our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2003 and our Current Report on Form 8-K dated April 16, 2004.

By Order of the Board of Directors

Kathleen W. Benjamin, Clerk

, 2004

# ASSET PURCHASE AGREEMENT

by and between

Boston Biomedica, Inc. ("Parent") and BBI Biotech Research Laboratories, Inc. ("BBI Biotech")

(collectively "Seller"),

and

SeraCare Life Sciences, Inc.

as "Buyer"

**Dated: April 16, 2004** 

A-1

# ASSET PURCHASE AGREEMENT

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

		Page
ARTICLE I	DEFINITIONS	A-6
1.1	Defined Terms	A-6
1.2	Other Defined Terms	A-12
ARTICLE II	PURCHASE AND SALE OF ASSETS	A-14
2.1	Transfer of Assets	A-14
2.2	Assumption of Liabilities	A-14
2.3	Excluded Liabilities	A-14
2.4	Purchase Price	A-16
2.5	Post-Closing Adjustment	A-16
2.6	Inventory Procedures	A-18
2.7	Prorations	A-18
2.8	Closing Costs; Transfer Taxes and Fees	A-19
2.9	Government Contracts	A-19
ARTICLE III	CLOSING	A-21
3.1	Closing	A-21 A-21
3.2	Conveyances at Closing	A-21
ADTICLE IV	DEDDECENTATIONS AND WARD ANTIES OF SELLED	A 22
ARTICLE IV 4.1	REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF SELLER Organization of Seller	A-23 A-23
4.2	Subsidiaries	A-23
4.3	Authorization	A-23
4.4	Absence of Certain Changes or Events	A-23
4.5	Assets	A-25
4.6	Facilities	A-25
4.7	Contracts and Commitments	A-26
4.8	Permits	A-28
4.9	No Conflict or Violation	A-29
4.10	SEC Filings; Financial Statements	A-29
4.11	Books and Records	A-30
4.12	Litigation Litigation	A-30
4.13	Labor Matters	A-31
4.14	Liabilities	A-32
4.15	Compliance with Law	A-32
4.16	No Brokers	A-32
4.17	No Other Agreements to Sell the Purchased Assets	A-32
4.18	Proprietary Rights	A-33
4.19	Employee Benefit Plans	A-34
4.20	Transactions with Certain Persons	A-37
4.21	Tax Matters	A-37
4.22	Insurance	A-38
4.23	Accounts Receivable	A-38
4.24	Inventory	A-38
4.25	Purchase Commitments and Outstanding Bids	A-39
4.26	Payments	A-39
4.27	Customers, Distributors and Suppliers	A-39

4.28	Compliance With Environmental Laws	A-39
4.29	Minute Books	A-41
4.30	State Takeover Statutes	A-41
4.31	Fairness Opinion	A-41
4.32	Accuracy of Information	A-42
4.33	Product Returns and Warranties	A-42
ARTICLE V	REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF BUYER	A-43
5.1	Organization of Buyer	A-43
5.2	Authorization	A-43
5.3	No Conflict or Violation	A-43
5.4	No Brokers	A-44
5.5	SEC Filings	A-44
5.6	Financial Resources	A-44
ARTICLE VI	COVENANTS OF SELLER AND BUYER	A-45
6.1	Further Assurances	A-45
6.2	No Solicitation	A-45
6.3	Notification of Certain Matters	A-47
6.4	Investigation by Buyer	A-48
6.5	Conduct of Business	A-48
6.6	Employee Matters	A-50
6.7	Proxy Statement; Special Meeting	A-51
6.8	Financing	A-53
6.9	Notices	A-53
6.10	Financial Reporting Cooperation	A-53
6.11	Compliance with Bulk Sales Laws Requirements	A-53
6.12	Seller's Covenant Not to Compete	A-53
6.13	Retention Program	A-54
6.14	Assumption of Mortgage	A-55
6.15	Frederick Lease	A-55
6.16	Incomplete Contracts	A-55
ARTICLE VII	CONDITIONS TO SELLER'S OBLIGATIONS	A-56
7.1	Representations and Warranties	A-56
7.2	Agreements and Covenants	A-56
7.3	Consents; Regulatory Compliance and Approval	A-56
7.4	No Actions or Court Orders	A-56
7.5	Opinion of Counsel	A-56
7.6	Corporate Documents	A-56
7.7	Assumption Document	A-56
7.8	Ancillary Agreements	A-56
7.9	Stockholder Approval	A-56
7.10	401(k)	A-56
7.11	Mortgage	A-57
7.12	Employees	A-57
ARTICLE VIII	CONDITIONS TO BUYER'S OBLIGATIONS	A-57
8.1	Representations, Warranties and Covenants	A-57
8.2	Agreements and Covenants	A-57
8.3	Consents; Regulatory Compliance and Approval	A-57
8.4	No Actions or Court Orders	A-57

8.5	Opinion of Counsel	A-57
8.6	Material Changes	A-57
8.7	Corporate Documents	A-57
8.8	Conveyancing Documents; Release of Encumbrances	A-57
8.9	Ancillary Agreements	A-58
8.10	Financing	A-58
8.11	Stockholder Approval	A-58
8.12	Title Insurance	A-58
8.13	Know-How	A-58
ARTICLE IX	CONSENTS TO ASSIGNMENT	A-58
9.1	Consents to Assignment	A-58
ARTICLE X	ACTIONS BY SELLER AND BUYER AFTER THE CLOSING	A-59
10.1	Collection of Accounts Receivable and Letters of Credit	A-59
10.2	Books and Records; Tax Matters	A-59
10.3	Survival of Representations, Etc.	A-60
10.4	Indemnifications	A-60
A DELCT E M	TERMINATION	1. 62
ARTICLE XI 11.1	TERMINATION Termination	A-62 A-62
11.2	Notice of Termination; Effect of Termination	A-64
11.3	Fees and Expenses	A-64
11.5	1 000 dild Expenses	11 01
ARTICLE XII	MISCELLANEOUS	A-65
12.1	Assignment	A-65
12.2	Notices	A-65
12.3	Choice of Law	A-66
12.4	Entire Agreement; Amendments and Waivers	A-66
12.5	Multiple Counterparts	A-67
12.6	Expenses	A-67
12.7	Invalidity	A-67
12.8	Titles; Gender	A-67
12.9	Publicity	A-67
12.10	Confidential Information	A-67
12.11	Cumulative Remedies	A-68
12.12	Specific Performance	A-68
12.13	Arbitration	A-68

	EXHIBITS	
Exhibit		
A	Facilities	A-1
В	Escrow Agreement	B-1
C	Reserved	C-1
D	Deed	D-1
E	Bill of Sale	E-1
F	Assignment of Leases	F-1
G	Assignment of Contract Rights	G-1
Н	Assignment of Patents and Trademarks	H-1
I	Assumption of Certain Liabilities	I-1
J	Reserved	J-1
K	Reserved	K-1
L	Agreement Not to Compete	L-1
M	Form of Legal Opinion of Buyer's Counsel	M-1
N	Form of Legal Opinion of Seller's Counsel	N-1
O	Title Insurance Policy on the Owned Real Property	O-1
P	Stockholder Voting Agreement	P-1
Q	Transition Services Agreement	Q-1

#### ASSET PURCHASE AGREEMENT

This Asset Purchase Agreement, dated as of April 16, 2004, is by and among Boston Biomedica, Inc., a Massachusetts corporation ("Parent") and BBI Biotech Research Laboratories, Inc., a Massachusetts corporation ("BBI Biotech", and together with Parent, the "Seller"), and SeraCare Life Sciences, Inc., a California corporation ("Buyer").

#### RECITALS

- A. Seller owns certain assets which it uses in the conduct of the Business (as defined below). BBI Biotech is a wholly owned subsidiary of Parent.
- B. Buyer desires to purchase from Seller, and Seller desires to sell to Buyer, such assets upon the terms and subject to the conditions of this Agreement.

#### AGREEMENT

NOW THEREFORE, in consideration of the respective covenants and promises contained herein and for other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and adequacy of which is hereby acknowledged, the parties hereto agree as follows:

## ARTICLE I

# DEFINITIONS

- 1.1 Defined Terms. As used herein, the terms below shall have the following meanings. Any of such terms, unless the context otherwise requires, may be used in the singular or plural, depending upon the reference.
  - "Action" shall mean any action, claim, suit, litigation, proceeding, labor dispute, arbitral action, criminal prosecution, governmental audit, inquiry or investigation or unfair labor practice charge or complaint.
    - "Affiliate" shall have the meaning set forth in the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and the rules and regulations thereunder.
    - "Ancillary Agreements" shall mean the Non-Competition Agreement, the Transition Services Agreement and the Voting Agreements.
  - "Assumed Leases" shall mean all Leases listed on Schedule 4.7, and all Leases which are not required to be listed on Schedule 4.7 which Buyer, in its sole discretion, elects to accept and assume.
  - "Balance Sheet" shall mean the audited consolidated balance sheet of Parent as of December 31, 2003, included in the Financial Statements for the year ended December 31, 2003, together with the notes thereon.
    - "Balance Sheet Date" shall mean December 31, 2003.
  - "Books and Records" shall mean (a) all records and lists of Seller relating to the Purchased Assets or the Business, including lists of customers, suppliers or personnel of Seller in the Business, (b) all product, business and marketing plans of Seller relating to the Purchased Assets or the Business, and (c) all books, ledgers, files, reports, plans, drawings and operating records of every kind maintained by Seller relating to the Business or the Purchased Assets, but excluding Seller's minute books, stock books and Tax returns; provided, however, that copies of such Tax records shall be provided to Buyer at the Closing and copies of such minute books and stock books shall be made available by Seller for inspection by Buyer upon reasonable request by Buyer.

"Business" shall mean the business carried on through Parent's business unit that is currently known as "BBI Diagnostics" or "BBIDx" which is the development, manufacture, marketing and sale of quality control products used to monitor and measure test kits performance, including but not limited to Accurun Controls, Quality Control Panels, Basematrix, specialty reagents and Accuchart QC Systems; and the business carried on by BBI Biotech which is the research and development support for the quality control products, specialty reagents, contract research for the NIH, and other government contracts, molecular and cellular biology services, blood and tissue processing and repository services, clinical trials for domestic and foreign test kits and device manufacturers.

"Closing Date" shall mean the third business day after the last of the conditions set forth in Article VII and VIII hereof is satisfied or waived, other than those conditions that by their nature are to be satisfied at the Closing, but subject to the fulfillment or waiver of those conditions, or such other date as Buyer and Seller shall mutually agree upon.

"Code" shall mean the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, and the rules and regulations thereunder.

"Confidentiality Agreement" shall mean that certain Confidentiality Agreement dated January 9, 2003 between Parent and Buyer.

"Contract" shall mean any agreement, contract, note, loan, evidence of indebtedness, accepted purchase order, letter of credit, indenture, security or pledge agreement, franchise agreement, covenant not to compete, employment agreement, license, obligation or commitment to which Seller is a party or is bound or which relates to the Business or the Purchased Assets, whether oral or written, but excluding all Leases.

"Contract Rights" shall mean all of Seller's rights and obligations under the Contracts listed on Schedule 4.7 and under any Contracts relating to the Business not so listed which Buyer, in its sole discretion, elects to accept and assume.

"Copyrights" shall mean all copyrights relating to the Business, including but not limited to the websites relating to the Business, and all registrations or applications for registration of any copyright.

"Court Order" shall mean any judgment, decision, consent decree, injunction, ruling or order of any federal, state or local court or governmental agency, department or authority that is binding on any person or its property under applicable law.

"Default" shall mean (a) a breach of or default under any Contract, Permit or Lease, (2) the occurrence of an event that with the passage of time or the giving of notice or both would constitute a breach of or default under any Contract, Permit or Lease, or (3) the occurrence of an event that with or without the passage of time or the giving of notice or both would give rise to a right of termination, renegotiation or acceleration under any Contract, Permit or Lease.

"Disclosure Schedule" shall mean a schedule executed and delivered by Seller to Buyer as of the date hereof which sets forth the exceptions to the representations and warranties contained in Article IV hereof and certain other information called for by this Agreement. Unless otherwise specified, each reference in this Agreement to any numbered schedule is a reference to that numbered schedule which is included in the Disclosure Schedule. The sections of the Disclosure Schedule have been numbered to correspond to the applicable section of this Agreement and, together with all matters under such heading, shall be deemed to qualify ONLY that section, unless it is reasonably apparent upon reading the disclosure that the disclosure is intended to qualify another section as well, in which case such disclosure shall also be deemed to qualify such additional section. The Schedules may include items or information which the Parent or

Biotech, as applicable, are not required to disclose under this Agreement. Inclusion of any item in a Schedule (i) does not represent a determination by the Parent or BBI Biotech, as applicable, that such item is material or will have a Material Adverse Effect nor shall it be deemed to establish a standard of materiality, and (ii) does not represent a determination by Parent or BBI Biotech, as applicable, that such item did not arise in the ordinary course of business. Headings have been inserted in sections of the Schedules for the convenience of reference only and shall to no extent affect the construction or interpretation of any of the provisions of this Agreement or the Schedules.

"Domain Names" shall mean all Internet domain names used in the Business.

"Encumbrance" shall mean any claim, lien, pledge, option, charge, easement, security interest, deed of trust, mortgage, right-of-way, encroachment, building or use restriction, conditional sales agreement, encumbrance or other right of third parties other than Permitted Encumbrances, whether voluntarily incurred or arising by operation of law or otherwise, and includes, without limitation, any agreement to give any of the foregoing in the future, and any contingent sale or other title retention agreement or Lease in the nature thereof.

"Excluded Assets" shall include only:

- (a) those assets owned by Parent or BBI BioSeq, Inc. that do not relate to the Business, all of which are set forth on *Schedule 1.1E(i)*, and all of the assets owned by BBI Source Scientific, Inc.;
- (b) Parent's rights in the capital stock it owns of Panacos Pharmaceuticals, Inc., and Parent's rights under the investment documents set forth on Schedule 1.1E(ii).
  - (c) all Permits listed on Schedule 1.1E(iii);
- (d) all computers listed on *Schedule 1.1E(iv)* and computer software that both (i) is not material to the Business and (ii) has a replacement cost of less than \$2,500 for all such software;
  - (e) all insurance policies listed on Schedule 1.1E(v);
- (f) all claims, causes of action, choses in action, rights of recovery and rights of set-off of any kind against any person or entity not relating to the Business or arising out of or relating to the Purchased Assets, to the extent related to the Excluded Liabilities;
- (g) all intercompany receivables and payables of Seller which are owed by or to Parent or any entity which, after the Closing Date, is an Affiliate of Parent or BBI Biotech;
  - (h) the loan receivable and accrued interest relating thereto from Richard T. Schumacher appearing on the Parent's Balance Sheet;
  - (i) the Lease Deposit;
  - (j) the Contracts listed on Schedule 1.1E(vi);
  - (k) the representations, warranties and guarantees listed on Schedule 1.1(E)(vii); and
  - (l) all cash and cash equivalents of Seller.

"Facilities" shall mean all plants, offices, manufacturing facilities, stores, warehouses, improvements, administration buildings, and all real property and related facilities which are identified or listed on Exhibit A attached hereto.

"Facility Leases" shall mean all of the Leases of Facilities listed on Schedule 4.6.

"Fixtures and Equipment" shall mean all of the furniture, fixtures, furnishings, machinery, automobiles, trucks, spare parts, supplies, equipment, tooling, molds, patterns, dies and other tangible personal property owned by Parent or BBI Biotech and used in connection with the Business, wherever located and including any such Fixtures and Equipment in the possession of any of Seller's suppliers, including all warranty rights with respect thereto.

"Former Facility" shall mean each plant, office, manufacturing facility, store, warehouse, improvement, administrative building and all real property and related facilities which was owned, leased or operated by Seller in connection with the Business at any time prior to the date hereof, but excluding any Facilities.

"Frederick Lease" means that certain lease agreement, dated March 1, 2004, between MIE Properties, Inc. and BBI Biotech for the property located at 8425 Progress Drive, Suites A-Y, Frederick, Maryland.

"Insurance Policies" shall mean the insurance policies listed on Schedule 4.22.

"Inventory" shall mean all inventory relating to the Business held for resale in the Business or used in connection with the Business and all of Parent's and BBI Biotech's raw materials, work in process, finished products, wrapping, supply and packaging items and similar items with respect to the Business, in each case wherever the same may be located. Such inventory shall consist of new and unused items of a quality and quantity usable or saleable in the ordinary course of business and valued in accordance with GAAP at the lower of cost or market on a first-in-first-out basis consistent with the Past Practices.

"Lease Deposit" shall mean that certain cash deposit of \$110,000 deposited by Parent with MIE Properties, Inc. under the Frederick Lease.

"Leased Real Property" shall mean all property described in the Facility Leases.

"Leasehold Estates" shall mean all of Seller's rights and obligations as lessee under the Leases.

"Leasehold Improvements" shall mean all leasehold improvements situated in or on the Leased Real Property and owned by Seller.

"Leases" shall mean all of the existing leases with respect to the personal or real property of Seller, including but not limited to all leases with respect to the personal and real property of Parent and BBI Biotech used in the Business.

"Liabilities" shall mean any direct or indirect liability, indebtedness, obligation, commitment, expense, claim, deficiency, guaranty or endorsement of or by any person of any type, whether accrued, absolute, contingent, matured, unmatured or other.

"Material Adverse Effect" or "Material Adverse Change" shall mean with respect to the Business or the Purchased Assets any material adverse effect or change in the financial condition, business, results of operations, Purchased Assets, Liabilities or operations of the Business or on the ability of Seller to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby, or any event or condition which would, with the passage of time, reasonably be expected to constitute a "Material Adverse Effect" or "Material Adverse Change."

"Mortgage" shall mean that certain Mortgage and Security Agreement between Commerce Bank and Trust Company and Parent, dated March 31, 2000.

"Non-Competition Agreement" shall mean the Non-Competition Agreement to be entered into between Buyer and Richard Schumacher, the form of which is attached hereto as Exhibit L.

"Ordinary Course of Business" or "ordinary course" or any similar phrase shall mean the ordinary course of the Business and consistent with Seller's past practice.

"Owned Real Property" shall mean all real property used in the Business and owned by Seller, including without limitation all rights, easements and privileges appertaining or relating thereto, all buildings, fixtures, and improvements located thereon and all Facilities thereon, if any.

"Past Practices" means the principles and procedures set forth on Schedule 1.1P

"Parent's Rights Plan" shall mean that certain Rights Agreement dated as of February 27, 2003 between Boston Biomedica, Inc., and Computershare Trust Company, Inc.

"Patents" shall mean all patents and patent applications and registered design and registered design applications relating to the technology or know-how used in the Business.

"Permits" shall mean all licenses, permits, franchises, approvals, authorizations, consents or orders of, or filings with, any governmental authority, whether foreign, federal, state or local, necessary for the present conduct of, or relating to the operation of the Business.

"Permitted Encumbrances" shall mean (a) liens for Taxes and other governmental assessments or charges not yet due and payable or which are set forth on Schedule 1.1Q and are being contested in good faith and by appropriate proceedings; (b) minor liens which in the aggregate related to claims totaling less than \$25,000, do not materially detract from the value or transferability of the property or assets subject thereto or materially interfere with the present use and have not arisen other than in the ordinary course of business; (c) title exceptions identified on the title insurance policy attached hereto as Exhibit O; and (d) the Mortgage.

"Person" shall mean an association, a corporation, an individual, a partnership, a trust or any other entity or organization, including any governmental entity.

"Proprietary Rights" shall mean all Copyrights, Patents, Trademarks, Domain Names, technology rights and licenses, computer software (including without limitation any source or object codes therefor or documentation relating thereto), confidential information, trade secrets, franchises, know-how, inventions, designs, specifications, plans, drawings and all other intellectual property rights all as used in the Business.

"Purchased Assets" shall mean all of the business, properties, assets, privileges, claims, contracts and rights of every kind and nature, whether tangible or intangible, real or personal, absolute or contingent, wherever located, used in connection with, or relating to, the Business, including those assets identified on the Balance Sheet and any additional assets which may be acquired by Parent or BBI Biotech for the Business after the Balance Sheet Date through the date of Closing, and which specifically include all of Seller's right, title and interest in the following:

- (a) all accounts and notes receivable (whether current or noncurrent), refunds (including without limitation any prepaid insurance premiums) relating to the Business;
  - (b) all Contract Rights (but excluding all rights and obligations under the Contracts listed on Schedule 1.1(E)(vi);
  - (c) all Assumed Leases and Leasehold Estates;
  - (d) all Owned Real Property;
  - (e) all Leasehold Improvements;
  - (f) all Fixtures and Equipment;
  - (g) all Inventory;
  - (h) all Books and Records;
  - (i) all Proprietary Rights;

- (j) all Permits other than those non-transferable Permits listed on *Schedule 1.1(E)(iii)*;
- (k) all computers and software used in the Business, including but not limited to I Renaissance software, data entry software, government contracting software, including Procas, Microsoft Office, but excluding (i) computer software that both (A) is not material to the Business and (B) has a replacement cost of less than \$2,500 for all such software and (ii) the computers listed on *Schedule 1.1(E)(iv)*;
  - (l) all Insurance Policies, other than the Insurance Policies listed on Schedule 1.1(E)(v);
- (m) all supplies, sales literature, promotional literature, customer, supplier and distributor lists, art work, display units, telephone and fax numbers and purchasing records related to the Business;
- (n) all rights under or pursuant to all warranties, representations and guarantees made by suppliers in connection with the Purchased Assets or services furnished to Seller pertaining to the Business or affecting the Purchased Assets, other than the warranties, representations and guarantees listed on Schedule 1.1(E)(vii);
  - (o) all deposits, prepayments and prepaid expenses of Parent or BBI Biotech relating to the Business, but excluding the Lease Deposit;
  - (p) all assets of BBI Biotech; and
- (q) all claims, causes of action, choses in action, rights of recovery and rights of set-off of any kind, against any person or entity, including without limitation, any liens, security interests, pledges or other rights to payment or to enforce payment in connection with products delivered by Parent or BBI Biotech in the Business on or prior to the Closing Date;

For the avoidance of doubt, the Purchased Assets shall exclude the Excluded Assets and shall exclude any assets sold by Seller in the ordinary course of Business subsequent to the Balance Sheet Date to the extent such sale is permitted under Section 6.5.

"Regulations" shall mean any laws, statutes, ordinances, regulations, rules, FDA guidelines, EU-IVDD guidelines and orders of any foreign, federal, state or local government and any other governmental department or agency, including without limitation Environmental Laws, energy, motor vehicle safety, public utility, zoning, building and health codes, occupational safety and health and laws respecting employment practices, employee documentation, terms and conditions of employment and wages and hours.

"Representative" shall mean any officer, director, principal, attorney, agent, employee or other representative.

"Revolving Credit and Security Agreement" means that certain Revolving Credit and Security Agreement by and among Parent, BBI Biotech, BBI Source Scientific, Inc., BBI Bioseq, Inc. and CapitalSource Finance LLC, dated February 5, 2004.

"Subsidiary" shall mean any Person in which Seller has a direct or indirect equity or ownership interest in excess of 20% and which participates in the conduct of the Business or which owns any of the Purchased Assets.

"Tax" shall mean any federal, state, local, foreign or other tax, levy, fee, assessment or other government charge, including without limitation income, estimated income, business, occupation, franchise, property, payroll, personal property, sales, transfer, use, employment, occupancy, franchise or withholding taxes, including without limitation interest, penalties and additions in connection therewith.

"Trademarks" shall mean registered trademarks, registered service marks, trademark and service mark applications and unregistered trademarks and service marks used in the Business.

"Transition Services Agreement" shall mean the Transition Services Agreement to be entered into by and among Buyer and Parent, the form of which is attached hereto as Exhibit Q.

"Voting Agreements" shall mean, collectively, (i) that certain Voting Agreement, dated as of the date hereof, by and between Buyer and Richard Schumacher in the form attached hereto as Exhibit P-1, and (ii) that certain Voting Agreement, dated as of the date hereof, by and among Buyer, Richard P. Kiphart, Rebecca Kiphart and Shoreline Mircrocap Fund I, L.P. in the form attached hereto as Exhibit P-2.

1.2 Other Defined Terms. The following terms shall have the meanings defined for such terms in the Sections set forth below:

Term	Section
Adjustment Amount	2.5(b)
Acquisition Proposal	6.2(c)
Acquisition Transaction	6.2(c)
Assumed Liabilities	2.2
Assumption Document	3.2(b)
Benefit Arrangement	4.19(a)
BBI Biotech	Recitals
Buyer	Recitals
Buyer SEC Filings	5.5(a)
CERCLA	4.28(a)
Claim	10.4(d)
Claim Notice	10.4(d)
Closing	3.1
Closing Balance Sheet	2.5(a)
Closing Net Asset Value	2.5(b)
Commitment Letters	5.6
Confidential Information	12.1(b)
Damages	10.4(a)
Defaulting Party	11.3
Employee Plans	4.19(a)
Environmental Conditions	4.28(a)
Environmental Laws	4.28(a)
ERISA	4.19(a)
ERISA Affiliate	4.19(a)
Escrow Agreement	2.4(b)
Escrowed Amount	2.4(b)
Estimated Adjustment Amount	2.4(c)
Evaluation Date	4.11
Exchange Act	4.10(a)
Excluded Liabilities	2.3
Expenses	11.3
FAR	2.9(e)
Financial Statements	4.10(b)
Financing	6.9
GAAP	4.10(b)
Government Contracts	2.9(a)

Hazardous Substance	4.28(a)
Incomplete Contracts	6.16
Independent Accountant	2.5(d)
Inventory Service	2.6
JAMS	12.13
Long-term Government Contracts	2.9(b)
Objection Notice	2.5(d)
Outside Date	11.1(b)
Parent	Recitals
Parent SEC Filings	4.10(a)
Parent Stockholders	6.7(a)
Proper Authorities	2.9(e)
Proxy Statement	6.7(a)
Purchase Price	2.4(a)
RCRA	4.28(a)
Release	4.28(a)
Rehired Employee	6.6(a)
SEC	4.10(a)
Securities Act	4.10(a)
Short-term Government Contracts	2.9(b)
SOPs	8.13
Special Meeting	6.7(a)
Stockholder Approval Matters	6.7(a)
Superior Offer	6.2(b)
Target Net Asset Value	2.5(b)
Termination Fee	11.3
Triggering Event	11.1(i)
WARN Act	4.12(d)
Welfare Plan	4.19(a)
Work	2.9(f)

#### ARTICLE II

# PURCHASE AND SALE OF ASSETS

- 2.1 Transfer of Assets. Upon the terms and subject to the conditions contained herein, at the Closing, Seller will sell, convey, transfer, assign and deliver to Buyer, and Buyer will acquire from Seller, the Purchased Assets, free and clear of all Encumbrances.
- 2.2 Assumption of Liabilities. Upon the terms and subject to the conditions contained herein, at the Closing, Buyer shall assume the following, and only the following, Liabilities of Seller (the "Assumed Liabilities"):
  - (a) accounts payable set forth on the Balance Sheet or incurred after the Balance Sheet Date but prior to the Closing, in the ordinary course of business, but excluding any intercompany accounts payable, and in each case, only to the extent such payable is included on the Closing Balance Sheet;
  - (b) accrued expenses set forth on the Balance Sheet or incurred after the Balance Sheet Date but prior to the Closing, in the ordinary course of business, and in each case, only to the extent such accrued expense is included on the Closing Balance Sheet;
  - (c) accrued compensation and vacation set forth on the Balance Sheet or incurred after the Balance Sheet Date but prior to the Closing, in the ordinary course of business and in each case, only to the extent such accrued compensation or vacation is included on the Closing Balance Sheet;
    - (d) notes payable set forth on the Balance Sheet, but only to the extent such note payable is included on the Closing Balance Sheet;
  - (e) accruing, arising out of, or relating to events or occurrences happening after the Closing Date under (i) the Assumed Leases, (ii) Contracts listed on *Schedule 4.7* and including those identified on *Schedule 2.9*, and (iii) Contracts which are not listed on *Schedule 4.7* but which Buyer, in its sole discretion, elects to accept and assume, but in each case not including any Liability for any Default under any Contract or Assumed Lease occurring on or prior to the Closing Date;
    - (f) the Mortgage;
    - (g) any Tax arising from the operation of the Business for periods (including portions of Taxable periods) beginning after the Closing Date; and
    - (h) in respect of Rehired Employees to the extent expressly assumed by Buyer pursuant to Section 6.6.

The assumption by Buyer of the Assumed Liabilities shall not expand the rights or remedies of any third party against Buyer or Seller as compared to the rights or remedies which such third party would have had against Seller had Buyer not assumed the Assumed Liabilities. Without limiting the generality of the preceding sentence, the assumption by Buyer of the Assumed Liabilities shall not create any third party beneficiary rights.

2.3 Excluded Liabilities. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, except for the Assumed Liabilities expressly specified in Section 2.2, Buyer shall not assume, or otherwise be responsible for, any Liabilities of Seller, whether liquidated or unliquidated, or known or unknown, whether arising out of occurrences prior to, at or after the date hereof ("Excluded Liabilities"). Seller shall remain liable for and shall discharge the Excluded Liabilities. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Excluded Liabilities include, without limitation:

- (a) Except as otherwise provided in Section 6.6, any Liability to or in respect of any employees or former employees of Seller including without limitation (i) any employment or severance agreement or arrangement, whether or not written, between Seller and any person, (ii) any Liability under any Employee Plan at any time maintained, contributed to or required to be contributed to by or with respect to Seller or under which Seller may incur Liability, or any contributions, benefits or Liabilities therefor, or any Liability with respect to Seller's withdrawal or partial withdrawal from or termination of any Employee Plan and (iii) any claim of an unfair labor practice, or any claim under any state unemployment compensation or worker's compensation law or regulation or under any federal or state employment discrimination law or regulation, which shall have been asserted on or prior to the Closing Date or is based on acts or omissions which occurred on or prior to the Closing Date;
- (b) Any Liability of Parent or BBI Biotech in connection with any Tax for periods ending on or prior to the Closing, including any Taxes arising in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement;
  - (c) any Tax arising from the operation of the Business for periods (including portions of Taxable periods) ending on or before the Closing Date;
- (d) Any Liability arising from any injury to or death of any person or damage to or destruction of any property, whether based on negligence, breach of warranty, strict liability, enterprise liability or any other legal or equitable theory arising from defects in products manufactured or from services performed by or on behalf of Seller or any other person or entity on or prior to the Closing Date;
- (e) Any Liability of Seller arising out of or related to any Action against Seller or any Action which adversely affects the Purchased Assets in any material respect and which shall have been asserted on or prior to the Closing Date;
- (f) Any Liability of Parent or BBI Biotech resulting from negotiating, entering into, performing its obligations pursuant to or consummating the transactions contemplated by, this Agreement;
  - (g) Any Liability related to any Former Facility;
  - (h) Any Liability related to any site where Seller or any of its Affiliates formerly disposed of solid or hazardous waste;
  - (i) Any fees and expenses of Seller in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement;
- (j) Any Liabilities to stockholders or former stockholders of Seller relating to matters arising on or prior to Closing (including but not limited to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement or by the Proxy Statement);
  - (k) Any amounts due under any Insurance Policy, to the extent such amounts relate to periods prior to the Closing;
  - (l) Any Liabilities arising from or relating to the Excluded Assets;
  - (m) Any Liabilities under any Contract, Lease, Permit or Government Contract relating to actions or omissions occurring prior to the Closing;
- (n) (i) indebtedness for borrowed money or for the deferred purchase price of property or services (other than trade payables) in respect of which Seller is liable, contingent or otherwise, as obligor or otherwise and any commitment by which Seller assures a creditor against loss, including

contingent reimbursement obligations with respect to letters of credit (including but not limited to all Liabilities and obligations under the Revolving Credit and Security Agreement); (ii) indebtedness guaranteed in any manner by Seller, including a guarantee in the form of an agreement to repurchase or reimburse; (iii) except for capitalized leases listed on *Schedule 4.7*, obligations under capitalized leases in respect of which Seller is liable, contingent or otherwise, as obligor, guarantor or otherwise, or in respect of which obligations Seller assures a creditor against loss; and (iv) all interest, prepayment penalties, premiums, fees and expenses payable with respect to any of the foregoing;

- (o) any Liabilities which Buyer may become liable for as a result of or in connection with the failure by Seller to comply with any bulk sale or bulk transfer laws or as a result of any "defacto merger" or "successor in interest" theories of liabilities;
- (p) any Liabilities to the extent relating to violations or alleged violations of, or any liabilities or obligations under, law (including Environmental Laws, Permits and Environmental Permits) that arise from the operation of the Business prior to the Closing;
- (q) any Liabilities with respect to the matters set forth on *Schedules 4.12* (but excluding those Liabilities specified on *Schedule 4.12* under the heading "Post-Closing Obligations of Buyer"), 4.13 (b, c, d and e), 4.20, 4.21 and 4.28; and
  - (r) All intercompany Liabilities of Parent, BBI Biotech or any Subsidiary.

#### 2.4 Purchase Price.

- (a) Purchase Price. At the Closing, upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth herein, Buyer shall pay to Seller for the sale, transfer, assignment, conveyance and delivery of the Purchased Assets, the aggregate amount of Thirty Million Dollars (\$30,000,000.00) (the "Purchase Price"), subject, however, to the adjustment as set forth in Section 2.5, and shall assume the Assumed Liabilities.
- (b) Payment of Purchase Price. At the Closing, Buyer shall (A) pay the aggregate amount of the Purchase Price less (i) the Estimated Adjustment Amount and (ii) \$2.5 million (the "Escrowed Amount"), to Seller by wire transfer of immediately available funds to an account designated by Seller and (B) deliver the Escrowed Amount by wire transfer of immediately available funds to the escrow agent under the escrow agreement to be executed at the Closing in the form attached hereto as Exhibit B (the "Escrow Agreement"). The term of the Escrow Agreement shall be for a period of 18 months from the Closing Date and shall be used to secure payment for indemnification claims pursuant to Section 10.4(a) hereof.
- (c) Purchase Price Allocation. The Purchase Price and the Assumed Liabilities shall be allocated by Buyer among the Purchased Assets in the manner required by Section 1060 of the Code and regulations thereunder. Buyer shall deliver to Seller a copy of such allocation within seventy five (75) days after the Closing. Buyer and Seller agree to each prepare and file on a timely basis with the Internal Revenue Service substantially identical initial and supplemental Internal Revenue Service Forms 8594 "Asset Acquisition Statements Under Section 1060" consistent with such allocation and which gives effect to any Adjustment Amount determined in accordance with Section 2.5 hereof.

## 2.5 Post-closing Adjustment.

(a) Closing Balance Sheet. On or before sixty (60) days after Closing, Buyer shall prepare (i) a balance sheet of the Business dated as of the Closing Date (the "Closing Balance Sheet"), and (ii) a reasonably detailed calculation of the Adjustment Amount (as defined below). The Closing Balance Sheet shall be prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, applied on a consistent basis with the Balance Sheet and the Past Practices, and shall

fairly and accurately present the Purchased Assets and Assumed Liabilities (including reserves) as of the Closing Date, subject to any adjustments pursuant to Section 2.5(b) hereof, and appropriately adjusted to exclude any amounts subject to proration under Section 2.7. Seller's personnel and Representatives shall be entitled to be present and to observe all aspects of the preparation of the Closing Balance Sheet.

(b) Adjustment Amount. The "Adjustment Amount" shall be an amount equal to the Closing Net Asset Value less \$8.5 million (the "Target Net Asset Value"). "Closing Net Asset Value" shall mean the net amount of Purchased Assets less Assumed Liabilities as set forth on the Closing Balance Sheet. The parties understand and agree that an adjustment to the Closing Net Asset Value calculation will be made to eliminate the impact of normal incremental accumulated depreciation on Purchased Assets that are included on the Balance Sheet, calculated on a basis consistent with prior periods, and recorded from January 1, 2004 through and including the Closing Date; provided, however, that in no event shall such incremental accumulated depreciation exceed \$100,000 per month. The parties also understand and agree that an adjustment to the Closing Net Asset Value calculation will be made to eliminate the impact of any expenditures made by Parent after the date hereof, but prior to Closing with respect to the Frederick Lease, but only to the extent that such expenses are approved in advance in writing by Buyer (which writing must (i) specify the amount of the approved expenses and (ii) state that such approved expenses will be added to the Closing Net Asset Value for purposes of determining the Adjustment Amount).

If the Target Net Asset Value is greater than the Closing Net Asset Value, then the Purchase Price shall be reduced by an amount equal to such deficiency, and the Seller shall wire transfer the amount of such deficiency in immediately available funds to an account designated by the Buyer. If the Closing Net Asset Value is greater than the Target Net Asset Value, then the Purchase Price shall be increased by an amount equal to such surplus and the Buyer shall wire transfer the amount of such surplus in immediately available funds to an account designated by the Seller. The payments to be made pursuant to this Section 2.5(b) shall be adjusted as appropriate to reflect any reduction in the Purchase Price paid at Closing resulting from the Estimated Adjustment Amount.

- (c) Estimated Adjustment Amount. Seller shall deliver to Buyer, not less than three business days prior to the Closing Date, a certificate, signed by Parent's chief financial officer (or the principal financial officer of Parent, if Parent does not then have a chief financial officer), setting forth (i) an estimated Closing Balance Sheet, (ii) an estimate of the Closing Net Asset Value and (iii) an estimate of the Adjustment Amount (the "Estimated Adjustment Amount"); provided however, that if the estimate of the Adjustment Amount is greater than zero, then the Estimated Adjustment Amount shall equal zero. The estimated Closing Balance Sheet, the estimate of the Closing Net Asset Value and the Estimated Adjustment Amount will each be determined and prepared according to the principles set forth in Section 2.5(a) and (b).
- (d) Disputed Adjustment Amount. Seller will have thirty (30) days after receipt of the Closing Balance Sheet and the Adjustment Amount to review and deliver a written notice of objection (the "Objection Notice") to Buyer. The Objection Notice shall state each item to which Seller takes exception. The Objection Notice shall specify in reasonable detail the nature and amount of any such exception. In connection with such review, the Seller will have the right to review the methods used in the preparation of the Closing Balance Sheet and the Adjustment Amount, and to confer with Buyer. If Seller does not provide an Objection Notice to Buyer within thirty (30) days after receipt of the Closing Balance Sheet and the Adjustment Amount, Seller will be deemed to have accepted and agreed to the Closing Balance Sheet and the Adjustment Amount, as the case may be, shall immediately be paid to the appropriate party in accordance with Section 2.5(b) hereof. If Seller delivers an Objection Notice to Buyer within such time period, then within ten (10) days after the Objection Notice is received

by Buyer, the Buyer and the Seller shall (i) meet to consider such objections and may agree to revise the Adjustment Amount, in which case the amount so agreed will be binding on the Buyer and the Seller, and the deficiency or surplus, as the case may be, shall immediately be paid to the appropriate party in accordance with Section 2.5(b) hereof, or (ii) specify that an independent firm of public accountants of nationally recognized standing mutually selected by the Seller and the Buyer, it being agreed that Ernst & Young LLP is mutually acceptable (the "Independent Accountant"), will review the Closing Balance Sheet and the Adjustment Amount and the Objection Notice and report to the Seller and the Buyer the Independent Accountant's determination of the Adjustment Amount (using the methodologies agreed to herein), which determination will be made within sixty (60) days after the date that the Independent Accountant receives the Closing Balance Sheet, the Adjustment Amount and the Objection Notice. Such determination by the Independent Accountant will be final and binding on the Buyer and the Seller. Once the final determination has been made by the Independent Accountant, the deficiency or surplus, as the case may be, shall immediately be paid to the appropriate party in accordance with Section 2.5(b) hereof. All of the fees and expenses of the Independent Accountant, if any, shall be paid equally by the Buyer, on the one hand, and the Seller, on the other hand.

- (e) Tax Treatment. Buyer and Seller agree to treat any payments under this Section 2.5 as an adjustment to the Purchase Price for all federal, state and local Tax purposes.
- 2.6 Inventory Procedures. Within five days of Closing, the quantities of Inventory to be purchased and sold hereunder shall be determined by an itemized inventory to be taken at such time as Buyer and Seller mutually agree and shall be adjusted to book as of the Closing Date based upon a physical inventory pursuant to which all Inventory will be counted as to quantity and value by personnel of Seller and Buyer using the same procedures normally used by Seller to take inventories of the type of Inventory being counted consistent with the Past Practices (a written copy of such procedures has been provided by Seller to Buyer and is attached as Schedule 1.1(P)); provided, that if Buyer and Seller shall mutually agree, an outside inventory service or services (the "Inventory Service") mutually selected by Seller and Buyer may be selected to take such inventory. The Inventory Service shall follow GAAP and the Past Practices in taking such inventory. Buyer and Seller will have the right to have Representatives present to observe the physical inventories. Any disputes as to the physical count of any item of Inventory will, if possible, be resolved while such physical inventory is being taken. Any unresolved disputes regarding the physical count of any item of Inventory not resolved by the Closing Date will be separately listed and settled as soon as expeditiously practicable thereafter by the parties or by another independent third party mutually acceptable to both parties, or if they are unable to agree then by the Inventory Service. The determination of any third party so engaged shall be final and binding on the parties. The fees and expenses of the Inventory Service shall be borne by Buyer and Seller equally. Any disputes as to the usability, valuation or salability of any item of Inventory will be resolved in connection with the determination of the Closing Net Asset Value, or sooner if the parties can so agree. Any unresolved disputes with respect to the usability, valuation or salability of any item of Inventory

## 2.7 Prorations.

(a) *Interest.* On the Closing Date, or as promptly as practicable following the Closing Date, but in no event later than sixty (60) calendar days thereafter, all prepaid interest and interest payable with respect to any interest bearing obligations assumed by Buyer hereunder shall be prorated between Buyer and Seller as of the Closing Date.

- (b) *Utilities; Taxes.* On the Closing Date, or as promptly as practicable following the Closing Date, but in no event later than sixty (60) calendar days thereafter, the real and personal property Taxes, water, gas, electricity and other utilities, common area maintenance reimbursements to lessors, local business or other license fees or Taxes, merchants' association dues and other similar periodic charges payable with respect to the Purchased Assets or the Business shall be prorated between Buyer and Seller effective as of the Closing Date. To the extent practicable, utility meter readings for the Facilities shall be determined as of the Closing Date. Real and personal property Taxes shall be prorated on a per diem basis. If the real property Tax rate for the current Tax year is not established by the Closing Date, the prorations shall be made on the basis of the rate in effect for the preceding Tax year and shall be adjusted when the exact amounts are determined. All such prorations shall be based upon the most recent available assessed value of any Facility prior to the Closing Date.
- (c) Rents. Seller shall pay all rent under the Assumed Leases through the end of the calendar month in which the Closing Date occurs, and, on the Closing Date, Buyer shall reimburse Seller for such rent accrued from the Closing Date through the end of such month as part of the post-Closing proration.
- 2.8 Closing Costs; Transfer Taxes and Fees. Seller shall be responsible for any documentary and transfer Taxes and any sales, use or other Taxes imposed by reason of the transfers of Purchased Assets provided hereunder and any deficiency, interest or penalty asserted with respect thereto. Buyer shall pay the fees and costs of recording or filing all applicable conveyancing instruments described in Section 3.2(a). Buyer shall pay the costs of any title searches or insurance premiums for title insurance to be obtained by Buyer with respect to the Owned Real Property. Buyer shall pay all costs of applying for new Permits and Seller shall pay the costs incurred prior to Closing to transfer all of the existing Permits which may be lawfully transferred to Buyer at the Closing.

## 2.9 Government Contracts.

- (a) Attached hereto as *Schedule 2.9* is a list describing all of Seller's United States government contracts, subcontracts, agreements, grants and awards relating to the Business which have not yet been fully performed by Seller and all of Seller's pending proposals and applications therefor (collectively, the "Government Contracts"). For the avoidance of doubt, "Government Contracts" shall not include, and Buyer shall not have any liability for, any United States government contracts, subcontracts, agreements, grants and awards relating to the Business whose period of performance is complete (irrespective of whether such contract has been subject to final audit by the relevant governmental entity).
- (b) Seller and Buyer acknowledge and agree that they shall seek a prompt novation into the name of the Buyer of those Government Contracts so designated on *Schedule 2.9* (the "Long-term Government Contracts") and that they shall not seek a novation into the name of the Buyer of those Government Contracts so designated on *Schedule 2.9* (the "Short-term Government Contracts").
- (c) With regard to the Short-term Government Contracts, after Closing the parties shall make interim legal arrangements whereby the Buyer, on behalf of the Seller, shall alone perform all of the duties and obligations of the Seller under each of said Short-term Government Contracts in return for which the Buyer shall be entitled to receive all payments to which the Seller is entitled thereunder with respect to such post-Closing performance of each of said Short-term Government Contracts.
- (d) With regard to the Long-term Government Contracts, until the appropriate United States government authority has consented to the novation into the name of the Buyer of each such Long-term Government Contract or in the event such consent is not granted, the parties shall

make interim legal arrangements whereby the Buyer, on behalf of the Seller, shall alone perform all of the duties and obligations of the Seller under each of said Long-term Government Contracts as a subcontractor to Seller in return for which the Buyer shall be entitled to receive all payments to which the Seller is entitled thereunder with respect to such post-Closing performance of each of said Long-term Government Contracts.

- (e) Promptly after Closing the parties hereto shall advise the proper government authorities with respect to the Long-term Government Contracts (the "Proper Authorities") of this Agreement and shall request from the Proper Authorities formal novations into the name of the Buyer of the Long-term Government Contracts (for example, by filing United States government standard novation agreements in accordance with applicable Federal Acquisition Regulations ("FAR")). If possible, such novation agreements shall provide for the novations to be effective as of the date of Closing. The parties hereto shall each cooperate with each other, and shall each use reasonable efforts, to effect the prompt novation into the name of the Buyer of the Long-term Government Contracts.
- (f) Pending execution and delivery of such a novation agreement by all parties thereto with respect to a Long-term Government Contract, and at all times with respect to the Short-term Government Contracts, the Buyer shall carry out and perform all of the duties and obligations of the Seller under said Long-term Government Contracts and Short-term Government Contracts arising after the date of Closing (collectively, the "Work"). Buyer shall carry out and perform the Work in accordance with the time periods, standards of quality, and other terms and conditions set forth in the applicable Government Contracts, consistent with Seller's past practices. After execution and delivery of a novation agreement by all parties thereto with respect to a Long-term Government Contract, if the Seller has guaranteed the performance of the Buyer or is otherwise directly or indirectly liable or obligated for the Buyer's performance of said novated Long-term Government Contract, then the Buyer shall carry out and perform all of the duties and obligations of the Buyer under said novated Long-term Government Contract in accordance with the times periods, standards of quality, and other terms and conditions set forth in the applicable novated Long-term Government Contract.
- (g) After Closing, the Buyer shall from time to time bill the Seller for Work, and the Seller shall in turn, bill the Proper Authorities for the Work in the same amount, each in accordance with the payment schedules and terms and conditions of the respective Government Contracts. Promptly upon Seller's receipt of payment of such bills (but in no event more than three (3) business days after receipt of such payments), Seller shall endorse the same to the order of the Buyer and deliver the same to the Buyer, or shall wire transfer such payment to an account designated by Buyer. With regard to work-in-process and unbilled costs and expenses with respect to Government Contracts performed by the Seller on or before the date of Closing but not billed on or before the date of Closing, such work-in-process and unbilled costs and expenses shall be included in the next appropriate bills to the respective Proper Authorities (which bills may include post-Closing Work performed by the Buyer) and the Seller, to the extent such amounts were not included on the Closing Balance Sheet, shall be entitled to the payments therefor (with an appropriate allocation of the payment of the applicable bills if such bills included post-Closing Work performed by the Buyer). The Seller hereby represents and warrants that set forth in *Schedule 2.9(g)* is a complete and accurate list of the total dollar amount billed under each such Government Contract through February 29, 2004. For the period February 29, 2004 through the Closing, Seller shall bill for the Government Contracts at the same overhead and general and administrative rates as has been previously used for each such Government Contract in the past. Whichever party pays invoices relating to the Government Contracts shall also be entitled to bill therefor. Seller will pay for direct labor and will be entitled to bill therefor through the Closing.

Neither party shall seek a higher overhead or general and administrative rate for services performed through Closing.

- (h) In the event at any time after Closing, the United States government declares or gives notice of a Default either under any Long-term Government Contract which has not been novated into the name of the Buyer or under any Short-term Government Contract, and, in either case such Default results from the performance of, or failure to perform by Buyer the duties and obligations of Seller or Buyer under the Government Contracts arising after the date of Closing, and if Buyer has not cured such alleged Default within sixty (60) days of such governmental notice, then the Seller shall be entitled to (subject to any required consent of the United States government), but shall not be obligated to, immediately take over performance of the applicable Government Contract in place of the Buyer, to seek to cure the applicable Default, and to otherwise seek to mitigate any damages which the Seller may suffer as a result of such Default. In such event, the Seller may suffer as a result of such Default.
- (i) Until the earlier to occur of the date such Government Contract is novated or six months after the Closing Date, Buyer shall not amend, modify, supplement, renew or extend in any respect either (A) any Short-term Government Contract or (B) any Long-term Government Contract the performance by Buyer under which has been guaranteed by Seller or under which Seller is otherwise directly or indirectly liable or obligated for Buyer's performance, without prior written consent of Seller, which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld or delayed. After such time, Buyer shall not amend, modify, supplement, renew or extend in any respect either (X) any Short-term Government Contract or (Y) any Long-term Government Contract the performance by Buyer under which has been guaranteed by Seller or under which Seller is otherwise directly or indirectly liable or obligated for Buyer's performance, without prior written consent of Seller, which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld or delayed; provided, however, that Seller's prior written consent shall not be necessary for any (1) amendment, supplement, modification, renewal or extension that would not materially expand the liability of Seller under such Government Contract, or (2) Government Contract that has been novated.

# ARTICLE III

## CLOSING

- 3.1 Closing. The Closing of the transactions contemplated herein (the "Closing") shall be held at 10:00 a.m. local time on the Closing Date at the offices of O'Melveny & Myers LLP, 114 Pacifica, Suite 100, Irvine, California 92618, unless the parties hereto otherwise agree.
  - 3.2 Conveyances at Closing.
    - (a) Instruments and Possession. To effect the sale and transfer referred to in Section 2.1 hereof, Seller will, at the Closing, execute and deliver to Buyer:
      - (i) one or more deeds, in the form attached hereto as *Exhibit D*, conveying good and marketable fee simple title to all Owned Real Property included in the Purchased Assets, subject to the exceptions set forth in Section 4.6(a), to Buyer or its designee;
    - (ii) one or more bills of sale, in the form attached hereto as *Exhibit E*, conveying in the aggregate all of Seller's owned personal property included in the Purchased Assets;
      - (iii) subject to Section 9.1, Assignments of Lease in the form attached hereto as Exhibit F with respect to the Assumed Leases;

- (iv) subject to Section 9.1, Assignments of Contract Rights, each in the form of Exhibit G attached hereto, with respect to the Contract Rights;
- (v) Assignments of Patents and Trademarks and other Proprietary Rights, each in the form attached hereto as Exhibit H, in recordable form to the extent necessary to assign such rights;
- (vi) all documentation required to exempt Seller or Buyer from the withholding requirements of Section 1445 of the Code, consisting of an affidavit from Seller to Buyer stating under penalty of perjury that Seller is not a foreign person and providing Seller's U.S. taxpayer identification number;
- (vii) the keys and/or codes to all locks located on or in the Purchased Assets (and any and all cards, devices or things necessary to access any Purchased Assets): and
- (viii) such other instruments as shall be reasonably requested by Buyer to vest in Buyer title in and to the Purchased Assets in accordance with the provisions hereof.
- (b) Assumption Document. Upon the terms and subject to the conditions contained herein, at the Closing Buyer shall deliver to Seller an instrument of assumption substantially in the form attached hereto as Exhibit I, evidencing Buyer's assumption, pursuant to Section 2.2, of the Assumed Liabilities (the "Assumption Document").
- (c) Form of Instruments. To the extent that a form of any document to be delivered hereunder is not attached as an Exhibit hereto, such documents shall be in form and substance, and shall be executed and delivered in a manner, satisfactory to Buyer and Seller.
- (d) Certificates; Opinions. Buyer and Seller shall deliver the certificates, opinions of counsel and other matters and documents described in Articles VII and VIII.
- (e) Consents. Subject to Sections 8.3 and 9.1, Seller shall deliver all Permits and any other third party consents required for the valid transfer of the Purchased Assets as contemplated by this Agreement.
- (f) Mortgage. On the Closing, Buyer shall, at its sole discretion, either pay or, if permitted by the mortgagee and the lender, assume the outstanding principal and accrued interest on the outstanding loan relating to the Facilities in West Bridgewater, Massachusetts and, if paid at Closing, then upon receipt of such payment, Seller will cause its mortgage lender to terminate the Mortgage.

#### ARTICLE IV

# REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF SELLER

Parent and BBI Biotech, jointly and severally, hereby represent and warrant to Buyer as follows, except as otherwise set forth on the Disclosure Schedule.

- 4.1 Organization of Seller. Each of Parent and BBI Biotech is a corporation duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts with full corporate power and authority to conduct the Business as it is presently being conducted and to own and lease its properties and assets. Each of Parent and BBI Biotech is duly qualified to do business as a foreign corporation and is in good standing in each jurisdiction where the character of its properties owned or leased or the nature of its respective activities make such qualification necessary, except where the failure to be so qualified or in good standing would not have a Material Adverse Effect. True and complete copies of the Articles of Incorporation and Bylaws of each of Parent and BBI Biotech, and all amendments thereto, have been delivered Seller to Buyer. Schedule 4.1 contains a true, correct and complete list of all jurisdictions in which Parent or BBI Biotech is qualified to do business as a foreign corporation.
- 4.2 Subsidiaries. Except for BBI Biotech, Seller does not have any Subsidiaries which participate in the conduct of the Business or which own any of the Purchased Assets. BBI Source Scientific, Inc. does not own any assets that relate to the Business.
- 4.3 Authorization. Seller has all requisite corporate power and authority, and except for obtaining approval of Parent's stockholders, has taken all corporate action necessary, to execute and deliver this Agreement, to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby and to perform its obligations hereunder. Seller has all requisite corporate power and authority and has taken all corporate action necessary, to execute and deliver the Ancillary Agreements to which it is a party, to consummate the transactions contemplated thereby and to perform its obligations thereunder. The execution and delivery of this Agreement and the Ancillary Agreements by the Seller and the consummation by the Seller of the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby have been duly approved by the board of directors. Except for obtaining approval of Parent's stockholders, no other corporate proceedings on the part of Seller are necessary to authorize this Agreement and the Ancillary Agreements and the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby. This Agreement has been duly executed and delivered by the Seller and constitutes the legal, valid and binding obligations of the Seller enforceable against Seller in accordance with its terms, except as limited by (i) applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium or other laws of general application affecting enforcement of creditors' rights and (ii) general principles of equity that restrict the availability of equitable remedies (regardless of whether enforceable against Seller in accordance with its terms, except as limited by (i) applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium or other laws of general application affecting enforcement of creditors' rights and (ii) general principles of equity that restrict the availability of equitable remedies (regardless of whether enforceable against Seller in accordance with its terms, except as limited by (i) applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium or other laws of general application affecting enfor
  - 4.4 Absence of Certain Changes or Events. Since the Balance Sheet Date, except as set forth on Schedule 4.4, there has not been any:

- (a) actual or threatened Material Adverse Change in the financial condition, working capital, Purchased Assets, Assumed Liabilities, reserves, revenues, income, or earnings of the Business;
  - (b) change in Tax or accounting methods, principles or practices by Seller affecting the Purchased Assets, Assumed Liabilities or the Business;
- (c) material revaluation by Seller of any of the Purchased Assets, including without limitation writing down the value of inventory or writing off notes or accounts receivable;
- (d) damage, destruction or loss (whether or not covered by insurance) materially and adversely affecting the Purchased Assets taken as a whole or the Business:
- (e) cancellation of any indebtedness or waiver or release of any right or claim of Seller relating to the Purchased Assets or Business which had or will have a Material Adverse Effect on the Purchased Assets or the Business;
- (f) other than in the ordinary course of Business, increase in the rate of compensation payable or to become payable to any officer or other employee of Seller involved in the Business or any consultant, Representative or agent of Seller involved in the Business, including without limitation the making of any loan to, or the payment, grant or accrual of any bonus, incentive compensation, service award or other similar benefit to, any such person, or the addition to, modification of, or contribution to any Employee Plan, arrangement, or practice described in the Disclosure Schedule;
- (g) adverse change in employee relations which has or is reasonably likely to have a Material Adverse Effect on the Business or the Purchased Assets or the relationships between the employees of Seller and the management of Seller involved in the Business;
- (h) amendment, cancellation or termination of any material Contract, Lease, or Permit relating to the Purchased Assets or the Business or entry into any Contract, Lease, or Permit which is not in the ordinary course of business, including without limitation any employment or consulting agreements;
  - (i) mortgage, pledge or other Encumbrance of any Purchased Assets, except purchase money liens arising in the ordinary course of business;
  - (j) sale, assignment or transfer of any of the Purchased Assets, other than in the ordinary course of business;
  - (k) incurrence by Seller of Liabilities relating to the Business, except Liabilities incurred in the ordinary course of the Business;
  - (1) increase or change in any assumptions underlying, or methods of calculating, any doubtful account contingency or other reserves for the Business;
- (m) payment, discharge or satisfaction of any Liabilities of Seller relating to the Business other than the payment, discharge or satisfaction in the ordinary course of the Business of Liabilities set forth or reserved for on the Financial Statements or incurred in the ordinary course of business;
  - (n) capital expenditure by Seller for the Business in excess of \$10,000, or the incurring of any obligation by Seller to make any such capital expenditure;
- (o) failure to pay or satisfy when due any Liability of Seller relating to the Business, except where the failure would not have a Material Adverse Effect on the Purchased Assets or the Business;

- (p) disposition or lapsing of any material Proprietary Rights or any disposition or disclosure to any person of any material Proprietary Rights not theretofore a matter of public knowledge;
- (q) existence of any other event or condition which in any one case or in the aggregate has or might reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on the Business or the Purchased Assets:
- (r) other than as set forth in *Schedule 4.4(r)*, payment not in the ordinary course of Business from Seller to or on behalf of Seller or any officer, director, stockholder or employee of Seller, pursuant to any agreement or otherwise between Seller or any such person or otherwise;
- (s) any agreement, condition, action or omission which would be proscribed by (or require consent under) Section 6.5 had it existed, occurred or arisen after the date of this Agreement; or
  - (t) agreement by Seller to do any of the things described in the preceding clauses (a) through (s) other than as expressly provided for herein.
- 4.5 Assets. Excluding the Owned Real Property and the Leased Real Property, Seller has and will transfer good and marketable title to the Purchased Assets and upon the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby, Buyer will acquire good and marketable title to all of the Purchased Assets, free and clear of any Encumbrances. At the Closing, Seller will transfer title to the Owned Real Property to Buyer free and clear of any Encumbrances other than Permitted Encumbrances. The Purchased Assets, including the Owned Real Property and the Leased Real Property, include without limitation all assets reasonably necessary for the conduct of the Business. Schedule 4.5 contains accurate lists of all Purchased Assets, excluding the Owned Real Property and the Leased Real Property, where the value of an individual item exceeds \$2,500.00 or where an aggregate of similar items exceeds \$10,000.00. To Seller's knowledge and except as set forth on Schedule 4.5, all tangible assets and properties included on the Balance Sheet at a value of at least \$25,000 per asset, reasonably necessary for the conduct of the Business which are part of the Purchased Assets, excluding the Owned Real Property and the Leased Real Property, are in good operating condition and repair and are usable in the ordinary course of the Business and conform in all material respects to all applicable Regulations (including Environmental Laws) relating to their construction, use and operation. To Seller's knowledge and except as set forth on Schedule 4.5, all tother tangible assets and properties reasonably necessary for the conduct of the Business which are part of the Purchased Assets, excluding the Owned Real Property and the Leased Real Property, are in operating condition and repair and are usable in the ordinary course of the Purchased Assets, excluding the Owned Real Property and the Leased Real Property, are in operating condition and repair and are usable in the ordinary course of the Purchased Assets, excluding the Owned Real Property and the
  - 4.6 Facilities. Schedule 4.6 contains a complete and accurate list of all Owned Real Property.
    - (a) Owned Real Property. Seller has not granted any mortgages, pledges, liens, security interests or encumbrances of any kind that would materially and adversely affect the marketability of title of the Owned Real Estate or the Facility Leases, except for the Mortgage and Permitted Encumbrances and Seller has provided to Buyer a copy of the title report attached hereto as Exhibit O confirming Seller's ownership of the Owned Real Estate and lack of Encumbrances as of the date of such report. Except for the Permitted Encumbrances, Seller holds title to and enjoys peaceful and undisturbed possession of, all Owned Real Property. Seller has received no notice of any proposed special assessments or eminent domain actions, nor any proposed material changes in property Tax or land use laws affecting the Owned Real Estate or the Facility Leases.
      - (b) Actions. There are no pending Actions relating to the Owned Real Property or, to the knowledge of Seller, threatened Actions relating to any Facility.
    - (c) Leases or Other Agreements. Except for Facility Leases listed on Schedule 4.7, to Seller's knowledge, there are no Leases, subleases, licenses, occupancy agreements, options, rights,

concessions or other agreements or arrangements, written or oral, granting to any person the right to purchase, use or occupy any Facility, or any real property in connection with the Business or any portion thereof or interest in any such Facility or real property.

- (d) Facility Leases and Leased Real Property. Except for the Permitted Encumbrances, Seller enjoys and will transfer to Buyer at the Closing peaceful and undisturbed possession of all the Leased Real Property.
- (e) Certificate of Occupancy. All Facilities have received all required approvals of governmental authorities (including without limitation Permits and a certificate of occupancy or other similar certificate permitting lawful occupancy of the Facilities) required in connection with the operation thereof and, to Seller's knowledge, have been operated and maintained in accordance with applicable Regulations, except as disclosed in Schedule 4.6(e) or where the failure to obtain such approvals or operate or maintain the Facilities in accordance with applicable Regulations would not have a Material Adverse Effect. Seller has provided to Buyer a true and complete copy of the certificate of occupancy for each of the Facilities.
- (f) *Utilities*. All Facilities are supplied with utilities (including without limitation water, sewage or septic, disposal, electricity, gas and telephone) and other services necessary for the operation of such Facilities as currently operated, and, to Seller's knowledge, there is no condition which would reasonably be expected to result in the termination of the present access from any Facility to such utility services.
- (g) Improvements, Fixtures and Equipment. Except as set forth in Schedule 4.6(g), the improvements constructed on the Facilities, including without limitation all Leasehold Improvements, and all Fixtures and Equipment and other tangible assets owned, leased or used by Seller in the Business and at the Facilities are (i) in operating condition and repair, (ii) insured to the extent and in a manner customary in the industry and (iii) except as disclosed in Schedule 4.6(e), in conformity with all applicable Regulations, except where the failure to be in conformity would not reasonably be likely to have a Material Adverse Effect.

## 4.7 Contracts and Commitments.

- (a) Contracts. Schedule 4.7 sets forth a complete and accurate list of all Contracts relating to the Business of the following categories, except for any Contracts entered into in the ordinary course of the business which may be terminated by Seller on less than thirty (30) days notice without penalty:
  - (i) Contracts not made in the ordinary course of the Business;
  - (ii) Employment, consulting and independent contractor contracts with an annualized payment obligation of Seller thereunder in excess of \$10,000.00 and severance agreements, including without limitation contracts (A) to employ or terminate executive officers or other personnel and other contracts with present or former officers, directors or shareholders of Seller or (B) that will result in the payment by, or the creation of any Liability to pay on behalf of Buyer or Parent or BBI Biotech any severance, termination, parachute payments within the meaning of the Code, or other similar payments to any present or former personnel following termination of employment or otherwise as a result of the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement;
    - (iii) Labor or union contracts;
  - (iv) Distribution, supply, purchase, development, OEM franchise, license, technical assistance, sales, commission, consulting, agency or advertising contracts related to the Purchased Assets or the Business other than purchase orders received or written in the ordinary course of business;

- (v) Options with respect to the purchase of any property, real or personal, whether Seller shall be the grantor or grantee thereunder;
- (vi) Contracts involving future expenditures or Liabilities, actual or potential, in excess of \$10,000.00 or otherwise material to the Business or the Purchased Assets and not cancelable without Liability within 30 calendar days;
  - (vii) Contracts or commitments relating to commission arrangements with others;
- (viii) Promissory notes, loans, agreements, indentures, evidences of indebtedness, letters of credit, guarantees, or other instruments relating to an obligation to pay money, individually in excess of \$5,000.00 or in the aggregate in excess of \$15,000.00, whether Seller shall be the borrower, lender or guarantor thereunder or whereby any Purchased Assets are pledged excluding credit provided by Seller in the ordinary course of business to purchasers of its products;
- (ix) Contracts containing covenants limiting the freedom of Seller or any officer, director, employee or affiliate of Seller to engage in any line of business or compete with any person;
  - (x) Any Contract with the United States, or any state or local government or any agency or department thereof;
  - (xi) Leases of real property;
  - (xii) material Leases of personal property;
  - (xiii) Any Contract that grants a power of attorney, agency or similar authority to another person or entity;
- (xiv) Any Contract with an Affiliate of Seller or any Subsidiary or any Representative of Seller, any Subsidiary or any of their respective Affiliates; and
  - (xv) All other material Contracts (including all Government Contracts).

Except for the Incomplete Contracts, Seller has delivered to Buyer true, correct and complete copies of all of the written Contracts and Leases listed on Schedule 4.7, including all amendments and supplements thereto.

- (b) Absence of Defaults. All of the Contracts and Leases to which Seller is party or by which it or any of the Purchased Assets is bound or affected are valid, binding and enforceable in accordance with their terms, except as limited by (i) applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium or other laws of general application affecting enforcement of creditors' rights and (ii) general principles of equity that restrict the availability of equitable remedies (regardless of whether enforceability is considered in a proceeding in equity or at law). Seller has fulfilled all of its material obligations under each of such Contracts and Leases. To the Seller's knowledge, all parties to such Contracts and Leases have complied in all material respects with the provisions thereof, no party is in material Default thereunder and no notice of any claim of Default or termination has been given to or by Seller. With respect to any Leases, Seller has not received any notice of cancellation or termination under any option or right reserved to the lessor, or any notice of Default, thereunder.
  - (c) Government Contracts.
    - (i) The Government Contracts are in full force and effect. Seller has complied with all material terms and conditions of each Government Contract to which it is a party as required and complied in every material respect with, and has conducted its operations in every material respect in accordance with, each applicable Regulation pertaining to Government Contracts including compliance in all material respects with the cost accounting standards set

forth in the FAR. All representations and certifications made by Seller with respect to such Government Contracts were accurate in every material respect as of their effective date and Seller has complied with all such representations and certifications in all material respects. No termination, Default, cure or show cause notice has been issued with respect to Seller under any Government Contract since June 30, 2000 and no such notice remains unresolved. Seller has not submitted any quality or test report pursuant to any Government Contract that was inaccurate, untruthful or misleading in any material respect. There exist no outstanding requests for equitable adjustment or other contractual action for relief against Seller either by the U.S. Government or by any prime contractor, subcontractor, vendor or other Person, arising under or relating to any Government Contract and Seller has not requested an equitable adjustment with respect to any Government Contract under which Seller is currently providing services.

- (ii) Neither Seller, nor to Seller's knowledge, any of Seller's respective employees, consultants or agents is (or during the last three years has been) under administrative, civil or criminal indictment by any governmental entity or has pled guilty to any criminal offense which could reasonably be expected to lead to (A) suspension, (B) debarment or (C) in the case of Seller, other ineligibility to be a party to a Government Contract or which could reasonably be expected to subject Seller to any additional reporting obligation under FAR or other Regulations applicable to Government Contracts; and neither Seller, nor to Seller's knowledge, any employee, consultant or agent of Seller, has received any written notice that any investigation is pending with respect to any criminal Regulations and, to the knowledge of Seller, there is no such investigation with respect to any criminal Regulations pending. Seller (and, to the knowledge of Seller, no employee, consultant or agent of Seller) has not received written notice of a pending audit (including any draft audit report received by Seller) or investigation of the Seller or any of Seller's respective officers, employees or representatives by any governmental entity or any other third-party auditor acting on their behalf, nor within the last three years has there been any such audit or investigation of Seller or any of its respective officers, employees or representatives with respect to any Government Contract with respect to which Seller has received written notice or otherwise has knowledge. No audit of Seller by any governmental entity has resulted in an adverse finding with respect to any material irregularity or any misstatement or fraudulent omission arising under or relating to any Government Contract. Since January 1, 2001, Seller has not made any voluntary disclosure in writing to the U.S. Government with respect to any alleged irregularity, misstatement or fraudulent omission arising under or relating to a Government Contract. Seller has not had any such irregularities, misstatements or omissions arising under or relating to any such Government Contract that has led to any suspension, debarment or other ineligibility of Seller to be a party to a Government Contract or any other material damage, penalty assessment, recoupment of payment or disallowance of cost.
- (iii) Except as set forth on *Schedule 4.7*, there are (i) no outstanding material written claims against Seller, either by the U.S. Government or by any prime contractor, subcontractor, vendor or other third party arising under or relating to any Government Contract, and (ii) no material written disputes between Seller and the U.S. Government under the Contract Disputes Act or any other federal statute or between Seller and any prime contractor, subcontractor or vendor, arising under or relating to any such Government Contract.

#### 4.8 Permits.

(a) Schedule 4.8(a) sets forth a complete list of all Permits used in the operation of the Business. Except as disclosed in Section 4.6(e), Seller has, and at all times has had, all Permits required under any Regulation (including Environmental Laws) in the operation of the Business or

in the ownership of the Purchased Assets, where, the failure to obtain the same would have a Material Adverse Effect and owns or possesses such Permits free and clear of all Encumbrances. Seller is not in material Default, nor has it received any notice of any claim of Default, with respect to any such Permit. Except as otherwise governed by law, all such Permits are renewable by their terms or in the ordinary course of business without the need to comply with any special qualification procedures or to pay any amounts other than routine filing fees and, except as set forth on *Schedule 4.8*, will not be adversely affected by the completion of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement. No present or former director, officer or employee of Seller or any affiliate thereof, or to Seller's knowledge, any other person, firm, corporation or other entity, owns or has any proprietary, financial or other interest (direct or indirect) in any Permit which Seller owns, possesses or uses in the Business.

- (b) To Seller's knowledge, except as disclosed on *Schedule 4.8(b)*, no notice to, declaration, filing or registration with, or Permit from, any domestic or foreign governmental or regulatory body or authority, or any other person or entity, is required to be made or obtained by Parent or BBI Biotech in connection with the execution, delivery or performance of this Agreement or any of the Ancillary Agreements and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby. For purposes of this Section 4.8(b) only, Seller shall be deemed to have knowledge of all declarations, filings, registrations, authorizations, consents, approvals or permits required to be made or obtained by Seller if the business conducted by Buyer as of the date hereof was identical to the Business.
- 4.9 No Conflict or Violation. The execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and each of the Ancillary Agreements to which Seller is a party, the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby, and compliance by Parent or BBI Biotech with any of the provisions hereof or thereof, will not (a) violate or conflict with any provision of the Articles of Incorporation or Bylaws of Parent or BBI Biotech, (b) except as set forth in Schedule 4.9, violate, conflict with, or result in or constitute a material Default under, or result in the termination of, trigger a material penalty provision under, or accelerate the performance required by, or result in a right of termination or acceleration under, or otherwise accelerate any obligation of Seller under any of the terms, conditions or provisions of any material Contract, Lease or Permit, (c) result in the imposition of any Encumbrance against any assets or properties of the Seller or any of the Purchased Assets, or (d) violate any Regulation or Court Order.

## 4.10 SEC Filings; Financial Statements.

(a) Except as set forth in *Schedule 4.10*, Parent has timely filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC") all reports, schedules, forms, statements and other documents (including exhibits) required to be filed by it under the Securities Act of 1933 (the "Securities Act") and the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (the "Exchange Act") from January 1, 2000 through the date of this Agreement. All reports, schedules, forms, statements and other documents (including exhibits) filed by Seller with the SEC pursuant to the Securities Act and the Exchange Act since January 1, 2000 are referred to herein as the "Parent SEC Filings." The Parent SEC Filings (i) were prepared in compliance, in all material respects, with the applicable requirements of the Securities Act and the Exchange Act, as the case may be, and the rules and regulations thereunder, and (ii) did not at the time they were filed contain any untrue statement of material fact or omit to state a material fact required to be stated in such Parent SEC Filings or necessary to make the statements therein, in light of the circumstances in which they were made, not false or misleading, and (iii) in the event of subsequent modifications of the circumstances or the basis on which they had been made, were, to the extent required by the Securities Act and the Exchange Act, as the case may be, timely amended prior to the date of this Agreement in order to make them not false or misleading in any material respect in the light of such new circumstances or basis; provided, however, that Parent is not making any representations with respect to information

contained in the Parent SEC Filings that does not relate to the Business or the Purchased Assets. None of the Subsidiaries is required to file any forms, reports or other documents with the SEC. Except as set forth in *Schedule 4.10(a)*, all documents required to be filed as exhibits to the Parent SEC Filings have been so filed and Parent has made available to Buyer all exhibits to the Parent SEC Filings filed prior to the date hereof, and will promptly make available to Buyer all exhibits to any additional Parent SEC Filings filed prior to the Closing.

- (b) Each of the consolidated financial statements (including, in each case, any related notes thereto) contained in the Parent SEC Filings, (i) was complete and correct in all material respects as of their respective dates, (ii) complied as to form in all material respects with the then current published rules and regulations of the SEC with respect thereto, (iii) was prepared in accordance with United States generally accepted accounting principles ("GAAP") applied on a consistent basis throughout the periods involved (except as may be indicated in the notes thereto or, in the case of unaudited interim financial statements, as may be permitted by the SEC on Form 10-Q under the Exchange Act) and (iv) fairly presented the consolidated financial position of Parent and its subsidiaries at the respective dates thereof and the consolidated results of its operations and cash flows for the periods indicated, except that the unaudited interim financial statements were or are subject to normal and recurring year-end adjustments which were not, or are not expected to be, material in amount. The consolidated financial statements contained in the Parent SEC Filings are referred to hereinafter as the "Financial Statements." At the respective dates of the Financial Statements, there were no material Liabilities of Seller, which, in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, should have been reserved for in the Financial Statements and/or disclosed in the notes thereto.
- (c) Parent has heretofore furnished to Buyer a complete and correct copy of any amendments or modifications, which have not yet been filed with the SEC but which are required to be filed, to agreements, documents or other instruments which previously had been filed by Parent with the SEC pursuant to the Securities Act or the Exchange Act.
- 4.11 Books and Records. Seller has made and kept (and given Buyer access to) Books and Records and accounts, which, in reasonable detail, accurately and fairly reflect in all material respects the activities of Seller pertaining to the Business and the Purchased Assets. In connection with the operation of the Business, Seller has not engaged in any transaction, maintained any bank account or used any corporate funds except for transactions, bank accounts and funds which have been and are reflected in the normally maintained Books and Records of Seller. Seller maintains internal controls over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rule 13a-15(f)), which provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with GAAP. Parent maintains disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rule 13a-15(e)). As of the Balance Sheet Date, Parent carried out an evaluation, under the supervision and with the participation of Parent's management, including its President (Principal Executive Officer and Principal Financial Officer) of the effectiveness of the design and operation of Parent's disclosure controls and procedures and, based upon that evaluation, the certifying officer concluded that Parent's disclosure controls and procedures are effective in enabling Parent to record, process, summarize and report information required to be included in Parent's periodic reports filed with the SEC within the required time period. Since the Balance Sheet Date, there have been no changes in Seller's internal controls over financial reporting that have materially affected or are reasonably likely to materially affect, Seller's internal control over financial reporting.
- 4.12 *Litigation*. Except as set forth on *Schedule 4.12*, there are no Actions pending, or to the Seller's knowledge threatened (a) against, related to or affecting (i) the Business or the Purchased Assets (including with respect to Environmental Laws), or (ii) any officers or directors of Seller, (b) seeking to delay, limit or enjoin the transactions contemplated by this Agreement or (c) in which

Seller is a plaintiff, including any derivative suits brought by or on behalf of Seller. Seller is not in Default with respect to or subject to any Court Order, and there are no unsatisfied judgments against Seller, the Business or the Purchased Assets. There are no Court Orders or agreements with, or liens by, any governmental authority or quasi-governmental entity relating to any Environmental Law which regulate, obligate, bind or in any way affect Seller, the Purchased Assets, any Facility or any Former Facility.

#### 4.13 Labor Matters.

- (a) Except as set forth in Schedule 4.13(a), Seller is not a party to any collective bargaining agreements and there are no labor unions or other organizations representing any employee of Seller involved in the Business. Except as set forth in Schedule 4.13(a), there are no labor unions or other organizations which have filed a petition with the National Labor Relations Board or any other Governmental Agency seeking certification as the collective bargaining representative of any employee of Seller involved in the Business, and to the knowledge of Seller no labor union or organization is engaged in any organizing activity with respect to any employee of Seller involved in the Business. In the three (3) years prior to the date hereof, there has not been, there is not presently pending or existing, and to Seller's knowledge there is not threatened, (i) any strike, lockout, slowdown, picketing, or work stoppage with respect to the employees of Seller involved in the Business or (ii) any unfair labor practice charge against the Seller.
- (b) With respect to employees of Seller involved in the Business, Seller has complied, and is presently in compliance, in all material respects with all statutes, laws, ordinances, rules or regulations, or any orders, rulings, decrees, judgments or arbitration awards of any court, arbitrator or any government agency relating to employment, equal opportunity, nondiscrimination, immigration, wages, hours, benefits, collective bargaining, the payment of social security and similar Taxes, occupational safety and health, and/or privacy rights of employees.
- (c) Except as set forth in *Schedule 4.13(c)*, in the three (3) years prior to the Closing Date, Seller has not been a party to any court or administrative proceeding in which Seller, with respect to an employee involved in the Business, was, or is, alleged to have violated any statutes, laws, ordinances, rules or regulations, or any orders, rulings, decrees, judgments or arbitration awards of any court, arbitrator or any government agency relating to employment, equal opportunity, nondiscrimination, immigration, wages, hours, benefits, collective bargaining, the payment of social security and similar Taxes, occupational safety and health, and/or privacy rights of employees.
- (d) Except as set forth in Schedule 4.13(d), in the three (3) years prior to the Closing Date, Seller has not effectuated (i) a "plant closing" as defined in the Worker Adjustment and Retraining Notification Act, 29 U.S.C. Sections 2101 et seq. (the "WARN Act"), or any similar state, local or foreign law affecting any site of employment or one or more facilities or operating units within any site of employment or facility of Seller or (ii) a "mass layoff" as defined in the WARN Act, or any similar state, local or foreign law affecting any site of employment or facility of Seller.
- (e) Except as set forth in *Schedule 4.13(e)*, Seller is not a party to any contract, agreement, or arrangement with any employee of Seller involved in the Business that (i) restricts Seller's right to terminate the employment of any employee without cause or (ii) obligates Seller to pay severance to any employee of Seller upon termination of such employee's employment with Seller.
- (f) Section 4.13 of Seller's Disclosure Schedule sets forth the names and current annual salary rates or current hourly wages of all present employees of Seller involved in the Business, and also sets forth the earnings for each of such employees as reflected on Form W-2 for the 2003 calendar year.

- 4.14 *Liabilities.* Other than the Assumed Liabilities and the Excluded Liabilities and as set forth on *Schedule 4.14*, Seller has no Liabilities relating to the Business due or to become due, except (a) Liabilities which are set forth or reserved for on the Balance Sheet, which have not been paid or discharged since the Balance Sheet Date, (b) Liabilities arising in the ordinary course of business relating to the Business under Contracts, Leases, Permits and other business arrangements described in the Disclosure Schedule (and under those Contracts, Leases and Permits which are not required to be disclosed on the Disclosure Schedule), arising prior to Closing none of which, individually or in the aggregate, has or would have a Material Adverse Effect on the Business or the Purchased Assets and (c) Liabilities incurred since the Balance Sheet Date in the ordinary course of business relating to the Business and in accordance with this Agreement and none of which, individually or in the aggregate, has or would have a Material Adverse Effect on the Business or the Purchased Assets.
- 4.15 Compliance with Law. Seller's conduct of the Business has not violated and is in compliance with all Regulations and Court Orders relating to the Purchased Assets or the Business or operations of Seller relating to the Business, the failure to comply with which would have a Material Adverse Affect. Seller has not received any notice to the effect that, or otherwise been advised that, it is not in compliance with any such Regulations or Court Orders.
- 4.16 No Brokers. Except as set forth in the Schedule 4.16, neither Parent, BBI Biotech nor any of their respective Affiliates or Representatives has employed or made any agreement with any broker, finder or similar agent or any person or firm which will result in the obligation of Buyer or any of its Affiliates to pay any finder's fee, brokerage fees or commission or similar payment in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby.
- 4.17 No Other Agreements to Sell the Purchased Assets. Neither Parent nor BBI Biotech nor any of their respective Affiliates or Representatives have any commitment or legal obligation, absolute or contingent, to any other person or firm other than the Buyer to sell, assign, transfer or effect a sale of any of the Purchased Assets, other than sales of inventory in the ordinary course of business.

## 4.18 Proprietary Rights.

- (a) Proprietary Rights. Schedule 4.18 lists all of the Patents, registered Trademarks, Domain Names, registered Copyrights, and licenses for the foregoing. Schedule 4.18 also sets forth: (i) for each Patent, the number, normal expiration date and subject matter for each country in which such Patent has been issued, or, if applicable, the application number, date of filing and subject matter for each country, (ii) for each registered Trademark, the application serial number or registration number, the class of goods covered and the expiration date for each country in which a Trademark has been registered and (iii) for each registered Copyright, the number and date of filing for each country in which a Copyright has been filed. The Patents, Domain Names, registered Copyrights, registered Trademarks and licenses for the foregoing listed in the Disclosure Schedule are all those Patents, Domain Names, registered Copyrights, registered Trademarks and licenses used by Seller relating to the Business. True and correct copies of all Patents (including all pending applications) owned, controlled, created or used by or on behalf of Seller or in which Seller has any interest whatsoever will be provided to Buyer by Seller as soon as practicable, but in any event prior to the Closing.
- (b) Royalties and Licenses. Except as set forth in Schedule 4.18, Seller does not have any obligation to compensate any person for the use of any Proprietary Rights nor has Seller granted to any person any license, option or other rights to use in any manner any of its Proprietary Rights, whether requiring the payment of royalties or not.
- (c) Ownership and Protection of Proprietary Rights. Seller owns or has a valid right to use each of the Proprietary Rights, and the Proprietary Rights are transferable and shall not cease to be valid by reason of the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement or the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby unless so stated in Schedule 4.18. The Proprietary Rights are sufficient for the conduct of the Business as currently conducted. All of the pending Patent applications have been duly filed, all necessary Patent, registered Trademark and Domain Name registration, maintenance and renewal fees currently due have been paid, and unless stated in Schedule 4.18, no acts are required to be taken within 90 days of the date hereof with respect to any Proprietary Rights in order to avoid prejudice to, or impairment of, such rights. Seller has not received any notice of invalidity or infringement of any rights of others with respect to the Trademarks. Seller has taken commercially reasonable steps to protect the Proprietary Rights from infringement or misappropriation by any other person. Except as set forth on Schedule 4.18, no other person (i) to the Seller's knowledge, has the right to use any of Seller's Trademarks on the goods on which they are now being used either in identical form or in such near resemblance thereto as to be likely, when applied to the goods of any such person, to cause confusion with such Trademarks or to cause a mistake or to deceive, (ii) has notified Seller that it is claiming any ownership of or right to use such Proprietary Rights, or (iii) to the Seller's knowledge, is infringing upon any such Proprietary Rights in any way. Except as set forth on Schedule 4.18, to Seller's knowledge, Seller's use of the Proprietary Rights does not and will not conflict with, infringe upon or otherwise violate or misappropriate the valid rights of any third party in or to such Proprietary Rights, and no Action has been instituted against (or to the knowledge of Seller, threatened) or notices received by Seller that are presently outstanding alleging that Seller's use of the Proprietary Rights infringes upon or otherwise violates any rights of a third party in or to such Proprietary Rights, and Seller has no knowledge of any facts which would give rise to such a claim. Other than as otherwise provided by law, there are not, and it is reasonably expected that after the Closing there will not be, any restrictions on Seller's, or Buyer's, as the case may be, right to make, use or sell products manufactured by Seller or Buyer, as the case may be, in connection with the Business.

## 4.19 Employee Benefit Plans.

- (a) Definitions. The following terms, when used in this Section 4.19, shall have the following meanings. Any of these terms may, unless the context otherwise requires, be used in the singular or the plural depending on the reference.
  - (i) Benefit Arrangement. "Benefit Arrangement" shall mean any employment, consulting, severance or other similar contract, arrangement or policy and each plan, arrangement (written or oral), program, agreement or commitment providing for insurance coverage (including without limitation any self-insured arrangements), workers' compensation, disability benefits, supplemental unemployment benefits, vacation benefits, retirement benefits, life, health, disability or accident benefits (including without limitation any "voluntary employees' beneficiary association" as defined in Section 501(c)(9) of the Code providing for the same or other benefits) or for deferred compensation, profit-sharing bonuses, stock options, stock appreciation rights, stock purchases or other forms of incentive compensation or post-retirement insurance, compensation or benefits.
  - (ii) Employee Plans. "Employee Plans" shall mean all Benefit Arrangements, Multiemployer Plans, Pension Plans and Welfare Plans as defined in Section 4001(a)(3) of ERISA which Seller or any ERISA Affiliate maintains, administers, contributes to or was required to contribute to at any time during the last five (5) years; Pension Plans shall mean any "employee pension benefit plan" as defined in Section 3(2) ERISA (other than a Multiemployer Plan); and Welfare Plans shall mean any "employee welfare benefit plan" as defined in ERISA Section 3(1) any of which Seller or any ERISA Affiliate maintains, administers, contributes to or is required to contribute to, or under which Seller or any ERISA Affiliate may incur any Liability and which covers any employee or former employee of Seller or any ERISA Affiliate (with respect to their relationship with such entities).
    - (iii) ERISA. "ERISA" shall mean the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended.
  - (iv) ERISA Affiliate. "ERISA Affiliate" shall mean any entity which is (or at any relevant time was) a member of a "controlled group of corporations" with, under "common control" with, or a member of an "affiliated service group" with, Seller as defined in Section 414(b), (c), (m) or (o) of the Code.
- (b) Disclosure; Delivery of Copies of Relevant Documents and Other Information. Schedule 4.19 contains a complete list of Employee Plans which cover current or continues to cover former employees of Seller involved in the Business (with respect to their relationship with such entities). True and complete copies of each of the following documents have been delivered by Seller to Buyer: (i) each Employee Plan and Multiemployer Plan (and, if applicable, related trust agreements) which covers or has covered employees of Seller involved in the Business (with respect to their relationship with such entities) and all amendments thereto, all written interpretations thereof and written descriptions thereof which have been distributed to Seller's employees and all annuity contracts or other funding instruments, (ii) each Employee Plan which covers current or continues to cover former employees of Seller involved in the Business (with respect to their relationship with such entities) including written interpretations thereof and written descriptions thereof which have been distributed to Seller's employees and a complete description of any Employee Plan which is not in writing, (iii) the most recent determination or opinion letter issued by the Internal Revenue Service with respect to each Employee Plan (other than a "multiemployer plan", as defined in Section 3(37) of ERISA) which covers or has covered employees of Seller (with respect to its relationship with such entities), (iv) for the three most recent plan years, Annual Reports on Form 5500 Series (including all schedules and attachments thereto) required to be filed with any governmental agency for each Pension Plan which covers or

has covered employees of Seller (with respect to its relationship with such entities), (v) all actuarial reports prepared for the last three plan years for each Pension Plan which covers or has covered employees of Seller involved in the Business (with respect to its relationship with such entities), (vi) for each such Pension Plan, a description of complete age, salary, service and related data as of the last day of the last plan year for employees and former employees of Seller, and (vii) a description setting forth the amount of any Liability of Seller as of the Closing Date for payments more than thirty (30) calendar days past due with respect to each Welfare Plan which covers or has covered employees or former employees of Seller involved in the Business.

(c) Representations. Except as set forth in Schedule 4.19, Seller represents and warrants as follows:

### (i) Employee Plans

- (A) Each Employee Plan which covers or has covered employees or former employees of Seller involved in the Business (with respect to their relationship with such entities) has been maintained in compliance in all material respects with its terms and, both as to form and operation, with the requirements prescribed by any and all Regulations and Courts' Orders which are applicable to such Employee Plan, including without limitation ERISA and the Code.
- (B) None of Seller, any ERISA Affiliate or any Employee Plan has any present or future obligation to make any payment to, or with respect to any present or former employee of Seller or any ERISA Affiliate pursuant to, any retiree medical benefit plan, or other retiree Employee Plan, and no condition exists which would prevent Seller from amending or terminating any such benefit plan or Welfare Plan.
- (C) Each Employee Plan which covers or has covered employees or former employees of Seller and which is a "group health plan," as defined in Section 607(1) of ERISA, has been operated in compliance in all material respects with provisions of Part 6 of Title I, Subtitle B of ERISA and Sections 162(k) and 4980B of the Code at all times.
- (D) Neither Seller nor any ERISA Affiliate has incurred any Liability with respect to any Employee Plan that is a "multiemployer plan", as defined in Section 3(37) of ERISA, under the terms of such Employee Plan, any collective bargaining agreement or otherwise resulting from any cessation of contributions, cessation of obligation to make contributions or other form of withdrawal from such Employee Plan.
- (E) If, as of the Closing Date, Seller (and all ERISA Affiliates) were to have a cessation of contributions, cessation of obligations to make contribution or other form of withdrawal from all Employee Plans and Pension Plans that are "multiemployer plans", as defined in Section 3(37) of ERISA, it (and they) would incur no Liabilities with respect to any such Employee Plans and Pension Plans under the terms of such Employee Plans and Pension Plans, any collective bargaining agreement or otherwise.
- (ii) Benefit Arrangements. Each Benefit Arrangement which covers current employees or continues to cover former employees of Seller (with respect to their relationship with such entities) involved in the Business has been maintained in compliance in all material respects with its terms and with the requirements prescribed by any and all Regulations and Court Orders which are applicable to such Benefit Arrangement, including without limitation the Code. Except as set forth in the Disclosure Schedule, and except as provided by law, the employment of all persons presently employed or retained by Seller is terminable at will.
- (iii) Unrelated Business Taxable Income. No Employee Plan (or trust or other funding vehicle pursuant thereto) is subject to any Tax under Code Section 511.

- (iv) Deductibility of Payments. There is no Contract covering any employee or former employee of Seller (with respect to its relationship with such entities) involved in the Business that, individually or collectively, provides for the payment by Seller of any amount (i) that is not deductible under Section 162(a)(1) or 404 of the Code or (ii) that is an "excess parachute payment" pursuant to Section 280G of the Code.
- (v) Fiduciary Duties and Prohibited Transactions. To the knowledge of Seller, neither Seller nor any plan fiduciary of any Employee Plan or Pension Plan which covers or has covered employees or former employees of Seller or any ERISA Affiliate, has engaged in any transaction in violation of Sections 404 or 406 of ERISA or any "prohibited transaction," as defined in Section 4975(c)(1) of the Code, for which no exemption exists under Section 408 of ERISA or Section 4975(c)(2) or (d) of the Code, or has otherwise violated the provisions of Part 4 of Title I, Subtitle B of ERISA. Seller has not knowingly participated in a violation of Part 4 of Title I, Subtitle B of ERISA by any plan fiduciary of any Employee Plan or Pension Plan and has not been assessed any civil penalty under Section 502(1) of ERISA.
- (vi) Validity and Enforceability. Each Employee Plan and Pension Plan and each related trust agreement, annuity contract or other funding instrument which covers current employees or continues to cover former employees of Seller involved in the Business (with respect to their relationship with such entities) is legally valid and binding and in full force and effect.
- (vii) Litigation. There is no Action or Court Order outstanding, relating to or seeking benefits under any Employee Plan that is pending, or to Seller's knowledge threatened against Seller, any ERISA Affiliate or any Employee Plan.
- (viii) No Amendments. Neither Seller nor any ERISA Affiliate has any announced plan or legally binding commitment to create any additional Employee Plans which are intended to cover employees or former employees of Seller (with respect to their relationship with such entities) involved in the Business or to amend or modify any existing Employee Plan which covers or has covered employees or former employees of Seller (with respect to their relationship with such entities) involved in the Business.
- (ix) No Other Material Liability. To Seller's knowledge, no event has occurred in connection with which Seller or any ERISA Affiliate or any Employee Plan, directly or indirectly, could be subject to any material Liability under any Regulation or Court Order relating to any Employee Plans or pursuant to any obligation of Seller to indemnify any person against Liability incurred under any such Regulation or Court Order as they relate to the Employee Plans. To Seller's knowledge, no lien has been imposed under ERISA or the Code with respect to Seller, any Employee Plan or any ERISA Affiliate.
- (x) Unpaid Contributions. Neither Seller nor any ERISA Affiliate has any Liability for unpaid contributions under Section 515 of ERISA with respect to any Pension Plan, Multiemployer Plan or Employee Plan.
- (xi) Insurance Contracts. Neither Seller nor any Employee Plan (other than a "multiemployer plan", as defined in Section 3(37) of ERISA) holds as an asset of any Employee Plan any interest in any annuity contract, guaranteed investment contract or any other investment or insurance contract issued by an insurance company that is the subject of bankruptcy, conservatorship or rehabilitation proceedings.
- (xii) No Acceleration or Creation of Rights. Except as set forth in Schedule 4.19(c)(xii), neither the execution and delivery of this Agreement or the Ancillary Agreements by Seller nor the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby will result in the acceleration or creation of any rights of any person to benefits under any Employee Plan (including, without limitation, the acceleration of the vesting or exercisability of any stock

options, the acceleration of the vesting of any restricted stock, the acceleration of the accrual or vesting of any benefits under any Pension Plan or the acceleration or creation of any rights under any severance, parachute or change in control agreement)

4.20 *Transactions with Certain Persons.* Except as set forth in *Schedule 4.20*, no officer, or director of Seller nor any member of any such person's immediate family is presently, or within the past three years has been, a party to any transaction with Seller relating to the Business or the Purchased Assets of the type that would be required to be disclosed pursuant to Item 404 of Regulation S-K.

#### 4.21 Tax Matters.

- (a) Filing of Tax Returns. Since January 1, 2000, Seller (and any affiliated group of which Seller is now or has been a member) has timely filed (including by taking advantage of applicable extensions) with the appropriate Taxing authorities all returns (including without limitation information returns and other material information) in respect of Taxes required to be filed through the date hereof and will timely file any such returns required to be filed on or prior to the Closing Date. The returns and other information filed are complete and accurate in all material respects. Except as specified in Schedule 4.21, neither Seller, nor any group of which Seller now or was a member, has requested any extension of time within which to file returns (including without limitation information returns) in respect of any Taxes. Seller has delivered to Buyer complete and accurate copies of Seller's federal, state and local Tax returns for the years 2000, 2001 and 2002.
- (b) Payment of Taxes. All Taxes, in respect of periods beginning before the Closing Date, have been timely paid, or will be timely paid, or an adequate reserve has been established therefor, as set forth in the Disclosure Schedule or the Financial Statements, and Seller does not have any material Liability for Taxes in excess of the amounts so paid or reserves so established.
- (c) Audits, Investigations or Claims. Except as set forth in the Schedule 4.21, the consolidated federal income Tax returns of Seller have been audited by the Internal Revenue Service for all periods since 1995 to and including those set forth in Schedule 4.21, and except to the extent shown therein, no material deficiencies for Taxes, have been claimed, proposed or assessed by any Taxing or other governmental authority against Seller. Except as set forth in Schedule 4.21, there are no pending or to the Seller's knowledge threatened audits, investigations or claims for or relating to any material additional Liability in respect of Taxes, and there are no matters under discussion between the Seller and any governmental authorities with respect to Taxes that in the reasonable judgment of Seller is likely to result in a material additional Liability for Taxes. Audits of federal, state, and local returns for Taxes by the relevant Taxing authorities have been completed for each period set forth in Schedule 4.21 and, except as set forth in the Schedule 4.21, Seller has not been notified that any Taxing authority intends to audit a return for any period. Except as set forth in Schedule 4.21, no extension or waiver of a statute of limitations relating to Taxes is in effect with respect to Seller.
  - (d) Lien. There are no liens for Taxes (other than for current Taxes not yet due and payable) on the Purchased Assets.
- (e) Safe Harbor Lease Property. None of the Purchased Assets is property that is required to be treated as being owned by any other person pursuant to the so-called safe harbor lease provisions of former Section 168(f)(8) of the Code.
- (f) Security for Tax-Exempt Obligations. None of the Purchased Assets directly or indirectly secures any debt the interest on which is Tax-exempt under Section 103(a) of the Code.
  - (g) Tax-Exempt Use Property. None of the Purchased Assets is "tax-exempt use property" within the meaning of Section 168(h) of the Code.

- (h) Foreign Person. Seller is not a person other than a United States person within the meaning of the Code.
- (i) No Withholding. The transaction contemplated herein is not subject to the Tax withholding provisions of Section 3406 of the Code, or of Subchapter A of Chapter 3 of the Code or of any other provision of law. Seller has withheld all Taxes required to have been withheld and paid all Taxes required to have been paid in connection with amounts paid or owing to any employee, independent contractor, creditor, stockholder or other third party.
- 4.22 Insurance. Schedule 4.22 contains a complete and accurate list of all policies or binders of fire, liability, title, worker's compensation, product liability and other forms of insurance maintained by Seller on the Business, the Purchased Assets or its employees involved in the Business. All such insurance coverage applicable to Seller, the Business and the Purchased Assets is in full force and effect, insures Seller in reasonably sufficient amounts against all risks usually insured against by persons operating similar businesses or properties of similar size in the localities where such businesses or properties are located, and provides coverage as may be required by applicable Regulation and by any and all Contracts to which Seller is a party. There is no material Default under any such coverage nor has there been any failure to give notice or present any claim under any such coverage in a due and timely fashion. There are no outstanding unpaid premiums except in the ordinary course of business and no notice of cancellation or nonrenewal of any such coverage has been received. There are no provisions in such insurance policies for retrospective premium adjustments other than for normal ordinary course premium adjustments, all of which adjustments are Excluded Liabilities to the extent relating to periods prior to the Closing. All products liability, general liability and workers' compensation insurance policies maintained by Seller have been occurrence policies and not claims made policies. There are no outstanding performance bonds covering or issued for the benefit of the Seller. No insurer has advised Seller that it intends to reduce coverage, increase premiums or fail to renew existing policy or binder.
- 4.23 Accounts Receivable. Except as set forth in Schedule 4.23, the accounts receivable set forth on the Balance Sheet, and all accounts receivable arising since the Balance Sheet Date, represent bona fide claims of Seller against debtors for sales, services performed or other charges arising on or before the date hereof, and all the goods delivered and services performed which gave rise to said accounts were delivered or performed in all material respects in accordance with the applicable orders, Contracts or customer requirements and in the ordinary course of business. To Seller's knowledge, said accounts receivable are subject to no defenses, counterclaims or rights of setoff and are fully collectible in the ordinary course of business without cost in collection efforts therefor, except to the extent of the appropriate reserves for bad debts on accounts receivable as set forth on the Balance Sheet and, in the case of accounts receivable arising since the Balance Sheet Date, to the extent of a reasonable reserve rate for bad debts on accounts receivable which is not greater than the rate reflected by the reserve for bad debts on the Balance Sheet. Except as set forth on Schedule 4.23, since the Balance Sheet Date, Seller has not discounted or sold any of its accounts receivables or any portion thereof (either to the debtor(s) or in connection with the sale of such receivables to a third party).
- 4.24 *Inventory.* Schedule 4.24 contains a complete and accurate list of all Inventory set forth on the Balance Sheet and the addresses at which the Inventory is located. The Inventory as set forth on the Balance Sheet or arising since the Balance Sheet Date was acquired and has been maintained in accordance with the regular business practices of Seller, consists of new and unused items of a quality and quantity usable or saleable in the ordinary course of business, and is valued in accordance with GAAP at the lower of cost or market on a first-in-first-out basis consistent with the Past Practices. Except as set forth in *Schedule 4.24*, none of such Inventory is obsolete, unusable, damaged or unsalable in the ordinary course of business, except for such items of Inventory which have been written down to realizable market value, or for which adequate reserves have been provided, in the Balance Sheet.

- 4.25 Purchase Commitments and Outstanding Bids. As of the date of this Agreement, except as set forth on Schedule 4.25, there are no material claims against Seller in connection with the Business to return merchandise by reason of alleged overshipments, defective merchandise or otherwise, or of merchandise in the hands of customers under an understanding that such merchandise would be returnable. Except as set forth in Schedule 4.25, no outstanding purchase or outstanding Lease commitment of Seller relating to the Business presently is in excess of the normal, ordinary and usual requirements of the Business. There is no outstanding bid, proposal, Contract or unfilled order which relates to the Business or Purchased Assets which will or would, if accepted, have a Material Adverse Effect, individually or in the aggregate, on the Business or the Purchased Assets.
- 4.26 Payments. Seller has not, directly or indirectly, paid or delivered any fee, commission or other sum of money or item or property, however characterized, to any finder, agent, client, customer, supplier, government official or other party, in the United States or any other country, which is in any manner related to the Business or Purchased Assets, which is illegal under any federal, state or local laws of the United States (including without limitation the U.S. Foreign Corrupt Practices' Act) or any other country having jurisdiction; and Seller has not participated, directly or indirectly, in any boycotts or other similar practices affecting any of its actual or potential customers of the Business and has at all times done business in an open and ethical manner.
- 4.27 Customers, Distributors and Suppliers. Schedule 4.27 sets forth a complete and accurate list of the names and addresses of Seller's twenty largest (i) customers, distributors and other agents and representatives of or for the Business showing the approximate total sales in dollars by Seller to each such customer during the fiscal year ended December 31, 2003; and (ii) suppliers from whom Seller has purchased products or services for the Business in excess of \$50,000 showing the approximate total purchases in dollars by Seller from each such supplier during such fiscal year. Except as set forth on Schedule 4.27, since the Balance Sheet Date, there has been no Material Adverse Change in the business relationship of Seller with any customer, distributor or supplier named on Schedule 4.27. Except as set forth on Schedule 4.27, Seller has not received any communication from any customer, distributor or supplier named on Schedule 4.27 of any intention to terminate or materially reduce purchases from or supplies to Seller.
  - $4.28\quad Compliance\ with\ Environmental\ Laws.$ 
    - (a) Definitions. The following terms, when used in this Section 4.28, shall have the following meanings. Any of these terms may, unless the context otherwise requires, used in the singular or the plural depending on the reference.
      - (i) "Seller" For purposes of this Section, the term "Seller" shall include (i) all Affiliates of Seller, (ii) all partnerships, joint ventures and other entities or organizations in which Seller was at any time or is a partner, joint venturer, member or participant and (iii) all predecessor or former corporations, partnerships, joint ventures, organizations, businesses or other entities, whether in existence as of the date hereof or at any time prior to the date hereof, the assets or obligations of which have been acquired or assumed by Seller or to which Seller has succeeded.
      - (ii) "Release" shall mean and include any spilling, leaking, pumping, pouring, emitting, emptying, discharging, injecting, escaping, leaching, dumping or disposing into the environment or the workplace of any Hazardous Substance, and otherwise as defined in any Environmental Law.
      - (iii) "Hazardous Substance" shall mean any pollutants, contaminants, and any toxic, infectious, carcinogenic, reactive, corrosive, ignitable or flammable chemical or chemical compound or hazardous substance, material or waste, whether solid, liquid or gas, including without limitation any quantity of asbestos in any form, urea formaldehyde, PCB's, radon gas,

crude oil or any fraction thereof, all forms of natural gas, petroleum products or by-products or derivatives, radioactive substance, sludges, slag and any other substance, material or waste that is subject to regulation, control or remediation under any Environmental Laws.

- (iv) "Environmental Laws" shall mean all Regulations which regulate or relate to the protection or clean-up of the environment, the use, treatment, storage, transportation, generation, manufacture, processing, distribution, handling or disposal of, or emission, discharge or other release or threatened release of, Hazardous Substances or otherwise dangerous substances, wastes, pollution or materials (whether, gas, liquid or solid), the preservation or protection of waterways, groundwater, drinking water, air, wildlife, plants or other natural resources, or the health and safety of persons or property, including without limitation protection of the health and safety of employees. Environmental Laws shall include without limitation the Federal Water Pollution Control Act, Resource Conservation & Recovery Act ("RCRA"), Clean Water Act, Safe Drinking Water Act, Atomic Energy Act, Occupational Safety and Health Act, Toxic Substances Control Act, Clean Air Act, Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation and Liability Act ("CERCLA"), Hazardous Materials Transportation Act and all analogous or related federal, state or local law, each as amended.
- (v) "Environmental Conditions" means the introduction into the environment of any Hazardous Substance (whether or not upon any Facility or Former Facility or other property and whether or not such Hazardous Substance constituted at the time thereof a violation of any Environmental Law as a result of any Release of any kind whatsoever of any Hazardous Substance) as a result of which Seller has or may become liable to any person or by reason of which any Facility, Former Facility or any of the Purchased Assets may suffer or be subjected to any lien.
- (b) Facilities. Except as set forth on Schedule 4.28(b), the Facilities are, and at all times have been, and all Former Facilities were at all times when owned, leased or operated by Seller, owned, leased and operated in compliance with all Environmental Laws, the failure to comply with which would not have a Material Adverse Effect, and in a manner that will not give rise to any material Liability under any Environmental Laws. Without limiting the foregoing and except as set forth on Schedule 4.28(b), (i) there is not and has not been any Hazardous Substance used, generated, treated, stored, transported, disposed of, handled or otherwise existing on, under, about or from any Facility or any Former Facility, except for quantities of any such Hazardous Substances stored or otherwise held on, under or about any such Facility in compliance with all Environmental Laws, the failure to comply with which would not have a Material Adverse Affect, and necessary for the operation of the Business, (ii) Seller has at all times used, generated, treated, stored, transported, disposed of or otherwise handled its Hazardous Substances in compliance with all Environmental Laws, the failure to comply with which would not have a Material Adverse Affect, and in a manner that will not result in any material Liability of Seller under any Environmental Law, (iii) there is not now and has not been at any time in the past while Seller has owned the Owned Real Property or leased Real Property any underground or above-ground storage tank or pipeline at any Facility or Former Facility where the installation, use, maintenance, repair, testing, closure or removal of such tank or pipeline was not in compliance with all Environmental Laws and, while Seller has owned the Owned Real Property or leased the Leased Real Property there has been no Release from or rupture of any such tank or pipeline, including without limitation any Release from or in connection with the filling or emptying of such tank, (iv) in connection with the Business and the

Business and the Purchased Assets, Seller has not made and has never been required to make any filing under the New Jersey Industrial Site Recovery Act or any other state law of similar effect

- (c) Notice of Violation. Except as set forth on Schedule 4.28(c), Seller has not received any notice of alleged, actual or potential responsibility for, or any inquiry or investigation regarding, (i) any Release or threatened Release of any Hazardous Substance at any location, whether at the Facilities, the Former Facilities or otherwise or (ii) an alleged violation of or non-compliance with the conditions of any Permit required under any Environmental Law or the provisions of any Environmental Law, which violation or failure to comply with which would result in a Material Adverse Affect. Except as set forth on Schedule 4.28(c), Seller has not received any notice of any other claim, demand or Action by any individual or entity alleging any actual or threatened injury or damage to any person, property, natural resource or the environment arising from or relating to any Release or threatened Release of any Hazardous Substances at, on, under, in, to or from any Facilities or Former Facilities, or in connection with any operations or activities thereat.
- (d) Environmental Conditions. Except as set forth on Schedule 4.28(d), there are no present or past Environmental Conditions in any way relating to the Business or the Purchased Assets or at any Facility or Former Facility.
- (e) Environmental Audits or Assessments. True, complete and correct copies of the written reports, and all parts thereof, including any drafts of such reports, if such drafts or reports are in the possession or control of Seller, of all environmental audits or assessments which have been conducted at any Facility or Former Facility, either by Seller or any attorney, environmental consultant or engineer engaged for such purpose by Seller, have been delivered to Buyer and a list of all such reports, audits and assessments and any other similar report, audit or assessment of which Seller has knowledge is included on the Disclosure Schedule.
- (f) Indemnification Agreements. Except as set forth in Schedule 4.28, Seller is not a party, whether as a direct signatory or as successor, assign or third party beneficiary, or otherwise bound, to any Lease or other Contract (excluding insurance policies disclosed on the Disclosure Schedule) under which Seller is obligated by or entitled to the benefits of, directly or indirectly, any representation, warranty, indemnification, covenant, restriction or other undertaking concerning environmental conditions.
- (g) Releases or Waivers. Except as set forth on Schedule 4.28, Seller has not released any other person from any claim under any Environmental Law or waived any rights concerning any Environmental Condition.
- (h) Notices, Warnings and Records. Seller has given all notices and warnings, made all reports, and has kept and maintained all records required to be in material compliance with all Environmental Laws.
- 4.29 *Minute Books*. The minute books of Seller made available to Buyer contain a complete and accurate summary (as it relates to the Business or Purchased Assets) of all meetings of directors and stockholders or actions by written consent since January 1, 2000 through the date of this Agreement, and reflect all transactions (as they relate to the Business or Purchased Assets) referred to in such minutes accurately in all material respects.
- 4.30 State Takeover Statutes. Except as set forth on Schedule 4.30, neither Parent's Rights Plan nor any state takeover, business combination statute or similar statute or regulation applies to or purports to apply to this Agreement, any of the Ancillary Agreements or the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby.
- 4.31 Fairness Opinion. Parent has received a written opinion from its financial advisor, William Blair & Company, L.L.C., dated as of the date hereof, to the effect that as of the date hereof, the

consideration to be received by Seller pursuant to this Agreement is fair, from a financial point of view, and has delivered to Buyer a copy of such opinion.

- 4.32 Accuracy of Information. Taken as a whole (i) all documents listed on Schedule 4.32, (ii) the representations and warranties in this Agreement and the Ancillary Agreements, and (iii) the information contained in the Disclosure Schedules is true and complete in all material respects and does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary in order to make the statements contained therein, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading.
- 4.33 Product Returns and Warranties. There are no liabilities for product returns other than those arising in the ordinary course of the Business or otherwise fully reserved for in the Financial Statements. Except as set forth in Schedule 4.33, to Seller's knowledge, there are no threatened claims for (a) product returns, (b) warranty obligations or (c) product services other than in the ordinary course of the Business. Except as set forth on Schedule 4.33, Seller has not made any express or implied warranties with respect to products sold or distributed by Seller (other than passing on warranties made by the manufacturers thereof). Seller has no knowledge of any presently existing circumstances that could reasonably be expected to constitute a valid basis for any voluntary or governmental recall of any product sold or distributed by Seller in the course of or that relates to the Business.

#### ARTICLE V

### REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF BUYER

Buyer hereby represents and warrants to Seller as follows:

- 5.1 Organization of Buyer. Buyer is a corporation duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of the State of California.
- 5.2 Authorization. Buyer has all requisite power and authority, and has taken all corporate action necessary, to execute and deliver this Agreement and each of the Ancillary Agreements to which it is a party, to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby and to perform its obligations hereunder and thereunder. The execution and delivery of this Agreement and each of the Ancillary Agreements to which it is a party by Buyer and the consummation by Buyer of the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby have been duly approved by the board of directors of Buyer. Buyer is not required to obtain the approval of the shareholders of Buyer to execute and deliver this Agreement and the Ancillary Agreement or to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby. No other corporate proceedings on the part of Buyer are necessary to authorize this Agreement and each of the Ancillary Agreements to which it is a party and the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby. This Agreement has been duly executed and delivered by the Buyer and constitutes the legal, valid and binding obligations of the Buyer enforceable against Buyer in accordance with its terms, except as limited by (i) applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium or other laws of general application affecting enforcement of creditors' rights and (ii) general principles of equity that restrict the availability of equitable remedies (regardless of whether enforceability is considered in a proceeding in equity or at law). Each of the Ancillary Agreements to which it is a party, upon their execution and delivery by the Buyer, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium or other laws of general application affecting enforcement of creditors' rights and (ii) general principles of equity that restrict the availability of equitable remedies (regardless of whether enforceability is considered in a proceeding in equity or at law).

### 5.3 No Conflict or Violation.

- (a) Neither the execution, delivery or performance of this Agreement nor the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby, nor compliance by Buyer with any of the provisions hereof, will (i) violate or conflict with any provision of the Articles of Incorporation or Bylaws of Buyer, (ii) violate, conflict with, or result in or constitute a material Default under, or result in the termination of, or accelerate the performance required by, or result in a right of termination or acceleration under, or result in the creation of any Encumbrance upon any of Buyer's assets under, any of the terms, conditions or provisions of any material contract, indebtedness, note, bond, indenture, security or pledge agreement, commitment, license, lease, franchise, permit, agreement, authorization, concession, or other instrument or obligation to which Buyer is a party, or (iii) violate any Regulation or Court Order.
- (b) To Buyer's knowledge, except as set forth on *Schedule 5.3* hereto, no notice to, declaration, filing or registration with, or authorization, consent or approval of, or permit from, any domestic or foreign governmental or regulatory body or authority, or any other person or entity, is required to be made or obtained by Buyer, in connection with the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and each of the Ancillary Agreements to which it is a party and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby. For purposes of this Section 5.3(b) only, Buyer shall be deemed to have knowledge of all declarations, filings, registrations, authorizations, consents, approvals or permits required to be made or obtained by Buyer if the Business was identical to the business conducted by Buyer as of the date hereof.

5.4 No Brokers. Neither Buyer nor any of its Affiliates or Representatives has employed or made any agreement with any broker, finder or similar agent or any person or firm which will result in the obligation of Seller or any of its Affiliates to pay any finder's fee, brokerage fees or commission or similar payment in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby.

#### 5.5 SEC Filings.

- (a) Buyer has timely filed with the SEC all reports, schedules, forms, statements and other documents (including exhibits) required to be filed under the Securities Act and the Exchange Act from January 1, 2000 through the date of this Agreement. All reports, schedules, forms, statements and other documents (including exhibits) filed by Buyer with the SEC pursuant to the Securities Act and the Exchange Act since January 1, 2000 are referred to herein as the "Buyer SEC Filings." The Buyer SEC Filings (i) were prepared in compliance, in all material respects, with the applicable requirements of the Securities Act and the Exchange Act, as the case may be, and the rules and regulations thereunder, and (ii) did not at the time they were filed contain any untrue statement of material fact or omit to state a material fact required to be stated in such Buyer SEC Filings or necessary to make the statements therein, in light of the circumstances in which they were made, not false or misleading, and (iii) in the event of subsequent modifications of the circumstances or the basis on which they had been made, were, to the extent required by the Securities Act and the Exchange Act, as the case may be, timely amended in order to make them not false or misleading in any material respect in the light of such new circumstances or basis.
- (b) Each of the consolidated financial statements (including, in each case, any related notes thereto) contained in the Buyer SEC Filings, (i) was complete and correct in all material respects as of their respective dates, (ii) complied as to form in all material respects with the then current published rules and regulations of the SEC with respect thereto, (iii) was prepared in accordance with GAAP applied on a consistent basis throughout the periods involved (except as may be indicated in the notes thereto or, in the case of unaudited interim financial statements, as may be permitted by the SEC on Form 10-Q under the Exchange Act) and (iv) fairly presented the consolidated financial position of Buyer and its subsidiaries at the respective dates thereof and the consolidated results of its operations and cash flows for the periods indicated, except that the unaudited interim financial statements were or are subject to normal and recurring year-end adjustments which were not, or are not expected to be, material in amount.
- 5.6 Financial Resources. Buyer has previously delivered to Seller debt and equity financing commitment letters for the transactions contemplated hereby (the "Commitment Letters"). Buyer obtained the Commitment Letters in the good faith belief that, subject to completion of customary due diligence investigation by the lenders, all of the terms or conditions applicable to Buyer in the Commitment Letter can be satisfied. Provided that Buyer is able to obtain the financing contemplated by the Commitment Letters, Buyer has as of the date hereof, and at the Closing will have, sufficient funds, including cash on hand together with funds available under bank or other credit facilities currently in place, to consummate the transactions contemplated by the Agreement and the Ancillary Agreements and to fulfill its obligations hereunder and thereunder, including without limitation, payment to Seller of the Purchase Price at the Closing and any adjustments to the Purchase Price following the Closing. Buyer is entering into this Agreement in good faith.

#### ARTICLE VI

### COVENANTS OF SELLER AND BUYER

The Parent, BBI Biotech and Buyer each covenant with the other as follows:

#### 6.1 Further Assurances.

- (a) Upon the terms and subject to the conditions contained herein, the parties agree, both before and after the Closing, (i) to use all commercially reasonable efforts to take, or cause to be taken, all actions and to do, or cause to be done, all things necessary, proper or advisable to consummate and make effective the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, (ii) to execute any documents, instruments or conveyances of any kind which may be reasonably necessary or advisable to carry out any of the transactions contemplated hereunder, and (iii) to cooperate with each other in connection with the foregoing. Without limiting the foregoing, the parties agree to use their respective commercially reasonable efforts (A) to obtain all necessary waivers, consents and approvals from other parties to the Contracts and Leases to be assumed by Buyer; provided, however that neither party shall be required to make any payments, commence litigation or agree to modifications of the terms thereof in order to obtain any such waivers, consents or approvals, (B) to obtain all necessary Permits as are required to be obtained under any Regulations unless the failure to obtain any such Permits would not have a Material Adverse Effect, (C) to defend all Actions challenging this Agreement or the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby; provided, however, that neither party shall be required to make any payments, commence or defend any litigation, or take any other actions with respect to shareholder or derivative litigation brought by or on behalf of the shareholders of the other parties, (D) to lift or rescind any injunction or restraining order or other Court Order adversely affecting the ability of the parties to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby; provided, however, that neither party shall be required to make any payments, commence or defend any litigation, or take any other actions with respect to shareholder or derivative litigation brought by or on behalf of the shareholders of the other parties, (E) to give all notices to, and make all registrations and filings with third parties, including without limitation submissions of information requested by governmental authorities, and (F) to fulfill all conditions to this Agreement. In addition, Seller will commence all action required under this Section 6.1 by a date which is reasonably foreseeable to be early enough to allow the transactions contemplated hereunder to be consummated by the Closing Date.
- (b) If any "fair price," "moratorium," "control share," "business combination," "shareholder protection" or similar or other anti-takeover statute or regulation enacted under any state or federal law is or shall become applicable to this Agreement, the Ancillary Agreements or any of the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby, subject to the fiduciary duties of the Board of Directors of Parent, Parent and the Board of Directors of Parent shall grant such approvals and take all such actions as are within its authority so that the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby may be consummated as promptly as practicable on the terms contemplated hereby and thereby and otherwise use its commercially reasonable efforts to eliminate the effects of such statute or regulation on the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby. Parent shall take all commercially reasonable action necessary to ensure that Parent's Rights Plan will not apply to this Agreement, the Ancillary Agreements or any of the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby. Except for Parent's Rights Plan, Parent has not and, during the term of this Agreement shall not, adopt, effect or implement any "shareholders' rights plan," "poison pill" or similar arrangement.

#### 6.2 No Solicitation.

(a) From and after the date of this Agreement until the Closing or termination of this Agreement pursuant to Section 11.1, Parent and BBI Biotech will not, nor will they authorize or permit any of their respective Representatives to, directly or indirectly (i) solicit, initiate,

encourage or induce the making, submission or announcement of any Acquisition Proposal (as defined below), (ii) participate in any discussions or negotiations regarding, or furnish to any person any non-public information with respect to, or take any other action to facilitate any inquiries or the making of any proposal that constitutes or may reasonably be expected to lead to, any Acquisition Proposal, (iii) engage in discussions with any person with respect to any Acquisition Proposal, (iv) approve, endorse or recommend any Acquisition Proposal, or (v) enter into any letter of intent or similar document or any contract, agreement or commitment contemplating or otherwise relating to any Acquisition Transaction (as defined below); provided, however, this Section 6.2(a) shall not prohibit Parent, prior to approval of this Agreement by Parent's stockholders, from (A) furnishing information regarding Seller to, entering into a confidentiality agreement with or entering into discussions with, any person or group in response to a Superior Offer submitted by such person or group (and not withdrawn) if (1) neither Seller nor any Representative of Seller shall have violated any of the restrictions set forth in this Section 6.2, (2) the Board of Directors of Parent concludes in good faith, after consultation with its outside legal counsel, that the failure to take such action would be a violation of its fiduciary duties under applicable law, (3) (x) at least three (3) business days prior to furnishing any such nonpublic information to, or entering into discussions or negotiations with, such person or group, Parent gives Buyer written notice of the identity of such person or group and of Parent's intention to furnish nonpublic information to, or enter into discussions or negotiations with, such person or group and (y) Parent receives from such person or group an executed confidentiality agreement with terms at least as restrictive to such person or group as the terms contained in the Confidentiality Agreement are to Buyer, and (4) contemporaneously with furnishing such information to any such person or group, Parent furnishes such information to Buyer (to the extent such information has not been previously furnished by Parent to Buyer), or (B) complying with Rules 14d-9 or 14e-2 promulgated under the Exchange Act with regard to an Acquisition Proposal with respect to which no violation of this Section 6.2 shall have occurred. Parent and BBI Biotech will immediately (and will cause their respective Representatives to immediately) cease any and all existing activities, discussions or negotiations with any parties conducted heretofore with respect to any Acquisition Proposal. Without limiting the foregoing, it is understood that any violation of the restrictions set forth in this Section 6.2(a) by any Representative of Seller shall be deemed to be a violation of this Section 6.2 by Seller. In addition to the foregoing, Parent shall (i) provide Buyer with at least three (3) business days prior written notice of any meeting of Parent's Board of Directors at which Parent's Board of Directors is reasonably expected to consider a Superior Offer together with the material terms of such Superior Offer (including the identity of the offeror) and (ii) provide Buyer with at least five (5) business days prior written notice of a meeting of Parent's Board of Directors at which Parent's Board of Directors is reasonably expected to recommend a Superior Offer to its stockholders and together with such notice a copy of the definitive documentation relating to such Superior Offer.

(b) For purposes of this Agreement, "Superior Offer" shall mean an unsolicited, bona fide written offer made by a third party to consummate any of the following transactions: (i) a merger, consolidation, business combination, recapitalization, liquidation, dissolution or similar transaction involving Parent pursuant to which the stockholders of Parent immediately preceding such transaction hold less than 51% of the equity interest in the surviving or resulting entity of such transaction; (ii) a sale or other disposition by Seller of all or substantially all of the Purchased Assets, or (iii) the acquisition by any person or group (including by way of a tender offer or an exchange offer or issuance by Parent or BBI Biotech), directly or indirectly, of beneficial ownership or a right to acquire beneficial ownership of shares representing in excess of 51% of the voting power of the then outstanding shares of capital stock of Parent or BBI Biotech, in each case on terms that the Board of Directors of Parent determines, in its reasonable judgment (based on advice of its outside financial advisor and after considering all terms and conditions of such written

offer, including the likelihood and timing of its consummation) to be more favorable to Parent or its stockholders from a financial point of view than the terms of this Agreement; provided, however, that any such offer shall not be deemed to be a "Superior Offer" if any financing required to consummate the transaction contemplated by such offer is less committed than the financing of Buyer contemplated by the Commitment Letters or is not likely in the good faith judgment of Parent's Board of Directors (after consultation with its outside financial advisor) to be obtained by such third party on a timely basis.

- (c) For purposes of this Agreement, "Acquisition Proposal" shall mean any offer or proposal (other than an offer or proposal by Buyer) relating to any Acquisition Transaction. For the purposes of this Agreement, "Acquisition Transaction" shall mean any transaction or series of related transactions other than the transactions contemplated by this Agreement involving: (A) any acquisition or purchase from Parent or BBI Biotech by any person or "group" (as defined under Section 13(d) of the Exchange Act and the rules and regulations thereunder) of more than a 15% interest in the total outstanding voting securities of Parent or BBI Biotech (excluding acquisitions or purchases from Parent through existing employee stock option and employee stock purchase plans approved by Parent's shareholders, if such approval was required, and in effect prior to the date hereof) or any tender offer or exchange offer that if consummated would result in any person or "group" (as defined under Section 13(d) of the Exchange Act and the rules and regulations thereunder) beneficially owning 15% or more of the total outstanding voting securities of Parent or BBI Biotech or any merger, consolidation, business combination or similar transaction involving Parent pursuant to which the stockholders of Parent immediately preceding such transaction hold less than 85% of the equity interests in the surviving or resulting entity of such transaction; (B) any sale, lease, exchange, transfer, license, acquisition or disposition of more than 15% of the Purchased Assets; or (C) any liquidation or dissolution of Parent or BBI Biotech.
- (d) In addition to the obligations of Seller set forth in paragraph (a) of this Section 6.2, Parent shall advise Buyer orally and in writing within 24 hours of the receipt thereof, of any request received by Seller or any of Seller's Representatives for nonpublic information which Parent reasonably believes would lead to an Acquisition Proposal or of any Acquisition Proposal, or any inquiry received by Seller or any of Seller's Representatives with respect to, or which Parent reasonably believes would lead to any Acquisition Proposal, the material terms and conditions of such request, Acquisition Proposal or inquiry, and the identity of the person or group making any such request, Acquisition Proposal or inquiry. Parent will keep Buyer informed (orally and in writing) on a current basis and in all material respects of the status and details (including material amendments or proposed amendments) of any such request, Acquisition Proposal or inquiry.
- 6.3 Notification of Certain Matters. From the date hereof through the Closing, Seller shall give prompt notice to Buyer of (a) the occurrence, or failure to occur, of any event which occurrence or failure would be reasonably likely to cause any representation or warranty contained in this Agreement or in any exhibit or schedule hereto to be untrue or inaccurate in any material respect and (b) any failure of the Parent, or BBI Biotech, or any of their respective affiliates, or of any of their respective Representatives, to comply with or satisfy any material covenant, condition or agreement to be complied with or satisfied by it under this Agreement or any exhibit or schedule hereto; provided, however, that such disclosure shall not be deemed to cure any breach of a representation, warranty, covenant or agreement or to satisfy any condition. Seller shall promptly notify Buyer of any Default, the threat or commencement of any Action, or any development that occurs before the Closing that could reasonably be anticipated to have a Material Adverse Effect on the Purchased Assets or the Business. Buyer shall promptly notify Seller if it shall become aware that any representation, warranty, covenant or agreement of Seller is or shall become untrue or inaccurate in any material respect from the date hereof until the Closing.

### 6.4 Investigation by Buyer.

From the date hereof through the Closing Date:

- (a) Seller shall, and shall cause its officers, directors, employees and agents to, afford the Representatives of Buyer and its Affiliates full access at all reasonable times upon reasonable notice to the Purchased Assets for the purpose of inspecting the same, and to the officers, employees, agents, attorneys, and accountants for the Business, and shall furnish Buyer and its Representatives all financial, operating and other data and information relating to the Business and the Purchased Assets as Buyer or its Affiliates, through their respective Representatives, may reasonably request, provided, however, in any such case such access shall not unreasonably disrupt the operation of the Business or of Seller's other businesses or activities;
- (b) Buyer shall have the right, at its sole cost and expense to, (A) conduct a Phase I environmental study with respect to the Leased Property and Owned Real Property listed on *Schedule 6.4*, (B) inspect records, reports, permits, applications, monitoring results, studies, correspondence, data and any other information or documents relevant to environmental conditions or environmental noncompliance, and (C) inspect all buildings and equipment at the Owned Real Property and the Leased Real Property, including without limitation the visual inspection of the Facilities for asbestos-containing construction materials; *provided*, in each case, such inspections shall be conducted only (1) during regular business hours; and (2) in a manner which will not unduly interfere with the operation of the Business or Seller's other businesses or activities and/or the use of, access to or egress from the Owned Real Property and the Leased Property.
- 6.5 Conduct of Business. From the date hereof through the Closing, Seller shall, except as contemplated by this Agreement, or as consented to by Buyer in writing, operate the Business in the ordinary course of business and substantially in accordance with past practice and in substantial compliance with all applicable laws and regulations the failure to comply with which would not have a Material Adverse Effect, pay and cause its Subsidiaries to pay material debts and Taxes when due unless, solely with respect to Taxes, Seller is contesting such Taxes in good faith, to pay or perform other material obligations when due, and use its commercially reasonable efforts consistent with past practice to preserve intact the Business and the Purchased Assets, use its commercially reasonable efforts consistent with past practice to keep available the services of its and its Subsidiaries' present officers and key employees and use its commercially reasonable efforts consistent with past practice to preserve its and its Subsidiaries' relationships with customers, suppliers, distributors, licensors, licensees, and others having business dealings with it or its Subsidiaries, and Seller will not take any action inconsistent with this Agreement or with the consummation of the Closing. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, Seller shall not, as it relates to the Business except as specifically contemplated by this Agreement or as consented to by Buyer in writing:
  - (a) change or amend the Restated Articles of Incorporation or Amended and Restated Bylaws, as amended, of Parent or any of the charter documents of BBI Biotech:
    - (b) enter into, extend, materially modify, terminate or renew any Contract or Lease relating to the Business, except in the ordinary course of business;
  - (c) sell, assign, transfer, dividend, convey, lease, mortgage, pledge or otherwise dispose of or encumber any of the Purchased Assets, or any interests therein, except in the ordinary course of business and, without limiting the generality of the foregoing, Seller will produce, maintain and sell Inventory relating to the Business consistent with its past practices;
  - (d) excluding the Liabilities under the Revolving Credit and Security Agreement, incur any Liability relating to the Business for interest bearing indebtedness other than Excluded Liabilities,

guarantee the obligations of others, indemnify others or, except in the ordinary course of business, incur any other Liability relating to the Business;

- (e) (i) grant any bonus, severance or termination pay (otherwise than pursuant to policies or agreements of Seller in effect on the date hereof that are described on the Disclosure Schedule) or materially increase any benefits payable under its severance or termination pay policies or agreements in effect on the date hereof or increase in any material respect the compensation or fringe benefits of any employee of the Business with an annual salary of \$50,000 or pay any benefit not required by any existing Employee Plan or policy to or for any employees of the Business;
  - (ii) make any change in the key management structure of the Business, including without limitation the hiring of additional officers or the termination of existing officers for the Business, except for terminations for cause and replacements for such terminated employees following consultation with Buyer;
  - (iii) adopt, enter into or amend in any material respect any Employee Plan covering employees of the Business, except for any such amendment as may be required to comply with applicable Regulations; or
    - (iv) fail to maintain in all material respects all Employee Plans covering employees of the Business in accordance with applicable Regulations;
  - (f) willingly allow or permit to be done, any act by which any of the Insurance Policies may be suspended, impaired or canceled;
  - (g) (i) fail to pay or discharge when due any material Liabilities of the Business, in the ordinary course of business and consistent with past practice;
    - (ii) fail to pay or discharge when due any non-material Liabilities of the Business, in the ordinary course of business and consistent with past practice unless and to the extent such Liabilities are being contested by Seller in good faith;
      - (iii) fail to collect the Accounts Receivable for the Business in the ordinary course of business and consistent with past practice;
  - (h) enter into, renew, modify or revise any agreement or transaction with any of its Affiliates;
- (i) fail to maintain the Purchased Assets in substantially their current state of repair, excepting normal wear and tear or fail to replace consistent with Seller's past practices inoperable, worn-out or obsolete or destroyed Purchased Assets that are used in the ordinary course of the Business;
- (j) make any loans or advances to any partnership, firm or corporation, except for advances consistent with Seller's past practice to any of the Seller's businesses including the Business (including intercompany loans to such businesses), or, except for expenses incurred in the ordinary course of business and consistent with past practice, to any individual;
- (k) fail to comply with all Regulations applicable to the Purchased Assets and the Business, the failure to comply with which would have a Material Adverse Affect on the Business or the Purchased Assets;
- (l) do any other act, or omit to take any action, which would cause any representation or warranty of the Parent or BBI Biotech in this Agreement to be or become untrue in any material respect;
- (m) fail to use its commercially reasonable efforts and consistent with past practice to (i) retain the Seller's employees for the Business, (ii) maintain the Business so that such employees will remain available to Seller on and after the Closing Date, (iii) maintain existing relationships

with suppliers, customers and others having business dealings relating to the Business and (iv) otherwise to preserve the goodwill of the Business so that such relationships and goodwill will be preserved on and after the Closing Date;

- (n) make any payment of any kind whatsoever to or on behalf of the Seller or any officer or director of Seller pursuant to any agreement between Parent and Seller, other than ordinary compensation to employees, directors and consultants in the regular course of business;
  - (o) terminate or fail to renew any Permits;
- (p) revalue any of its Purchased Assets, including without limitation writing down the value of Inventory or writing off notes or accounts receivable other than in the ordinary course of business and consistent with past practices;
  - (q) engage in any sale or discount of accounts receivable (whether by discount to the debtors or by sale to any third party);
  - (r) make any change to its Tax or accounting methods, principles, policies, procedures or practices, except as may be required by GAAP;
  - (s) dispose of or permit to lapse any material Proprietary Rights; and
  - (t) enter into any agreement, or otherwise become obligated, to do any action prohibited hereunder.

#### 6.6 *Employee Matters*.

- (a) Buyer shall extend offers of employment to substantially all of Seller's employees in the Business (such employees are hereinafter referred to as the "Rehired Employees"), such employment to be for substantially equivalent positions and on substantially equivalent wage rates as such Rehired Employees currently have with the Seller and such employment to be at Seller's existing facilities; provided, however, that Buyer, in its sole discretion, may elect to provide that any or all such employment relationships shall be terminable "at-will" by the Buyer or the applicable Rehired Employee. Seller shall terminate the employment of all Rehired Employees immediately prior to the Closing in accordance with all applicable laws and, prior to the Closing, shall provide any required notices in a timely manner in connection therewith. Seller shall cooperate with and use its commercially reasonable efforts to assist Buyer in its efforts to secure satisfactory employment arrangements with those employees of Seller to whom Buyer makes offers of employment.
- (b) Each Rehired Employee shall following the Closing Date, to the extent permitted by law and applicable Tax qualification requirements, and subject to any generally applicable break in service or similar rule, and the approval of any insurance carrier, third party provider or the like be eligible to participate in the various retirement, health, disability, vacation, 401(k), dental and life insurance plans maintained by or on behalf of Buyer. With respect to such benefit plans, Buyer shall, so long as permitted by such benefit plans, (i) credit such employee's period of service with Seller for the purpose of determining eligibility and vesting under such benefit plans, (ii) waive all limitations as to preexisting condition exclusions, evidence of insurability provisions, waiting periods or similar limitations, and (iii) for purposes of computing deductible amounts, expenses and claims incurred prior to the Closing Date under Seller's group medical plans shall be credited and recognized. Buyer shall be responsible for providing all COBRA continuation coverage (but shall not be responsible for the applicable premiums, and may charge such premiums to the recipients of the COBRA continuation coverage as allowed by applicable law), in accordance with Code Section 4980B in Sections 601 through 608 of ERISA, to each Rehired Employee and his or her Qualified Beneficiaries (within the meaning of Code Section 4980B(g)(1) and Treasury Regulation 54.4980(B)(9) thereof) which incurs a qualifying event after the Closing Date. Buyer

agrees to act as the successor employer, as defined in the alternate procedure under IRS Revenue Procedure 96-60, with respect to Rehired Employees but solely for the purpose of FICA, FUTA and federal income tax reporting and withholding. The parties agree that the foregoing sentence shall in no way allocate any liability to Buyer for obligations of Seller to any Rehired Employees arising out of actions or omissions on or before the Closing. Notwithstanding any of the foregoing to the contrary, none of the provisions contained herein shall operate to duplicate any benefit provided to any Rehired Employee or the funding of any such benefit, or obligate Buyer to employ, or offer continuing employment to, any individual. After the Closing, the accrued vacation of the Rehired Employees will be assumed by the Buyer such that each Rehired Employee shall have the option to (i) use such accrued vacation in accordance with Buyer's policies or (ii) receive a payout of the then outstanding balance of such accrued vacation from Buyer upon termination of such Rehired Employee's employment with Buyer.

- (c) Except as specifically otherwise provided herein, nothing contained in this Agreement shall confer upon any Rehired Employee any right with respect to continuance of employment by Buyer, nor shall anything herein interfere with the right of Buyer to terminate the employment of any of the Rehired Employees at any time, with or without cause, or restrict Buyer in the exercise of its independent business judgment in modifying any of the terms and conditions of the employment of the Rehired Employees following the Closing.
- (d) No provision of this Agreement shall create any third party beneficiary rights in any Rehired Employee, any beneficiary or dependents thereof, or any collective bargaining representative thereof, with respect to the compensation, terms and conditions of employment and benefits that may be provided to any Rehired Employee by Buyer or under any benefit plan which Buyer may maintain, or otherwise.
- (e) None of Parent, BBI Biotech or the Subsidiaries shall directly or indirectly, hire or offer employment to any Rehired Employee whose employment is continued by Buyer after the Closing Date or any employee of Buyer or any successor or affiliate of Buyer which is engaged in the Business, subject to the limitations of Section 6.12(b), Buyer first terminates the employment of such employee or such employee gives his or her notice of termination of employment.
- (f) Buyer agrees to indemnify and hold harmless Seller from any claims, fines, penalties or other losses, including but not limited to attorneys' fees arising from Buyer's failure to provide notice to Rehired Employees under the WARN Act as a result of a plant closing or mass layoff (as defined in the WARN Act) that occurs after the Closing Date.
- (g) Buyer shall allocate up to \$100,000 (in the aggregate) for outplacement and related benefits with respect to all Rehired Employees terminated by the Buyer without cause within 180 days after the Closing. Such amounts shall be allocated by Buyer in consultation with Seller.
- 6.7 Proxy Statement; Special Meeting.
  - (a) As promptly as reasonably practicable after the execution and delivery of this Agreement by the parties hereto, Parent shall prepare and file with the SEC under the Exchange Act, proxy materials for the purpose of soliciting proxies from the stockholders of Parent (the "Parent Stockholders") to vote in favor of the approval of this Agreement and the approval of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement (collectively, the "Stockholder Approval Matters") at a special meeting of Parent Stockholders to be called and held for such purpose (and for such other purposes as may be necessary to effect the transactions contemplated herein) (the "Special Meeting"). Such proxy materials shall be in the form of a proxy statement to be used for the purpose of soliciting such proxies from Parent Stockholders (such proxy statement, together with any accompanying letter to stockholders, notice of meeting and form of proxy, shall be referred to

herein as the "Proxy Statement"). Buyer shall make reasonable efforts to respond to reasonable requests in preparation of the Proxy Statement and shall promptly upon the request of Seller, provide any information regarding Buyer which is required to be included in the Proxy Statement. Buyer and its counsel shall be given an opportunity to review and comment on the Proxy Statement prior to its filing with the SEC. Parent shall promptly respond to any SEC comments on the Proxy Statement and shall otherwise use commercially reasonable efforts to resolve as promptly as reasonably practicable all SEC comments thereon. Buyer shall use its commercially reasonable efforts to promptly respond to any reasonable requests from Seller to assist Seller in the preparation of, and responding to SEC comments on, information regarding the Buyer included or to be included in the Proxy Statement.

- (b) Promptly following the resolution of all SEC comments on the Proxy Statement, Parent shall mail the Proxy Statement to Parent stockholders and, pursuant thereto, shall call the Special Meeting in accordance with Chapter 156B of the Massachusetts General Laws (such meeting to be held within forty five (45) days of the date the Proxy Statement is first mailed to Parent Stockholders) and solicit proxies from Parent Stockholders to vote in favor of the Stockholder Approval Matters at the Special Meeting.
- (c) Parent shall comply with all applicable provisions of and rules and regulations under the Exchange Act and all applicable provisions of Chapter 156B of the Massachusetts General Laws in the preparation, filing and distribution of the Proxy Statement, the solicitation of proxies thereunder, and the calling and holding of the Special Meeting. Without limiting the foregoing, Parent shall ensure that the Proxy Statement (or any amendment or supplement thereto) does not, as of the date on which it is mailed to Parent Stockholders, and as of the date of the Special Meeting, contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary in order to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances in which they were made, not false or misleading (provided that the Parent shall not be responsible for the accuracy or completeness of any information relating to the Buyer or any other information furnished by the Buyer in writing for inclusion in the Proxy Statement).
- (d) Buyer shall promptly inform Parent if any of the information supplied by Buyer in writing for inclusion in the Proxy Statement to be mailed to the stockholders of the Parent in connection with the Special Meeting will, on the date the Proxy Statement (or any amendment or supplement thereto) is first mailed to Parent Stockholders or at the time of the Special Meeting, contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary in order to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances in which they were made, not false or misleading.
- (e) Parent shall consult with Buyer regarding the date of the Special Meeting and shall not postpone or adjourn (other than for the absence of a quorum) the Special Meeting without the consent of Buyer. Parent shall use its commercially reasonable efforts to solicit from its stockholders proxies in favor of the approval of the Stockholder Approval Matters and shall take all other commercially reasonable action necessary or advisable to secure the vote or consent of stockholders required to effect the transactions contemplated by this Agreement. Parent's obligation to call, give notice of, convene and hold the Special Meeting in accordance with this Section 6.7 shall not be limited to or otherwise affected by the commencement, disclosure, announcement or submission to Seller of any Acquisition Proposal or any change in the Board of Directors recommendation regarding any of the Stockholder Approval Matters, except in the case of a Superior Offer or for Parent's Board of Directors to comply with its fiduciary duties.
- (f) Subject to Section 6.7(g): (i) the Board of Directors of Parent shall recommend that Parent's stockholders vote in favor of and approve the Stockholder Approval Matters at the Special Meeting; (ii) the Proxy Statement shall include a statement to the effect that the Board of

Directors of Parent has recommended that Parent's stockholders vote in favor of and approve the Stockholder Approval Matters at the Special Meeting; and (iii) neither the Board of Directors of Parent nor any committee thereof shall withdraw, amend or modify, or propose or resolve to withdraw, amend or modify in a manner adverse to Buyer, the recommendation of the Board of Directors of Parent that Parent's stockholders vote in favor of and approve the Stockholder Approval Matters.

- (g) Nothing in this Agreement shall prevent the Board of Directors of Parent from withholding, withdrawing, amending or modifying its recommendation in favor of the Stockholder Approval Matters if the Board of Directors of Parent reasonably concludes in good faith, after consultation with its outside counsel, that the failure to withhold, withdraw, amend or modify such recommendation would violate its fiduciary obligations under applicable law or in the event of a Superior Offer; provided that Parent shall have delivered to Buyer a prior written notice advising Buyer that it intends to take such action and describing its reasons for taking such action (such notice to be delivered not less than three (3) business days prior to the time such action is taken).
- 6.8 Financing. Buyer shall use its commercially reasonable efforts to obtain the financing contemplated by the Commitment Letters, or if such financing is not available, replacement financing in an amount and on terms and conditions not materially less favorable than set forth in the Commitment Letters (such financing or any such replacement financing to be referred to herein at the "Financing"). Buyer shall provide Seller with such information as Seller may reasonably request to monitor Buyer's progress in obtaining the Financing.
- 6.9 Notices. Parent shall give all notices and other information required by applicable law to be given through the Closing Date (or after the Closing Date with respect to those employees of Seller who are not hired by Buyer after the Closing) to the employees of Seller, any collective bargaining unit representing any group of employees of Seller, and any applicable government authority as to the obligations of Seller under the WARN Act, the National Labor Relations Act, the Internal Revenue Code, COBRA, and other applicable law in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.
- 6.10 Financial Reporting Cooperation. After the Closing, Seller shall, and shall cause its Affiliates and Representatives to, cooperate with all reasonable requests in the preparation of all financial statements determined by Buyer to be necessary to meet its reporting obligations in connection with the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement. Seller shall provide, or cause to be provided to Buyer reasonable access to any records and other information in Seller's possession and control and requested by Buyer in connection therewith as well as access to, and the reasonable cooperation of, Seller's current and former accountants.
- 6.11 Compliance with Bulk Sales Laws Requirements. Buyer has agreed to waive compliance with all applicable bulk sale transfer laws in connection with the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, including the bulk transfer provisions of the Uniform Commercial Code, and as a condition to such waiver by Buyer, Seller will indemnify, defend and hold harmless Buyer from any Damages as a result of non-compliance with such applicable bulk sale transfer laws.
  - 6.12 Seller's Covenant not to Compete.
    - (a) Restrictions on Competitive Activities. Seller agrees that, after the Closing, Buyer shall be entitled to the goodwill and going concern value of the Business and to protect and preserve the same to the maximum extent permitted by law. Seller also acknowledges that its and the Subsidiaries respective contributions to the Business have been uniquely valuable and involve proprietary information that would be competitively unfair to make available to any competitor of the Business. For these and other reasons and as an inducement to Buyer to enter into this Agreement, Seller, on behalf of itself and the Subsidiaries, agrees that for a period of 5 years

following the Closing Date neither Seller nor the Subsidiaries will, directly or indirectly, for its own benefit or as agent for another, carry on or participate in the ownership, management or control of, or the financing of, or be employed by, or consult for or otherwise render services to, or allow its name or reputation to be used in or by any other present or future business enterprise that competes with Buyer in the Business for so long as Buyer or any person entitled to or acquiring ownership of the goodwill of the Business or the Purchased Assets through Buyer carries on a like business therein, but in no event more than the said 5-year period; provided however that the foregoing covenants shall not prohibit, or be interpreted as prohibiting, Seller nor the Subsidiaries from: (i) continuing anywhere in the world in any type of business conducted by the Seller or the Subsidiaries on the date hereof, which is not part of the Business, including, but not limited to, Seller's and the Subsidiaries right to sell pressure cycling technology products or services to any Person; (ii) entering into any relationship with a Person not owned, managed, operated or controlled by Seller or the Subsidiaries for purposes unrelated to the Business; and (iii) making equity investments in publicly owned companies which may compete with the Business, provided such investments do not exceed 5% of the voting securities or otherwise confer control of any such competitive business upon the Seller or the Subsidiaries.

- (b) Restrictions on Soliciting Employees. In addition, to protect Buyer against any efforts by Seller or the Subsidiaries to cause the Rehired Employees to terminate their employment, Seller, on behalf of itself and the Subsidiaries, agrees that for a period of 1.5 years following the Closing Date, such Person will not directly or indirectly (i) induce any Rehired Employee to leave Buyer or to accept any other employment or position (including with Seller or any of the Subsidiaries), or (ii) assist any other entity in hiring any Rehired Employee.
- (c) Special Remedies and Enforcement. The parties agree that a breach by Seller or any of the Subsidiaries of any of the covenants set forth in this Section 6.12 could cause irreparable harm to Buyer, that Buyer's remedies at law in the event of such breach would be inadequate, and that, accordingly, in the event of such breach, a restraining order or injunction or both may be issued against any Seller and/or any of the Subsidiaries, in addition to any other rights and remedies that are available to Buyer. In connection with any such action or proceeding for injunctive relief, Seller, on behalf of itself and each of the Subsidiaries, hereby waives the claim or defense that a remedy at law alone is adequate and agrees, to the maximum extent permitted by law, to have each provision of this Section 6.12 specifically enforced against such Person and consents to the entry of injunctive relief against such Person enforcing or restraining any breach or threatened breach of this Section 6.12.
- (d) Severability. If this Section 6.12 is more restrictive than permitted by the laws of any jurisdiction in which Buyer seeks enforcement hereof, this Section 6.12 shall be limited to the extent required to permit enforcement under such laws. In particular, the parties intend that the covenants contained in Section 6.12(a) shall be construed as a series of separate covenants, one for each county and city in which the Business has been carried on and in which Buyer conducts a similar business after the Closing Date. Except for geographic coverage, each such separate covenant shall be deemed identical in terms. If, in any proceeding, a court or arbitrator shall refuse to enforce any of the separate covenants, then such unenforceable covenant shall be deemed eliminated from this Section 6.12 for the purpose of those proceedings to the extent necessary to permit the remaining separate covenants to be enforced. If the provisions of this Section 6.12 shall ever be deemed to exceed the duration or geographic limitations or scope permitted by applicable law, then such provisions shall be reformed to the maximum time or geographic limitations in scope, as the case may be, permitted by applicable Regulations.
- 6.13 Retention Program. Seller shall implement and fully fund a retention program on terms reasonably satisfactory to Buyer for the period from the date of this Agreement until the Closing.

- 6.14 Assumption of Mortgage. Seller shall use its commercially reasonable efforts to obtain the consent of the mortgage and lender of the Mortgage to permit the assumption of the Mortgage and related indebtedness by Buyer at the Closing.
- 6.15 Frederick Lease. Seller shall use its commercially reasonable efforts to obtain all consents and approvals necessary to be obtained for Seller (and after the Closing, Buyer) to occupy, and operate the Purchased Assets and the Business at, the property to be leased pursuant to the Frederick Lease. In the event that all such consents and approvals are not obtained prior to the Closing, Buyer may at its option (exercisable by it in its sole discretion) elect to include the Frederick Lease on the Schedule 1.1E(vi) list of excluded Contracts, in which case Buyer shall have no obligation to assume the Frederick Lease.
- 6.16 Incomplete Contracts. Certain of the Contracts referenced on the Disclosure Schedule are incomplete, either because they are missing one or more signatures or because they are missing one or more parts to the Contract. Each such Contract is denoted with an asterisk on the Disclosure Schedule (the "Incomplete Contracts"). Seller shall provide fully executed copies of each Incomplete Contract as soon as practicable. Notwithstanding anything in this Agreement to the contrary, Buyer may elect, in its sole discretion to assume (and accordingly treat as a Purchased Asset) or reject (and accordingly treat as an Excluded Asset) any Incomplete Contract unless (i) Seller provides Buyer with a complete, fully signed version (except for Contracts that are not material, and with respect to which it is not customary for one of the parties to sign) of the applicable Incomplete Contract, and (ii) such fully signed version does not differ in any material respect from the Incomplete Contract provided by Seller to Buyer prior to the date of this Agreement. Buyer's election to assume any Incomplete Contract shall in no way limit any of Buyer's rights under Section 10.4. Seller's obligations pursuant to this Section 6.16 shall terminate on the Closing Date.

#### ARTICLE VII

### CONDITIONS TO SELLER'S OBLIGATIONS

The obligations of Seller to consummate the transactions provided for hereby are subject, in the discretion of Seller, to the satisfaction, on or prior to the Closing Date, of each of the following conditions, any of which may be waived by Seller:

- 7.1 Representations and Warranties. The representations and warranties of the Buyer contained herein shall be true and accurate in all respects as of the date of this Agreement and as of the Closing Date as if made on the Closing Date except where the failure of such representations and warranties to be true and accurate (individually or in the aggregate) as of the Closing Date would not have a material adverse effect on the Buyer; and Parent shall have received at the Closing a certificate, signed by the president or chief financial officer of the Buyer to such effect. For purposes of determining whether a material adverse effect on the Buyer has occurred, all qualifications based on the word "material" contained in such representations and warranties shall be disregarded.
- 7.2 Agreements and Covenants. Buyer shall have performed or complied with, in all material respects, all agreements and covenants required by this Agreement to be performed or complied with by them on or prior to the Closing Date, and Parent shall have received at the Closing a certificate, signed by the president or chief financial officer of the Buyer to such effect.
  - 7.3 Consents; Regulatory Compliance and Approval. Each of the consents set forth on Schedule 7.3 shall have been obtained.
- 7.4 No Actions or Court Orders. No action shall have been taken, and no statute, rule or regulation shall have been enacted, by any state or federal government, other governmental or regulatory agency or authority which would prevent the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby. There shall not be any Regulation or Court Order that makes the purchase and sale of the Business or the Purchased Assets contemplated hereby illegal or otherwise prohibited.
- 7.5 Opinion of Counsel. Buyer shall have delivered to Seller an opinion of O'Melveny & Myers LLP, legal counsel to Buyer, dated as of the Closing Date, in substantially the form of *Exhibit M*.
- 7.6 Corporate Documents. Seller shall have received from Buyer resolutions adopted by the board of directors of Buyer approving this Agreement, the Ancillary Agreements and the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby, certified by Buyer's corporate secretary.
  - 7.7 Assumption Document. Buyer shall have executed and delivered the Assumption Document.
  - 7.8 Ancillary Agreements. Buyer shall have executed and delivered the Ancillary Agreements to which Buyer is a party.
- 7.9 Stockholder Approval. This Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby shall have been approved by the holders of two-thirds of the outstanding shares of Parent and entitled to vote at the Special Meeting, in accordance with applicable law and Parent's Restated Articles of Organization, as amended, and the Amended and Restated Bylaws, as amended.
- 7.10 401(k). Prior to the Closing Date, the plan administrator of Buyer's Code Section 401(k) plan shall not have unreasonably withheld its approval of a rollover of assets (including, if applicable, any participant promissory notes) from the Seller's Code Section 401(k) plan related to the accounts of Rehired Employees should such Rehired Employees choose to rollover such assets. Seller shall provide the Buyer with copies of the Code Section 401(k) plan documents, Forms 5500 for the prior three (3) years, discrimination testing for prior three (3) years and a copy of the IRS determination letter.

- 7.11 Mortgage. As of the Closing, Buyer shall have paid off or assumed the Mortgage.
- 7.12 Employees. Buyer shall have offered employment to the Rehired Employees on terms consistent with Section 6.6 hereof.

### ARTICLE VIII

### CONDITIONS TO BUYER'S OBLIGATIONS

The obligations of Buyer to consummate the transactions provided for hereby are subject, in the discretion of Buyer, to the satisfaction, on or prior to the Closing Date, of each of the following conditions, any of which may be waived by Buyer:

- 8.1 Representations, Warranties and Covenants. The representations and warranties of the Seller contained herein shall be true and accurate in all respects as of the date of this Agreement and as of the Closing Date as if made on the Closing Date except where the failure of such representations and warranties to be true and accurate (individually or in the aggregate) as of the Closing Date would not have a Material Adverse Effect; and Buyer shall have received at the Closing a certificate, signed by the president or chief financial officer of each of Parent and BBI Biotech to such effect. For purposes of determining whether a Material Adverse Effect has occurred (i) all qualifications based on the word "material" or "Material Adverse Effect" contained in such representations and warranties shall be disregarded and (ii) any disclosures made pursuant to Section 6.3 shall be disregarded.
- 8.2 Agreements and Covenants. Parent and BBI Biotech shall have performed or complied with, in all material respects, all agreements and covenants required by this Agreement to be performed or complied with by them on or prior to the Closing Date, and Buyer shall have received at the Closing a certificate, signed by the president or chief financial officer of each of Parent and BBI Biotech to such effect.
  - 8.3 Consents; Regulatory Compliance and Approval. Each of the consents set forth on Schedule 8.3 shall have been obtained.
- 8.4 No Actions or Court Orders. No action shall have been taken, and no statute, rule or regulation shall have been enacted, by any state or federal government, other governmental or regulatory agency or authority which would prevent the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby. There shall not be any Regulation or Court Order that makes the purchase and sale of the Business or the Purchased Assets contemplated hereby illegal or otherwise prohibited.
- 8.5 Opinion of Counsel. Parent and BBI Biotech shall have delivered to Buyer an opinion of Brown Rudnick Berlack Israels LLP, legal counsel to the Parent and BBI Biotech, dated as of the Closing Date, in substantially the form of Exhibit N.
  - 8.6 Material Changes. Since the Balance Sheet Date, there shall not have been any Material Adverse Change.
- 8.7 Corporate Documents. Buyer shall have received from Seller (i) resolutions adopted by the board of directors of Seller, approving this Agreement and the Ancillary Agreements and the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby, certified by Seller's corporate clerk; and (ii) a certificate of Parent's corporate clerk as to the vote adopted by the Parent's stockholders approving the Stockholder Approval Matters, and (iii) a unanimous written consent of BBI Biotech's shareholder, approving, to the extent required, the Agreement and the Ancillary Agreements and the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby.
- 8.8 Conveyancing Documents; Release of Encumbrances. Seller shall have executed and delivered each of documents described in Section 3.2 hereof so as to effect the transfer and assignment to Buyer of all right, title and interest in and to the Purchased Assets and Seller shall have filed (where

necessary) and delivered to Buyer all documents necessary to release the Purchased Assets from all Encumbrances, which documents shall be in a form reasonably satisfactory to Buyer's counsel.

- 8.9 Ancillary Agreements. Parent, BBI Biotech, Mr. Richard Schumacher and the other parties (other than the Buyer) named therein, shall have executed and delivered the Ancillary Agreements in the forms attached as exhibits hereto.
  - 8.10 Financing. Buyer shall have received the proceeds of the Financing.
- 8.11 Stockholder Approval. This Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby shall have been approved by the holders of two-thirds of the outstanding shares of Parent and entitled to vote at the Special Meeting, in accordance with applicable law and Parent's Restated Articles of Organization, as amended, and the Amended and Restated Bylaws, as amended.
- 8.12 *Title Insurance*. Buyer shall have been able to obtain insurable title to the Owned Real Property at standard rates by a nationally recognized title insurance company, as evidenced by a commitment for title insurance issued to Buyer immediately prior to the Closing and committing to insure that Buyer will hold fee title to the Owned Real Property as of the Closing Date, subject only to the Permitted Encumbrances. Seller shall have provided a gap indemnity to the title insurance company insuring the title commitment as required for the issuance of the commitment.
- 8.13 Know-How. On or before the date that is two weeks prior to the Closing Date, Seller shall reduce all of Seller's standard operating procedures ("SOPs") to writing to the extent that such SOPs are not already in writings. Such writings shall sufficiently describe the SOPs so that Buyer could rely solely on such writings in the maintenance and operation of the Business as it was operated by Seller prior to the Closing Date. Seller agrees to provide such writings to Buyer on or before the date that is two weeks prior to the Closing Date.

### ARTICLE IX

### CONSENTS TO ASSIGNMENT

9.1 Consents to Assignment. Anything in this Agreement to the contrary notwithstanding, this Agreement shall not constitute an agreement to assign any Contract, Assumed Lease, Permit or any claim or right or any benefit arising thereunder or resulting therefrom if an attempted assignment thereof, without the consent of a third party thereto, would constitute a Default thereof or in any material way adversely affect the rights of Buyer thereunder. If such consent is not obtained, or if an attempted assignment thereof would be ineffective or would adversely affect the rights thereunder so that Buyer would not receive all such rights, Seller will cooperate with Buyer, in all reasonable respects, to provide to Buyer the benefits under any such Contract, Assumed Lease, Permit or any claim or right, including without limitation enforcement for the benefit of Buyer of any and all rights of Seller against a third party thereto arising out of the Default or cancellation by such third party or otherwise.

#### ARTICLE X

# ACTIONS BY SELLER AND BUYER AFTER THE CLOSING

- 10.1 Collection of Accounts Receivable and Letters of Credit. At the Closing, Buyer will acquire hereunder, and thereafter Buyer or its designee shall have the right and authority to collect for Buyer's or its designee's account, all receivables, letters of credit and other items which constitute a part of the Purchased Assets, and Seller shall within five (5) days after receipt of any payment in respect of any of the foregoing, properly endorse and deliver to Buyer any letters of credit, documents, cash or checks received on account of or otherwise relating to any such receivables, letters of credit or other items. Seller shall promptly transfer or deliver to Buyer or its designee any cash or other property that Seller may receive in respect of any deposit, prepaid expense, claim, contract, license, lease, commitment, sales order, purchase order, letter of credit or receivable of any character, or any other item, constituting a part of the Purchased Assets.
  - 10.2 Books and Records; Tax Matters.
    - (a) Books and Records. Each party agrees that it will cooperate with and make available to the other party, during normal business hours, all Books and Records, information and employees (without substantial disruption of employment) retained and remaining in existence after the Closing which are necessary or useful in connection with any Tax inquiry, audit, investigation or dispute, any litigation or investigation or any other matter requiring any such Books and Records, information or employees for any reasonable business purpose. The party requesting any such Books and Records, information or employees shall bear all of the out-of-pocket costs and expenses (including without limitation reasonable attorneys' fees, but excluding reimbursement for salaries and employee benefits) reasonably incurred in connection with providing such Books and Records, information or employees. All information received pursuant to this Section 10.2(a) shall be subject to the terms of Section 12.10.
    - (b) Cooperation and Records Retention. Seller and Buyer shall (i) each provide the other with such assistance as may reasonably be requested by any of them in connection with the preparation of any return, audit, or other examination by any Taxing authority or judicial or administrative proceedings relating to Liability for Taxes, (ii) each retain until the applicable statute of limitations (including any extensions) have expired and provide the other with any records or other information then in the possession of such party that may be relevant to such return, audit or examination, proceeding or determination, and (iii) each provide the other with any final determination of any such audit or examination, proceeding, or determination that affects any amount required to be shown on any Tax return of the other for any period. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, Buyer and Seller shall each retain, until the applicable statutes of limitations (including any extensions) have expired, copies of all Tax returns, supporting work schedules, and other records or information used in the preparation of such returns for all Tax periods or portions thereof ending on or before the Closing Date and shall not destroy or otherwise dispose of any such records without first providing the other party with a reasonable opportunity to review and copy the same.
    - (c) Payment of Liabilities. Following the Closing Date, Seller shall pay promptly when due all of the debts and Liabilities of Seller relating to the Business, including the Excluded Liabilities and any Liability for Taxes relating to the Business, other than Assumed Liabilities; provided, however, this covenant shall not apply to that portion (or all) of any debt or Liability that Seller is contesting in good faith. Following the Closing Date, Buyer shall pay promptly when due all Assumed Liabilities.

10.3 Survival of Representations, Etc. All of the representations and warranties made by each party in this Agreement shall survive the Closing for a period of (and claims based upon or arising out of such representations and warranties may be asserted at any time before the date which shall be) twenty one (21) months following the Closing, except that (i) the representations and warrants contained in Sections 4.1 [Organization of Seller], 4.2 [Subsidiaries], 4.3 [Authorization], 4.16 [No Brokers], 5.1 [Organization of Buyer], 5.2 [Authorization], and 5.5 [No Brokers] shall survive the Closing and remain in full force and effect indefinitely, (ii) the representations and warranties contained in Section 4.28 [Compliance with Environmental Laws] shall survive the Closing for a period of five years following the Closing, and (iii) the representations and warranties contained in Section 4.21 [Tax Matters] shall survive the Closing until the termination of the applicable statute of limitations (including all extensions or tolling of such statute by Seller). Each party hereto shall be entitled to rely upon the representations and warranties of the other party set forth in this Agreement. The termination of the representations and warranties provided herein shall not affect the rights of a party in respect of any Claim made by such party in a writing received by the other party prior to the expiration of the applicable survival period provided herein.

### 10.4 Indemnifications.

(a) By Parent and BBI Biotech. Parent and BBI Biotech, jointly and severally, shall indemnify, save and hold harmless Buyer, its affiliates and subsidiaries, and its and their respective Representatives, from and against any and all costs, losses, Taxes, Liabilities, damages, lawsuits, claims and demands (whether or not arising out of third-party claims), including without limitation, interest, penalties, costs of mitigation, losses in connection with any Environmental Law, and other losses resulting from any shutdown or curtailment of operations, damages to the environment, reasonable attorneys' fees and all amounts paid in investigation, defense or settlement of any of the foregoing (collectively referred to herein as "Damages"), incurred in connection with, arising out of, or resulting from (i) any breach of any representation or warranty made by Parent or BBI Biotech in or pursuant to this Agreement excluding the representations of Parent and BBI Biotech made in Section 4.21(i); (ii) any breach of any covenant or agreement made by Seller in or pursuant to this Agreement or any breach of the representations of Parent and BBI Biotech made in Section 4.21(i); (iii) any Excluded Liability; (iv) any Liability imposed upon Buyer by reason of Buyer's status as transferee of the Business or the Purchased Assets, other than the Assumed Liabilities; and (v) any Liability arising out of the Omega Chemical Superfund Site.

The term "Damages" as used in this Section 10.4 is not limited to matters asserted by third parties against Seller or Buyer, but includes Damages incurred or sustained by Seller or Buyer in the absence of third party claims. Payments by Buyer of amounts for which Buyer is indemnified hereunder, and payments by Seller of amounts for which Seller is indemnified hereunder, shall not be a condition precedent to recovery. Seller's obligation to indemnify Buyer, and Buyer's obligation to indemnify Seller, shall not limit any other rights, including without limitation, rights of contribution which either party may have under statute or common law.

Indemnification for Damages under Section 10.4(a)(i) shall be payable by Parent or BBI Biotech hereunder only if and to the extent that the aggregate amount of all Damages hereunder of the Buyer with respect to such Damages shall exceed three hundred thousand dollars (\$300,000), and thereafter, Buyer shall be entitled to make a claim for indemnification for all Damages except for the first one hundred fifty thousand dollars (\$150,000) of such threshold amount. The maximum aggregate liability of the Seller and Parent for indemnification claims for Damages under Section 10.4(a) above shall be an amount equal to the Purchase Price.

(b) By Buyer. Buyer shall indemnify and save and hold harmless Parent, BBI Biotech their respective affiliates and subsidiaries, and their respective Representatives from and against any and all Damages incurred in connection with, arising out of, resulting from or incident to (i) any

breach of any representation or warranty made by Buyer in or pursuant to this Agreement; (ii) any breach of any covenant or agreement (including but not limited to Section 2.9(i)) made by Buyer in or pursuant to this Agreement; (iii) from and after the Closing, any of the Assumed Liabilities; or (iv) except to the extent allocated to Seller under Sections 2.3, 2.7 and 2.8, and without limiting Buyer's indemnification rights under this Section 10.4, any expense, debts, Taxes and Liabilities arising from the operation of the Business after the Closing Date.

- (c) Cooperation. The indemnified party shall cooperate in all reasonable respects with the indemnifying party and such attorneys in the investigation, trial and defense of such lawsuit or action and any appeal arising therefrom; provided, however, that the indemnified party may, at its own cost, participate in the investigation, trial and defense of such lawsuit or action and any appeal arising therefrom. The parties shall cooperate with each other in any notifications to insurers
- (d) Defense of Claims. If a claim for Damages (a "Claim") is to be made by a party entitled to indemnification hereunder against the indemnifying party, the party claiming such indemnification shall give written notice (a "Claim Notice") to the indemnifying party as soon as practicable after the party claiming to be entitled to indemnification becomes aware of any fact, condition or event which may give rise to Damages for which indemnification may be sought under this Section 10.4. Such Claim Notice shall include a reasonable description of the nature and amount of the Damages suffered and the basis therefore. If any lawsuit or enforcement action is filed against any party entitled to the benefit of indemnity hereunder, written notice thereof shall be given to the indemnifying party as promptly as practicable (and in any event within fifteen (15) calendar days after the service of the citation or summons). The failure of any indemnified party to give timely notice hereunder shall not affect rights to indemnification hereunder, except to the extent that the indemnifying party demonstrates actual damage or prejudice caused by such failure. After such notice, if the indemnifying party shall notify in writing the indemnified party that the indemnifying party so elects, then the indemnifying party shall be entitled, at its own cost, risk and expense, (i) to take control of the defense and investigation of such lawsuit or action, (ii) to employ and engage attorneys reasonably acceptable to the indemnified party to handle and defend the same unless the named parties to such action or proceeding include both the indemnifying party and the indemnified party and the indemnified party has been advised in writing by counsel that in the opinion of such counsel there is an actual or potential conflict of interest in representing both such indemnified party and the indemnifying party, then the indemnified party shall be entitled, at the indemnifying party's cost, risk and expense, to separate counsel of its own choosing, and (iii) to compromise or settle such claim, which compromise or settlement shall be made only with the written consent of the indemnified party, such consent not to be unreasonably withheld. If the indemnifying party fails to assume the defense of such claim within fifteen (15) calendar days after receipt of the Claim Notice, the indemnified party against which such Claim has been asserted will (upon delivering notice to such effect to the indemnifying party) have the right to undertake, at the indemnifying party's cost and expense, the defense, compromise or settlement of such claim on behalf of and for the account and risk of the indemnifying party; provided, however, that such Claim shall not be compromised or settled without the written consent of the indemnifying party, which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld. In the event the indemnified party assumes the defense of the claim, the indemnified party will keep the indemnifying party reasonably informed of the progress of any such defense, compromise or settlement. In addition, upon assumption of control of the defense, the indemnifying party will not be liable to the indemnified party hereunder for any legal or other expenses subsequently incurred in connection with the defense of the action. Any party who has not assumed control of the defense of any action shall have the duty to cooperate with the party which assumed such defense. The indemnifying party shall be liable for any settlement of any action effected pursuant to and in accordance with this Section 10.4 and for any final judgment (subject to any right of appeal), and

the indemnifying party agrees to indemnify and hold harmless an indemnified party from and against any Damages by reason of such settlement or judgment, subject to the terms of this Section 10.4. The indemnifying party shall have fifteen days to provide the indemnified party with written notice of the indemnifying party's objection to the claims set forth in a Claim Notice or the indemnifying party will be deemed to have agreed that it is obligated to indemnify the indemnified party for the full amount of the Damages specified in the Claim Notice. Any such objections that cannot be resolved by the parties within fifteen days of the receipt by the indemnified party of such objection notice may be submitted by any party to arbitration pursuant in accordance with Section 12.13.

- (e) Payment from Escrow. Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, any indemnification for Damages required to be paid by Seller to Buyer pursuant to Section 10.4(a), shall be funded first from the Escrowed Amount in accordance with the Escrow Agreement.
- (f) Brokers and Finders. Pursuant to the provisions of this Section 10.4, each of Buyer and Seller shall indemnify, hold harmless and defend the other party from the payment of any and all broker's and finder's expenses, commissions, fees or other forms of compensation which may be due or payable from or by the indemnifying party, or may have been earned by any third party acting on behalf of the indemnifying party in connection with the negotiation and execution hereof and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby.
- (g) Representatives. No individual Representative of any party shall be personally liable for any Damages under the provisions contained in this Section 10.4. Nothing herein shall relieve either party of any Liability to make any payment expressly required to be made by such party pursuant to this Agreement.
- (h) Survival. Except for indemnification obligations pursuant to Section 10.4(a)(i) and Section 10.4(b)(i), which shall survive for the time periods set forth in Section 10.3 hereof, the indemnification obligations set forth in this Section 10.4 shall survive the Closing indefinitely. Any matter as to which an indemnifiable claim has been asserted by notice to the other party that is pending or unresolved at the end of any limitation period shall continue to be covered by this Section 10.4 until such matter is finally terminated or otherwise resolved by the parties and settled under this Agreement or by a court of competent jurisdiction and any amounts payable hereunder are finally determined and paid.

#### ARTICLE XI

### **TERMINATION**

- 11.1 Termination. This Agreement may be terminated at any time prior to the Closing, whether before or after the requisite approval of the stockholders of Parent:
  - (a) by mutual written consent of Parent and Buyer;
  - (b) by either Parent or Buyer if the Closing shall not have been consummated by August 15, 2004 (such date, or such other date that may be agreed by mutual written consent, being the "Outside Date") for any reason; provided, however, that the right to terminate this Agreement under this Section 11.1(b) shall not be available to any party whose action or failure to act has been a principal cause of or resulted in the failure of the Closing to occur on or before such date if such action or failure to act constitutes a breach of this Agreement;
  - (c) by either Buyer or Parent if a governmental entity or court of competent jurisdiction shall have issued an order, decree or ruling or taken any other action, in any case having the effect of permanently restraining, enjoining or otherwise prohibiting the consummation of the transactions

contemplated by this Agreement, which order, decree, ruling or other action shall have become final and nonappealable;

- (d) by either Buyer or Parent if the Special Meeting (including any adjournments thereof) shall have been held and completed and the stockholders of Parent shall have taken a vote on the Stockholder Approval Matters and the required approval of the stockholders of Parent contemplated by this Agreement shall not have been obtained; provided, however, that the right to terminate this Agreement under this Section 11.1(d) shall not be available to Parent where the failure to obtain such stockholder approval shall have been principally caused by the action or failure to act of Seller, and such action or failure to act constitutes a breach by Seller of a covenant under Article VI of this Agreement;
- (e) by Parent, upon a breach of any covenant or agreement on the part of Buyer set forth in this Agreement, or if any representation or warranty of Buyer shall have been untrue when made or shall have become untrue, in either case such that the conditions set forth in Section 7.1 or Section 7.2 would not be satisfied as of the time of such breach or as of the time such representation or warranty shall have become untrue, provided, that if such inaccuracy in Buyer's representations and warranties or breach by Buyer is curable by Buyer through exercise of its commercially reasonable efforts, then Parent may not terminate this Agreement pursuant to this Section 11.1(e) for ten (10) days after delivery of written notice from Parent to Buyer of such breach, provided that Buyer continues to exercise commercially reasonable efforts to cure such breach (it being understood that Parent may not terminate this Agreement pursuant to this Section 11.1(e) if such breach by Buyer is cured during such ten-day period);
- (f) by Buyer, upon a breach of any covenant or agreement on the part of Seller set forth in this Agreement, or if any representation or warranty of Seller shall have been untrue when made or shall have become untrue, in either case such that the conditions set forth in Section 8.1 or Section 8.2 would not be satisfied as of the time of such breach or as of the time such representation or warranty shall have become untrue, provided, that if such inaccuracy in Seller's representations and warranties or breach by Seller is curable by Seller through exercise of its commercially reasonable efforts, then Buyer may not terminate this Agreement pursuant to this Section 11.1(f) for ten (10) days after delivery of written notice from Buyer to Parent of such breach, provided that Seller continues to exercise commercially reasonable efforts to cure such breach (it being understood that Buyer may not terminate this Agreement pursuant to this Section 11.1(f) if such breach by Seller is cured during such ten-day period);

### (g) Reserved;

- (h) by Seller in the event that Buyer has not obtained the Financing to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby on or before August 15, 2004 and all of the conditions set forth in Article VIII (excluding the condition set forth in Section 8.10) have been satisfied; or
  - (i) by Buyer if a Triggering Event (as defined below) shall have occurred.

For the purposes of this Agreement, a "Triggering Event" shall be deemed to have occurred if: (A) the Board of Directors of Parent or any committee thereof shall for any reason have withheld, withdrawn or refrained from making or shall have modified, amended or changed in a manner adverse to Buyer its recommendation in favor of the approval of the Stockholder Approval Matters; (B) Parent shall have failed to include in the Proxy Statement the recommendation of the Board of Directors of Parent in favor of the approval of the Stockholder Approval Matters; (C) the Board of Directors of Parent fails to reaffirm its recommendation in favor of the approval of the Stockholder Approval Matters within ten (10) business days after Parent requests in writing that such recommendation be reaffirmed at any time following the announcement and during the pendency of an Acquisition Proposal; (D) the Board of Directors of Parent or any committee

thereof shall have approved, endorsed or recommended any Acquisition Proposal; (E) Parent shall have entered into any letter of intent or similar document or any agreement, contract or commitment accepting any Acquisition Proposal; (F) Parent shall have breached any of the provisions of Section 6.2 of this Agreement, or (G) a tender or exchange offer relating to not less than 15% of the then outstanding shares of capital stock of Parent shall have been commenced by a person unaffiliated with Buyer and Parent shall not have sent to its securityholders pursuant to Rule 14d-9 or 14e-2, as the case may be, promulgated under the Securities Act, within ten (10) business days after such tender or exchange offer is first published sent or given, a statement disclosing that Parent recommends rejection of such tender or exchange offer.

11.2 Notice of Termination; Effect of Termination. Any termination of this Agreement under Section 11.1 will be effective immediately upon (or if the termination is pursuant to Section 11.1(e) or 11.1(f) and the proviso therein is applicable, ten (10) days after) the delivery of written notice thereof by the terminating party to the other parties hereto. In the event of the termination of this Agreement as provided in Section 11.1, this Agreement shall be of no further force or effect, except (i) as set forth in this Section 11.2, Section 11.3 and Article XII (Miscellaneous), each of which shall survive the termination of this Agreement, and (ii) nothing herein shall relieve any party from liability for any intentional or willful breach of this Agreement.

### 11.3 Fees and Expenses.

### (a) Parent Payments.

- (i) If this Agreement is terminated by Buyer pursuant to Section 11.1(i) (or terminated by Parent at a time when terminable by Buyer pursuant to Section 11.1(i)), then Parent shall pay to Buyer in immediately available funds, within two (2) business days after demand by Buyer, \$600,000 (the "Termination Fee"); provided however, that if (A), prior to such termination a third party shall have delivered an Acquisition Proposal, (B) within one year following the termination of this Agreement an Acquisition Transaction is consummated or Parent or BBI Biotech enters into an agreement or letter of intent providing for an Acquisition Transaction, and (C), the aggregate purchase price for such Acquisition Transaction is greater than or equal to \$35 million, then the Termination Fee to be paid pursuant to this Section 11.3(a)(i) shall be increased to an amount equal to 3% of the aggregate purchase price in the Acquisition Transaction, with such increase in the Termination Fee to be paid by Parent to Buyer at or prior to consummating such Acquisition Transaction.
- (ii) If (A) this Agreement is terminated by Buyer or Parent, as applicable, pursuant to any of Sections 11.1(b), (d) or (f) (or terminated by Parent at a time when terminable by Buyer pursuant to Section 11.1(b), (d) or (f) but not Section 11.1(i)), (B) prior to such termination a third party shall have delivered an Acquisition Proposal and (C) within one year following the termination of this Agreement an Acquisition Transaction is consummated or Parent or BBI Biotech enters into an agreement or letter of intent providing for an Acquisition Transaction, then Parent shall pay Buyer in immediately available funds at or prior to consummating such Acquisition Transaction an amount equal to the Termination Fee; provided however, that the Termination Fee shall be increased to an amount equal to 3% of the aggregate purchase price in the Acquisition Transaction if such aggregate purchase price is greater than or equal to \$35 million.
- (b) Buyer Payment. Buyer shall pay to Parent in immediately available funds, within two (2) business days after demand by Parent, a termination fee in the amount of \$600,000 if this Agreement is terminated by Seller pursuant to Section 11.1(h) at a time when this Agreement is not terminable by Buyer pursuant to any other clause of Section 11.1.

(c) Acknowledgement. The parties acknowledge that the agreements contained in this Article XI are an integral part of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, and that, without these agreements, the parties would not enter into this Agreement; accordingly, if a party (the "Defaulting Party") fails to pay in a timely manner the amounts due pursuant to this Section 11.3 and, in order to obtain such payment, the non-Defaulting Party, makes a claim that results in a judgment against the Defaulting Party, the Defaulting Party shall pay to the non-Defaulting Party its reasonable costs and expenses (including reasonable attorneys' fees and expenses) in connection with such suit, together with interest on the amounts set forth in this Section 11.3 at the prime rate of Bank of America (or any successor thereto) in effect on the date such payment was required to be made. Payment of the fees described in this Section 11.3 shall not be in lieu of damages incurred in the event of breach of this Agreement. The foregoing provisions shall not limit or restrict the availability of specific performance or other injunctive relief to the extent that specific performance or such other relief would otherwise be available to a party hereunder.

### ARTICLE XII

### MISCELLANEOUS

- 12.1 Assignment. Neither this Agreement nor any of the rights or obligations hereunder may be assigned by any party without the prior written consent of the other parties; except that Buyer may, without such consent, assign all such rights to any lender as collateral security or to a majority owned subsidiary so long as Buyer remains obligated to the full extent hereunder. Subject to the foregoing, this Agreement shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the parties hereto and their respective successors and permitted assigns, and no other person shall have any right, benefit or obligation under this Agreement as a third party beneficiary or otherwise.
- 12.2 Notices. All notices, requests, demands and other communications which are required or may be given under this Agreement shall be in writing and shall be deemed to have been duly given when received if personally delivered; when transmitted if transmitted by telecopy, electronic or digital transmission method; the day after it is sent, if sent for next day delivery to a domestic address by recognized overnight delivery service (E.G., Federal Express); and upon receipt, if sent by certified or registered mail, return receipt requested. In each case notice shall be sent to:

If to Parent or Seller, addressed to:

Boston Biomedica, Inc. 375 West Street West Bridgewater, MA 02379 Attention: Richard T. Schumacher Facsimile: (508) 580-1110

With a copy to:

Brown Rudnick Berlack Israels LLP One Financial Center Boston, MA 02111 Attention: Steven R. London Facsimile: (617) 856-8201 If to Buyer, addressed to:

SeraCare Life Science, Inc. 1935 Avenida del Oro, Suite F Oceanside, California 92056 Attention: President Facsimile: (760) 806-8933

With a copy to:

O'Melveny & Myers LLP 114 Pacifica, Suite 100 Irvine, California 92618-3318 Attention: Andor D. Terner, Esq. Facsimile: (949) 737-2300

or to such other place and with such other copies as either party may designate as to itself by written notice to the others.

- 12.3 Choice of Law. This Agreement shall be construed, interpreted and the rights of the parties determined in accordance with the laws of the State of
- 12.4 Entire Agreement; Amendments and Waivers. This Agreement, the Ancillary Agreements, together with all exhibits and schedules hereto and thereto (including the Disclosure Schedule) constitutes the entire agreement among the parties pertaining to the subject matter hereof and supersedes all prior agreements, understandings, negotiations and discussions, whether oral or written, of the parties, including, but not limited to (i) the Confidentiality Agreement and (ii) that certain letter of intent, dated January 30, 2004, between Buyer and Parent. This Agreement may not be amended except by an instrument in writing signed on behalf of each of the parties hereto. No amendment, supplement, modification or waiver of this Agreement shall be binding unless executed in writing by the party to be bound thereby. No waiver of any of the provisions of this Agreement shall be deemed or shall constitute a waiver of any other provision hereof (whether or not similar), nor shall such waiver constitute a continuing waiver unless otherwise expressly provided.

- 12.5 Multiple Counterparts. This Agreement may be executed in one or more counterparts, each of which shall be deemed an original, but all of which together shall constitute one and the same instrument.
- 12.6 Expenses. Except as otherwise specified in this Agreement, each party hereto shall pay its own legal, accounting, out-of-pocket and other expenses incident to this Agreement and to any action taken by such party in preparation for carrying this Agreement into effect.
- 12.7 *Invalidity*. In the event that any one or more of the provisions contained in this Agreement or in any other instrument referred to herein, shall, for any reason, be held to be invalid, illegal or unenforceable in any respect, then to the maximum extent permitted by law, such invalidity, illegality or unenforceability shall not affect any other provision of this Agreement or any other such instrument.
- 12.8 *Titles; Gender.* The titles, captions or headings of the Articles and Sections herein, and the use of a particular gender, are for convenience of reference only and are not intended to be a part of or to affect or restrict the meaning or interpretation of this Agreement.
- 12.9 Publicity. Parent and Buyer will consult with each other, and to the extent practicable, agree, before issuing any press release or otherwise making any public statement with respect to this Agreement or the transactions contemplated hereby, or an Acquisition Proposal and will not issue any such press release or make any such public statement prior to such consultation, except as otherwise advisable or as may be required by applicable law, rule or regulation, including but not limited to the rules of the Nasdaq, in which case reasonable efforts to consult with the other party will be made prior to such release or public statement. The parties have agreed to the text of the joint press release announcing the signing of this Agreement.

### 12.10 Confidential Information.

- (a) Preservation of Confidentiality. In connection with the negotiation of this Agreement, the preparation for the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby, and the performance of obligations hereunder, each party acknowledges that it will have access to confidential information relating to the other party and its business, including but not limited to technical, manufacturing or sales and marketing information, ideas, methods, developments, inventions, improvements, business plans, trade secrets, scientific or statistical data, diagrams, drawings, specifications or other proprietary information relating thereto, ("Confidential Information"). The term "Confidential Information" does not include information received by the receiving party in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby which (i) is or becomes generally available to the public other than as a result of a disclosure by receiving party or its Representatives, (ii) was within receiving party's possession as evidenced by pre-existing documentation prior to its being furnished to receiving party by or on behalf of the disclosing party in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby, provided that the source of such information was not known by the receiving party to be bound by a confidentiality agreement with or other contractual, legal or fiduciary obligation of confidentiality to the disclosing party with respect to such information, or (iii) becomes available to the receiving party to be bound by a confidentiality agreement with or other contractual, legal or fiduciary obligation of confidentiality to disclosing party with respect to such information, or (iv) is independently developed without use of or reference to the Confidential Information as evidenced by pre-existing documentation, or (v) is required by law to be disclosed.
- (c) The receiving party shall treat all Confidential Information as confidential, preserve the confidentiality thereof and not disclose any Confidential Information, except to its Representatives and Affiliates who have a need to know such Confidential Information in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby and not use such Confidential Information for any purposes

other than an evaluation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement. The receiving party shall use reasonable efforts to cause its Representatives to treat all Confidential Information as confidential, preserve the confidentiality thereof and not disclose any Confidential Information.

- (d) Until the Closing or the termination of this Agreement, all Confidential Information shall remain the property of the party who originally possessed such information. In the event of the termination of this Agreement for any reason whatsoever, each receiving party shall, and shall cause its Representatives to, return to disclosing party all Confidential Information (including all copies, summaries and extracts thereof) furnished to receiving party by disclosing party in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby and neither party shall use any Confidential Information of the other party for any purpose whatsoever.
  - (e) The provisions of this Section 12.10 shall terminate and be of no further force or effect upon the Closing.
- 12.11 Cumulative Remedies. All rights and remedies of either party hereto are cumulative of each other and of every other right or remedy such party may otherwise have at law or in equity, and the exercise of one or more rights or remedies shall not prejudice or impair the concurrent or subsequent exercise of other rights or remedies.
- 12.12 Specific Performance. The parties each acknowledge that, in view of the uniqueness of the Business, the Purchased Assets and the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and the Ancillary Agreements, each party would not have an adequate remedy at law for money damages in the event that this Agreement has not been performed in accordance with its terms, and therefore agrees that the other party shall be entitled to specific enforcement of the terms hereof in addition to any other remedy to which it may be entitled, at law or in equity.
- 12.13 *Arbitration.* All claims, disputes and other matters in question arising out of, or relating to, this Agreement or the performance hereof, including, without limitation, indemnifiable claims pursuant to Section 10.4, shall be submitted to, and determined by, arbitration if good faith negotiations among the parties hereto, if any, does not resolve such claim, dispute or other matter. Such arbitration shall proceed in accordance with the then-current rules for arbitration established by Judicial Arbitration Mediation Services, Inc./ENDISPUTE ("JAMS"), unless the parties hereto mutually agree otherwise, and pursuant to the following procedures:
  - (a) Buyer on the one hand and Seller on the other hand shall each appoint an arbitrator from the JAMS panel of retired judges, and those party-appointed arbitrators shall appoint a third arbitrator from the JAMS panel of retired judges within ten (10) days. If the party-appointed arbitrators fail to appoint a third arbitrator within the ten (10) days, such third arbitrator shall be appointed by JAMS in accordance with its rules. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if Buyer and Seller are able to agree upon the choice of one arbitrator, such proposed arbitration shall be decided by such arbitrator and all references in this Section 12.13 to "arbitrators" shall be replaced with the term "arbitrator" (as a reference to such single arbitrator).
    - (b) Reasonable discovery shall be allowed in arbitration.
    - (c) All proceedings before the arbitrators shall be held in Chicago, Illinois. The governing law shall be as specified in Section 12.3.
  - (d) The award rendered by the arbitrators shall be final and binding, and judgment may be entered in accordance with applicable law and in any court having jurisdiction thereof.
  - (e) The award rendered by the arbitrators shall include (i) a provision that the prevailing party in such arbitration recover its costs relating to the arbitration and reasonable attorneys' fees from the other party, (ii) the amount of such costs and fees, and (iii) an order that the losing party pay the fees and expenses of the arbitrators.

(f)	The arbitrator shall by	the agreement of the	parties expressly	be prohibited from	n awarding punitive	damages in connectio	n with any c	laim being
resolved	l by arbitration hereunde	r.						

# [REMAINDER OF PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK]

A-69

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Agreement to be duly executed on their respective behalf, by their respective officers thereunto duly authorized, all as of the day and year first above written.

# BOSTON BIOMEDICA, INC.

By: /s/ KEVIN W. QUINLAN

Name: Kevin W. Quinlan

Its: President

# BBI BIOTECH RESEARCH LABORATORIES, INC.

By: /s/ KEVIN W. QUINLAN

Name: Kevin W. Quinlan

Its: President

# SERACARE LIFE SCIENCES, INC.

By: /s/ MICHAEL F. CROWLEY II

Name: Michael F. Crowley II

Its: CEO

April 15, 2004

Board of Directors Boston Biomedica, Inc. 375 West Street West Bridgewater, MA 02379

#### Gentlemen:

You have requested our opinion as to the fairness, from a financial point of view, to Boston Biomedica, Inc. ("Boston Biomedica", the "Company" or the "Seller"), of the Thirty Million Dollars (\$30,000,000.00) in cash (the "Purchase Consideration") proposed to be paid to the Company pursuant to the Asset Purchase Agreement dated as of April 16, 2004 (the "Asset Purchase Agreement") by and among SeraCare Life Sciences, Inc. ("SeraCare" or the "Buyer") and the Company. Pursuant to the terms of and subject to the conditions set forth in the Asset Purchase Agreement, (i) the Company will sell, convey, transfer, assign and deliver to the Buyer, and the Buyer will acquire from the Seller, the business, properties, assets and rights used in connection with the Seller's business that is conducted by the business units currently known as "BBI Diagnostics" and "BBI Biotech," in each case as more specifically defined as the "Purchased Assets" in the Asset Purchase Agreement (collectively, the "Purchased Assets") and (ii) the Buyer will assume certain specified liabilities (the "Assumed Liabilities") from the Company as more specifically defined as "Assumed Liabilities" in the Asset Purchase Agreement (the "Transaction").

In connection with our review of the proposed Transaction and the preparation of our opinion herein, we have examined: (a) the Asset Purchase Agreement; (b) certain audited historical financial statements of the Company for the three years ended December 31, 2003; (c) certain internal business, operating and financial information for the Purchased Assets and Assumed Liabilities and the Company for the fiscal years ended December 31, 2001, 2002 and 2003, (d) certain internal business, operating and financial information and forecasts of the Purchased Assets and Assumed Liabilities for fiscal years ending 2004, 2005, 2006, 2007 and 2008, prepared by the senior management of the Company (collectively, the "Forecasts"); (e) information regarding publicly available financial terms of certain other business combinations we deemed relevant; (f) the financial position and operating results of the Purchased Assets and Assumed Liabilities compared with those of certain other publicly traded companies we deemed relevant; (g) current and historical market prices and trading volumes of the common stock of the Company; and (h) certain other publicly available information on the Company. We have also held discussions with members of the senior management of the Company to discuss the foregoing, have considered other matters which we have deemed relevant to our inquiry and have taken into account such accepted financial and investment banking procedures and considerations as we have deemed relevant. In connection with our engagement, we were requested to approach, and held discussions with, third parties to solicit indications of interest in a possible acquisition of the Company.

In rendering our opinion, we have assumed and relied, without independent verification, upon the accuracy and completeness of all the information examined by or otherwise reviewed or discussed with us for purposes of this opinion including without limitation the Forecasts provided by senior management. We have not made or obtained an independent valuation or appraisal of the Purchased Assets, Assumed Liabilities or any other assets or liabilities of the Company or solvency of the Company. We have been advised by the senior management of the Company that the Forecasts examined by us have been reasonably prepared on bases reflecting the best currently available estimates and judgments of the senior management of the Company, as the case may be. In that regard, we have assumed, with your consent, that (i) the Forecasts will be achieved in the amounts and at the times contemplated thereby and (ii) all material assets and liabilities (contingent or otherwise) comprising the

Purchased Assets and Assumed Liabilities are as set forth in the Company's financial statements or other information made available to us. We express no opinion with respect to the Forecasts or the estimates and judgments on which they are based. Our opinion does not address the relative merits of the Transaction as compared to any alternative business strategies that might exist for the Company or the effect of any other transaction in which the Company might engage nor does it address the use of the Purchase Consideration by the Company following the consummation of the Transaction. Our opinion herein is based upon economic, market, financial and other conditions existing on, and other information disclosed to us as of, the date of this letter. It should be understood that, although subsequent developments may affect this opinion, we do not have any obligation to update, revise or reaffirm this opinion. We have relied as to all legal matters on advice of counsel to the Company, and have assumed that the Transaction will be consummated on the terms described in the Asset Purchase Agreement, without any waiver of any material terms or conditions by the Company.

William Blair & Company has been engaged in the investment banking business since 1935. We continually undertake the valuation of investment securities in connection with public offerings, private placements, business combinations, estate and gift tax valuations and similar transactions. In the ordinary course of our business, we may from time to time trade the securities of the Company and SeraCare for our own account and for the accounts of customers, and accordingly may at any time hold a long or short position in such securities. We have acted as the investment banker to the Company in connection with the Transaction and will receive a fee from the Company for our services, a significant portion of which is contingent upon consummation of the Transaction. In addition, the Company has agreed to indemnify us against certain liabilities arising out of our engagement. Mr. Richard P. Kiphart, a Stockholder of the Company who owns 1,578,545 (or 23%) of the outstanding shares of common stock of the Company, is a principal of William Blair.

We are expressing no opinion herein as to the price at which the common stock of the Company will trade at any future time or as to the effect of the Transaction on the trading price of the common stock of the Company. Such trading price may be affected by a number of factors, including but not limited to (i) dispositions of the common stock of the Company by stockholders within a short period of time after the effective date of the Transaction, (ii) changes in prevailing interest rates and other factors which generally influence the price of securities, (iii) adverse changes in the current capital markets, (iv) the occurrence of adverse changes in the financial condition, business, assets, results of operations or prospects of the Company, (v) any necessary actions by or restrictions of federal, state or other governmental agencies or regulatory authorities, and (vi) timely completion of the Transaction on terms and conditions that are acceptable to all parties at interest.

Our investment banking services and our opinion were provided for the use and benefit of the Board of Directors of the Company in connection with its consideration of the transaction contemplated by the Asset Purchase Agreement. Our opinion is limited to the fairness, from a financial point of view, to the Company, in connection with the Transaction, and we do not address the merits of the underlying decision by the Company to engage in the Transaction and this opinion does not constitute a recommendation to any Stockholder as to how such Stockholder should vote with respect to the proposed Transaction. It is understood that this letter may not be disclosed or otherwise referred to without our prior written consent, except that the opinion may be included in its entirety in a proxy statement mailed to the Stockholders by the Company with respect to the Transaction and may be delivered to SeraCare in accordance with Section 4.31 of the Asset Purchase Agreement.

Based upon and subject to the foregoing, it is our opinion as investment bankers that, as of the date hereof, the Purchase Consideration to be received by the Company in the Transaction pursuant to the Asset Purchase Agreement is fair, from a financial point of view, to the Company.

Very truly yours,

/s/ WILLIAM BLAIR & COMPANY, L.L.C.

WILLIAM BLAIR & COMPANY, L.L.C.

## MASSACHUSETTS BUSINESS CORPORATION ACT CHAPTER 156D PART 13

## SUBDIVISION A.

# RIGHT TO DISSENT AND OBTAIN PAYMENT FOR SHARES

### Section 13.01. DEFINITIONS

In this PART the following words shall have the following meanings unless the context requires otherwise:

"Affiliate", any person that directly or indirectly through one or more intermediaries controls, is controlled by, or is under common control of or with another person.

"Beneficial shareholder", the person who is a beneficial owner of shares held in a voting trust or by a nominee as the record shareholder.

"Corporation", the issuer of the shares held by a shareholder demanding appraisal and, for matters covered in sections 13.22 to 13.31, inclusive, includes the surviving entity in a merger.

"Fair value", with respect to shares being appraised, the value of the shares immediately before the effective date of the corporate action to which the shareholder demanding appraisal objects, excluding any element of value arising from the expectation or accomplishment of the proposed corporate action unless exclusion would be inequitable.

"Interest", interest from the effective date of the corporate action until the date of payment, at the average rate currently paid by the corporation on its principal bank loans or, if none, at a rate that is fair and equitable under all the circumstances.

"Marketable securities", securities held of record by, or by financial intermediaries or depositories on behalf of, at least 1,000 persons and which were

- (a) listed on a national securities exchange,
- (b) designated as a national market system security on an interdealer quotation system by the National Association of Securities Dealers, Inc., or
- (c) listed on a regional securities exchange or traded in an interdealer quotation system or other trading system and had at least 250,000 outstanding shares, exclusive of shares held by officers, directors and affiliates, which have a market value of at least \$5,000,000.

"Officer", the chief executive officer, president, chief operating officer, chief financial officer, and any vice president in charge of a principal business unit or function of the issuer.

"Person", any individual, corporation, partnership, unincorporated association or other entity.

"Record shareholder", the person in whose name shares are registered in the records of a corporation or the beneficial owner of shares to the extent of the rights granted by a nominee certificate on file with a corporation.

"Shareholder", the record shareholder or the beneficial shareholder.

#### Section 13.02. RIGHT TO APPRAISAL

- (a) A shareholder is entitled to appraisal rights, and obtain payment of the fair value of his shares in the event of, any of the following corporate for other actions:
- (1) consummation of a plan of merger to which the corporation is a party if shareholder approval is required for the merger by section 11.04 or the articles of organization or if the corporation is a subsidiary that is merged with its parent under section 11.05, unless, in either case, (A) all shareholders are to receive only cash for their shares in amounts equal to what they would receive upon a dissolution of the corporation or, in the case of shareholders already holding marketable securities in the merging corporation, only marketable securities of the surviving corporation and/or cash and (B) no director, officer or controlling shareholder has a direct or indirect material financial interest in the merger other than in his capacity as (i) a shareholder of the corporation, (ii) a director, officer, employee or consultant of either the merging or the surviving corporation or of any affiliate of the surviving corporation if his financial interest is pursuant to bona fide arrangements with either corporation or any such affiliate, or (iii) in any other capacity so long as the shareholder owns not more than five percent of the voting shares of all classes and series of the corporation in the aggregate;
- (2) consummation of a plan of share exchange in which his shares are included unless: (A) both his existing shares and the shares, obligations or other securities to be acquired are marketable securities; and (B) no director, officer or controlling shareholder has a direct or indirect material financial interest in the share exchange other than in his capacity as (i) a shareholder of the corporation whose shares are to be exchanged, (ii) a director, officer, employee or consultant of either the corporation whose shares are to be exchanged or the acquiring corporation or of any affiliate of the acquiring corporation if his financial interest is pursuant to bona fide arrangements with either corporation or any such affiliate, or (iii) in any other capacity so long as the shareholder owns not more than five percent of the voting shares of all classes and series of the corporation whose shares are to be exchanged in the aggregate;
- (3) consummation of a sale or exchange of all, or substantially all, of the property of the corporation if the sale or exchange is subject to section 12.02, or a sale or exchange of all, or substantially all, of the property of a corporation in dissolution, unless:
  - (i) his shares are then redeemable by the corporation at a price not (greater than the cash to be received in exchange for his shares; or
  - (ii) the sale or exchange is pursuant to court order; or
- (iii) in the case of a sale or exchange of all or substantially all the property of the corporation subject to section 12.02, approval of shareholders for the sale or exchange is conditioned upon the dissolution of the corporation and the distribution in cash or, if his shares are marketable securities, in marketable securities and/or cash, of substantially all of its net assets, in excess of a reasonable amount reserved to meet unknown claims under section 14.07, to the shareholders in accordance with their respective interests within one year after the sale or exchange and no director, officer or controlling shareholder has a direct or indirect material financial interest in the sale or exchange other than in his capacity as (i) a shareholder of the corporation, (ii) a director, officer, employee or consultant of either the corporation or the acquiring corporation or of any affiliate of the acquiring corporation if his financial interest is pursuant to bona fide arrangements with either corporation or any such affiliate, or (iii) in any other capacity so long as the shareholder owns not more than five percent of the voting shares of all classes and series of the corporation in the aggregate;

- (4) an amendment of the articles of organization that materially and adversely affects rights in respect of a shareholders shares because it:
- (i) creates, alters or abolishes the stated rights or preferences of the shares with respect to distributions or to dissolution, including making non-cumulative in whole or in part a dividend theretofore stated as cumulative;
  - (ii) creates, alters or abolishes a stated right in respect of conversion or redemption, including any provision relating to any sinking fund or purchase, of the shares;
  - (iii) alters or abolishes a preemptive right of the holder of the shares to acquire shares or other securities;
- (iv) excludes or limits the right of the holder of the shares to vote on any matter, or to cumulate votes, except as such right may be limited by voting rights given to new shares then being authorized of an existing or new class; or
  - (v) reduces the number of shares owned by the shareholder to a fraction of a share if the fractional share so created is to be acquired for cash under section 6.04;
- (5) an amendment of the articles of organization or of the bylaws or the entering into by the corporation of any agreement to which the shareholder is not a party that adds restrictions on the transfer or registration or any outstanding shares held by the shareholder or amends any pre-existing restrictions on the transfer or registration of his shares in a manner which is materially adverse to the ability of the shareholder to transfer his shares;
- (6) any corporate action taken pursuant to a shareholder vote to the extent the articles of organization, bylaws or a resolution of the board of directors provides that voting or nonvoting shareholders are entitled to appraisal;
  - (7) consummation of a conversion of the corporation to nonprofit status pursuant to subdivision B of PART 9; or
  - (8) consummation of a conversion of the corporation into a form of other entity pursuant to subdivision D of PART 9.
- (b) Except as otherwise provided in subsection (a) of section 13.03, in the event of corporate action specified in clauses (1), (2), (3), (7) or (8) of subsection (a), a shareholder may assert appraisal rights only if he seeks them with respect to all of his shares of whatever class or series.
- (c) Except as otherwise provided in subsection (a) of section 13.03, in the event of an amendment to the articles of organization specified in clause (4) of subsection (a) or in the event of an amendment of the articles of organization or the bylaws or an agreements to which the shareholder is not a party specified in clause (5) of subsection (a), a shareholder may assert appraisal rights with respect to those shares adversely affected by the amendment or agreement only if he seeks them as to all of such shares and, in the case of an amendment to the articles of organization or the bylaws, has not voted any of his shares of any class or series in favor of the proposed amendment.
  - (d) The shareholder's right to obtain payment of the fair value of his shares shall terminate upon the occurrence of any of the following events:
  - (i) the proposed action is abandoned or rescinded; or
  - (ii) a court having jurisdiction permanently enjoins or sets aside the action; or
  - (iii) the shareholder's demand for payment is withdrawn with the written consent of the corporation.

(e) A shareholder entitled to appraisal rights under this chapter may not challenge the action creating his entitlement unless the action is unlawful or fraudulent with respect to the shareholder or the corporation.

# Section 13.03. ASSERTION OF RIGHTS BY NOMINEES AND BENEFICIAL OWNERS

- (a) A record shareholder may assert appraisal rights as to fewer than all the shares registered in the record shareholder's name but owned by a beneficial shareholder only if the record shareholder objects with respect to all shares of the class or series owned by the beneficial shareholder and notifies the corporation in writing of the name and address of each beneficial shareholder on whose behalf appraisal rights are being asserted. The rights of a record shareholder who asserts appraisal rights for only part of the shares held of record in the record shareholder's name under this subsection shall be determined as if the shares as to which the record shareholder objects and the record shareholder's other shares were registered in the names of different record shareholders.
  - (b) A beneficial shareholder may assert appraisal rights as to shares of any class or series held on behalf of the shareholder only if such shareholder:
- (1) submits to the corporation the record shareholder's written consent to the assertion of such rights no later than the date referred to in subclause (ii) of clause (2) of subsection (b) of section 13.22; and
  - (2) does so with respect to all shares of the class or series that are beneficially owned by the beneficial shareholder.

#### SUBDIVISION B.

## PROCEDURE FOR EXERCISE OF APPRAISAL RIGHTS

# Section 13.20. NOTICE OF APPRAISAL RIGHTS

- (a) If proposed corporate action described in subsection (a) of section 13.02 is to be submitted to a vote at a shareholders' meeting or through the solicitation of written consents, the meeting notice or solicitation of consents shall state that the corporation has concluded that shareholders are, are not or may be entitled to assert appraisal rights under this chapter and refer to the necessity of the shareholder delivering, before the vote is taken, written notice of his intent to demand payment and to the requirement that he not vote his shares in favor of the proposed action. If the corporation concludes that appraisal rights are or may be available, a copy of this chapter shall accompany the meeting notice sent to those record shareholders entitled to exercise appraisal rights.
- (b) In a merger pursuant to section 11.05, the parent corporation shall notify in writing all record shareholders of the subsidiary who are entitled to assert appraisal rights that the corporate action became effective. Such notice shall be sent within 10 days after the corporate action became effective and include the materials described in section 13.22.

# Section 13.21. NOTICE OF INTENT TO DEMAND PAYMENT

- (a) If proposed corporate action requiring appraisal rights under section 13.02 is submitted to vote at a shareholders' meeting, a shareholder who wishes to assert appraisal rights with respect to any class or series of shares:
  - (1) shall deliver to the corporation before the vote is taken written notice of the shareholder's intent to demand payment if the proposed action is effectuated; and
  - (2) shall not vote, or cause or permit to be voted, any shares of such class or series in favor of the proposed action.

(b) A shareholder who does not satisfy the requirements of subsection (a) is not entitled to payment under this chapter.

# Section 13.22. APPRAISAL NOTICE AND FORM

- (a) If proposed corporate action requiring appraisal rights under subsection (a) of section 13.02 becomes effective, the corporation shall deliver a written appraisal notice and form required by clause (1) of subsection (b) to all shareholders who satisfied the requirements of section 13.21 or, if the action was taken by written consent, did not consent. In the case of a merger under section 11.05, the parent shall deliver a written appraisal notice and form to all record shareholders who may be entitled to assert appraisal rights.
  - (b) The appraisal notice shall be sent no earlier than the date the corporate action became effective and no later than 10 days after such date and must:
- (1) supply a form that specifies the date of the first announcement to shareholders of the principal terms of the proposed corporate action and requires the shareholder asserting appraisal rights to certify (A) whether or not beneficial ownership of those shares for which appraisal rights are asserted was acquired before that date and (B) that the shareholder did not vote for the transaction;
  - (2) state:
- (i) where the form shall be sent and where certificates for certificated shares shall be deposited and the date by which those certificates shall be deposited, which date may not be earlier than the date for receiving the required form under subclause (ii);
- (ii) a date by which the corporation shall receive the form which date may not be fewer than 40 nor more than 60 days after the date the subsection (a) appraisal notice and form are sent, and state that the shareholder shall have waived the right to demand appraisal with respect to the shares unless the form is received by the corporation by such specified date;
  - (iii) the corporation's estimate of the fair value of the shares;
- (iv) that, if requested in writing, the corporation will provide, to the shareholder so requesting, within 10 days after the date specified in clause (ii) the number of shareholders who return the forms by the specified date and the total number of shares owned by them; and
- (v) the date by which the notice to withdraw under section 13.23 shall be received, which date shall be within 20 days after the date specified in subclause (ii) of this subsection; and
  - (3) be accompanied by a copy of this chapter.

# Section 13.23. PERFECTION OF RIGHTS; RIGHT TO WITHDRAW

(a) A shareholder who receives notice pursuant to section 13.22 and who wishes to exercise appraisal rights shall certify on the form sent by the corporation whether the beneficial owner of the shares acquired beneficial ownership of the shares before the date required to be set forth in the notice pursuant to clause (1) of subsection (b) of section 13.22. If a shareholder fails to make this certification, the corporation may elect to treat the shareholder's shares as after acquired shares under section 13.25. In addition, a shareholder who wishes to exercise appraisal rights shall execute and return the form and, in the case of certificated shares, deposit the shareholder's certificates in accordance with the terms of the notice by the date referred to in the notice pursuant to subclause (ii) of clause (2) of subsection (b) of section 13.22. Once a shareholder deposits that shareholder's certificates or, in the case of uncertificated shares, returns the executed forms, that shareholder loses all rights as a shareholder, unless the shareholder withdraws pursuant to said subsection (b).

- (b) A shareholder who has complied with subsection (a) may nevertheless decline to exercise appraisal rights and withdraw from the appraisal process by so notifying the corporation in writing by the date set forth in the appraisal notice pursuant to subclause (v) of clause (2) of subsection (b) of section 13.22. A shareholder who fails to so withdraw from the appraisal process may not thereafter withdraw without the corporation's written consent.
- (c) A shareholder who does not execute and return the form and, in the case of certificated shares, deposit that shareholder's share certificates where required, each by the date set forth in the notice described in subsection (b) of section 13.22, shall not be entitled to payment under this chapter.

## Section 13.24. PAYMENT

- (a) Except as provided in section 13.25, within 30 days after the form required by subclause (ii) of clause (2) of subsection (b) of section 13.22 is due, the corporation shall pay in cash to those shareholders who complied with subsection (a) of section 13.23 the amount the corporation estimates to be the fair value of their shares, plus interest.
  - (b) The payment to each shareholder pursuant to subsection (a) shall be accompanied by:
- (1) financial statements of the corporation that issued the shares to be appraised, consisting of a balance sheet as of the end of a fiscal year ending not more than 16 months before the date of payment, an income statement for that year, a statement of changes in shareholders' equity for that year, and the latest available interim financial statements, if any;
- (2) a statement of the corporation's estimate of the fair value of the shares, which estimate shall equal or exceed the corporation's estimate given pursuant to subclause (iii) of clause (2) of subsection (b) of section 13.22; and
- (3) a statement that shareholders described in subsection (a) have the right to demand further payment under section 13.26 and that if any such shareholder does not do so within the time period specified therein, such shareholder shall be deemed to have accepted the payment in full satisfaction of the corporation's obligations under this chapter.

# Section 13.25. AFTER-ACQUIRED SHARES

- (a) A corporation may elect to withhold payment required by section 13.24 from any shareholder who did not certify that beneficial ownership of all of the shareholder's shares for which appraisal rights are asserted was acquired before the date set forth in the appraisal notice sent pursuant to clause (1) of subsection (b) of section 13.22.
- (b) If the corporation elected to withhold payment under subsection (a), it must, within 30 days after the form required by subclause (ii) of clause (2) of subsection (b) of section 13.22 is due, notify all shareholders who are described in subsection (a):
  - (1) of the information required by clause (1) of subsection (b) of section 13.24;
  - (2) of the corporation's estimate of fair value pursuant to clause (2) of subsection (b) of said section 13.24;
  - (3) that they may accept the corporation's estimate of fair value, plus interest, in full satisfaction of their demands or demand appraisal under section 13.26;
- (4) that those shareholders who wish to accept the offer shall so notify the corporation of their acceptance of the corporation's offer within 30 days after receiving the offer; and
- (5) that those shareholders who do not satisfy the requirements for demanding appraisal under section 13.26 shall be deemed to have accepted the corporation's offer.

- (c) Within 10 days after receiving the shareholder's acceptance pursuant to subsection (b), the corporation shall pay in cash the amount it offered under clause (2) of subsection (b) to each shareholder who agreed to accept the corporation's offer in full satisfaction of the shareholder's demand.
- (d) Within 40 days after sending the notice described in subsection (b), the corporation must pay in cash the amount if offered to pay under clause (2) of subsection (b) to each shareholder deserved in clause (5) of subsection (b).

# Section 13.26. PROCEDURE IF SHAREHOLDER DISSATISFIED WITH PAYMENT OR OFFER

- (a) A shareholder paid pursuant to section 13.24 who is dissatisfied with the amount of the payment shall notify the corporation in writing of that shareholder's estimate of the fair value of the shares and demand payment of that estimate plus interest, less any payment under section 13.24. A shareholder offered payment under section 13.25 who is dissatisfied with that offer shall reject the offer and demand payment of the shareholder's stated estimate of the fair value of the shares plus interest.
- (b) A shareholder who fails to notify the corporation in writing of that shareholder's demand to be paid the shareholder's stated estimate of the fair value plus interest under subsection (a) within 30 days after receiving the corporation's payment or offer of payment under section 13.24 or section 13.25, respectively, waives the right to demand payment under this section and shall be entitled only to the payment made or offered pursuant to those respective sections.

## SUBDIVISION C.

# JUDICIAL APPRAISAL OF SHARES

# Section 13.30. COURT ACTION

- (a) If a shareholder makes demand for payment under section 13.26 which remains unsettled, the corporation shall commence an equitable proceeding within 60 days after receiving the payment demand and petition the court to determine the fair value of the shares and accrued interest. If the corporation does not commence the proceeding within the 60-day period, it shall pay in cash to each shareholder the amount the shareholder demanded pursuant to section 13.26 plus interest.
- (b) The corporation shall commence the proceeding in the appropriate court of the county where the corporation's principal office, or, if none, its registered office, in the commonwealth is located. If the corporation is a foreign corporation without a registered office in the commonwealth, it shall commence the proceeding in the county in the commonwealth where the principal office or registered office of the domestic corporation merged with the foreign corporation was located at the time of the transaction.
- (c) The corporation shall make all shareholders, whether or not residents of the commonwealth, whose demands remain unsettled parties to the proceeding as an action against their shares, and all parties shall be served with a copy of the petition. Nonresidents may be served by registered or certified mail or by publication as provided by law or otherwise as ordered by the court.
- (d) The jurisdiction of the court in which the proceeding is commenced under subsection (b) is plenary and exclusive. The court may appoint 1 or more persons as appraisers to receive evidence and recommend a decision on the question of fair value. The appraisers shall have the powers described in the order appointing them, or in any amendment to it. The shareholders demanding appraisal rights are entitled to the same discovery rights as parties in other civil proceedings.
- (e) Each shareholder made a party to the proceeding is entitled to judgment (i) for the amount, if any, by which the court finds the fair value of the shareholder's shares, plus interest, exceeds the

amount paid by the corporation to the shareholder for such shares or (ii) for the fair value, plus interest, of the shareholder's shares for which the corporation elected to withhold payment under section 13.25.

## Section 13.31. COURT COSTS AND COUNSEL FEES

- (a) The court in an appraisal proceeding commenced under section 13.30 shall determine all costs of the proceeding, including the reasonable compensation and expenses of appraisers appointed by the court. The court shall assess the costs against the corporation, except that the court may assess cost against all or some of the shareholders demanding appraisal, in amounts the court finds equitable, to the extent the court finds such shareholders acted arbitrarily, vexatiously, or not in good faith with respect to the rights provided by this chapter.
- (b) The court in an appraisal proceeding may also assess the fees and expenses of counsel and experts for the respective parties, in amounts the court finds equitable:
- (1) against the corporation and in favor of any or all shareholders demanding appraisal if the court finds the corporation did not substantially comply with the requirements of sections 13.20, 13.22, 13.24 or 13.25; or
- (2) against either the corporation or a shareholder demanding appraisal, in favor of any other party, if the court finds that the party against whom the fees and expenses are assessed acted arbitrarily, vexatiously, or not in good faith with respect to the rights provided by this chapter.
- (c) If the court in an appraisal proceeding finds that the services of counsel for any shareholder were of substantial benefit to other shareholders similarly situated, and that the fees for those services should not be assessed against the corporation, the court may award to such counsel reasonable fees to be paid out of the amounts awarded the shareholders who were benefited.
- (d) To the extent the corporation fails to make a required payment pursuant to sections 13.24, 13.25, or 13.26, the shareholder may sue directly for the amount owed and, to the extent successful, shall be entitled to recover from the corporation all costs and expenses of the suit, including counsel fees.

# VOTING AGREEMENT

This Voting Agreement (this "Agreement") is made and entered into as of April 16, 2004, by and between the stockholder identified on the signature page hereto (the "Stockholder") and SeraCare Life Sciences, Inc., a California corporation ("Buyer").

#### RECITALS

WHEREAS, Buyer and Boston Biomedica Inc., a Massachusetts corporation ("Parent") are parties to that certain Asset Purchase Agreement dated as of April 16, 2004 (the "Purchase Agreement") by and among Buyer, Parent and BBI Biotech Research Laboratories, Inc., a Massachusetts corporation. In order to induce Buyer to enter into the Purchase Agreement, the Stockholder has entered into this Agreement with Buyer. The Stockholder is the beneficial owner (as defined in Rule 13d-3 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act")) of such number of shares of the outstanding Common Stock, \$0.01 par value per share, of Parent as is indicated on the final page of this Agreement (the "Shares").

# AGREEMENT

NOW THEREFORE, for good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which is hereby acknowledged, the parties agree as follows:

#### 1. Agreement to Retain Shares.

- (a) Transfer and Encumbrance. The Stockholder agrees not to (i) transfer (which term shall include, without limitation, any sale, exchange, assignment, gift, pledge, hypothecation or other disposition), or consent to any transfer of, any or all of the Shares or any New Shares (as such term is defined in Section 1(b)) or any interest therein, or otherwise dispose of or create or permit to exist any lien on such shares; (ii) enter into any contract, option or other agreement or understanding with respect to any transfer of any or all of such shares or any interest therein; (iii) grant any proxy, power-of-attorney or other authorization in or with respect to such shares; (iv) deposit such shares into a voting trust or enter into a voting agreement or arrangement with respect to such shares; or (v) take any other action that would in any way restrict, limit or interfere with the performance of the Stockholder's obligations hereunder or the transactions contemplated hereby or by the Purchase Agreement, at any time prior to the Expiration Date. Buyer acknowledges that the Shares have been pledged by the Stockholder to (i) Commerce Bank & Trust Company ("Commerce Bank") as collateral security for a loan from Commerce Bank to the Stockholder (the "Commerce Bank Pledge"); and (ii) Parent as a second in priority lien subject to the Commerce Bank Pledge as collateral security for a loan from Parent to the Stockholder (the "Parent Pledge"). Commerce Bank has confirmed, by letter dated April 15, 2004 to Buyer that Commerce Bank will not take any actions under the Commerce Bank Pledge to limit, stop or otherwise interfere with Buyer's right to vote the Shares hereunder. In addition, Parent has confirmed by letter dated April 16, 2004 to Buyer that Parent will not take any actions under the Parent Pledge to limit, stop or otherwise interfere with Buyer's right to vote the Shares hereunder. As used herein, the term "Expiration Date" shall mean the earlier to occur of (i) the Closing (as such term is defined in the Purchase Agr
- (b) New Shares. The Stockholder agrees that any shares of capital stock of Parent that the Stockholder purchases or with respect to which the Stockholder otherwise acquires beneficial ownership after the date of this Agreement and prior to the Expiration Date ("New Shares") shall

be subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement to the same extent as if they constituted Shares.

- 2. Agreement to Vote Shares. Prior to the Expiration Date, at every meeting of the stockholders of Parent called with respect to any of the following, and at every adjournment thereof, and on every action or approval by written consent of the stockholders of Parent with respect to any of the following, the Stockholder shall vote the Shares and any New Shares (to the extent such New Shares have voting rights) (i) in favor of approval of the Purchase Agreement and any matter necessary to facilitate the consummation of the Purchase Agreement and all transactions contemplated thereby, and (ii) against any Acquisition Proposal (as such term is defined in the Purchase Agreement), or any other action or agreement that would result in a breach of any covenant, representation or warranty or any other obligation or agreement of Parent under the Purchase Agreement or which could reasonably be expected to result in any of the conditions to Parent's obligations under the Purchase Agreement not being fulfilled; provided, however, that the Stockholder shall not be required to vote the Shares and any New Shares in favor of approval of the matters identified in clause (i) or against the matters identified in clause (ii) of this Section 2 if (A) a Superior Offer (as such term is defined in the Purchase Agreement) is made after the date of this Agreement, and (B) in response to such Superior Offer the Board of Directors of Parent withholds, withdraws, amends or modifies its recommendation in favor of the Stockholder Approval Matters (as such term is defined in the Purchase Agreement) in a manner materially adverse to Buyer because the Board of Directors of Parent has reasonably concluded in good faith, after consultation with its outside counsel, that the failure to withhold, withdraw, amend or modify such recommendation would violate its fiduciary obligations under applicable law.
- 3. *Irrevocable Proxy; Power of Attorney*. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Stockholder hereby irrevocably constitutes and appoints Buyer or its designee as its attorney and proxy, with full power of substitution and re-substitution to vote the Stockholder's Shares and any New Shares (to the extent such New Shares have voting rights) for and in the name, place and stead of the Stockholder at any meeting and at any adjournment thereof, or pursuant to any written consent of stockholders of Parent, in accordance with the agreements set forth in Section 2 hereof. This proxy and power of attorney is irrevocable (at all times prior to the Expiration Date) and coupled with an interest. The Stockholder hereby revokes all other proxies and power of attorney with respect to the Shares and/or any New Shares that it may have heretofore appointed or granted, and no subsequent proxy or power of attorney shall be granted (and if granted, shall not be effective) by the Stockholder with respect thereto. Concurrently with the execution of this Agreement, the Stockholder agrees to deliver to Buyer a proxy (the form of which is attached hereto as *Schedule 1*, the "Proxy"), covering the total number of Shares and New Shares beneficially owned or as to which beneficial ownership is acquired (as such term is defined in Rule 13d-3 under the Exchange Act) by the Stockholder.

## 4. No Solicitation.

- (a) No Solicitation or Negotiation. Except as set forth in this Section 4, prior to the Expiration Date, the Stockholder shall not, nor shall the Stockholder authorize or permit Parent or any of Parent's subsidiaries or any of Parent's subsidiaries' respective directors, officers, employees, affiliates, investment bankers, attorneys, accountants or other advisors or representatives (such subsidiaries, directors, officers, employees, investment bankers, attorneys, accountants, other advisors and representatives, collectively, "Stockholder Representatives") to directly or indirectly:
  - (i) solicit, initiate, encourage or induce the making, submission or announcement of any Acquisition Proposal;

- (ii) participate in any discussions or negotiations regarding, or furnish to any person any non-public information with respect to, or take any other action to facilitate any inquiries or the making of any proposal that constitutes or may reasonably be expected to lead to, any Acquisition Proposal;
  - (iii) engage in discussions with any person with respect to any Acquisition Proposal;
  - (iv) approve, endorse or recommend any Acquisition Proposal;

or

(v) enter into any letter of intent or similar document or any contract, agreement or commitment contemplating or otherwise relating to any Acquisition Transaction (as defined in the Purchase Agreement); provided, however, that Stockholder may, solely in the Stockholder's capacity as a Representative (as such term is defined in the Purchase Agreement) of Parent, take such actions as may be permitted under Section 6.2(a) of the Purchase Agreement, but only if the conditions set forth in Section 6.2(a) for such actions have been satisfied.

The Stockholder agrees that any violation of the restrictions set forth in this Section 4 by any Stockholder Representative or any affiliate of the Stockholder or any Stockholder Representative, whether or not such Person is purporting to act on behalf of the Stockholder, shall constitute a breach by the Stockholder of this Section 4.

- (b) Notices; Additional Negotiations. In addition to the obligations of the Stockholder set forth in paragraph (a) of this Section 4, prior to the Expiration Date, the Stockholder shall advise Buyer orally and in writing within 24 hours of the receipt thereof, of any request received by the Stockholder or any Stockholder Representatives (if the Stockholder is aware of such request) for nonpublic information which the Stockholder reasonably believes would lead to an Acquisition Proposal or of any Acquisition Proposal, or any inquiry received by the Stockholder or any Stockholder Representatives (if the Stockholder is aware of such request) with respect to, or which the Stockholder reasonably believes would lead to any Acquisition Proposal, the material terms and conditions of such request, Acquisition Proposal or inquiry, and the identity of the person or group making any such request, Acquisition Proposal or inquiry. The Stockholder will keep Buyer informed (orally and in writing) on a current basis and in all material respects of the status and details (including material amendments or proposed amendments) of any such request, Acquisition Proposal or inquiry.
- (c) Cessation of Ongoing Discussions. The Stockholder shall, and shall cause the Stockholder Representatives to, cease immediately any and all existing activities, discussions or negotiations with any parties conducted heretofore with respect to any Acquisition Proposal.
- (d) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary stated herein, this Section 4 shall not apply to the Stockholder in his capacity as either an officer or director of Parent and any actions undertaken or omissions by the Stockholder in any such capacity shall be governed exclusively by the Purchase Agreement.
- 5. Representations, Warranties and Covenants of the Stockholder. The Stockholder hereby represents, warrants and covenants to Buyer that (i) the Stockholder is the beneficial owner of the Shares, which at the date of this Agreement and at all times up until the Expiration Date will be free and clear of any liens, claims, options, charges or other encumbrances (except pursuant to marital property laws) that would interfere with the voting of the Shares in accordance with this Agreement or the granting of any proxy with respect thereto; (ii) the Stockholder does not beneficially own any shares of capital stock of Parent other than the Shares; (iii) the Stockholder has full power and authority to make, enter into and carry out the terms of this Agreement and the Proxy; and (iv) the execution and

delivery of this Agreement by the Stockholder and the consummation by the Stockholder of the transactions contemplated hereby have been duly authorized by all necessary action, if any, on the part of the Stockholder. With respect to the representations and warranties in clause (i) of this Section 5, Buyer acknowledges that the Shares have been pledged by the Stockholder to Commerce Bank pursuant to the Commerce Bank Pledge and to Parent pursuant to the Parent Pledge. Each of Commerce Bank and Parent have confirmed to Buyer by the letters referenced in Section 1 of this Agreement that neither pledgee will take any actions under their respective pledge to limit, stop or otherwise interfere with Buyer's right to vote the Shares hereunder.

- 6. Additional Documents. The Stockholder hereby covenants and agrees to execute and deliver any additional documents necessary or desirable to carry out the purpose and intent of this Agreement.
- 7. Consent and Waiver. The Stockholder hereby gives any consents or waivers that are reasonably required for the consummation of the Purchase Agreement under the terms of any agreement to which the Stockholder is a party or pursuant to any rights the Stockholder may have.
- 8. **Termination.** This Agreement and the Proxy delivered in connection herewith shall terminate and shall have no further force or effect as of the Expiration Date; provided, however, that no such termination of this Agreement or the Proxy shall relieve the Stockholder from any liability for any breach of this Agreement or the Proxy prior to their respective termination.

#### 9. Miscellaneous.

- (a) Amendments and Waivers. Any term of this Agreement may be amended or waived with the written consent of the parties or their respective successors and assigns. Any amendment or waiver effected in accordance with this Section 9(a) shall be binding upon the parties and their respective successors and assigns.
- (b) Governing Law. This Agreement and all acts and transactions pursuant hereto and the rights and obligations of the parties hereto shall be governed, construed and interpreted in accordance with the laws of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts, without giving effect to principles of conflicts of law. Each of the parties to this Agreement consents to the exclusive jurisdiction and venue of the state and federal courts located in or for the State of Delaware in connection with any matter based upon or arising out of this Agreement or the matters contemplated herein, agrees that process may be served upon it in any manner authorized by the laws of the State of Delaware for such persons and waives and covenants not to assert or plead any objection which it might otherwise have to such jurisdiction and such process.
- (c) Counterparts. This Agreement may be executed in two or more counterparts, each of which shall be deemed an original and all of which together shall constitute one instrument.
- (d) *Titles and Subtitles*. The headings contained in this Agreement are for reference purposes only and shall not affect in any way the meaning or interpretation of this Agreement.
- (e) *Notices*. All notices, requests, demands and other communications which are required or may be given under this Agreement shall be in writing and shall be deemed to have been duly given when received if personally delivered; when transmitted if transmitted by telecopy, electronic or digital transmission method; the day after it is sent, if sent for next day delivery to a domestic address by recognized overnight delivery service (E.G., Federal Express); and upon receipt, if sent by certified or registered mail, return receipt requested. In each case notice shall be sent to:

If to Buyer, addressed to:

SeraCare Life Science, Inc. 1935 Avenida del Oro, Suite F Oceanside, CA 92056 Attention: President Facsimile: (760) 806-8933

With a copy to:

O'Melveny & Myers LLP 114 Pacific, Suite 100 Irvine, CA 92618-3318 Attention: Andor D. Terner, Esq. Facsimile: (949) 737-2300

If to the Stockholder, to the address set forth on the signature page hereto.

or to such other place and with such other copies as either party may designate as to itself by written notice to the others.

- (f) Severability. If one or more provisions of this Agreement are held to be unenforceable under applicable law, the parties agree to renegotiate such provision in good faith, in order to maintain the position enjoyed by each party as close as possible to that under the provision rendered unenforceable. In the event that the parties cannot reach a mutually agreeable and enforceable replacement for such provision, then (i) such provision shall be excluded from this Agreement, (ii) the balance of this Agreement shall be interpreted as if such provision were so excluded and (iii) the balance of this Agreement shall be enforceable in accordance with its terms.
- (g) Assignment. This Agreement and all of the terms and provisions hereof shall be binding upon, and inure to the benefit of, the parties hereto and their respective successors and permitted assigns, but, except as otherwise specifically provided herein, neither this Agreement nor any of the rights, interests or obligations of either party may be assigned without the prior written consent of the other party (any such attempted assignment shall be void).
- (h) *Remedies*. The Stockholder acknowledges that if the Stockholder fails to perform any of its obligations under this Agreement immediate and irreparable harm or injury would be caused to Buyer for which money damages would not be an adequate remedy. In such event, the Stockholder agrees that Buyer shall have the right, in addition to any other rights it may have, to specific performance of this Agreement. Accordingly, if Buyer should institute an action or proceeding seeking specific enforcement of the provisions hereof, the Stockholder hereby waives the claim or defense that Buyer has an adequate remedy at law and hereby agrees not to assert in any such action or proceeding the claim or defense that such a remedy at law exists. The Stockholder further agrees to waive any requirements for the securing or posting of any bond in connection with obtaining any such equitable relief. Except as otherwise provided herein, any and all remedies herein expressly conferred upon a party will be deemed cumulative with and not exclusive of any other remedy conferred hereby, or by law or equity upon such party, and the exercise by a party of any one remedy will not preclude the exercise of any other remedy.

[Remainder of page intentionally left blank]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have caused this Agreement to be duly executed as of the date first above written.

# SERACARE LIFE SCIENCES, INC.,

a California corporation

By: /s/ MICHAEL F. CROWLEY II

Name: Michael F. Crowley

Title: CEO

Address: 1935 Avenida del Oro, Suite F

Oceanside, CA 92056 Attention: President

Facsimile No.: (760) 806-8933

# STOCKHOLDER

By: /s/ RICHARD T. SCHUMACHER

Name: Richard T. Schumacher

Address: 65 Black Pond Lane

Taunton, MA 02780

Facsimile No.: (508) 828-6773

Shares beneficially owned:

Class of Shares

Number

Common Stock

707,047\*

<sup>\*</sup> Includes options to purchase an aggregate of 48,667 shares of Common Stock as well as 20,473 shares of Common Stock held of record by Mr. Schumacher's spouse.

#### SCHEDULE 1

# IRREVOCABLE PROXY TO VOTE STOCK OF PARENT

The undersigned stockholder of Boston Biomedica, Inc., a Massachusetts corporation ("Parent"), hereby irrevocably appoints the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer from time to time (currently Michael Crowley, Jr. and Tim Hart, respectively) of SeraCare Life Sciences, Inc., a California corporation ("Buyer"), and each of them, as the sole and exclusive attorneys and proxies of the undersigned, with full power of substitution and resubstitution, to vote and exercise all voting and related rights (to the full extent that the undersigned is entitled to do so) with respect to all of the shares of capital stock of Parent that now are or hereafter may be beneficially owned by the undersigned, and any and all other shares or securities of Parent issued or issuable in respect thereof on or after the date hereof (collectively, the "Shares") in accordance with the terms of this Proxy. The Shares beneficially owned by the undersigned stockholder of Parent as of the date of this Proxy are listed on the final page of this Proxy. Upon the undersigned's execution of this Proxy, any and all prior proxies given by the undersigned with respect to any Shares are hereby revoked and the undersigned agrees not to grant any subsequent proxies with respect to the Shares and this subject matter until after the Expiration Date (as defined below).

This Proxy is irrevocable, is granted pursuant to that certain Voting Agreement of even date herewith, by and between Buyer and the undersigned stockholder (the "Voting Agreement"), and is granted in consideration of Buyer entering into that certain Asset Purchase Agreement, of even date herewith, by and among Parent, Buyer and BBI Biotech Research Laboratories, Inc., a Massachusetts corporation (the "Purchase Agreement"). This Proxy shall terminate on the Expiration Date (as such term is defined in the Voting Agreement).

The attorneys and proxies named above, and each of them, are hereby authorized and empowered by the undersigned, at any time prior to the Expiration Date, to act as the undersigned's attorney and proxy to vote the Shares, and to exercise all voting and other rights of the undersigned with respect to the Shares (including, without limitation, the power to execute and deliver written consents pursuant to Section 43 of Chapter 156B of the Annotated Laws of Massachusetts, or such successor provision of the law contained in Chapter 156D of the Massachusetts Business Corporation Act, which becomes effective on July 1, 2004), at every annual, special or adjourned meeting of the stockholders of Parent and in every written consent in lieu of such meeting (i) in favor of approval of the Purchase Agreement and in favor of any matter necessary to facilitate the Purchase Agreement, and (ii) against any Acquisition Proposal (as such term is defined in the Purchase Agreement) or any other action or agreement that would result in a breach of any covenant, representation or warranty or any other obligation or agreement of Parent under the Purchase Agreement or which could reasonably be expected to result in any of the conditions to Parent's obligations under the Purchase Agreement not being fulfilled; provided, however, that the undersigned shall not be required to vote the Shares and any New Shares in favor of approval of the matters identified in clause (i) or against the matters identified in clause (ii) of this paragraph if (A) a Superior Offer (as such term is defined in the Purchase Agreement) is made after the date of this Agreement, and (B) in response to such Superior Offer the Board of Directors of Parent withholds, withdraws, amends or modifies its recommendation in favor of the Stockholder Approval Matters (as such term is defined in the Purchase Agreement) in a manner materially adverse to Buyer because the Board of Directors of Parent has reasonably concluded in good faith, after consultation with its outside coun

Any obligation of the undersigned hereunder shall be binding upon the successors and assigns of the undersigned.

[Remainder of page intentionally left blank]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned has caused this Proxy to be executed as of the date set forth below.

Dated: April 16, 2004

By: /s/ RICHARD T. SCHUMACHER

# RICHARD T. SCHUMACHER

Shares beneficially owned:

Class of Shares Number 707,047\* Common Stock

Includes options to purchase an aggregate of 48,667 shares of Common Stock as well as 20,473 shares of Common Stock held of record by Mr. Schumacher's spouse.

# VOTING AGREEMENT

This Voting Agreement (this "Agreement") is made and entered into as of April 16, 2004, by and between the stockholders set forth on the signature pages hereto (each a "Stockholder" and collectively, the "Stockholders") and SeraCare Life Sciences, Inc., a California corporation ("Buyer").

## RECITALS

WHEREAS, Buyer and Boston Biomedica, Inc., a Massachusetts corporation ("Parent") are parties to that certain Asset Purchase Agreement dated as of April 16, 2004 (the "Purchase Agreement") by and among Buyer, Parent and BBI Biotech Research Laboratories, Inc., a Massachusetts corporation. In order to induce Buyer to enter into the Purchase Agreement, the Stockholders have entered into this Agreement with Buyer. Each Stockholder is the beneficial owner (as defined in Rule 13d-3 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act")) of such number of shares of the outstanding Common Stock, \$0.01 par value per share, of Parent as is indicated on the final page of this Agreement (the "Shares").

# AGREEMENT

NOW THEREFORE, for good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which is hereby acknowledged, the parties agree as follows:

- 1. Agreement to Retain Shares.
  - (a) *Transfer and Encumbrance*. Each Stockholder agrees not to (i) transfer (which term shall include, without limitation, any sale, exchange, assignment, gift, pledge, hypothecation or other disposition), or consent to any transfer of, any or all of the Shares or any New Shares (as such term is defined in Section 1(b)) or any interest therein, or otherwise dispose of or create or permit to exist any lien on such shares; (ii) enter into any contract, option or other agreement or understanding with respect to any transfer of any or all of such shares or any interest therein; (iii) grant any proxy, power-of-attorney or other authorization in or with respect to such shares; (iv) deposit such shares into a voting trust or enter into a voting agreement or arrangement with respect to such shares; or (v) take any other action that would in any way restrict, limit or interfere with the performance of such Stockholder's obligations hereunder or the transactions contemplated hereby or by the Purchase Agreement, at any time prior to the Expiration Date. As used herein, the term "Expiration Date" shall mean the earlier to occur of (i) the Closing (as such term is defined in the Purchase Agreement), or (ii) the date of termination of the Purchase Agreement.
  - (b) New Shares. Each Stockholder agrees that any shares of capital stock of Parent that such Stockholder purchases or with respect to which such Stockholder otherwise acquires beneficial ownership after the date of this Agreement and prior to the Expiration Date ("New Shares") shall be subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement to the same extent as if they constituted Shares.
- 2. Agreement to Vote Shares. Prior to the Expiration Date, at every meeting of the stockholders of Parent called with respect to any of the following, and at every adjournment thereof, and on every action or approval by written consent of the stockholders of Parent with respect to any of the following, each Stockholder shall vote the Shares and any New Shares (to the extent such New Shares have voting rights) (i) in favor of approval of the Purchase Agreement and any matter necessary to facilitate the consummation of the Purchase Agreement and all transactions contemplated thereby, and (ii) against any Acquisition Proposal (as such term is defined in the Purchase Agreement), or any other action or agreement that would result in a breach of any covenant, representation or warranty or any other

obligation or agreement of Parent under the Purchase Agreement or which could reasonably be expected to result in any of the conditions to Parent's obligations under the Purchase Agreement not being fulfilled; provided, however, that such Stockholder shall not be required to vote the Shares and any New Shares in favor of approval of the matters identified in clause (i) or against the matters identified in clause (ii) or this Section 2 if (A) a Superior Offer (as such term is defined in the Purchase Agreement) is made after the date of this Agreement, and (B) in response to such Superior Offer the Board of Directors of Parent withholds, withdraws, amends or modifies its recommendation in favor of the Stockholder Approval Matters (as such term is defined in the Purchase Agreement) in a manner materially adverse to Buyer because the Board of Directors of Parent has reasonably concluded in good faith, after consultation with its outside counsel, that the failure to withhold, withdraw, amend or modify such recommendation would violate its fiduciary obligations under applicable law.

3. Irrevocable Proxy; Power of Attorney. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, each Stockholder hereby irrevocably constitutes and appoints Buyer or its designee as its attorney and proxy, with full power of substitution and re-substitution to vote such Stockholder's Shares and any New Shares (to the extent such New Shares have voting rights) for and in the name, place and stead of such Stockholder at any meeting and at any adjournment thereof, or pursuant to any written consent of stockholders of Parent, in accordance with the agreements set forth in Section 2 hereof. Subject to the provisions of Section 8 below, this proxy and power of attorney is irrevocable (at all times prior to the Expiration Date) and coupled with an interest. Each Stockholder hereby revokes all other proxies and power of attorney with respect to the Shares and/or any New Shares that it may have heretofore appointed or granted, and no subsequent proxy or power of attorney shall be granted (and if granted, shall not be effective) by such Stockholder with respect thereto. Concurrently with the execution of this Agreement, each Stockholder agrees to deliver to Buyer a proxy (the form of which is attached hereto as Schedule 1, the "Proxy"), covering the total number of Shares and New Shares beneficially owned or as to which beneficial ownership is acquired (as such term is defined in Rule 13d-3 under the Exchange Act) by such Stockholder.

## 4. No Solicitation.

- (a) No Solicitation or Negotiation. Except as set forth in this Section 4, prior to the Expiration Date, none of the Stockholders shall, directly or indirectly:
  - (i) solicit, initiate, encourage or induce the making, submission or announcement of any Acquisition Proposal;
  - (ii) participate in any discussions or negotiations regarding, or furnish to any person any non-public information with respect to, or take any other action to facilitate any inquiries or the making of any proposal that constitutes or may reasonably be expected to lead to, any Acquisition Proposal;
    - (iii) engage in discussions with any person with respect to any Acquisition Proposal;
    - (iv) approve, endorse or recommend any Acquisition Proposal;
  - (v) enter into any letter of intent or similar document or any contract, agreement or commitment contemplating or otherwise relating to any Acquisition Transaction (as defined in the Purchase Agreement); provided, however, that a Stockholder may, solely in the Stockholder's capacity as a Representative (as such term is defined in the Purchase Agreement) of Parent, take such actions as may be permitted under Section 6.2(a) of the Purchase Agreement, but only if the conditions set forth in Section 6.2(a) for such actions have been satisfied.
- (b) Notices; Additional Negotiations. In addition to the obligations of the Stockholders set forth in paragraph (a) of this Section 4, prior to the Expiration Date, each Stockholder shall advise

Buyer orally and in writing within 24 hours of the receipt thereof, of any request received by such Stockholder for nonpublic information which such Stockholder reasonably believes would lead to an Acquisition Proposal or of any Acquisition Proposal, or any inquiry received by such Stockholder with respect to, or which such Stockholder reasonably believes would lead to any Acquisition Proposal, the material terms and conditions of such request, Acquisition Proposal or inquiry, and the identity of the person or group making any such request, Acquisition Proposal or inquiry. Each Stockholder will keep Buyer informed (orally and in writing) on a current basis and in all material respects of the status and details (including material amendments or proposed amendments) of any such request, Acquisition Proposal or inquiry.

- (c) Cessation of Ongoing Discussions. Each Stockholder shall cease immediately any and all existing activities, discussions or negotiations with any parties conducted heretofore with respect to any Acquisition Proposal.
- (d) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary stated herein, this Section 4 shall not apply to any of the Stockholders in their respective capacity as either an officer or director of Parent and any actions undertaken or omissions by a Stockholder in any such capacity shall be governed exclusively by the Purchase Agreement.
- 5. Representations, Warranties and Covenants of the Stockholder. Each Stockholder hereby represents, warrants and covenants to Buyer that (i) such Stockholder is the beneficial owner of the Shares, which at the date of this Agreement and at all times up until the Expiration Date will be free and clear of any liens, claims, options, charges or other encumbrances (except pursuant to marital property laws) that would interfere with the voting of the Shares in accordance with this Agreement or the granting of any proxy with respect thereto; (ii) such Stockholder does not beneficially own any shares of capital stock of Parent other than the Shares; (iii) such Stockholder has full power and authority to make, enter into and carry out the terms of this Agreement and the Proxy; and (iv) the execution and delivery of this Agreement by such Stockholder and the consummation by such Stockholder of the transactions contemplated hereby have been duly authorized by all necessary action, if any, on the part of such Stockholder.
- 6. *Additional Documents*. Each Stockholder hereby covenants and agrees to execute and deliver any additional documents necessary or desirable to carry out the purpose and intent of this Agreement.
- 7. Consent and Waiver. Each Stockholder hereby gives any consents or waivers that are reasonably required for the consummation of the Purchase Agreement under the terms of any agreement to which such Stockholder is a party or pursuant to any rights such Stockholder may have.
- 8. *Termination*. This Agreement and each of the Proxies delivered in connection herewith shall terminate and shall have no further force or effect as of the Expiration Date; provided, however, that no such termination of this Agreement or the Proxies shall relieve the Stockholders from any liability for any breach of this Agreement or the Proxies prior to their respective termination. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, the Stockholders, acting unanimously, may terminate this Agreement and any Proxy and be released from all obligations to vote their respective Shares, in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement or to have their respective Shares voted in accordance with any Proxy in the event the Purchase Agreement is materially amended or modified. For purposes of this Section 8, an extension of the terminate date set forth in Section 11.1(b) of the Purchase Agreement shall not be deemed to be a material amendment or modification of the Purchase Agreement.

## 9. Miscellaneous.

(a) Amendments and Waivers. Any term of this Agreement may be amended or waived with the written consent of the parties or their respective successors and assigns. Any amendment or

waiver effected in accordance with this Section 9(a) shall be binding upon the parties and their respective successors and assigns.

- (b) Governing Law. This Agreement and all acts and transactions pursuant hereto and the rights and obligations of the parties hereto shall be governed, construed and interpreted in accordance with the laws of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts, without giving effect to principles of conflicts of law. Each of the parties to this Agreement consents to the exclusive jurisdiction and venue of the state and federal courts located in or for the State of Delaware in connection with any matter based upon or arising out of this Agreement or the matters contemplated herein, agrees that process may be served upon it in any manner authorized by the laws of the State of Delaware for such persons and waives and covenants not to assert or plead any objection which it might otherwise have to such jurisdiction and such process.
- (c) Counterparts. This Agreement may be executed in two or more counterparts, each of which shall be deemed an original and all of which together shall constitute one instrument.
- (d) *Titles and Subtitles*. The headings contained in this Agreement are for reference purposes only and shall not affect in any way the meaning or interpretation of this Agreement.
- (e) *Notices*. All notices, requests, demands and other communications which are required or may be given under this Agreement shall be in writing and shall be deemed to have been duly given when received if personally delivered; when transmitted if transmitted by telecopy, electronic or digital transmission method; the day after it is sent, if sent for next day delivery to a domestic address by recognized overnight delivery service (E.G., Federal Express); and upon receipt, if sent by certified or registered mail, return receipt requested. In each case notice shall be sent to:

If to Buyer, addressed to:

SeraCare Life Science, Inc. 1935 Avenida del Oro, Suite F Oceanside, CA 92056 Attention: President Facsimile: (760) 806-8933

With a copy to:

O'Melveny & Myers LLP 114 Pacific, Suite 100 Irvine, CA 92618-3318 Attention: Andor D. Terner, Esq. Facsimile: (949) 737-2300

If to a Stockholder, to the address for such Stockholder set forth on the signature page hereto.

or to such other place and with such other copies as any party may designate as to itself by written notice to the others.

(f) Severability. If one or more provisions of this Agreement are held to be unenforceable under applicable law, the parties agree to renegotiate such provision in good faith, in order to maintain the position enjoyed by each party as close as possible to that under the provision rendered unenforceable. In the event that the parties cannot reach a mutually agreeable and enforceable replacement for such provision, then (i) such provision shall be excluded from this Agreement, (ii) the balance of this Agreement shall be interpreted as if such provision were so excluded and (iii) the balance of this Agreement shall be enforceable in accordance with its terms.

- (g) Assignment. This Agreement and all of the terms and provisions hereof shall be binding upon, and inure to the benefit of, the parties hereto and their respective successors and permitted assigns, but, except as otherwise specifically provided herein, neither this Agreement nor any of the rights, interests or obligations of either party may be assigned without the prior written consent of the other party (any such attempted assignment shall be void).
- (h) Remedies. Each Stockholder acknowledges that if such Stockholder fails to perform any of its covenants, agreements or obligations under this Agreement immediate and irreparable harm or injury would be caused to Buyer for which money damages would not be an adequate remedy. In such event, each Stockholder agrees that Buyer shall have the right, in addition to any other rights it may have, to specific performance of this Agreement. Accordingly, if Buyer should institute an action or proceeding seeking specific enforcement of the provisions hereof, each Stockholder hereby waives the claim or defense that Buyer has an adequate remedy at law and hereby agrees not to assert in any such action or proceeding the claim or defense that such a remedy at law exists. Each Stockholder further agrees to waive any requirements for the securing or posting of any bond in connection with obtaining any such equitable relief. Except as otherwise provided herein, any and all remedies herein expressly conferred upon a party will be deemed cumulative with and not exclusive of any other remedy conferred hereby, or by law or equity upon such party, and the exercise by a party of any one remedy will not preclude the exercise of any other remedy.

[SIGNATURE PAGE TO FOLLOW]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have caused this Agreement to be duly executed as of the date first above written.

# SERACARE LIFE SCIENCES, INC.,

a California corporation

By: /s/ MICHAEL F. CROWLEY II

Name: Michael F. Crowley

Title: CEO

Address: 1935 Avenida del Oro, Suite F

Oceanside, CA 92056 Attention: President

Facsimile No.: (760) 806-8933

# STOCKHOLDER

By: /s/ RICHARD P. KIPHART

Name: Richard P. Kiphart

Title: -

Address: 608 Elm Street Winnetka, IL 60093

Shares beneficially owned:

Class of Shares

Number

1,542,985

Common Stock

STOCKHOLDER

Shoreline Micro-Cap Fund I LP

By: /s/ RICHARD P. KIPHART

Name: Richard P. Kiphart

Title: Partner

Address:

c/o William Blair & Co. (Richard P. Kiphart) 222 W. Adams Street

Chicago, IL 60606

Shares beneficially owned:

Class of Shares

Number

Common Stock

365,613

# STOCKHOLDERS

By: /s/ REBECCA S. KIPHART

Name: Rebecca S. Kiphart Title: —

Address: 608 Elm Street Winnetka, IL 60093

Common Stock

Shares beneficially owned:

Class of Shares Number 90,000

S-2

#### SCHEDULE 1

# IRREVOCABLE PROXY TO VOTE STOCK OF PARENT

The undersigned stockholder of Boston Biomedica, Inc., a Massachusetts corporation ("Parent"), hereby irrevocably appoints the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer from time to time (currently Michael Crowley, Jr. and Tim Hart, respectively) of SeraCare Life Sciences, Inc., a California corporation ("Buyer"), and each of them, as the sole and exclusive attorneys and proxies of the undersigned, with full power of substitution and resubstitution, to vote and exercise all voting and related rights (to the full extent that the undersigned is entitled to do so) with respect to all of the shares of capital stock of Parent that now are or hereafter may be beneficially owned by the undersigned, and any and all other shares or securities of Parent issued or issuable in respect thereof on or after the date hereof (collectively, the "Shares") in accordance with the terms of this Proxy. The Shares beneficially owned by the undersigned stockholder of Parent as of the date of this Proxy are listed on the final page of this Proxy. Upon the undersigned's execution of this Proxy, any and all prior proxies given by the undersigned with respect to any Shares are hereby revoked and the undersigned agrees not to grant any subsequent proxies with respect to the Shares and this subject matter until after the Expiration Date (as defined below).

This Proxy is irrevocable, is granted pursuant to that certain Voting Agreement of even date herewith, by and between Buyer and the undersigned stockholder, among others (the "Voting Agreement"), and is granted in consideration of Buyer entering into that certain Asset Purchase Agreement, of even date herewith, by and among Parent, Buyer and BBI Biotech Research Laboratories, Inc., a Massachusetts corporation (the "Purchase Agreement"). This Proxy shall terminate on the Expiration Date (as such term is defined in the Voting Agreement). Notwithstanding any other provision of this Proxy, the undersigned stockholder may terminate this Proxy and be released from all obligations to vote his Shares in accordance with the provisions of this Proxy in the event the Voting Agreement is terminated pursuant to Section 8 of the Voting Agreement.

The attorneys and proxies named above, and each of them, are hereby authorized and empowered by the undersigned, at any time prior to the Expiration Date, to act as the undersigned's attorney and proxy to vote the Shares, and to exercise all voting and other rights of the undersigned with respect to the Shares (including, without limitation, the power to execute and deliver written consents pursuant to Section 43 of Chapter 156B of the Annotated Laws of Massachusetts, or such successor provision of the law contained in Chapter 156D of the Massachusetts Business Corporation Act, which becomes effective on July 1, 2004), at every annual, special or adjourned meeting of the stockholders of Parent and in every written consent in lieu of such meeting (i) in favor of approval of the Purchase Agreement and in favor of any matter necessary to facilitate the Purchase Agreement, and (ii) against any Acquisition Proposal (as such term is defined in the Purchase Agreement), or any other action or agreement that would result in a breach of any covenant, representation or warranty or any other obligation or agreement of Parent under the Purchase Agreement or which could reasonably be expected to result in any of the conditions to Parent's obligations under the Purchase Agreement not being fulfilled; provided, however, that the undersigned shall not be required to vote the Shares and any New Shares in favor of approval of the matters identified in clause (i) or against the matters identified in clause (ii) of this paragraph if (A) a Superior Offer (as such term is defined in the Purchase Agreement) is made after the date of this Agreement, and (B) in response to such Superior Offer the Board of Directors of Parent withholds, withdraws, amends or modifies its recommendation in favor of the Stockholder Approval Matters (as such term is defined in the Purchase Agreement) in a manner materially adverse to Buyer because the Board of Directors of Parent has reasonably concluded in good faith, after consultation with its outside cou

Any obligation of the undersigned hereunder shall be binding upon the successors and assigns of the undersigned.

[SIGNATURE PAGE TO FOLLOW]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned has caused this Proxy to be executed as of the date set forth below.

Dated: April 16, 2004 By: /s/ RICHARD P. KIPHART

Richard P. Kiphart

Shares beneficially owned:

 Class of Shares
 Number

 Common Stock
 1,542,985\*

Includes (i) 90,000 shares of Common Stock held of record by Rebecca Kiphart, (ii) 357,791 shares of Common Stock held of record by Shoreline Micro-Cap Fund I LP, (iii) warrants to purchase an aggregate of 7,822 shares of Common Stock held of record by Shoreline Micro-Cap Fund I LP, (iv) warrants to purchase an aggregate of 27,734 shares of Common Stock held of record by Richard Kiphart.

#### SCHEDULE 1

# IRREVOCABLE PROXY TO VOTE STOCK OF PARENT

The undersigned stockholder of Boston Biomedica, Inc., a Massachusetts corporation ("Parent"), hereby irrevocably appoints the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer from time to time (currently Michael Crowley, Jr. and Tim Hart, respectively) of SeraCare Life Sciences, Inc., a California corporation ("Buyer"), and each of them, as the sole and exclusive attorneys and proxies of the undersigned, with full power of substitution and resubstitution, to vote and exercise all voting and related rights (to the full extent that the undersigned is entitled to do so) with respect to all of the shares of capital stock of Parent that now are or hereafter may be beneficially owned by the undersigned, and any and all other shares or securities of Parent issued or issuable in respect thereof on or after the date hereof (collectively, the "Shares") in accordance with the terms of this Proxy. The Shares beneficially owned by the undersigned stockholder of Parent as of the date of this Proxy are listed on the final page of this Proxy. Upon the undersigned's execution of this Proxy, any and all prior proxies given by the undersigned with respect to any Shares are hereby revoked and the undersigned agrees not to grant any subsequent proxies with respect to the Shares and this subject matter until after the Expiration Date (as defined below).

This Proxy is irrevocable, is granted pursuant to that certain Voting Agreement of even date herewith, by and between Buyer and the undersigned stockholder, among others (the "Voting Agreement"), and is granted in consideration of Buyer entering into that certain Asset Purchase Agreement, of even date herewith, by and among Parent, Buyer and BBI Biotech Research Laboratories, Inc., a Massachusetts corporation (the "Purchase Agreement"). This Proxy shall terminate on the Expiration Date (as such term is defined in the Voting Agreement). Notwithstanding any other provision of this Proxy, the undersigned stockholder may terminate this Proxy and be released from all obligations to vote its Shares in accordance with the provisions of this Proxy in the event the Voting Agreement is terminated pursuant to Section 8 of the Voting Agreement.

The attorneys and proxies named above, and each of them, are hereby authorized and empowered by the undersigned, at any time prior to the Expiration Date, to act as the undersigned's attorney and proxy to vote the Shares, and to exercise all voting and other rights of the undersigned with respect to the Shares (including, without limitation, the power to execute and deliver written consents pursuant to Section 43 of Chapter 156B of the Annotated Laws of Massachusetts, or such successor provision of the law contained in Chapter 156D of the Massachusetts Business Corporation Act, which becomes effective on July 1, 2004), at every annual, special or adjourned meeting of the stockholders of Parent and in every written consent in lieu of such meeting (i) in favor of approval of the Purchase Agreement and in favor of any matter necessary to facilitate the Purchase Agreement, and (ii) against any Acquisition Proposal (as such term is defined in the Purchase Agreement), or any other action or agreement that would result in a breach of any covenant, representation or warranty or any other obligation or agreement of Parent under the Purchase Agreement or which could reasonably be expected to result in any of the conditions to Parent's obligations under the Purchase Agreement not being fulfilled; provided, however, that the undersigned shall not be required to vote the Shares and any New Shares in favor of approval of the matters identified in clause (i) or against the matters identified in clause (ii) of this paragraph if (A) a Superior Offer (as such term is defined in the Purchase Agreement) is made after the date of this Agreement, and (B) in response to such Superior Offer the Board of Directors of Parent withholds, withdraws, amends or modifies its recommendation in favor of the Stockholder Approval Matters (as such term is defined in the Purchase Agreement) in a manner materially adverse to Buyer because the Board of Directors of Parent has reasonably concluded in good faith, after consultation with its outside cou

Any obligation of the undersigned hereunder shall be binding upon the successors and assigns of the undersigned.

[SIGNATURE PAGE TO FOLLOW]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned has caused this Proxy to be executed as of the date set forth below.

SHORELINE MICRO-CAP FUND I LP

Dated: April 16, 2004

By: /s/ RICHARD P. KIPHART

Name: Richard P. Kiphart

Title: Partner

Shares beneficially owned:

Class of Shares Number

Common Stock 365,613\*

<sup>\*</sup> Includes warrants to purchase an aggregate of 7,822 shares of Common Stock.

#### SCHEDULE 1

# IRREVOCABLE PROXY TO VOTE STOCK OF PARENT

The undersigned stockholder of Boston Biomedica, Inc., a Massachusetts corporation ("Parent"), hereby irrevocably appoints the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer from time to time (currently Michael Crowley, Jr. and Tim Hart, respectively) of SeraCare Life Sciences, Inc., a California corporation ("Buyer"), and each of them, as the sole and exclusive attorneys and proxies of the undersigned, with full power of substitution and resubstitution, to vote and exercise all voting and related rights (to the full extent that the undersigned is entitled to do so) with respect to all of the shares of capital stock of Parent that now are or hereafter may be beneficially owned by the undersigned, and any and all other shares or securities of Parent issued or issuable in respect thereof on or after the date hereof (collectively, the "Shares") in accordance with the terms of this Proxy. The Shares beneficially owned by the undersigned stockholder of Parent as of the date of this Proxy are listed on the final page of this Proxy. Upon the undersigned's execution of this Proxy, any and all prior proxies given by the undersigned with respect to any Shares are hereby revoked and the undersigned agrees not to grant any subsequent proxies with respect to the Shares and this subject matter until after the Expiration Date (as defined below).

This Proxy is irrevocable, is granted pursuant to that certain Voting Agreement of even date herewith, by and between Buyer and the undersigned stockholder, among others (the "Voting Agreement"), and is granted in consideration of Buyer entering into that certain Asset Purchase Agreement, of even date herewith, by and among Parent, Buyer and BBI Biotech Research Laboratories, Inc., a Massachusetts corporation (the "Purchase Agreement"). This Proxy shall terminate on the Expiration Date (as such term is defined in the Voting Agreement). Notwithstanding any other provision of this Proxy, the undersigned stockholder may terminate this Proxy and be released from all obligations to vote her Shares in accordance with the provisions of this Proxy in the event the Voting Agreement is terminated pursuant to Section 8 of the Voting Agreement.

The attorneys and proxies named above, and each of them, are hereby authorized and empowered by the undersigned, at any time prior to the Expiration Date, to act as the undersigned's attorney and proxy to vote the Shares, and to exercise all voting and other rights of the undersigned with respect to the Shares (including, without limitation, the power to execute and deliver written consents pursuant to Section 43 of Chapter 156B of the Annotated Laws of Massachusetts, or such successor provision of the law contained in Chapter 156D of the Massachusetts Business Corporation Act, which becomes effective on July 1, 2004), at every annual, special or adjourned meeting of the stockholders of Parent and in every written consent in lieu of such meeting (i) in favor of approval of the Purchase Agreement and in favor of any matter necessary to facilitate the Purchase Agreement, and (ii) against any Acquisition Proposal (as such term is defined in the Purchase Agreement), or any other action or agreement that would result in a breach of any covenant, representation or warranty or any other obligation or agreement of Parent under the Purchase Agreement or which could reasonably be expected to result in any of the conditions to Parent's obligations under the Purchase Agreement not being fulfilled; provided, however, that the undersigned shall not be required to vote the Shares and any New Shares in favor of approval of the matters identified in clause (i) or against the matters identified in clause (ii) of this paragraph if (A) a Superior Offer (as such term is defined in the Purchase Agreement) is made after the date of this Agreement, and (B) in response to such Superior Offer the Board of Directors of Parent withholds, withdraws, amends or modifies its recommendation in favor of the Stockholder Approval Matters (as such term is defined in the Purchase Agreement) in a manner materially adverse to Buyer because the Board of Directors of Parent has reasonably concluded in good faith, after consultation with its outside cou

Any obligation of the undersigned hereunder shall be binding upon the successors and assigns of the undersigned.

[SIGNATURE PAGE TO FOLLOW]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned has caused this Proxy to be executed as of the date set forth below.

Dated: April 16, 2004

By: /s/ REBECCA S. KIPHART

Rebecca S. Kiphart

Shares beneficially owned:

Class of Shares Number

Common Stock

90,000

# BOSTON BIOMEDICA, INC. PROXY SOLICITED ON BEHALF OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS FOR THE SPECIAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS TO BE HELD ON , 2004

The undersigned hereby appoints Kevin W. Quinlan and Kathleen W. Benjamin, and each of them, with full power of substitution, attorneys and proxies to represent the undersigned at the Special Meeting of Stockholders of Boston Biomedica, Inc. (the "Company") to be held on , 2004 and at any adjournment or adjournments thereof, with all power which the undersigned may be entitled to vote at said meeting upon the following proposals more fully described in the notice of and proxy statement for the meeting in accordance with the following instructions and with discretionary authority upon such other matters as may come before the meeting. All previous proxies are hereby revoked.

The Board of Directors unanimously recommends that stockholders vote "FOR" each of the proposals identified below, as described in the proxy statement.

PROPOSAL ONE:	POSAL ONE:  To approve a proposal to sell the assets of the Company's BBI Diagnostics and BBI I constitute substantially all of the assets of the Company, to SeraCare Life Sciences, I the terms and conditions of that certain Asset Purchase Agreement dated April 16, 20 Biotech Research Laboratories, Inc. and SeraCare, as set forth in the proxy statement					
		□ FOR	☐ AGAINST	□ ABSTAIN		
PROPOSAL TWO:	To approve a proposal to amend the Company's Restated Articles of Organization, as amended, to change the corporate name of the Company to "Pressure BioSciences, Inc." promptly following the completion of the sale to SeraCare, as set forth in the proxy statement provided to stockholders.					
		□ FOR	☐ AGAINST	□ ABSTAIN		
PROPOSAL THREE:	To approve a proposal to grant the persons named as proxies discretionary authority to vote to adjourn the special meeting, if necessary, to solicit additional proxies to vote in favor of Proposal Nos. 1 and 2, as set forth in the proxy statement provided to stockholders.					
		□ FOR	□ AGAINST	□ ABSTAIN		

DISCRETIONARY AUTHORITY IS HEREBY CONFERRED AS TO ALL OTHER MATTERS WHICH MAY PROPERLY COME BEFORE THIS SPECIAL MEETING.

THIS PROXY, WHEN PROPERLY EXECUTED, WILL BE VOTED IN THE MANNER DIRECTED BY THE UNDERSIGNED STOCKHOLDER. IF NO DIRECTION IS MADE, THIS PROXY WILL BE VOTED FOR PROPOSAL NOS. 1, 2 AND 3. THE PROXY MAY VOTE IN HIS OR HER DISCRETION AS TO OTHER MATTERS WHICH MAY PROPERLY COME BEFORE THE MEETING.

NOTE: Signatures should correspond exactly with the name or names appearing on the stock certificate(s). If shares are registered in more than one name, all holders must sign. A corporation should sign in its full corporate name by a duly authorized officer, stating his or her title. Trustees,

guardians, executors and administrators should sign in their offi authorized person.	cial capacity, giving full title as such. If a partnership, please sign	in the partnership name by an
	Dated:, 2004	
	Name(s) of Stockholder(s)	
	Signature(s) of Stockholder(s)	
Please mark, sign, date	e and return this proxy promptly, using the enclosed envelope.	
	No postage necessary.	
1	Please Return Proxy As Soon As Possible	